

Development of an ELISA to Detect Folate Receptor alpha (FRα) Autoantibodies, and their Association with Recurrent Miscarriage.

Lisa May Holmes

Bsc (Hons) BFsc Student Number: 30317627

School of Veterinary and Life Sciences

June 2016

This Thesis is submitted in fulfilment of the requirements for the award of Doctor of Philosophy at the Murdoch University

Contents

Declaration	i
Acknowledgements	ii
List of Figures	iv
List of Tables	vi
List of Abbreviations	vii
1 Chapter 1: Introduction	1
1.1 Introduction	1
1.2 Recurrent Miscarriage	3
1.2.1 Associated Risks	4
1.2.1.1 Environmental factors	4
1.2.1.2 Genetic	8
1.2.1.3 Anatomic	9
1.2.1.4 Immunogenic	10
1.2.1.5 Antiphospholipid Syndrome (APS)	11
1.2.1.6 Coagulation Factors	13
1.2.1.7 Endocrinology	15
1.2.1.8 Homocysteine and Folate Deficiency	15
1.2.1.9 Viral/Infections	19
1.2.2 Diagnostic testing	20
1.2.3 Prevention and treatment	21
1.2.3.1 Treatment for Unexplained Recurrent Miscarriage	23
1.3 Folate: Essential for Human Physiology	25
1.3.1 Folate Transport in the Placenta	29
1.3.1.1 Reduced Folate Carrier (RFC)	31
1.3.1.2 Folate Receptor Alpha (FR α)	31
1.3.1.2.1 Mechanisms of FR α	34
1.3.2 Folate Deficiency and Pregnancy	38
1.3.3 Factors Leading to Fetal Folate Deficiency	42
1.4 The Presence of FR α Autoantibodies	44
1.4.1 The Genesis of FR α Autoantibodies	51
 1.4.2 The Biological Role of FRα Autoantibodies on Fetal Develop 53 	ment
1.4.3 Potential Treatment	58

	1.4.	4 P	Potential Role of FR $lpha$ Autoantibodies in Recurrent Miscarriage .	59
	1.5	State	ment of Aims	61
2	Cho	apter	2: Materials	63
	2.1	Cher	nical Reagents	63
	2.1.	1 C	Seneral	63
	2.1.	2 0	Cell Culture	63
	2.2	West	ern Blotting	64
	2.3	PCRı	reagents	64
	2.4	ELISA		65
	2.5	Primc	ary Antibodies	65
	2.6	Seco	ndary Antibodies	65
	2.7	Blood	d Collection	65
	2.8	Chicl	ken IgY production	66
	2.9	Kits		66
	2.10	Labo	ratory Consumables	66
	2.11	Equip	otment	67
	2.12	Com	puter Programs	67
3	Cho	apter	3: FR α ELISA Development	69
	3.1	Introc	duction	69
	3.1.	1 C	Current Methods of Detection	70
	3.1.	2 E	LISA's	72
	3.1.	3 C	Development and Optimisation	76
	3.	.1.3.1	Solid Phase	76
	3.	.1.3.2	Protein Coating	77
	3.	.1.3.3	Blocking	77
	3.	.1.3.4	Sample Collection and Preparation	78
	3.	.1.3.5	Wash Steps	79
	3.	.1.3.6	Temperature and Time	79
	3.1.	4 ∖	/alidation	79
	3.2	Meth	ods	81
	3.2.	1 C	General Methods	81
	3.	.2.1.1	Tissue Culture	81
		3.2.1.	1.1 Passaging	82
		3.2.1.	1.2 Cryopreservation	82
	3.	.2.1.2	SDS Page Gel Electrophoresis	83
	3.	.2.1.3	Coomassie Blue Staining	84

3.2.1.4	Western Blot	84
3.2.1	.4.1 Western Transfer	84
3.2.1	.4.2 Immunoblotting	84
3.2.2 E	ELISA Optimisation	85
3.2.2.1	Nickel Coated ELISA Plate	85
3.2.2.2	Basic ELISA Protocol	86
3.2.2.3	Validation	88
3.2.2.4	Standardisation	89
3.2.2.5	Folate Receptor α Autoantibody Positivity	90
3.2.2	.5.1 Sample Collection	90
3.2.2	.5.2 Sample Preparation	90
3.2.2	.5.3 Statistics	91
3.2.2.6	Flow Cytometry Detection of FR α Autoantibodies	91
3.3 Resu	Its	
3.3.1 (Commercial Recombinant FR $lpha$ Antigen	93
3.3.2 F	$R\alpha$ antigen Concentration	94
3.3.3 F	Plate Selection	97
3.3.3.1	Nickel Coated	97
3.3.3.2	Nunc Thermo Immunol 2HB Polystyrene Plates	99
3.3.3.3	96 well polystyrene ELISA plates	102
3.3.4 \	Wash Steps	107
3.3.5 F	Final FR α ELISA Protocol	109
3.3.6	Validation of ELISA	112
3.3.6.1	Comparison with Flow Cytometry	112
3.3.6.2	Inter Assay Variation	114
3.3.6.3	Intra-Assay Variation	115
3.3.6.4	Lower Limit of Detection	117
3.3.6.5	Matrix Compatibility	117
3.3.7 F	-Rα Autoantibody Positivity	118
3.4 Discu	Jssion	
3.4.1 (Conclusion	132
4 Chapter	4: Role of FR α Autoantibodies in Recurrent Miscarriage	134
4.1 Introd	duction	
4.2 Meth	nods	
4.2.1 \$	Subjects	140
4.2.2	Data Collection	140

4.2.3	Blood Collection	141
4.2.4	Diagnostic Testing	141
4.2.5	FR α Autoantibody Testing	142
4.2.6	Antiphospholipid Autoantibodies	142
4.2.7	DNA Extraction	144
4.2.8	MTHFR Mutation	144
4.2.8.	1 MTHFR PCR	144
4.2.8.	2 Purification of PCR Product	145
4.2.8.	3 Restriction Digest	145
4.2.8.	4 Sequencing	146
4.2.9	Factor V Leiden (FVL) and Prothrombin G20210A Mutatio	on 146
4.3 Res	sults	148
4.3.1	Subjects	150
4.3.2	Subject Characteristics	150
4.3.2.	1 Age, BMI and History	150
4.3.2.	2 Folate Status	152
4.3.2.	3 Laboratory Tests	154
4.3.3	FR α Autoantibodies	156
4.3.3.	1 FRα Autoantibodies IgG Isotypes	160
4.4 Dise	cussion	164
5 Chapte	er 5: FR $lpha$ autoantibodies in the Thrombosis in Stroke Study .	177
5.1 Intr	oduction	177
5.2 Me	thods	184
5.2.1	Study Population	184
5.2.2	FR α ELISA Analysis	184
5.2.3	Data Collection	185
5.2.4	Statistical Analysis	185
5.3 Res	sults	187
5.3.1	$FR\alpha$ Autoantibodies	188
5.3.2	$FR\alpha$ autoantibodies with APS and Other Factors	190
5.4 Dise	cussion	194
6 Chapte	er 6: Cell Proliferation and Anti-FR $lpha$ antibodies	198
6.1 Intr	oduction	198
6.2 Me	thods	204
6.2.1	Polyclonal FR α Antibody Production	204
6.2.1.	1 Immunization	204

6.2.1.2 Purification	205
6.2.1.3 IgY Confirmation	205
6.2.1.4 IgY Titre Determination	206
6.2.1.5 IgY Immunoblotting	207
6.2.2 MTT Assay	208
6.2.2.1 Preparation of Cells for MTT assay	208
6.2.2.2 MTT Assay	208
6.2.3 Manual Cell Counting Proliferation Assay	209
6.2.4 Treatment for Cell Proliferation Assay	210
6.3 Results	211
6.3.1 Production of Polyclonal Anti-FRα IgY	211
6.3.1.1 Titer Determination	213
6.3.1.2 IgY Confirmation, Specificity and Affinity	216
6.3.2 Growth Assay's	218
6.3.2.1 Folate Concentration	219
6.3.2.2 Anti-FRα Antibody Exposure	219
6.3.2.2 Anti-FRα Antibody Exposure6.4 Discussion	219 222
 6.3.2.2 Anti-FRα Antibody Exposure 6.4 Discussion 7 Chapter 7: General Discussion 	219 222 228
 6.3.2.2 Anti-FRα Antibody Exposure	219 222 228 228
 6.3.2.2 Anti-FRa Antibody Exposure	219 222 228 228 230
 6.3.2.2 Anti-FRa Antibody Exposure	219 222 228 228 230 232
 6.3.2.2 Anti-FRa Antibody Exposure	219 222 228 228 230 232 238
 6.3.2.2 Anti-FRa Antibody Exposure	219 222 228 230 232 238 238
 6.3.2.2 Anti-FRa Antibody Exposure	219 222 228 228 230 232 238 238 239
 6.3.2.2 Anti-FRa Antibody Exposure	219 222 228 228 230 232 238 238 239 241
 6.3.2.2 Anti-FRα Antibody Exposure	219 222 228 228 230 232 238 238 238 239 241 243
 6.3.2.2 Anti-FRα Antibody Exposure	219 222 228 230 230 232 238 238 238 238 239 241 243 284

Declaration

I certify that this thesis does not incorporate, without acknowledgement, any material previously submitted for a degree or diploma from any university and that to the best of my knowledge and belief, does not contain any material previously publish or written by another person except where due reference is made in the text.

Candidate:

Lisa May Holmes

Supervisors:

Dr Quintin Hughes

Professor Robert Mead

Date:

Acknowledgements

To my supervisors, Quintin Hughes thank you so much for everything thing you have done for me, throughout my PhD. Thanks for the enthusiasm and encouragement when I didn't believe in myself or my project, or some random experiment we thought we would try. Also, thanks for all the fun and laughter throughout the years, I couldn't have asked for a better supervisor and friend. Thank you to Professor Robert Mead, for the showing me the how awesome science is, in my undergraduate years and encouraging me to undertake in a higher degree. Thank you for your support that you gave me when I needed it.

A special thanks to Dr Ross Baker, for giving me the opportunity to carry out my PhD in his laboratory. You have a true passion for what you do as a doctor as well as in research. Thanks for the encouragement and financial support you have given me throughout my whole PhD, I wouldn't have been able to do it, if you hadn't backed me throughout it all.

Thank to Russell Poliwka, for your financial support throughout my PhD.

To the awesome people who I was luckily to work with and become great Friends with over the years. Jasmine you are the best! Thank you for everything, from wedding talk, to shopping, chicken wings and all the gossip we always share. You truly are a great friend, and have offered me so much support and knowledge throughout my PhD, I really couldn't have done it without you. Grace and Jim, you both have so much knowledge and where always willing to help, thanks for the many fun afternoon teas we have had. Thank you to Jim, for caring and raising my baby chicken i wouldn't have antibody without you. Yusra, thanks for the many lunch dates we have had, and always being there to listen when I needed it.

Thanks to everyone that has been in our tea room and research centre over the years. There is always laughter, especially when you need it the most. Thank you all for your friendship, advice, and knowledge about science, life and everything in between. And thank you to Jacky Bentel and laboratory staff and students at Neuropathology, for all your advice.

A huge thank you to Dr Marian Sturm. Thank you for hiring me, and allowing me to take time off to finish my thesis. Thank you for all your encouragement towards the end of my PhD, you are a great mentor and I am lucky to be able to work with you.

A massive thanks to my family. To my wonderful mum, you are an amazing woman, and someone I will always look up to. Thank you to all you have done for me, your love and support means so much, and you have given up so much to help me in everything, especially with me being a student for so long. Lorne thank you for being there for me no matter what I have needed, and for being there for my mum, when I'm sure I make her mad.

To my friends all my friends especially Lauren and Karen, who have always been there, and have been so supportive of my studies. Thanks for the distractions and also understanding when I wasn't around.

Jaime, you are the best sister I could have ever asked for, thanks for everything you do for me, I couldn't have gotten through all my studies without you.

To my dad, I wish you were still here to see me finally complete my PhD. I know how proud you were of me in my studies. I want to thank you for everything you have ever done for me, all your encouragement and wisdom you have given me over the years. Thanks for being the best dad and I miss you so much.

Lastly to my Husband Allan. I cannot thank you enough for everything you have done for me. You are always so supportive, and love me no matter what, even at my worst. Thank you for being so patient, caring and making me laugh, when I really need it. I love you.

iii

List of Figures

- Figure 1.1 Simplified diagram of the folate cycle
- Figure 1.2 The three mechanisms of folate transport.
- Figure 1.3FRα mediated endocytosis of 5-methyltetrahydrofolate into
the cell
- Figure 3.1 Four common ELISA techniques
- Figure 3.2 Simple depiction of 'Indirect ELISA' analysis of positive and negative samples for detection of a specific antibody of interest
- **Figure 3.3** Determination of optimal concentration of recombinant FRα protein using monoclonal antibody Mov18 with basic ELISA protocol
- Figure 3.4Determination of optimal concentration of recombinant
FRα protein using a known positive and negative human
serum, and the monoclonal antibody Mov18 with the
optimised ELISA protocol
- Figure 3.5Anti-FRα ELISA utilising Ni-NTA HisSorb plates and a positive
and negative anti-FRα human serum
- Figure 3.6Anti-FRα ELISA optimisation utilising clear flat-bottom 96 well
polystyrene ELISA plates with 10% FCS as blocking buffer.
- Figure 3.7 Anti-FRα ELISA opitimisation utilising clear flat-bottom 96 well polystyrene ELISA plates with 3% skim milk as the blocking buffer.
- **Figure 3.8** Anti-FRα ELISA Blocking and antibody dilution opitimisation utilising clear flat-bottom 96 well polystyrene ELISA plates and combination of 10% FCS and Skim milk powder buffer.
- **Figure 3.9** Anti-FR α ELISA wash buffer optimisation.
- Figure 3.10 Anti-FRα autoantibody standard ELISA setup
- **Figure 3.11** Comparison of anti-FRa autoantibody detection with flow cytometry and the optimised anti-FRa autoantibody ELISA
- Figure 3.12 Comparison of FR α autoantibody detection in sera and plasma
- Figure 4.1 Percentage of RM cases and controls in Low, normal and high range homocysteine levels

- **Figure 4.2** FRα autoantibody distribution curves between RM cases and pregnant controls
- **Figure 4.3** Mean levels of FRα autoantibodies
- **Figure 4.4** Distribution of FRα autoantibody's (IgG,A,M) and IgG subtype alone in pregnancy controls and recurrent miscarriage controls
- Figure 4.5 IgG isotype distribution between pregnant controls and RM cases
- Figure 4.6FRα autoantibody Isotype IgG1 and IgG2 distribution for
pregnant controls and RM cases
- Figure 5.1 Distribution of Ischemic Stroke Cases and Control for the Level of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies present in EDTA samples
- Figure 6.1 Day 0 IgY confirmation.
- Figure 6.2Screening of Day 0 IgY purified antibody vs mouse
monoclonal anti-hFRα IgG using anti-FRa antibody ELISA
represented as mean absorbance values
- Figure 6.3Screening of 5 days of purified chicken IgY. Mean
absorbance values for each day screened by anti-FRα
antibody ELISA detecting presence of anti-FRα chicken IgY
antibodies
- Figure 6.4 Immune response individual chicken to recombinant FR α over 4month period
- Figure 6.5Confirmation of IgY from eggs collected at Days 0, 14, 17,
26, 34, and pooled IgY
- **Figure 6.6** Affinity and specificity of purified anti-FRα IgY
- Figure 6.7 Growth inhibition demonstrated when KB cells are grown in folate free media in comparison to physiological folic acid level 25nM and excess folic acid level of 1000nM
- Figure 6.8Growth inhibition demonstrated when KB cells are grown
25nM folic acid, and exposed to either anti-FRα
autoantibodies MOv18 and IgY (Day 26) and their
matching negative isotype control antibodies

List of Tables

- Table 1.1Outline of both ACOG and RCOG recurrent miscarriage
Guidelines
- Table 1.2
 Study results for FRα autoantibodies in CFD related diseases
- Table 3.1Eukaryotic Cell Lines
- Table 3.2Optimisation of blocking and dilution buffers with the Nunc
Thermo Immunol 2HB ELISA plates
- Table 3.3
 Inter-assay statistics for the anti-FRα autoantibody ELISA
- **Table 3.4** Intra-assay statistics for the anti-FRα autoantibody ELISA
- Table 3.5Statistics on baseline controls using the anti-FRα
autoantibody ELISA
- Table 3.6Positive and negative cut off values for the anti-FR α Autoantibody ELISA.
- Table 4.1Antibody ranges for antiphospholipid related antibodies
using the Orgentec ELISA kits
- **Table 4.2**Pregnant Cases and RM control characteristics
- Table 4.3FRα autoantibody titres in serum of pregnant controls and
RM cases
- Table 4.4Identification of antibody IgG and IgG isotypes in subjects
positive for the FRα autoantibody
- Table 5.1Baseline Demographics and Conventional Vascular Risk
Factors in Ischemic Stroke Cases Controls.
- Table 5.2Number of negative, low positive, high positive FRα
autoantibody samples for ischemic cases and control
subjects
- Table 5.3Frequency of various APS antibodies compared to FRα
autoantibody presence in all case and control subjects
combined for the TISS cohort
- Table 5.4Prevalence of various cut points for high homocysteine,
low serum folate, red cell folate, serum vitamin B12 and B6,
and the proportion who had various levels of FRa
autoantibodies in both case and control subjects
combined from the TISS cohort

List of Abbreviations

5MTHF	5 Methyltetrahydrofolate
aCL	anti-Cardiolipin
ACOG	Australian collage of gynaecologists
aPE	anti-phosphatidylethanolamine
APL	Unit for IgA antiphospholipid antibodies
aPLs	antiphospholipid antibodies
APS	Antiphospholipid syndrome
Ax	anti-annexin V
B2GP	Beta 2 – glycoprotein
BMI	Body mass index
BSA	Bovine serum albumin
CFD	Cerebral folate deficiency
CLP	Cleft lip palate
DMEM	Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
ECL	Enhanced Chemiluminescence
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetracetic acid
ELISA	Enzyme linked immunosorbent assay
FBP	Fetal bovine serum
FCS	Fetal calf serum
frU	Unit for FR α autoantibodies

FRα Folate receptor alpha FRβ Folate receptor beta FVL Factor V Leiden GPI Glycosylphosphatidylinositol GPL Unit for IgG antiphospholipid antibodies IVF In Vitro fertilization LA Lupus anticoagulant LPD Luteal phase defect MPL Unit for IgM antiphospholipid antibodies messenger ribonucleic acid mRNA MTHFR Methylene-tetrahydrofolate reductase Ν Number NTD Neural tube defect PBS Phosphate buffered saline PBST Phosphate buffered saline Tween20 PCFT Proton coupled folate transporter PCOS Poly cystic ovary syndrome PCR Polymerase chain reaction PCR-RFLP Polymerase Chain reaction - restriction fragment length polymorphism PMSF Phenylmethylsuphonyl fluoride ΡT Prothrombin RCOG Royal collage of gynaecologists RFC Reduced folate carrier Radioimmunoassay RIA RM recurrent miscarriage

- RNA ribonucleic acid
- RT reverse transcriptase
- SD standard deviation
- SDS sodium dodecyl sulfate
- SST Serum separating tubes
- TBS Tris buffered saline
- TBST Tris buffered saline Tween20
- TF tissue factor
- tHyc total homocysteine
- TISS Thrombosis in stroke cohort
- TM Thrombomodulin
- t-PA tissue type-plasminogen activator

Chapter 1: General Introduction

1 Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1 Introduction

Pregnancy can be a joyous moment in a couple's life; yet on the other hand it can also bring much heartache to couples that experience any form of pregnancy complication. A significant proportion of pregnancies don't make full term, in addition, 1% of couples may experience recurrent miscarriage (RM) which can be devastating to the couple (Bansal *et al.* 2011). RM is a multi-factorial disease with approximately 50% of cases classified as having no known underlying cause (Chen *et al.* 2010). Furthermore reliable and clinically useful information to the various treatments available is lacking (Allison *et al.* 2009). There are only a few scientifically established causes for RM, including antiphospholipid syndrome (APS), chromosomal rearrangements and uterine abnormalities; other factors are less defined, for instance hormonal/nutritional deficiencies, autoimmune disease, and disorders of the coagulation system (Obayashi *et al.* 2010, Ticconi *et al.* 2010).

A cause of RM that has been extensively studied in recent years is folate deficiency and hyperhomocysteinemia, with significant data that supports clinical observations (Kumar *et al.* 2003, Nelen *et al.* 1998, Ren *et al.* 2006, Wouters *et al.* 1993). Folate deficiency is associated with many pregnancy complications including pre-eclampsia, reduced foetal growth, sub fertility, neural tube defects (NTD) and miscarriage (ACOG 2002, Antony 2007,

Bisseling et al. 2004, Ebisch et al. 2007). Additionally, literature strongly emphasises that folate supplementation before and during a pregnancy to be clinically important to the success of a pregnancy (MRC Vitamin Study Research Group 1991). It has been established that folate deficiency can be isolated to the fetal tissues, even in the presence of normal maternal levels; therefore a factor blocking folate transport into the placenta must be present (Olney et al. 2002, Rothenberg et al. 2004, Steegers-Theunissen et al. 2000). There may be several reasons for insufficient folate transport through the placenta, including genetic mutations with folate metabolic enzymes or folate transport proteins, although there is a lack of strong conclusive evidence for these hypotheses (Barber et al. 1998, Heil et al. 1999, Shaw et al. 1998). In 2004 it was demonstrated that autoantibodies directed against the FR α , a folate transport receptor expressed on the apical membrane of trophoblast cells, were present in human sera and able to cause blocking of folate transport in the placenta (Rothenberg et al. 2004). Studies to date have examined several folate deficient related diseases including NTD, cleft lip/palate, sub fertility and cerebral folate deficiency in association with $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies with increasing evidence supporting their pathogenesis (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel et al. 2009, Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. et al. 2009, Billie et al. 2010, Bliek et al. 2006, Boyles et al. 2011, Cabrera et al. 2008, Molloy Anne M. et al. 2009, Opladen et al. 2007, Ramaekers, Blau, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2005, Ramaekers, Sequeira, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2008, Rothenberg et al. 2004). With a strong link between autoimmunity such as APS and RM, it is proposed that $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies may also be a factor in increasing the risk of RM, by reducing embryonic folate levels and increasing homocysteine levels (Boyles et al. 2011, Vinatier et al. 2001). This

review will give an overview of the known causes of RM, the importance of folate during a pregnancy, and folate transport mechanisms within the placenta. Lastly this review will aim to demonstrate the consequence of FR α autoantibodies in relation to pregnancy outcomes, particularly in the setting of RM.

1.2 Recurrent Miscarriage

Approximately 50% of women affected by RM have no known underlying cause, highlighting the lack of understanding for this syndrome (Chen et al. 2010, Christiansen et al. 2008). Miscarriage is the loss of a clinically recognised pregnancy that weighs less than 500g and happens before 20 weeks gestation; which can occur in 10-25% of women trying to conceive (Branch et al. 2010, Christiansen et al. 2008, Kavalier 2005, Vinatier et al. 2001). RM is defined as the loss of three or more consecutive pregnancies with the same partner, occurring in up to 1% of couples trying to conceive; however the risk is higher in couples without children with an incidence of 2-5% (Bansal et al. 2011, Chen et al. 2010, Lund et al. 2010, Ren et al. 2006, Vinatier et al. 2001). A majority of women have RMs before 10 weeks with a smaller number after this date, however almost all RMs occur before 15-16 weeks (Branch et al. 2010, Vinatier et al. 2001). Much debate has centred on an actual definition of RM and many papers have different criteria; with a number of studies characterising RM as 2 or more cases of pregnancy loss, if this is the case the rate of RM would be as high as 5% (Branch et al. 2010, Kaandorp et al. 2010, Rai et al. 2006).

There are many factors that contribute to reproduction and a successful birth during the key phases of implantation, trophoblast invasion and placental development; therefore, the factors that may cause a miscarriage vary greatly. Significant evidence suggests that RM is a heterogeneous condition, with only a couple of established causes identified as causative to date; these include parental karyotype abnormalities, APS, and uterine abnormalities (Obayashi et al. 2010). Other, less characterised causes exist, but require further investigation (Ticconi et al. 2010). Importantly 40-50% of women diagnosed with RM have no underlying cause and are therefore classified as unexplained RM (Chen et al. 2010, Kaandorp et al. 2010, Obayashi et al. 2010). However, to help physicians and patients better understand RM, there are two main guidelines that can be followed, one produced by the Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists (RCOG) and the other produced by the American College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists (ACOG 2002, Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynacologists 2011). A summary of both guidelines outlining possible causes and recommended investigations and treatments are in Table 1.1.

1.2.1 Associated Risks

1.2.1.1 Environmental factors

There are numerous epidemiological factors that might affect the rate of RM. These can include age, weight, smoking, consumption of caffeine or alcohol, and the number of previous miscarriages (Carter *et al.* 2011, George *et al.* 2006, Rasch 2003, Vasudevan *et al.* 2010). It is hard to determine if such factors do play a role in RM with some only playing a minor

role, however much research has centred around these factors to determine if they are true risks for pregnancy complications (Ford *et al.* 2009, George *et al.* 2006, Rasch 2003, Vasudevan *et al.* 2010). One study performed in 2006 analysed a range of these factors to determine causality with RM. The study mainly focused on the associated risks of increased caffeine levels, cotinine levels (from smoking), age, and low folate levels. Both the mean caffeine levels (311mg/d) and mean cotinine levels (43ng/d) were significantly higher in women with RM than controls (George *et al.* 2006). In addition, they demonstrated that RM was associated with an increase in the previous number of RM, myoma uteri, and women without partners.

Obesity during a pregnancy has long been a concern especially in recent years with the population growing more obese, and that it can affect the pregnancy at several different stages (Lo *et al.* 2012). A large meta-analysis carried out in 2006 which included 16 studies between 1964 and 2006, demonstrated a strong association between obesity and RM (Metwally *et al.* 2008). A large study in 2012 demonstrated that obese women with unexplained RM have a 73% increased chance of having another miscarriage in subsequent pregnancies over normal controls (Lo *et al.* 2012). It is not well understood how obesity may affect pregnancy, however obesity is associated with increased levels of oxidative stress and an increased risk of gestational diabetes, which have both shown to be a factor in RM (Gutaj *et al.* 2013). Lastly moderate alcohol consumption of 5 or more units of alcohol per week has been demonstrated to increase risk of spontaneous abortions (Rasch 2003). This is supported in several other studies

demonstrating that what women consume and their lifestyle during a pregnancy can strongly affect the outcome, and are important factors that can be prevented with simple lifestyle changes.

Maternal age has a strong correlation with occurrence of RM with several studies indicating women younger than 24 or older than 35 have a threefold higher rate of RM than women between the ages of 25-34, and women >35 suffering from RM have double the risk of another miscarriage in future pregnancies compared to women <35 years old (Andersen *et al.* 2000, George *et al.* 2006, Lo *et al.* 2012). Maternal age is related to a declining number and quality of oocytes, which can also add to other factors including genetic abnormalities, and hormonal levels (Branch *et al.* 2010). Both these factors increase with age, and a strong correlation has been illustrated in both RM and other pregnancy related complications such as NTD (Andersen *et al.* 2000, George *et al.* 2006). Factors such as age when conceiving are uncontrollable risk factors for RM and women experiencing age associated RM will not benefit from such a diagnosis; nevertheless, such knowledge will allow future women to take into account the risk associated with pregnancy at a later stage in life.

Table 1.1 Outline of both ACOG and RCOG recurrent miscarriage Guidelines

	ACOG	RCOG
Year Updated	February 2001	April 2011
Definition	Recurrent miscarriage is defined as two or three or more consecutive pregnancy losses, before 15 weeks.	Recurrent miscarriage, defined as the loss of three or more consecutive pregnancies, from conception to 24 weeks.
Risk factors supported by guidelines	 Antiphospholipid Syndrome Genetic Factors: parental chromosomal rearrangements, molecular genetic abnormalities, embryonic chromosomal abnormalities congenital uterine malformations Endocrine Factors: diabetes mellitus, polycystic ovary syndrome Immune factors: Antinuclear antibodies Inherited and acquired thrombophilias 	 Epidemiological: including age, number of previous miscarriages, smoking, and caffeine and alcohol consumption. Antiphospholipid Syndrome Genetic Factors: parental chromosomal rearrangements, embryonic chromosomal abnormalities congenital uterine malformations, Endocrine Factors: diabetes mellitus, thyroid disease, polycystic ovary syndrome Inherited and acquired thrombophilias
Factors with low significance/ lack evidence	 Epidemiological: conflicting evidence for smoking, alcohol, caffeine use Endocrine Factors: thyroid disease, Luteal Phase defect Immune factors: Human leukocyte antigen incompatibility, altered natural killer cells and cytokine imbalance (slight possibility) Infective agents 	 Anatomical factors: cervical weakness Immune factors: Human leukocyte antigen incompatibility, altered natural killer cells and cytokine imbalance (slight possibility) Infective agents
Recommended investigations	 Antiphospholipid antibodies Karyotyping: products of conception and parental peripheral blood Anatomical: Pelvic ultrasound and hysteroscopy 	 Antiphospholipid antibodies Karyotyping: products of conception and parental peripheral blood Anatomical: Pelvic ultrasound and hysteroscopy Thrombophilias: second trimester only of inherited thrombophilias.
Recommended Treatments	 Antiphospholipid syndrome: aspirin and heparin Genetic Counselling Anatomical: uterine septum resection Continual care and counselling by physician 	 Antiphospholipid syndrome: aspirin and heparin Genetic Counselling Thrombophilias: anticoagulants Continual care and counselling by physician

1.2.1.2 Genetic

Genetic factors are a well-established cause of RM which can be separated into two main factors, parental and embryonic (Branch et al. 2010, Kavalier 2005). Parental balanced chromosomal rearrangements can occur in 2-5% of couples that are affected by RM, with either the paternal or maternal side having the abnormality, however it is more common in women (Kavalier 2005). The two main types of chromosomal rearrangements are reciprocal and Robertsonian translocations (Allison et al. 2009, Sugiura-Ogasawara et al. 2008, Sugiura-Ogasawara et al. 2009). Sugiura-Ogasawara et al (2008) performed a large study analysing parental chromosomal rearrangements in 2,382 couples experiencing RM. The study identified 5.4% of couples with a chromosomal rearrangement in either the paternal (34%) or maternal (67%) lineage, with 55% identified as having reciprocal translocations and 10% with Robertsonian translocations (Sugiura-Ogasawara et al. 2008). In addition to these two common chromosomal abnormalities; chromosomal inversions, insertions and mosaicisms have also been shown to cause a slight increased risk of RM (Kouru et al. 2010, Sugiura-Ogasawara et al. 2008)

Embryonic chromosomal abnormality, including aneuploidy, is associated with a large number of miscarriages occurring before 10 weeks gestation. Embryonic aneuploidy is present in up to 50% of aborted fetuses demonstrated by abnormal embryonic karyotype analysis (Ogasawara *et al.* 2000, Sugiura-Ogasawara *et al.* 2009). Even though there is a high rate of embryonic chromosomal abnormality in miscarriages, it is less understood the extent to which embryonic chromosomal abnormality causes RM; as it

has been demonstrated that embryonic aneuploidy occurs at a higher rate in sporadic miscarriages compared to RM (Sullivan *et al.* 2004). Nevertheless, embryonic chromosomal abnormalities tend to occur in older couples experiencing RM, where younger couples are more affected by paternal chromosomal abnormalities (Christiansen *et al.* 2008).

1.2.1.3 Anatomic

Anatomic aetiologies RM include uterine anomalies of can (arcuate/septate), inter-uterine adhesions, uterine fibroids and polyps, however like most factors the overall significance remains unclear (Ford et al. 2009, Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynacologists 2011). Vascular insufficiency of the endometrium is thought to be the cause in septate uterus conditions, which may cause inadequate placentation (Branch et al. 2010). Such an issue has been demonstrated in 10-25% of women affected by RM compared to only 5% in controls (Branch et al. 2010). An important factor to note, is that uterine anomalies tend to be associated with second trimester pregnancy loss, but depends on the type of uterine malformation; women suffering from arcuate uteri (concave fundus of uterus) are more likely to have pregnancy loss in 2nd trimester, whereas septate uteri (uterine cavity portioning) are more prevalent in 1st trimester miscarriage (Woelfer et al. 2001). The presence of intrauterine adhesions may also impinge on successful placentation and result in early pregnancy loss (Ford *et al.* 2009). In addition, intramural and sub-mucosal fibroids are also associated with RM as demonstrated in George et al 2006. It is therefore recommended that

screening of women for uterine anomalies is performed as there are several factors associated with miscarriage.

1.2.1.4 Immunogenic

Autoimmunity is the second most important factor causing RM in women, after genetic abnormalities, and may be present in up to 30% of women affected by RM (Ticconi et al. 2010). There are several different autoimmune disorders associated with RM, including APS, organ specific autoimmunity (subclinical thyroid autoimmunity), systematic autoimmunity (systematic lupus erythematosus, anti-nuclear and anti-ribonucleoprotien), antiendothelial and anti-trophoblast antibodies (Bansal et al. 2011, Branch et al. 2010, Jaslow et al. 2009, Ornoy et al. 2004, Perricone et al. 2008, Ticconi et al. 2010). Autoimmune disease in pregnancy is complicated and not fully understood; however adverse effects that may cause miscarriage include thrombosis, inflammation, or cytotoxicity and cell death (Di Simone et al. 2010, Ticconi et al. 2010). It is suggested that autoimmune diseases may act in combination to cause miscarriage, and if a patient is diagnosed with one autoimmune disease it is likely that another autoimmune disease is present. This was demonstrated by Ticconi et al (2011) which found that a high proportion (53.84%) of women with anti-nuclear antibodies also had antithyroid antibodies. On top of this finding other antibodies were found to be present in women with anti-nuclear antibodies including anti-phospholipid antibodies, anti-mitochondrial antibodies or a combination of multiple autoantibodies (Ticconi et al. 2010). Equally, current evidence suggests the presence of any autoimmune disease, even at a minor level, decreases the

survival of the embryo and it may be important to screen patients for a range of autoimmunity conditions (Bansal *et al.* 2011)

1.2.1.5 Antiphospholipid Syndrome (APS)

APS is a major risk factor for RM and has been demonstrated to be causative for approximately 15% of all RM cases (Rai *et al.* 1997, Rai, Regan, *et al.* 1995, Vinatier *et al.* 2001). APS is defined by the persistent presence of a heterogeneous group of antiphospholipid antibodies (aPLs) that have various recognition substrates including phospholipids, phospholipid-binding proteins or both (Di Simone *et al.* 2010, Gris *et al.* 2003). These antibodies are associated with hypercoagulability which leads to adverse pregnancy outcome and/or vascular thrombosis (Gris *et al.* 2003). The clinical manifestations for APS include; 1) Vascular thrombosis in any tissue or organ 2) Pregnancy morbidity including a) three or more consecutive miscarriages before 10 weeks gestation, b) One or more morphologically normal fetal losses after 10 weeks, and c) One or more preterm births before 34th week due to placental disease (Miyakis *et al.* 2006).

New international criteria have been developed in 2006 to diagnose APS requiring at least one clinical (as above) and one laboratory criteria (Matsubayashi 2009, Miyakis *et al.* 2006). Laboratory criteria include elevated levels of any/all antibodies, including 1) lupus anticoagulant (LA) 2) anticardiolipin (aCL), 3) Anti- β_2 glycoprotein (β_2 GP) (IgM/IgG) antibodies, twice or more over a 12 week period (Miyakis *et al.* 2006, Obayashi *et al.* 2010). Originally, LA antibodies and aCL antibodies were the two main

autoantibodies assessed with APS in association to RM (Miyakis *et al.* 2006), however with further research into the syndrome, β 2GP antibodies have also been included (Allison *et al.* 2009, Miyakis *et al.* 2006, Tincani *et al.* 2003). Much study has been performed on these three autoantibodies which have the highest incidence of thrombotic complication in patients with RM.

There are other aPLs associated with increased risk of RM, though they are not clinically assessed in women with RM (Pauer *et al.* 2003). These antibodies include antibodies directed against phospholipids like antiphosphatidylethanolamine (aPE), phospholipid-binding proteins including anti-annexin V (ax), or against glycoproteins such as tissue factor (TF), thrombomodulin (TM), and tissue type-plasminogen activator (t-PA) (Di Simone *et al.* 2010, Obayashi *et al.* 2010, Pauer *et al.* 2003, Sater *et al.* 2011). Pauer *et al.* 2003 demonstrated that the presence of 7 antibodies, including LA, aCL, aPE, β 2GP, ax, t-PA, leads to an increased associated risk of miscarriage in women; with all but TM and β 2GP having an independent risk (Pauer *et al.* 2003). Although these antibodies are not clinically tested many studies demonstrate that they play a role within APS manifestations whether independently or collectively with LA, aCL or β 2GP autoantibodies.

The main pathological role APS has in causing RM is by placental thrombosis, however it is not fully elucidated how; it is suggested that these antibodies inhibit the phospholipid-dependent coagulation cascade which may cause reduced fibrinolytic activity or venous and arterial thrombosis (Di Simone *et al.* 2010, Gris *et al.* 2003, Ivanov *et al.*, Martinez-Zamora *et al.* 2010, Sater *et*

al. 2011). However, not all RM associated with APS is caused by placental thrombosis, and like other autoimmune disorders other factors may also play a part. These can include, inhibition of trophoblastic function, differentiation, and invasion which is important to successful implantation (Chen et al. 2010, Di Simone et al. 2010, Ivanov et al.), or activation of complement pathways on the stromal decidual cells at the maternal – fetal interface, resulting in inflammatory disease (Martinez de la Torre et al. 2007, Ticconi et al. 2010). A recent study by Simone et al (2010), demonstrated that polyclonal β2GPI antibodies involved in APS decrease endometrial endothelial cell angiogenesis, reducing formation of new capillary structures. It is also important to note that moderate hyperhomocysteinemia, which is also a risk factor for thrombosis, is associated with the presence of APS in RM patients and influences the thrombotic tendency of patients with primary and secondary APS (Gris et al, 2003). Overall these pathological factors can work together to increase the risk of RM of women with both APS and hyperhomocysteinemia (Gris et al, 2003).

1.2.1.6 Coagulation Factors

As the placenta replaces the yolk sac between 8-10 weeks gestation a complex vascular system is required to maintain successful pregnancy, with chorionic villous vascularisation beginning as early as the fourth week (Gris et al. 2003, Lisman et al. 2007, te Velde et al. 1997). Consequently hypercoagulability can play a detrimental role in fetal development as a result from thrombosis of the uteroplacental vasculature system (Chen et al. 2010, Gris et al. 2003, Kupferminc et al. 1999, Lund et al. 2010, Martinez-Zamora et al. 2010, Rai et al. 2001). There are other factors that may be

responsible for hypercoagulability during a pregnancy causing RM apart from APS, including acquired and inherited thrombophilias (Martinez-Zamora et al. 2010, Parand et al. 2013, Quere et al. 1998). These include factor V G1691A Leiden (FVL) mutation, prothrombin (PT) G20210A mutation, protein C (activated protein C resistance or deficiency), protein S deficiency, Factor XII deficiency, antithrombin $|||_{L}$ high levels of factor XI and hyperhomocysteinemia (Allison et al. 2009, Branch et al. 2010, Foka et al. 2000, Glueck et al., Kupferminc et al. 1999, Lund et al. 2010, Nahas et al. 2016, Ogasawara et al. 2001, Parand et al. 2013, Pauer et al. 2003). These factors all play an important role within the coagulation cascade and can cause an increased risk of thrombosis of the venous and spiral arteries of the uterus and placenta, and impaired placental development which may lead to fetal loss (Chen et al. 2010, Ford et al. 2009, Li et al. 2002, Meegdes et al. 1988). The FVL and PT mutations have been extensively studied with some studies demonstrating a strong association with RM while, like many other factors that are associated with RM, a few studies report no association and suggest the need for further research (Chen et al. 2010, Farahmand et al. 2016, Foka et al. 2000, Gao et al. 2015, Goncalves et al. 2016, Lund et al. 2010, Rai et al. 2001, Sergi et al. 2015, Skeith et al. 2016). Even though one factor may not be able to cause of RM by itself, a combination of thrombophilic states appears to increase the risk; in addition, many secondary risk factors, such as smoking and obesity increase the risk. (Farahmand et al. 2016, Kutteh et al. 2006, Preston et al. 1996)

1.2.1.7 Endocrinology

Several endocrine aetiologies are associated with an increased risk of RM and may be a cause of up to 20% of RM cases (Li et al. 2000). Such risks include diabetes mellitus, thyroid disease, polycystic ovarian syndrome (PCOS), luteal phase defect (LPD) and hyperprolactinemia (Ford et al. 2009). Most of these factors only play a role in RM if they are ill-managed. For example, there is only a risk factor with diabetes if glucose levels are not maintained, or for thyroid disease if thyroid hormone replacement treatment is not carried out properly (Dal Lago et al. 2011, Ford et al. 2009, Gutaj et al. 2013). Polycystic ovarian syndrome has been linked with RM in several studies with the prevalence ranging between 4.8-82%, and may cause RM by increased levels of luteinising hormones or elevated testosterone levels (Cocksedge et al. 2008, Li et al. 2000). While LPD is an inadequate production of progesterone by the corpus letuem, in addition, endometrial maturation is insufficient and therefore causes insufficient placentation (Ford et al. 2009). All three, LPD, PCOS, and insulin resistance, have been demonstrated together in patients with RM and may in fact be associated together as a risk factor for RM (Cocksedge et al. 2008)

1.2.1.8 Homocysteine and Folate Deficiency

An important factor that has also been identified with RM is homocysteine and folate levels during a pregnancy (Eskes 1997, Kotsopoulos *et al.*, Kumar *et al.* 2003, Nelen *et al.* 1998, Nelen W. L. D. M., Blom H. J., Steegers E. A. P., den Heijer M., & Eskes T. K. A. B. 2000, Nelen W. L. D. M., Blom H. J., Steegers E. A. P., Den Heijer M., Thomas C. M. G., *et al.* 2000, Nelen *et al.* 1997, Steegers-

Theunissen et al. 1992, Wouters et al. 1993). There is evidence demonstrating that low folate levels may increase the risk of RM (George et al. 2002, Kumar et al. 2003, Nelen W. L. D. M., Blom H. J., Steegers E. A. P., den Heijer M., & Eskes T. K. A. B. 2000, Nelen W. L. D. M., Blom H. J., Steegers E. A. P., Den Heijer M., Thomas C. M. G., et al. 2000, Ronnenberg et al. 2007) with a study performed by Kumar et al (2003) demonstrating an increase of 16.8% of women with RM having folate deficiency compared to controls; while another study demonstrated 9% of women with RM as folate deficient (Wouters et al. 1993). Mild hyperhomocysteinemia caused by disruption in the homocysteine-methionine pathway has been reported as a risk factor for several pregnancy complications including, occlusive arterial and thrombotic disease, NTD, placental pathology, and pre-eclampsia (Eskes 1997, Kumar et al. 2003, Nelen et al. 1998, Quere et al. 1998). There are several studies now demonstrating hyperhomocysteinemia, which is an increase level of homocysteine in the blood above 15µmol/L, increasing the risk of RM (Kumar et al. 2003, Nelen et al. 1998, Steegers-Theunissen et al. 1992, Wouters et al. 1993). An early study demonstrated that women with RM had a significant increase in mean fasting homocysteine (tHyc) levels compared to controls, with hyperhomocysteinemia (tHyc > 51µmol/L) being diagnosed in 21% of women with RM (Wouters et al. 1993), while another study demonstrated 27% of women with RM to have hyperhomocysteinemia (Nelen W. L. D. M., Blom H. J., Steegers E. A. P., den Heijer M., & Eskes T. K. A. B. 2000). Studies to date demonstrate the importance of both folate and homocysteine status in RM aeitiology.

How low levels of folate or high levels of homocysteine cause RM has not been fully elucidated, however there are many possibilities including structural, neurological, and placental thrombosis (Eskes 1997, Kumar et al. 2003). Increased levels of homocysteine in general have been associated with hypercoagulability, in which it has been demonstrated to cause endothelial cell injury, damage to decidual and chorionic vessels, premature arteriosclerosis and thromboembolism, and premature vascular disease (Varga et al. 2005, Wald et al. 2002, Wouters et al. 1993). During the early stages of the pregnancy an increased homocysteine level may cause improper chorionic villous vascularisation, or later in the pregnancy small blood clots occurring within the placental blood vessels blocking fetal blood circulation (Nelen W. L. et al. 2000, te Velde et al. 1997). It has also been proposed that an increase in homocysteine and a reduction in folate can cause significant DNA damage via decrease in methylation or an imbalance in pyrimidine/purine biosynthesis (Shelnutt et al. 2004, Sinclair et al. 2007, Wiwanitkit 2005, Zetterberg 2004).

Factors affecting homocysteine levels can be complex, and may result from either genetic defects within enzymes in the homocysteine pathway or from deficiencies within cofactors of such pathways (Crider *et al.* 2011, Kumar *et al.* 2003, Nelen *et al.* 1998, Ren *et al.* 2006). Folate deficiency is an important predecessor of hyperhomocysteinemia, as it is the main co-factor in converting homocysteine to methionine, and if folate is insufficient homocysteine can build up (Blom *et al.* 2010). This was supported by Kumar *et al.* (2003) demonstrating, that when folate levels decreased in RM patients

the level of tHYc increased. There are other deficiencies that can cause hyperhomocysteinemia including, vitamin B12 and vitamin B6 which with folate are cofactors in the conversion of homocysteine to methionine (Blom *et al.* 2010).

The genetic mutation within the 5, 10-Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase (MTHFR) enzyme, which is responsible for the synthesis of 5methylenetetrahydrofolate (5-MTHF), plays an important role in the increase of homocysteine levels (Crider et al. 2011, Shaw et al. 1998, Zetterberg 2004). The most common mutation within this enzyme is the c.665C>T mutation, affecting the thermolability of the enzyme and therefore reducing its function, resulting in increased homocysteine (Crider et al. 2011, Kumar et al. 2003, Quere et al. 1998, van der Put et al. 1995, Zetterberg 2004). The heterozygous mutation CT can cause reduced enzyme activity by 30% and cause mild hyperhomocysteinemia, where the homozygous mutation TT reduces activity by 70% and has been associated with moderate to high hyperhomocysteinemia (Crider et al. 2011, Gava et al. 2011, Nelen et al. 1998, Unfried et al. 2002, Zetterberg 2004). There is inconsistent data to demonstrate if this homozygous mutation, is associated with increased risk of RM (Nair et al. 2012, Nelen W. L. D. M., Blom H. J., Steegers E. A. P., den Heijer M., & Eskes T. K. A. B. 2000, Nelen et al. 1997, Wang et al. 2004). Nelen et al (1997) demonstrated that patients with the homozygous mutation have a two-three fold increased risk of RM, with a more recent study demonstrating a 6-fold increase in homozygous patients (Nair et al. 2012). In addition, a meta-analysis of 16 individual studies performed by Chen et al (2016)

identified a significant association between the MTHFR c.665C>T mutation and RM (Chen *et al.* 2016). However, not all studies support the finding of the c.665C>T mutation as a risk factor for hyperhomocysteinemia related RM with two meta-analyses were performed in 2005 (Wiwanitkit 2005) and in 2006 (Ren *et al.* 2006) demonstrating conflicting data between all studies and an overall analysis of no association between MTHFR and RM. (Carp *et al.* 2002, Pauer *et al.* 2003, Ren *et al.* 2006, Vettriselvi *et al.* 2008, Wiwanitkit 2005). This demonstrates that there is still inconsistent evidence that the MTHFR mutation to be a known cause of RM, however it should not be ruled out that hyperhomocystenmia to be associated with RM, and further research should be carried out to identify if there is another factor causing hyperhomocysteinemia, and further RM.

1.2.1.9 Viral/Infections

Viral and bacterial infections have been demonstrated to cause minimal risk of RM. In most cases viral/bacterial infections cause sporadic, not recurrent miscarriages (Branch *et al.* 2010). For a viral/bacterial infection to cause RM the infection must be prolonged and be present without detection throughout all affected pregnancies. Viral and bacterial cultures that may cause miscarriage include, Chlamydia, mycoplasma and ureaplasma (Allison *et al.* 2009). However, there is little evidence supporting such infections with RM.

1.2.2 Diagnostic testing

In many cases, evaluation does not reveal a cause, and in some cases it may find an unrelated cause consequently resulting in the patient being unnecessarily treated which may cause distress when another miscarriage occurs (Branch *et al.* 2010). For this reason, there are guidelines that should be followed when evaluating women with RM, including ACOG and RCOG. The recommended screening processes before the next pregnancy are for antiphospholipid antibodies, parental chromosomal abnormalities, and endocrine factors including LPD, thrombophilias, and uterine anomalies (ACOG 2002, Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynacologists 2011). Other factors that may play a role in RM are not often recommended as there are still inconclusive results in their association with RM. It is also recommended that couples should regularly see their family physicians, and in addition, be assessed for epidemiological factors such as smoking, weight, age and caffeine intake that may play a role in RM are line RM and Gynacologists 2011).

Guidelines into APS recommend testing for only LA, aCL and β 2GP antibodies with two positive results within 12 weeks of medium or high titres (40g/L), but not any other antibodies, as research does not yet support any association to RM (Miyakis *et al.* 2006). Karyotyping is recommended for both products of conception and parental peripheral blood of both partners; however these tests may only identify chromosomal rearrangements and not abnormalities such as mosaicism, or single point genetic mutations and therefore should be taken into consideration (ACOG
2002, Allison *et al.* 2009, Branch *et al.* 2010, Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynacologists 2011). It should also be noted that karyotyping is an expensive diagnostic test, and as such, it has been suggested that routine karyotyping is not justified due to low numbers of cases with such traits (Barber *et al.* 2010). Anatomical factors should be first tested by pelvic ultrasound, and if suspected, further by hysteroscopy, laparoscopy and 3Dultrasound (Jaslow *et al.* 2009). With a large influence of coagulation on RM, it is also suggested to test for other factors such as the FVL mutation and mutations within the MTHFR, PT genes, and also look for deficiencies in protein S or activated protein C resistance (Ford *et al.* 2009). Keeping in mind that these tests should be performed first, there are still 50% or more women that experience unexplained RM, and therefore the importance of experimental evaluation is critical to women that have no obvious underlying cause (ACOG 2002, Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynacologists 2011).

1.2.3 Prevention and treatment

The prognosis for women with RM is favourable, with persistence and care during the pregnancy. It has been demonstrated in some studies that overall care, with regular obstetric appointments and reassurance increases the chances of a successful pregnancy (ACOG 2002, Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynacologists 2011). However there are a lot of cases that have factors, such as APS and deficiencies, that require treatment for a successful pregnancy (Matsubayashi 2009). Even though treatment is required, treatment may not always be available, with more than 50% of

cases having an unknown cause and even with known causes there is not always a treatment available that is sufficient enough to reduce the risk of RM (Sugiura-Ogasawara *et al.* 2009).

There are not many treatments available to reduce the risk of RM, however ones that are currently used for RM include anticoagulants and vitamin supplements; but the degree of benefit depends on the patient. As hyperhomocysteinemia may play a role in increasing the risk of RM, several papers have demonstrated that supplements containing 0.5mg folic acid can greatly reduce the tHyc levels in women with RM (Crider et al. 2011, Nelen et al. 1998). In addition, Quere et al (1998) demonstrated that women with the c.667C>T MTHFR mutation undergoing folic acid and pyridoxine supplementation had an increase in live birth rate. Anticoagulants include low-dose aspirin and heparin (low molecular weight or unfractionated), either alone or in combination, that are used to treat APS and other thrombophilias (Kaandorp et al. 2010, Laskin et al. 1997, Rai et al. 1997, Reznikoff-Etievant et al. 1999, Tempfer et al. 2006, Tincani et al. 2003). There are still some discrepancies between the treatments with aspirin and heparin demonstrating that aspirin alone is equally effective, or that the type of heparin administered can differentially effect outcomes (Bansal et al. 2011). Aspirin works by its inhibition of platelet activation and reduced thrombus formation, where heparin works by interfering with the autoantibodies directed at the heparin-binding epidermal growth factor (EGF) by saturation, which is important in blastocyst implantation (Bansal et al. 2011).

Moreover the role of both these treatments is still controversial like most treatments for RM (Rai *et al.* 2006).

A majority of treatments proposed for RM are just that, proposed, and show little evidence for success. Treatments for uterine abnormalities include hysteroscopic resection or myomectomy which have been shown to slightly increase the success rate of live birth; unfortunately they also have a high risk of complications and therefore outweigh the benefits (Ford et al. 2009, Grimbizis et al. 2001). Treatments for genetic abnormalities are limited to methods of pre-implantation IVF karyotyping which enables selection of an embryo without genetic defects (Sugiura-Ogasawara et al. 2008). However the treatment does not correlate with an increase in live birth rates, as single nucleotide or small deletions/insertions genetic mutations are not characterised by karyotyping (Kouru et al. 2010, Sugiura-Ogasawara et al. 2008). Lastly pre-implantation IVF karyotyping is an expensive treatment that may not be affordable for some couples (Barber et al. 2010). As with the previous two mentioned treatments, leukocyte immunization for immunologic intervention has demonstrated no improvement in pregnancies going to term, and in some studies demonstrated an adverse effect on pregnancy (Ata et al. 2011, Branch et al. 2010).

1.2.3.1 Treatment for Unexplained Recurrent Miscarriage

There are not many treatments available for unexplained miscarriage, largely attributable to an absence of a definitive underlying cause. Although aspirin and heparin are used to treat people with RM and the

presence of APS, studies have also looked at the treatment of unexplained RM with both aspirin and heparin, based on presumed pathogenesis similarities (Reznikoff-Etievant et al. 1999). The Initial study in 1999 demonstrated the treatment of unexplained RM with aspirin and prednisone to show the same success rates for live birth as women with RM and APS (Reznikoff-Etievant et al. 1999). However, since this first study multiple studies have disproved this theory. Kaandrop et al (2010) has since completed the ALIFE study which was a randomized trial containing 299 women, and demonstrated that neither aspirin with nadroparin nor aspirin alone increased the success rate in women with unexplained RM. Another large cohort study, the SPIN study (2010) recruited 294 pregnant women and demonstrated that treatment with enoxaparin and low-dose aspirin proved to be no more successful in women than intensive surveillance alone (Clark et al. 2010). Three further published studies all support a conclusion that treatment with aspirin and heparin in unexplained RM is ineffective for increasing the chance of live birth and should not be prescribed to treat women (Visser et al. 2011) (Pasquier et al. 2015, Schleussner et al. 2015).

Tempfer *et al* (2006) described a study looking at a multifactorial treatment for patients with unexplained RM. The study comprised of 104 pregnant women. 52 women fell pregnant on a combination of treatments, which included, Prednisone (20mg/d) and progesterone (20mg/d) for the 1st 12 weeks, aspirin (100mg/d) for 38 weeks and folate (5mg) every second day for the whole pregnancy; which were compared to 52 pregnant women not taking treatment (Tempfer *et al.* 2006). Overall there was a 42% increase in

live birth rates in the treated women compared to the untreated women, demonstrating that one treatment or a combination of treatments helped the women carry to term. The authors suggested that factors such as a high dose of folate in the1st trimester and pre-pregnancy treatment, and treatment over the full length may play an important factor in women having a live birth (De-Regil *et al.* 2010, Tempfer *et al.* 2006). It is also important to note that the folate supplementation levels of treated women was 5mg every second day which is far higher than the recommended levels of treatment for women with NTD which is 400-800µg/day (De-Regil *et al.* 2010, MRC Vitamin Study Research Group 1991, Tempfer *et al.* 2006). This suggests a greater requirement for folic acid supplementation in women with RM compared to NTD (De-Regil *et al.* 2010).

1.3 Folate: Essential for Human Physiology

To better understand how folate may affect pregnancy outcome for example in RM, the physiology and mode of transport through the placenta must be understood. Folate is an important compound in many biochemical reactions within the body, including maintenance of the nervous system, DNA replication and repair, cell division, apoptosis, and for normal development from embryogenesis right through adult life (Kim 1999, Mattson *et al.* 2003, van der Linden *et al.* 2006, Wollack *et al.* 2008). Folate is a watersoluble compound from the B vitamin group that includes isoforms folic acid, folinic acid, and 5-methyltetrahydrofolate (5-methylTHF) (Kelemen 2006). Folic acid is the synthetic compound which is monoglutamated and more stable than naturally found folates and therefore used in supplements (Eskes

1997, Laanpere et al. 2010, Ramaekers, Blau, et al. 2007). 5-methylTHF is the only reduced form of folate found in plasma and has a range of functions within the body via metabolism (Matsue et al. 1992). It is also the only folate compound that is able to cross the blood-brain barrier and is transported from maternal circulation to the fetus (Ramaekers, Sequeira, et al. 2007). Cells that require a large amount of folate are generally undergoing rapid cell division and growth, although apoptotic cells also require folate for example in embryogenesis (Blount et al. 1997, Shelnutt et al. 2004, Xiao et al. 2005).

Folate plays a major role in the folate-homocysteine metabolic pathway, with 5-MTHF being at the critical junction of the cycle (Blom *et al.* 2010). This pathway is responsible for both synthesis and metabolism of folate and homocysteine, and is the major pathway for nucleotide and amino acid synthesis and methylation reactions. Figure 1.1 illustrates the overall pathway (Mason *et al.* 2000, Mattson *et al.* 2003, van der Linden *et al.* 2006). Folate is brought into the cell as 5-MTHF and reacts with homocysteine to produce methionine and tetrahydrofolate (Dickson *et al.* 2005, Mason *et al.* 2000). The production of methionine is the first step in the methylation cycle, furthermore it is then converted to s-adenosyl methionine (SAM); which is responsible for the methylation of substrates including DNA, RNA, proteins, lipids and amino acids via one carbon transfer reactions (Mason *et al.* 2000, Mattson *et al.* 2003, Shelnutt *et al.* 2004). SAM methylates up to 4% of cytosine residues within DNA to produce 5-methylcytosine, which is constant throughout all cells, maintaining DNA stability and regulating gene

expression (Mason *et al.* 2000). RNA stability is also maintained via methylation of specific bases by SAM, and by the process of the 5' methyl capping of the RNA transcript (James *et al.* 1993, Mattson *et al.* 2003). Post-methylation SAM is converted to S-adenosylhomocysteine, ultimately producing homocysteine, which is also produced by the de-methylation of methionine (Collaboration 1998, Forges *et al.* 2007).



Figure 1.1 Simplified diagram of the Folate Cycle. 5-methylTHF is an important co-factor in the methylation cycle, methylating specific bases within DNA, RNA, and proteins, as well as a requirement for pyrimidines and purine production.

The synthesis of tetrahydrofolate from homocysteine/5-MTHF metabolism is the first important step in the DNA/RNA biosynthesis pathway, and requires a large amount of folate to maintain a balance (Blount *et al.* 1997, James *et al.* 1993, Mason *et al.* 2000). In this cycle pyrimidines are formed when the enzyme thymidylate (dTMP) synthase catalyses a reaction between 5,10 methyleneTHF and dUMP to produce dTMP (Blount *et al.* 1997, Choi *et al.* 1998). Purines are produced when 5,10 MethyleneTHF is converted to 10formyltetrahydrofolate further resulting in the production of dGTP and dATP (James *et al.* 1993). Overall folate plays a vital role in the production of both pyrimidines and purines which is an important process in DNA synthesis and repair with every cell (Blount *et al.* 1997, Mason *et al.* 2000)

1.3.1 Folate Transport in the Placenta

The placenta is a protective barrier allowing exchange of nutrients from the maternal blood supply to the fetus (Henderson et al. 1995, Yasuda, Hasui, Kobayashi, et al. 2008, Yasuda, Hasui, Yamamoto, et al. 2008). Approximately $600\mu g/d$ of folate is required for development of the embryo, therefore adequate uptake of folate from the maternal circulation is critical and a specialised mechanism is required to transport the folate across the placenta (Antony 2007, Henderson et al. 1995). There are three mechanisms that can transport folate in and out of a cell, the reduced folate carrier, the proton coupled folate transporter and folate receptors (Figure 1.2) (Carter et al. 2011, Yasuda, Hasui, Yamamoto, et al. 2008, Zhao et al. 2009). All three, have specific tissue distribution membrane and are specific (apical/basolateral membranes) depending on their function and affinity to transport folate (Henderson et al. 1995, Opladen et al. 2007).

In the placenta the initial uptake of folate is facilitated by the folate receptor alpha (FR α) present on the microvillous membrane of the syncytiotrophoblast cells, the absorptive cells of the placenta (Henderson *et al.* 1995, Prasad *et al.* 1998). FR α comes into direct contact with the maternal blood supply, where 5-methylTHF binds to FR α with high affinity ($K_d \approx 1$ -3nM) and is internalised via endocytosis (Henderson *et al.* 1995, Kranz *et al.* 1995). The uptake of folate causes an increase in 5-methylTHF concentration in the

intravillious blood three times that of the maternal blood (Henderson *et al.* 1995, Prasad *et al.* 1998). The second step of folate transport within the placenta occurs via the reduced folate carrier (RFC) (Prasad *et al.* 1998). The RFC is present on the basolateral membrane of the syncytiotrophoblast and is an ion channel that moves folate from high concentration to a low folate concentration, this allows efflux of 5-MTHF from the intravillous blood to the fetal blood system (Prasad *et al.* 1995, Yasuda, Hasui, Yamamoto, *et al.* 2008). The advantage of initial transport via FR α from maternal to intravillous blood is that FR α has a greater affinity to bind folate than the RFC and is therefore better suited for the high folate requirements of the developing embryo (Prasad *et al.* 1995, Yasuda, Hasui, Kobayashi, *et al.* 2008, Yasuda, Hasui, Yamamoto, *et al.* 2008, Zhao *et al.* 2009). In addition, it is able to transport folate against a concentration gradient when maternal blood 5-MTHF concentrations are low (Henderson *et al.* 1995).



Figure 1.2 The three folate transport mechanisms. A. The reduced folate carrier (RFC) B. Protein Coupled Folate transporter (PCFT), C. Folate Receptor Alpha

1.3.1.1 Reduced Folate Carrier (RFC)

The RFC is an integral membrane bound glycoprotein that plays a significant role in placental-fetal transport of folate during pregnancy (Henderson et al. 1995). The RFC transports folate through the cell membrane via a bidirectional anion exchange pump mechanism (Bisseling et al. 2004, Prasad et al. 1998, Prasad et al. 1995, Yangfeng et al. 1995, Yasuda, Hasui, Kobayashi, et al. 2008). Therefore, folate can be transported in or out of a cell via the RFC, depending on the cell requirements. Distribution of the RFC is ubiquitous throughout cell tissues, and is the predominant transporter of folate for tissues with low folate requirements (Bisseling et al. 2004, Yasuda, Hasui, Kobayashi, et al. 2008). A defining property of the RFC compared to the $FR\alpha$ is its lower affinity for folate and the concentration at which it functions ($K_d \approx 1-100 \mu M$) (Kranz et al. 1995). RFC has a higher binding affinity for 5-methyITHF than folic acid, but cannot transport folate when circulating folate concentrations are low, and unlike $FR\alpha$, cannot transport folate against a concentration gradient (Henderson et al. 1995, Yasuda, Hasui, Kobayashi, et al. 2008)

1.3.1.2 Folate Receptor Alpha (FR α)

FR α is a 38 kDa glycosylphosphatidylinositol (GPI) linked glycoprotein bound to the cell membrane of specific cells (Galmozzi *et al.* 2001, Ratnam *et al.* 1989, Yasuda, Hasui, Kobayashi, *et al.* 2008). FR α is one of three isoforms of the folate receptor protein, the others being FR β and FR γ which are encoded by a group of genes located on chromosome 11q13 (Barber *et al.* 1998). The three genes encoding FR α , FR β and FR γ are FOLR1, FOLR2, and

FOLR3, respectively (Elnakat *et al.* 2004, Elnakat *et al.* 2006, Kelemen 2006). The FOLR1 gene consists of seven exons, six introns and two TATA-less promoters (Tran *et al.* 2005, Zheng *et al.* 2003). Exons 5 and 6 are predicted to be responsible for a key part of the binding pocket of the protein; however it has no known crystal structure as yet (Barber *et al.* 1998). The addition of a GPI tail post translation on FR α and FR β functions as a signal to transport the protein to the membrane surface of the cell (Kinoshita *et al.* 2008, Luhrs *et al.* 1989, Mauritz *et al.* 2008, Smart *et al.* 1996, Varma *et al.* 1998). It also mediates clustering to caveolae or lipid rafts within the cell membrane instead of clathrin coated pits which are mediated via another cytoplasmic domain (Anderson *et al.* 1992, Ritter *et al.* 1995). FR γ differs from FR α and FR β as the protein does not undergo post translational addition of a GPI tail, instead acting as a secretory protein circulating throughout the body (Kelemen 2006, Mauritz *et al.* 2008).

There are several differences between FR α and the FR β which may explain the higher rate of FR α expression in tissues throughout the body. The amino acid homology between the two isoforms is only 71% (Barber *et al.* 1998, Elnakat *et al.* 2004, Kelemen 2006). In addition, the C-terminal end also varies with the FR α having 25 residues and the FR β having only 19 residues (Elnakat *et al.* 2004). Furthermore, another variation is the affinity of the receptors to bind folate which plays an important role in the uptake of folate within the cells, even in comparison with the RFC. FR α has a much higher affinity for both 5-methyITHF and folic acid, with a K_d= ~1-3nmol/L and a K_d= ~0.4nmol/L, respectively, and is the only isoform near saturation at normal

folate concentration (Bisseling *et al.* 2004, Doucette *et al.* 2001, Kranz *et al.* 1995). Whereas FR β has an affinity to bind 5-methylTHF with a K_d equal to 0.3-4.0µmol/L and folic acid with a K_d of only 100-200µmol/L (Doucette *et al.* 2001, Jhaveri *et al.* 2004). FR α is capable of binding and transporting folate in nanomolar concentrations of extracellular folate, whereas the RFC and FR α require much greater extracellular folate concentrations and may explain the difference in distribution and high expression of the FR α in folate demanding tissues compared to FR β and RFC (Antony *et al.* 1981, Henriques *et al.* 1996, Opladen *et al.* 2007).

Several studies have researched the distribution of the FR α . Distribution of FR α is highly tissue specific, is limited throughout the body and, in general, is only found in tissues that require a large influx of folate (Weitman, Weinberg, *et al.* 1992). The major tissues that the FR α is expressed in high concentrations are the placenta, kidney, and choroid plexus (Birn *et al.* 2005, Pinard *et al.* 1996, Ross *et al.* 1994), however a lower expression has been demonstrated in over ten different tissues. In addition, the FR α can be highly expressed in specific cancer cells which has been the focus of much research, particularly as a means of drug delivery to tumours (Basal *et al.* 2009, Bueno *et al.* 2001, Dainty *et al.* 2007, Ebel *et al.* 2007, Elnakat *et al.* 2004, Evans *et al.* 2001, Gates *et al.* 1996, Kalli *et al.* 2008, Knutson *et al.* 2006, Lu *et al.* 2003, Muller *et al.* 2008, Parker *et al.* 2005, Ross *et al.* 1994, Yang R. *et al.* 2007).

FR α is generally expressed on the epithelial cells on the apical membrane found in the placenta, kidney and choroid plexus (Elnakat *et al.* 2004, Muller

et al. 2008, Yasuda, Hasui, Yamamoto, et al. 2008). Expression of the receptor on the apical membrane allows the receptor to be in direct contact with circulating 5-methyITHF in serum, allowing transport of folate into specific tissues via FR α (Muller et al. 2008, Wu et al. 1999). This is demonstrated in the choroid plexus which requires sustained folate transport across the blood brain barrier (Holm et al. 1991, Weitman, Lark, et al. 1992, Weitman, Weinberg, et al. 1992). In the kidney, high expression of the FR α is also found in the apical membrane of the proximal tubules, allowing folate to be recaptured from urine that is being excreted (McMartin et al. 1992, Muller et al. 2008, Sandoval et al. 2004). Therefore FR α plays an important role in folate transport for a selected range of tissues that require large quantities of folate.

1.3.1.2.1 Mechanisms of FR α

FR α transports folate via receptor mediated endocytosis, however the whole process is complicated and not well understood (Anderson *et al.* 1992, Mauritz *et al.* 2008, Yang J. *et al.* 2007). FR α is a specific membrane bound receptor that utilizes an endosome to concentrate and internalize folate (Anderson *et al.* 1992, Jhaveri *et al.* 2004, Ritter *et al.* 1995, Yang J. *et al.* 2007, Zhao *et al.* 2009). The GPI tail plays a major role in the determination of the FR α location, as it mediates clustering to the caveolae, or lipid raft, while other transmembrane proteins are attached to the clathrin coated pits by their cytoplasmic domain (Anderson *et al.* 2002, D'Alincourt Salazar *et al.* 2007, Kinoshita *et al.* 2008, Miotti *et al.* 2000, Pike 2003, Ritter *et al.* 1995). Caveolae are only expressed in a few cell types whereas lipid rafts are

uniformly expressed in all cell types (Anderson *et al.* 1992). This mechanism of endocytosis using the caveolae and lipid rafts is also known as potocytosis (Anderson *et al.* 1992, Mauritz *et al.* 2008, Yang J. *et al.* 2007).

Figure 1.3 demonstrates the basic mechanism of endocytosis that FR α utilizes to import folate into the cytoplasm of the cell (Kamen *et al.* 2004, Lacey *et al.* 1989, Rijnboutt *et al.* 1996, Ritter *et al.* 1995). The first step of this process is binding of folate to FR α (Zhao *et al.* 2009). A fluid filled endosome, also known as a GPI-anchored protein enriched endocytic compartment, is then formed by invagination of the lipid raft or caveolae membrane, which is then kept in close proximity to the cell membrane in the cytoplasm (Anderson *et al.* 1992, Kamen *et al.* 1991, Rijnboutt *et al.* 1996, Ritter *et al.* 1995, Rothberg *et al.* 1990, Sabharanjak *et al.* 2004). Once the endosome has formed within the cell, the folate must be released into the cytoplasm (Zhao *et al.* 2009). An increase in acidity occurs via influx of protons into the endosome during transit within the cytoplasm (Kamen *et al.* 1991, Yang J. *et al.* 2007, Zhao *et al.* 2003, Yang J. *et al.* 2007, Zhao *et al.* 2013, Yang J. *et al.* 2007, Zhao *et al.* 2007, Zhao

Once the folate has been released from the receptor it is then free to move into the cytoplasm via a folate transporter. Studies have demonstrated that an anion channel may be responsible for the export of folate from the endosome to the cytoplasm (Matsue *et al.* 1992, Ritter *et al.* 1995, Yang J. *et al.* 2007). A study carried out by Zhao *et al* (2009) provided evidence that the proton-coupled folate transporter (PCFT) plays a role in this transport and is present within the endosomal perinuclear compartment (Wollack *et al.* 2008, Zhao *et al.* 2009). The last step in endocytosis is the recycling of the FR α to the cell membrane, allowing more folate to be sequestered by the cell and allowing a high intake of folate required by the placenta during embryo development (Zhao *et al.* 2009). A more recent study identifying the crystal structure of the FR α , identified three conformational phases the receptor changes to depending on the step of folic acid binding/FR α cycling. Phase I is in neutral pH and the deep binding pocket is open, phase II folic acid binds and the binding pocket forming a FR α -folate complex and change in binding pocket, and then when the pH shifts to 6.5 the binding pocket closes releasing the folic acid bound (Wibowo *et al.* 2013); supporting what was demonstrated in earlier papers.



Figure 1.3 FR α mediated endocytosis of 5-methyltetrahydrofolate into the cell. 5-methylTHF binds to the FR α clustered in the lipid raft/caveolae (1) and is transported into the cell via formation of an endosome (2). Folate is released from the receptors after an increase in acidity (3) and transported into the cytoplasm via an ion channel (4). Endosomes then re-fuse with the cell membrane recycling the FR α to the cell surface (5).

1.3.2 Folate Deficiency and Pregnancy

Folate deficiency is defined as plasma folate level of <3ng/mL or an erythrocyte folate level of <140ng/mL and can have a significant effect during fetal development (Blount et al. 1997). Folate, which is required 5-10 fold greater during gestation, has been well documented to have a significant effect on embryogenesis, since folate is required for DNA, RNA and protein synthesis (Antony 2007, Chmurzynska, Finnell et al. 2004). As early as 1948, folate deficiency has been associated with adverse effects during gestation and congenital abnormalities which include low birth weights, sub fertility, spontaneous abortion, NTD's, and other pregnancy complications (Antony 2007, Bisseling et al. 2004, Ebisch et al. 2007, Hogan et al. 1950, O'Dell et al. 1948, Smithells et al. 1976, Tamura et al. 2006). In 1976 Smithells et al discovered that there was an association between low folate levels and an increase risk of NTD's, which subsequent studies have supported (Cabrera et al. 2004, Kirke et al. 1993, Zhao et al. 2006). Three major consequences can occur when folate is deficient within the body leading to such disorders above, including reduced methylation, an imbalance of the nucleotide pool and an increase in homocysteine levels; ultimately leading to a decrease in cell proliferation and increase in apoptosis (Blount et al. 1997, Choi et al. 1998, Li et al. 2006, Mattson et al. 2003, Xiao et al. 2005).

One of the most important factors affected by folate deficiency is pyrimidine and purine biosynthesis within cells (Blount *et al.* 1997, Choi *et al.* 1998). When folate is deficient it causes a reduction in its pre-cursor 5-10

methyleneTHF and as a result synthesis of thymidylate is decreased, further leading to an increased cellular dUMP/dTMP ratio (Blount *et al.* 1997, Choi *et al.* 1998, O'Neill 1998). This imbalance in nucleotides causes uracil (dUMP) to be mis-incorporated into the DNA (Blount *et al.* 1997). Uracil is excised from the DNA through DNA repair, resulting in single strand breaks, however with extremely depleted folate levels the chance of two closely spaced uracil bases on opposing DNA strands is increased resulting in double stranded DNA breaks. In addition, a reduction of thymidylate slows DNA synthesis reducing cell proliferation and increases apoptosis (Laanpere *et al.* 2010). As a result DNA synthesis and repair can be impaired inducing DNA strand breaks, chromosomal anomalies, and mutagenesis (Choi *et al.* 1998). Misincorporation of uracil and ultimately genetic instability is greater in cells undergoing rapid DNA synthesis, therefore rapidly dividing cells, such as during embryogenesis, are most affected (Blount *et al.* 1997, Shelnutt *et al.* 2004, Xiao *et al.* 2005).

Another outcome of folate deficiency is the decrease in the generation of SAM which as a result reduces the level of methylation within the cell (Mattson *et al.* 2003, Shelnutt *et al.* 2004). A decrease in DNA methylation can cause DNA instability, a reduction in replication, gene transcriptional activation and DNA strand breakage and mutations which can further trigger apoptosis (Mattson *et al.* 2003, Shelnutt *et al.* 2004). In addition, the reduction of SAM can affect methylation of proteins, phospholipids and neurotransmitters, and importantly histones in DNA (Forges *et al.* 2007, Mattson *et al.* 2003). Therefore, sufficient levels of folate are required to

maintain DNA, RNA and protein stability; otherwise if folate is deficient there may be an increase in genetic mutations and cell death.

Folate deficiency has another consequence which is increased levels of homocysteine within the cell (Blom et al. 2010, Coppola et al. 2000). Homocysteine, which is a sulphur containing amino acid, has many cytotoxic effects within tissues (Blount et al. 1997, Zetterberg 2004). Studies have demonstrated a strong inverse association between serum folate levels and homocysteine; when folate decreased tHyc levels increased (Collaboration 1998, Ray et al. 1999, Solanky et al. 2010). Homocysteine is metabolized by two pathways forming either methionine or cysteine, with both pathways being dependent of folate, therefore if folate is deficient then minimal homocysteine is converted resulting in the accumulation of homocysteine in the cells (Collaboration 1998, Laanpere et al. 2010, Tsitsiou et al. 2011). The accumulation of homocysteine can have many impacts ultimately leading to DNA strand breaks and hypomethylation, oxidative stress and trophoblast apoptosis. A major factor that is caused by increased levels of homocysteine vascular thrombosis which is demonstrated in many pregnancy complications, including RM (Coppola et al. 2000, D'Angelo et al. 1997, Di Simone et al. 2003, Durand et al. 2001, Kuch et al. 2001). Elevated homocysteine levels have been shown to cause thrombosis by; toxic accumulation in endothelial cells causing dysfunction of vascular endothelium; ability to inhibit platelet aggregation, deregulation; increase of clotting factors and tissue factors; and the inhibition of the anticoagulant

protein thrombomodulin (Alsulaimani *et al.* 2013, Ashfield-Watt *et al.* 2001, Goldstein 2000, He *et al.* 2004, Lonn *et al.* 2006)

As described earlier folate has to pass through the placenta to enter fetal circulation and therefore it is important to note in any pregnancy complication related to folate, that folate deficiency may occur only in fetal tissues while the maternal folate levels remain normal (MRC Vitamin Study Research Group 1991, Olney et al. 2002, Steegers-Theunissen et al. 2000). A large amount of work has gone into describing this in relation to NTD however it may also be a factor in RM, which may also be associated to folate deficiency (Berry et al. 1999, Botto et al. 2005, Czeizel 2009, Czeizel et al. 1992, Czeizel et al.). Over the last few decades studies into maternal nutrition, NTD's and pregnancy related complications have discovered that use of vitamin supplementation can greatly reduce the risk of having an affected pregnancy; in NTD it has been demonstrated to reduce the risk in up to 70% of cases (Kirke et al. 1993, MRC Vitamin Study Research Group 1991, Olney et al. 2002, Steegers-Theunissen et al. 2000). However what was not expected, was that a large proportion of these women did not have maternal folate deficiency, yet folate supplementation greatly increased their chance of an uncomplicated pregnancy (Czeizel 2009, Czeizel et al. 1992, MRC Vitamin Study Research Group 1991). Today it is recommended that folic acid supplementation of 0.4mg/day is required in women trying to conceive to reduce such risk as NTD, subfertility and RM (Bower et al. 2009, Steegers-Theunissen et al. 2000, Werler et al. 1993). The mechanism of folate supplementation reducing the risk in women that do not have maternal

folate deficiency is not well understood, though it is suggested that it may overcome blocking of folate-transport across the maternal-fetal blood barrier (Werler *et al.* 1993).

1.3.3 Factors Leading to Fetal Folate Deficiency

Factors that may be responsible for causing folate deficiency within the embryonic tissues, and not maternally, are defects within folate transport proteins or folate metabolism enzymes and blocking of folate transport (Da Costa et al. 2003, Steinfeld et al. 2009). It has been demonstrated in mouse models that FOLR1 nullizygous knock out causes embryo death, and therefore it is proposed that the role of $FR\alpha$ in folate transport as a mechanism in folate deficiency may cause RM (Piedrahita 1999, Tang et al. 2003, Taparia et al. 2007). Studies investigating genetic mutations within folate metabolism enzymes show conflicting results. There have only been a couple of studies into $FR\alpha$ mutations and pregnancy, with De Marco et al. (2000), demonstrating 4 out of 50 patients that had NTD to have a unique mutation in exon 7 and the 3'UTR, however there is no strong evidence associating genetic mutations of the $FR\alpha$ with defective folate transport in the placenta (Barber et al. 1998, De Marco et al. 2000, Heil et al. 1999, Holmes et al. 1999, Nilsson et al. 2004, van der Linden et al. 2006, van der Put et al. 1995). As a result, the role of these mutations in the aeitiology of folatepreventable pregnancy complications has not been established.

There is a high prevalence of autoantibodies that are responsible for many autoimmune diseases associated with increased risk of pregnancy complication. The first known human autoimmune disease was discovered in 1904 and demonstrated that antibodies can attack self-antigens (Schwartz 2005). An autoimmune disease is classified as an illness that involves the immune system producing antibodies to mistakenly attack the organs and tissues it is supposed to protect (Ornoy et al. 2004). Each autoantibody binds to a specific antigen; however they can be directed against a range of antigens including DNA, RNA, membrane proteins, phospholipids, nuclear proteins, thymoglobulins, annexin and matrix proteins (Da Costa et al. 2003, Gris et al. 2003). The aetiology of an autoimmune disease may be due to a complex group of autoantibodies (working together), and not just a single autoantibody, for example in APS (Gris et al. 2003). Since the first discovery there have been over 80 autoimmune diseases reported, with approximately 75% of these occurring during child bearing age (Ornoy et al. 2004). It has been demonstrated that a significant number of pregnancy related complications for example NTD's, RM and infertility are associated with autoimmune disease, and that autoantibodies can have a dose dependent increase on the risk of congenital defects and impaired embryo development (Matsubayashi 2009, Ornoy et al. 2004, Ticconi et al. 2010, Tincani et al. 2003). As there are still numerous unrecognised factors that may cause fetal folate deficiency, and it is well known that immunological responses can have a substantive impact on embryonic development, an immunological factor affecting folate transport was investigated (Barrow et al. 1971, Brent 1967).

1.4 The Presence of FR α Autoantibodies

In 2003 it was first proposed that one such mechanism may be the presence of autoantibodies directed against the FR α circulating in the maternal blood blocking cellular folate uptake in the placenta (Da Costa et al. 2003, Rothenberg et al. 2004). This study investigated the effect of $FR\alpha$ antiserum and embryogenesis in a rat model. It was confirmed that antiserum containing both $FR\alpha$ and $FR\beta$ when injected, caused a dose dependent effect on embryogenesis (Da Costa et al. 2003). Large doses (>0.3mL) of antiserum caused 100% embryo resorption, while lower doses showed 50% mortality of the embryo, and an increase of NTD affected offspring in the 50% that were born (Da Costa et al. 2003). Since this original study, a large population based study demonstrated that 7.2% of the population has $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies present, and several further studies have demonstrated the presence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies capable of blocking folate transport from maternal to fetal blood and an association between increased risk of NTD's, sub fertility, and neurodegenerative disorders such as cerebral folate deficiency (Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. et al. 2009, Bliek et al. 2006, Cabrera et al. 2008, Frye et al. 2013, Molloy Anne M. et al. 2009, Ramaekers, Blau, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2013, Ramaekers et al. 2005, Ramaekers, Sequeira, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2008, Rothenberg et al. 2004).

The first autoantibody directed against FR α detected in human serum was reported by Rothenberg *et al* (2004). This study showed an association between the presence of FR α -blocking autoantibodies in maternal serum and an increased risk of the offspring being born with NTD's (Rothenberg *et*

al. 2004). The study examined sera from 12 women who previously had, or currently had, a pregnancy affected by NTD's. Out of the twelve case women tested, nine showed the presence of FR α autoantibodies in their serum, compared to two out of twenty controls that had never had a pregnancy affected by NTD's (Rothenberg *et al.* 2004). The population of this study was small, however it did suggest a possible explanation for the low folate concentration in the developing embryo compared to the maternal folate concentration and blocking of folate transport (Bliek *et al.* 2006, Cabrera *et al.* 2008, Molloy Anne M. *et al.* 2009, Rothenberg *et al.* 2004). Other limitations of this study included a lack of longitudinal quantitation of autoantibody titres in case women and, therefore called for further research to be performed (Rothenberg *et al.* 2004).

Three other studies have further investigated the presence of FR α autoantibodies and NTD, two which support the first study and one that does not support any association (Boyles *et al.* 2011, Cabrera *et al.* 2008, Molloy Anne M. *et al.* 2009). The second study was performed by Cabrera *et al* (2008). This study examined a slightly larger cohort than Rothenberg *et al* (2004), specifically 29 women with pregnancies affected by NTD's and 76 control samples of women with normal pregnancies (Cabrera *et al.* 2008). The secund control subjects. The study demonstrated that the mean concentration of FR α autoantibodies and mean concentration of folic acid being blocked was significantly higher in case mothers compared to control subjects (Cabrera *et al.* 2008). In comparison to the pilot study which

illustrated only 10% of control subjects with the FR α autoantibodies, this research showed a continuous distribution of autoantibodies in both case and control subjects (Rothenberg *et al.* 2004). However, a significant difference between case and controls was shown, supporting the hypothesis that high titres of FR α autoantibodies present within maternal serum, blocked folate transport and ultimately increased the risk of NTD's in expecting mothers (Cabrera *et al.* 2008).

Molloy et al (2009) demonstrated a lack of association between folate receptor autoantibodies and NTD's in two studies performed in Ireland. The cohort was larger; one arm consisting of 103 mothers with a history of pregnancies complicated by NTD using frozen plasma and arm two comprising 38 women with a history of pregnancies complicated by NTD using fresh serum samples (Molloy Anne M. *et al.* 2009). The study did demonstrate the presence of FR α autoantibodies and their capability of blocking folic acid binding. However, a modest but non-significant association was seen, between the presence and titre of blocking FR α autoantibodies. No association was seen between binding antibodies and NTD with 29% of cases compared to 32% of controls (Molloy Anne M. *et al.* 2009).

Before 2011 there had only been two studies carried out investigating the association between the presence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies and oral clefts, including cleft lip and palate (CLP), which is a birth related defect also

associated with fetal folate deficiency (Billie *et al.* 2010, Bliek *et al.* 2006). The initial study was a small clinical trial analysing 11 cases and 10 controls (Bliek *et al.* 2006). A total of 9 out of 11 cases contained FR α autoantibodies at significant levels, compared to 3 out of 10 controls (Bliek *et al.* 2006). The last study to be carried out examined 185 cases of cleft lip in Denmark, that found there was no significant difference of mean FR α autoantibody levels between cases and control (Billie *et al.* 2010). However, in Denmark at the time of study, there was little folate supplementation leading to overall low folate status which could affect the overall association (Billie *et al.* 2010).

The most recent study looking at the presence of FR α autoantibodies in relation to both NTD or CLP was in 2011 (Boyles *et al.* 2011). The study supported previous findings as it identified an increased risk of NTD in women with high FR α autoantibodies at the time of pregnancy (adjusted odds ratio =1.4 95% confidence interval 1.0-1.8), demonstrating a higher level of inhibition of folic acid binding (Boyles *et al.* 2011, Cabrera *et al.* 2008, Rothenberg *et al.* 2004). However, the study showed no evidence of any association between the presence of FR α autoantibodies and cleft palate (adjusted odds ratio=0.7 95% confidence interval 0.8-1.4), supporting the findings of Billie *et al.* (2010) (Boyles *et al.* 2011). The studies for both NTD and CLP had variations in sample size, period of sample collection and analysis techniques, which need to be taken in to account before making a strong conclusion for either agreeing or disagreeing that FR α autoantibodies increase the risk of these pregnancy related complications (Billie *et al.* 2010,

Bliek et al. 2006, Boyles et al. 2011, Cabrera et al. 2008, Molloy Anne M. et al. 2009, Rothenberg et al. 2004).

To date only one study has investigated whether an association exists between FR α autoantibodies and an increased risk of sub-fertility (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel *et al.* 2009). Berrocal-Zargoza *et al* (2009) proposed that such an association did exist as previous studies demonstrated autoantibodies responsible for low folate status can result in increased risk of NTD's. The study examined 17 cases of sub-fertility collecting a total of 83 blood samples from women at different time points throughout their menstrual cycle (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel *et al.* 2009). The results showed an association between the presence of autoantibodies and subfertility, with 18 out of 83 case samples testing positive to FR α autoantibodies, in comparison to only 1 out of 104 control samples (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel *et al.* 2009). The authors suggested that autoantibodies directed against FR α may represent a 12-fold increased risk of sub-fertility and underlying cause for multiple miscarriages, which to date has not been further investigated (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel *et al.* 2009).

The main research focus, apart from NTD's, has been cerebral folate deficiency and related neurological effects (Frye *et al.* 2013, Opladen *et al.* 2007, Ramaekers, Blau, *et al.* 2007, Ramaekers *et al.* 2013, Ramaekers *et al.* 2005, Ramaekers, Sequeira, *et al.* 2007, Ramaekers *et al.* 2008, Schwartz 2005). Cerebral folate deficiency is not a pregnancy complication, but studies carried out investigating the presence of FR α autoantibodies and

reduced folate concentrations, can greatly improve the knowledge of how these $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies can cause different pregnancy complications (Opladen et al. 2007, Ramaekers, Blau, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2005, Ramaekers, Sequeira, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2008, Schwartz 2005). The mechanisms of fetal folate deficiency and cerebral folate deficiency are very similar; folate in both cerebral spinal fluid and fetal blood supply is required to be transported over a barrier such as the placenta or choroid plexus (Ramaekers et al. 2005, Rothenberg et al. 2004). There are seven studies to date that demonstrate a high significance in the association of such $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies and increased risk of cerebral folate deficiency and related disorders such as Rett syndrome and autism, study results demonstrated in table 1.2 (Frye et al. 2013, Opladen et al. 2007, Ramaekers, Blau, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2013, Ramaekers et al. 2005, Ramaekers, Sequeira, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2008). Firstly, it was established that as the FR α autoantibody titre increased in patients, the level of folate available in the cerebral spinal fluid decreased (Ramaekers et al. 2005). All studies showed a significant association between $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies and cerebral folate deficiency with the first carried out in 2005 demonstrating 25 out of 28 cases to have $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies present, while 28 controls did not (Opladen et al. 2007, Ramaekers, Blau, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2005, Ramaekers, Sequeira, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2008). It was also shown that the presence of the FR α autoantibodies increased over time and with this there was an increase in disease markers i.e. aggressiveness in autism (Ramaekers, Blau, et al. 2007). These studies are important as they show how the presence of the $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies could potentially reduce the

amount of folate transport not only through the blood brain barrier but in the

placenta as the main mechanism is the $\ensuremath{\mathsf{FR}}\alpha.$

Study	Cases/controls	Result
Ramaekers et al. 2005	28 CFD cases 28 controls	 25 of 28 cases positive for high affinity FRα blocking autoantibodies 0 of 28 controls positive for high affinity FRα blocking autoantibodies
Ramaekers et al. 2007 (a)	33 Rett cases 28 controls	 8 of 33 cases positive of blocking FRα autoantibodies 0 of 28 controls positive for high affinity FRα blocking autoantibodies A mean 1.25 pmol FR blocked/ml serum (0.29-2.04 range)
Ramaekers et al. 2007 (b)	25 Low functioning autism cases	 19 of 25 cases positive for bloc king FRα autoantibodies -a mean 1.09 pmol FR blocked/ml serum (0.1-4.19 range)
Ramaekers et al. 2008	12 FRα CFD patients	 This study illustrated that reducing milk in 12 CFD patients with FRα autoantibodies to reduce mean antibody titres from 2.08pmol of FRα blocked to 0.35pmol. Re-exposure to milk in 9 patients increased FRα autoantibody titres to 6.53pmol
Ramaekers et al. 2013	75 Infantile autism cases 30 controls	 35 of 75 cases positive for high affinity FRα blocking autoantibodies 1 of 30 controls positive for high affinity FRα blocking autoantibodies a mean 0.21 pmol FR blocked/ml serum (0.1-4.19
Frye et al. 2013	93 ASD cases	 70 of the 93 cases (75.3%) positive for FRα autoantibodies. 16 cases of high FRα autoantibodies correlated with low cerebrospinal fluid 5-MTHF concentrations

Table 1.2 Study results for $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies in CFD related diseases

1.4.1 The Genesis of FR α Autoantibodies

One question that has been raised in many reports investigating the presence of these FR α autoantibodies is why are they there, or how have they developed Several aetiologies have been proposed, and a few studies have investigated such reasons (Ramaekers et al. 2008). The first theory that was suggested was that the presence of approximately 5-8mg/L folate binding proteins (FBP) in milk could cause an immune response (Ramaekers et al. 2008, Schwartz 2005). The FBP found in cow's milk shares 90% homology to the human FR α and therefore antibodies directed against the FBP could cross react with the FR α (Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. et al. 2009, Ramaekers et al. 2008, Schwartz 2005). Ramaekers et al (2008) demonstrated this in cerebral folate deficiency, when milk was removed from the diet, the levels of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies was significantly decreased after 3-13 months (2.08pmol to 0.35pmol) (Ramaekers et al. 2008). Whereas in control patients with $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies, but still containing milk in their diet, there was no reduction in autoantibody titre after 12-24 months; in fact a significant increase in antibody titre was observed over time (Ramaekers et al. 2008). It was also demonstrated that subsequent reintroduction of milk into the diet increased antibody titres threefold in cases that had milk removed from the diet (Ramaekers et al. 2008). A further study carried out in 2009 investigated milk consumption and the presence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies without any association to a disorder (Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. et al. 2009). This study revealed that the risk of having $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies increased with increasing quintile of milk intake (Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. et al. 2009).

Like most immune disorders the mechanisms of how the immune system changes to produce pathogenic, autoantibody producing B cells and T cells which turn against itself are hard to determine (Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. et al. 2009, Ramaekers et al. 2008, Schwartz 2005). In the case of milk and FBP this can only occur when a breakdown in the gastrointestinal tract happens exposing the antigen to the immune system (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel et al. 2009, Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. et al. 2009, Ramaekers et al. 2008). The immune response will only occur if the person has some other factor affecting the gastrointestinal tract immune response, like with most children in the early weeks of life their immune system may be weak (Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. et al. 2009). Further supporting the postulation of FBP as the causative agent, the majority of the $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies identified in CFD/autism are of subclass IgG4, which suggests long term antigen exposure, supporting the presence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies due to an immune response against a substance that people drink in everyday lives (Ramaekers et al. 2008).

There are several other factors that have been proposed, mostly theories that remain untested. Previous induced/spontaneous abortions due to other factors may lead to the placenta breaking down or that placental FR α is subject to degradation and therefore the FR α is released into the circulating blood supply becoming a target antigen that is incorrectly detected by the immune system (Molloy Anne M. *et al.* 2009, Opladen *et al.* 2007, Rothenberg *et al.* 2004). This may be a trigger for antibody production as it has been demonstrated that women with previous pregnancy loss have an increased risk of miscarriage in future pregnancies, in addition to NTD's

(Andersen *et al.* 2000). It has also been suggested that the presence of antiphospholipids increase after either induced/spontaneous abortion, also giving rise to further RM if they were present in the original pregnancy loss (Gris *et al.* 2003). Another theory that has been proposed, is the formation of FR α autoantibodies due to N-homocysteinylation of the FR α as a product of elevated homocysteine levels, caused by folate deficiency (Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. *et al.* 2009, Cabrera *et al.* 2008). This N-homocysteinylation occurs to the lysine residues of the FR α in the presence of homocysteine thiolacetone creating a new auto-antigen for the immune system to recognise (Taparia *et al.* 2007). However, it may not be a significant factor in the production of FR α autoantibodies in pregnancy related complications, as most women don't have folate deficiency or increased homocysteine levels in the maternal blood circulation (Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. *et al.* 2009).

1.4.2 The Biological Role of FR α Autoantibodies on Fetal

Development

FRα autoantibodies may be present in a patient's serum, but do they affect embryonic development? And if so, 'how' is an important question that needs investigating. The crystal structure for the FRα has only recently been described demonstrating a complex deep binding pocket of the receptor where folate binds to, which can change confirmation in different pH and when folic acid binds (Chen *et al.* 2013, Della-Longa *et al.* 2013, Wibowo *et al.* 2013). There are several important amino acids involved in folic acid binding that have been identified which are Y76, F78, D97, Y101, W118, R119, G153, W154, W156 and W187, illustrating they expand over numerous regions

of the protein (Wibowo et al. 2013). Nonetheless, a large amount of work has explored the pathogenesis of these FR α autoantibodies present in patient serum, investigating two mechanisms that may cause pregnancy complication and ultimately RM (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel et al. 2009, Bliek et al. 2006, Cabrera et al. 2008, Ebel et al. 2007, Ramaekers, Blau, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2005, Ramaekers, Sequeira, et al. 2007, Rothenberg et al. 2004, Schwartz 2005). Firstly, two types of FR α autoantibodies can be present in patient serum; blocking and binding (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel et al. 2009, Cabrera et al. 2008). Studies to date have all analysed for the presence of blocking antibodies, measuring the amount of folate blocked, and demonstrated that all patients with $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies contain blocking autoantibodies of some capability (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel et al. 2009, Bliek et al. 2006, Cabrera et al. 2008, Ramaekers, Blau, et al. 2007, Ramaekers, Sequeira, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2008, Rothenberg et al. 2004). Binding $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies are categorised by binding to an epitope that does not affect the binding of folic acid, therefore not impairing the overall transport (Cabrera et al. 2008). This was demonstrated in the study carried out by Cabrera et al (2008) which identified patient serum containing $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies that exhibited a low level of folic acid blocking. This observation has further been confirmed in cancer patients where it was demonstrated that patient serum reacted to an average of 3 epitopes of the FR α analysed (Knutson et al. 2006). These studies in combination support the hypothesis that binding and blocking autoantibodies are raised against a range of different epitopes, with some patients having a multi epitope immune response against the FR α .

The presence of blocking $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies, bind to the $FR\alpha$ protein on the cell membrane at its folate binding site, impairing 5-MTHF binding and then further being transported through the cells (Molloy Anne M. et al. 2009). The main consequence of this folate blocking is folate deficiency within the fetal tissues (Cabrera et al. 2008). FR α autoantibodies have a higher affinity of binding to the FR α than folate with a mean affinity of 5.54 x 10¹⁰ L/mol; it was also established that the mean affinity of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies capable of blocking folate transport in KB cells is 2.2x10¹⁰ L/mol (Ramaekers et al. 2005, Rothenberg et al. 2004). Folate deficiency itself can affect pregnancy outcomes as it affects the methylation of proteins and DNA, as well as causes an imbalance in nucleotide biosynthesis (Mason et al. 2000, Mattson et al. 2003). However, the effect folate deficiency can also consequently cause is an increase in homocysteine levels within the embryonic tissues (Di Simone et al. 2003). High levels of homocysteine (tHyc), as described earlier, are toxic to cells and can cause a range of problems including reduced biological methylation, DNA synthesis, and cell division together with vascular dysfunction including atherosclerosis and placental endovascular (Coppola et al. 2000, Molloy A. M. et al. 2009, Molloy et al. 2002, van der Put et al. 2001, Vollset et al. 2000, Zhao et al. 2006). Both the decrease of available folate and increase in homocysteine within the embryonic tissues has been associated with increasing levels of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies present within patient sera (Bliek et al. 2006, Boyles et al. 2011, Ramaekers, Blau, et al. 2007, Rothenberg et al. 2004). In addition the increase/decrease of these factors has been proven to cause a significant effect on pregnancy outcome, including increasing the associated risk of RM (George et al. 2002,

Steegers-Theunissen et al. 1992, Steegers-Theunissen et al. 2000, Wouters et al. 1993).

Similar to the type of autoantibody present in a specific patient (blocking/binding) the level of FR α autoantibody present can affect the overall involvement they have within the pregnancy. It has been proposed that a significant level of FR α autoantibodies is required to have complete impact on folate transport via the folate receptor (Da Costa *et al.* 2003, Ramaekers, Sequeira, *et al.* 2007). A study looking in to the presence of FR α autoantibodies in Rett syndrome demonstrated that out of the 8 patients that had FR α blocking autoantibodies only 6 had low folate levels in their CSF; while the two without cerebral folate deficiency were the only two with low FR α autoantibody titres (Ramaekers, Sequeira, *et al.* 2007). Thus, pointing out the fact that a positive/negative result cannot be used, and analysis of the exact level of FR α blocking autoantibodies needs to be determined.

The second mechanism proposed is the role of FR α autoantibody binding causing an antibody dependent cytotoxicity, and/or activation of complement, causing cell death and possibly RM (Da Costa *et al.* 2003, Ebel *et al.* 2007, Ticconi *et al.* 2010). It is well known that autoantibodies can cause this effect on cells and can cause placental injury and fetal death (Ticconi *et al.* 2010). A study carried out by da Costa *et al.* (2003) found that when high concentrations of FR α antiserum and a pharmacologic dose of dexamethasone where administered prior to the administration of FR α positive sera prevented 97% of embryonic resorption in rats, indicating an immune-mediated cytolytic reaction rather than a folate deficient response
within the embryo. Previous studies evaluating monoclonal antibodies (MOv18, MOv19, MORAb-003) directed against the FR α also demonstrated an antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity and complement dependent cytotoxicity when binding to the FR α (Coney et al. 1991, Ebel et al. 2007). Mechanisms suggested include the involvement of signalling pathways with Iyn kinase in addition to the α and β subunit of the G protein (Ebel et al. 2007, Miotti et al. 2000); a result of induction of cell lysis. However, at lower doses of $FR\alpha$ antiserum, folinic acid was able to overcome the effects of $FR\alpha$ blocking, suggesting that both folate deficiency and antibody cytotoxicity may be a risk factor for pregnancy complications (Da Costa et al. 2003). The studies demonstrate the overall function of the $FR\alpha$ in cell proliferation and suggest that the FR α upon autoantibody binding may undergo a functional change affecting both folate transport and cell signalling (Boyles et al. 2011). Once again, the levels of autoantibodies present may play a significant role in the biological affect they have at a cellular level, and consequently the overall affect in pregnancy. For example, the consequence may be NTD's at lower levels or RM at higher levels of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies (Da Costa et al. 2003).

The presence of FR α autoantibodies may only be clinically significant in the limited number of organs/tissues where FR α is expressed highly, due to an elevated level of folate required (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel *et al.* 2009, Ramaekers *et al.* 2005, Schwartz 2005). Two examples are in embryonic tissue where a high concentration of folate is required for cell division or in the CSF where a large amount of folate is required for brain development (Antony 2007, Pitkin 2007, Ramaekers *et al.* 2005). It is also important to note that FR α

autoantibodies may have a limited effect on other tissues that do express the FR α such as the kidney proximal tubules and lungs as the FR α is expressed on the luminal membrane which does not come in contact with circulating antibodies (Elnakat *et al.* 2004, Holm *et al.* 1991, Wu *et al.* 1999). The placenta is one of the tissues expressing high levels of FR α demonstrating the potential effect that the FR α autoantibodies may have on embryonic tissues; resulting in pregnancy complications when no other clinical manifestations are present.

1.4.3 Potential Treatment

Treatment for FR α autoantibodies causing folate deficiency in specific tissues must either overcome the binding of the autoantibodies to the receptor or find another transport mechanism to bypass the FR α . To do this it must have an extremely high binding affinity to the receptor and also be in such a high concentration that it can be transported via the RFC or by passive diffusion. The obvious treatment to overcome FR α is by folic acid supplementation, as previous studies have demonstrated its positive affects in fetal folate deficiency related NTD (Bower *et al.* 2009, MRC Vitamin Study Research Group 1991). Rothenberg *et al.* (2004) suggested this as it can be transported via the RFC, but the dose that would be required would be much higher than is what is currently recommended for pregnancy. However, this may not work for all pathologies caused by the presence of FR α autoantibodies for example cerebral folate deficiency or if these autoantibodies do in fact cause RM.

Another treatment that has been proposed is folinic acid; a 5-formyl derivative of tetrahydrofolic acid and is readily converted to other reduced forms of folate. The first study carried out looking at $FR\alpha$ antisera in rats, demonstrated that folinic acid was able to overcome embryo loss caused by the antisera. It is thought that folinic acid can overcome the blocking of folate by several pathways, as it is converted to the active form 5MTHF. The high level of 5MTHF can then be transported via the RFC, overcome the binding of the autoantibodies to the $FR\alpha$ or be transported by passive diffusion. The current treatment of FR α autoantibodies in children with CFD is a high dose of folinic acid. Initial treatment is 1mg/Kg/day of folinic acid and may be increased to 2-3mg/Kg/day if required. A study in 2007 demonstrated that 100% of patients treated with this high dose of folinic acid, had their 5MTHF cerebral spinal fluid level normalize after treatment; with the 2 youngest patients having full recovery and were cured of autism. Studies to date demonstrate that both folic acid and folinic acid can overcome FR α autoantibodies however the dose required is dependent on the binding affinity of the FR α autoantibodies present or high enough to be transported via the RFC or passive diffusion.

1.4.4 Potential Role of FR α Autoantibodies in Recurrent

Miscarriage

The importance of these anti-FR α autoantibodies in pregnant women is evident. To date no studies have examined the involvement of these autoantibodies in RM, yet there might be a strong association between the two as folate deficiency is a risk factor for RM. It has been proven that fetal

folate deficiency can occur when maternal folate levels are normal (MRC Vitamin Study Research Group 1991, Olney *et al.* 2002). Based on this it is hypothesised that a factor affecting folate transport across the maternal-fetal barrier is responsible. With little evidence supporting genetic mutations within folate transport mechanisms another cause is likely responsible (Barber *et al.* 1998, Heil *et al.* 1999, Nilsson *et al.* 2004, van der Linden *et al.* 2006). Studies have demonstrated that these autoantibodies directed against the FR α can cause a similar pathological effect on pregnancies as the well-established APS, which include hyperhomocysteinemia related thrombosis and complement and cell mediated cytotoxicity, and in addition can also cause folate deficiency affecting DNA/RNA and protein stability (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel *et al.* 2009, Cabrera *et al.* 2008, Da Costa *et al.* 2003, Ebel *et al.* 2007, Rothenberg *et al.* 2004, Vinatier *et al.* 2001). Therefore, the possibility that these FR α autoantibodies can increase the risk of RM is plausible.

1.5 Statement of Aims

- 1. Develop and validate an ELISA assay specific for the detection of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies in patient serum and plasma.
- 2. Assess the risk associated with $FR\alpha$ autoantibody prevalence in the setting of recurrent miscarriage
- Identify the prevalence and risk of FRα autoantibodies in stroke- a disease also associated with folate deficiency and hyperhomocysteinemia
- 4. Determine the inhibitory effect of anti-FR α antibodies on cell proliferation using an *in vitro* model

Chapter 2: Materials

2 Chapter 2: Materials

2.1 Chemical Reagents

2.1.1 General

<u>ltem</u>

agarose powder Dipotassium phosphate **Disodium Phosphate** Folic acid Glacial Acetic Acid Glycine hydrochloric acid (concentrated) isopropanol methanol Potassium Dihydrogen Orthophosphate sodium azide Sodium Bicarbonate Sodium Carbonate Sodium Chloride Sodium Hydroxide pellets sulphuric acid Thiazol Blue Tetrazolium Bromide (MTT) Tris Tween20

2.1.2 Cell Culture

<u>ltem</u>

0.05% trypsin/EDTA 0.25% Trypsin EDTA Dimethyl Sulphoxide Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM), high glucose, with L-glutamine Fetal Bovine Serum non-essential amino acids Penicillin-Streptomycin RPMI 1640 medium with L-glutamine RPMI 1640 medium without Folic acid Sodium Pyruvate (100 mM)

Company

Amresco, USA **BDH** Chemicals, England BDH Chemicals, England Sigma Aldrich, USA Ajax Finechem, Australia Amresco, USA Ajax Finechem, Australia BDH Chemicals, England Biolab, Australia BDH Chemicals, England BDH Chemicals, England Sigma Chemical Co. USA Sigma Chemical Co. USA Rowe Scientific, Australia BDH Chemicals, England Ajax Finechem, Australia Sigma Aldrich, USA Amresco, USA Sigma Chemical Co. USA

Company

Gibco® Life Technologies, Australia Gibco® Life Technologies, Australia Sigma, MO, USA

Gibco® Life Technologies, Australia HyClone, GE Healthcare, Australia Gibco® Life Technologies, Australia Gibco® Life Technologies, Australia Gibco® Life Technologies, Australia Gibco® Life Technologies, Australia

2.2 Western Blotting

<u>ltem</u>

Hybond[™]-c extra, Supported nitrocellulose membrane 4x NuPAGE® LDS Sample buffer Acqua stain BenchMark Dual Prestain protein Ladder Biorad PowerPac 300 CL-Xposure X-ray Film NuPAGE® Antioxidant NUPAGE® MES SDS Running Buffer (20X) NuPAGE® MOPS SDS Running Buffer for large MW protein separation NuPAGE® Sample Reducing Agent (10X) Pierce SuperSignal[™] West Pico Chemiluminescent substrate Precise protein ladder SDS-PAGE using NuPAGE® Novex® 4-12% **Bis-Tris Gel** Tween20 Whatman 3MM Paper

<u>Company</u>

GE Healthcare, UK

Life Technologies, Australia Acqua science, UK Bio-Rad, USA Bio-Rad, USA Thermo Scientific, USA Life Technologies, Australia Life Technologies, Australia

Life Technologies, Australia Pierce, Thermo Scientific, USA

Life Technologies, Australia Life Technologies, Australia

Sigma Chemical Co. USA Whatman International, Australia

2.3 PCR reagents

<u>Item</u>

acetylated BSA antisense primer Buffer B Hinfl restriction enzyme MgCl₂ PCR buffer Platinum® Taq DNA Polymerase QIAquick PCR Purification Kit TaqMan Genotyping master mix TaqMan® SNP genotyping Kit water for injection

<u>Company</u>

Promega, USA Invitrogen™, USA Promega, USA Promega, USA Invitrogen™, USA Invitrogen™, USA Invitrogen™, USA Qiagen, Australia Applied Biosystems, USA Applied Biosystems, USA

2.4 ELISA

<u>Item</u>

6X His tag® peptide Peirce[™] TMB substrate Bovine Serum Albumin (BSA) Gelatin from cold water fish skin Protein-Free (PBS) Blocking Buffer

2.5 Primary Antibodies

Company

Abcam, USA Pierce, Thermo Scientific, USA Sigma Aldrich, USA Sigma Aldrich, USA Pierce, Thermo Scientific, USA

<u>Item</u>

Leaf™ Purified Mouse IgG1, k Isotype Control

mouse monoclonal anti FRα MOv18 PE labelled anti mouse IgG antibody

2.6 Secondary Antibodies

<u>ltem</u>

antibody anti-mouse IgG-HRP

anti-chicken IgY HRP conjugated antibody anti-FR α F5753 mouse monoclonal antibody

anti-human IgG,IgM,IgG HRP FITC labelled anti Human IgG/IgA/IgM antibody

2.7 Blood Collection

<u>Item</u>

5ml SST™ tube

BD Vacutainer Citrate Blood collection tube BD Vacutainer Plastic Lithium Heparin tubes BD Vacutainer SST 11 advance tubes in BD Vacutainer EDTA tubes

Company

Biolegend, USA Enzo Life Sciences, USA Dako, Australia

Company

Rockland, USA Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Inc. USA US Biological, USA Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Inc. USA

Rockland, USA

Company

Beckon, Dickinson Company, USA Beckon, Dickinson Company, USA Beckon, Dickinson Company, USA Beckon, Dickinson Company, USA Beckon, Dickinson Company, USA

2.8 Chicken IgY production

<u>Item</u>

Freund's Complete Adjuvant H₂O for irrigation Phosphate buffered saline pH 7.2 Pierce® Chicken IgY Purification Kit

2.9 Kits

<u>ltem</u>

Anti-beta-2-Glycoprotein I IgA Anti-beta-2-Glycoprotein I IgG/IgM Anti-Cardiolipin IgG/IgM is an ELISA EZ1 DNA Blood 350µl Kit QIAquick PCR Purification Kit

2.10 Laboratory Consumables

<u>ltem</u>

0.2 mL thin-walled PCR tubes 15 ml Falcon tube 2 mL screw-cap cryogenic vials 50 ml Falcon tube Clear flat-bottom 96 well polystyrene ELISA plates Ni-NTA HisSorb plate U-shaped Nunc Thermo Immunol 2HB Polystyrene Plates 0.5ml tubes 1.5ml tubes Glass Cover Slips T75 Tissue Culture Flask T25 Tissue Culture Flask

<u>Company</u>

Sigma Aldrich, USA Baxter, USA Gibco® Life Technologies, Australia Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc, USA

<u>Company</u>

Orgentec, UK Orgentec, UK Orgentec, UK Qiagen, Australia Qiagen, Australia

Company

Scientific Specialities Inc, USA Falcon, BD, USA (Nalgene, Nunc, NY, USA) Falcon, BD, USA Greiner, Sigma Aldrich, USA

Qiagen, Australia Greiner, Sigma Aldrich, USA

Eppendorf, Germany Eppendorf, Germany Menzel-Glaser, Germany Sarstedt, USA Sarstedt, USA

2.11 Equiptment

<u>ltem</u>

AGFA CP-100 film developer Asys UVM 340 microplate reader BD FACSCanto II Flow cytometer BioRad mini Trans-Blot cassette and cell apparatus EZ1 advanced instrument FluoStar Optima spectrophotometer NanoDrop 1000 Verti® thermocycler Xcell Surelock® Mini cell CO2 Incubator Haemocytometer pH Cube pHMeter

2.12 Computer Programs

<u>ltem</u>

Chromas Lite 2.0 Endnote XVI GraphPad Prism 7 Microsoft Office NanoDrop 1000 software Quantity One

<u>Company</u>

AGFA Gaevert N.V., Belgium Biochom, UK BD Bioseciences Australia, Australia

Biorad, Australia Qiagen, Australia BMG Labtech, USA Thermo Fischer Scientific Inc., USA Thermo Fisher Scientific, USA Life Technologies, Australia Sanyo Electric Co, Japan Hawksley, UK TPS, Australia

<u>Company</u>

Chromas, USA ISI ResearchSoft, USA GraphPad Prism Software Inc, USA Microsoft Corp, USA Thermo Scientific, USA Biorad, Australia

Chapter 3: FRa ELISA Development

3 Chapter 3: FRa ELISA Development

3.1 Introduction

Autoimmunity in recurrent miscarriage has been well studied, with ~15% of all cases associated with anti-phospholipid syndrome (Bansal et al. 2011, Kuon et al. 2015). Human FR α autoantibodies were first discovered in 2004 in patients with neural tube defects, however in 2003 it was demonstrated that antibodies against the folate receptor alpha in rats caused resorption of the embryo leading to failed pregnancy (Da Costa et al. 2003, Rothenberg et al. 2004). Since these first two discoveries there have been multiple studies analysing $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies in patients with folate deficient diseases including neural tube defects, cerebral folate deficiency including Rett syndrome and autism, subfertility and more recently cardiovascular disease; with a majority demonstrating that the autoantibodies are capable of blocking folate transport via the FR α (Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. et al. 2009, Billie et al. 2010, Bliek et al. 2006, Boyles et al. 2011, Cabrera et al. 2008, Frye et al. 2014, Frye et al. 2013, Lewandowski et al. 2013, Molloy Anne M. et al. 2009, Opladen et al. 2007, Ramaekers, Blau, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2005, Ramaekers, Sequeira, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2008, Rothenberg et al. 2004, Vo et al. 2015). Various methods have been used to detect $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies, with no standard method having been developed, nor is there currently a commercial kit available for the detection of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies highlighting the need for a reliable assay that is quick, easy and effective (Sequeira et al. 2013).

3.1.1 Current Methods of Detection

Initial studies detected folate receptor autoantibodies using methods based on radio-immunoassay (Bliek et al. 2006, Opladen et al. 2007, Ramaekers, Blau, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2005, Ramaekers, Sequeira, et al. 2007, Rothenberg et al. 2004). Radioimmunoassay (RIA) has been used to detect both binding and blocking autoantibodies, with a slight variation to the method; patient serum is charcoal stripped to remove free folate, and either incubated with $FR\alpha$ bound to [H³] folic acid for binding assays or preincubated with the membranes of the FRa expressing KB cell line, then [H³] folic acid is added to the autoantibody-FRa complex to test for blocking antibodies. (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel et al. 2009, Cabrera et al. 2008, Ramaekers et al. 2005, Rothenberg et al. 2004). The level of radioactivity was proportional to the amount of binding autoantibodies, and inversely proportional to blocking autoantibodies (Rothenberg et al. 2004). This method although well-developed has many disadvantages in a routine lab, particularly for large-scale cohort analysis. Disadvantages include the risks associated with handling radioactive antigens or antibodies by laboratory staff, radioactive waste and the need for purpose built buildings and laboratories designed for radioactive work. In addition to health concerns, there are also costs for special equipment and handing procedures (Leguin 2005). Therefore, a method that does not require radioactivity would be better suited for the detection of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies in large-scale cohorts.

The first group that looked at a method other than RIA was Cabrera et al (2008), who developed an ELISA based method to detect $FR\alpha$

autoantibodies. The method developed used human FR α and bovine folate binding protein (FBP) printed onto ELISA plates to detect IgG and IgM (3). Two further studies also adopted the ELISA method to analyse both IgG and IgM antibodies against recombinant FR α , and in addition developed an ELISA method for the determination of blocking FR α autoantibodies using Folic acid-HRP (Billie *et al.* 2010, Boyles *et al.* 2011). More recent studies now employ the RIA for the detection of blocking FR α autoantibodies, while analysis is performed on an ELISA to detect binding FR α autoantibodies and their antibody classes, as it is a more rapid method of detection (Frye *et al.* 2014, Frye *et al.* 2013, Lewandowski *et al.* 2013, Molloy Anne M. *et al.* 2009, Ramaekers *et al.* 2008, Sequeira *et al.* 2013, Shapira *et al.* 2015). There is significant variation between ELISA methods for FR α autoantibodies, and still no commercial standardised assay has been developed.

The current method used in the Coagulation Research laboratory at Royal Perth Hospital utilizes flow cytometry processes without the need for radioisotopes. The method makes use of a transiently transfected Cos-7 cell line via an expression vector containing the FOLR1 open reading frame, producing a cell with FR α expressed on the cell surface. Patient sera is added to the transfected cell; if FR α auto antibodies are present they bind to the FR α expressed on the cell surface. Detection of the bound autoantibodies is confirmed by the addition of FITC-labelled anti Human IgG, IgA, IgM antibodies that bind to the human autoantibody. A positive control consisting of a monoclonal antibody against FR α (MOv18, Alexis Biochemical®) is run simultaneously to quantify transfection efficiency and for

normalization of FR α autoantibodies signal strength. This method is advantageous as it facilitates the detection of autoantibodies that bind to the correct confirmation of the FR α , however it does have limitations. The method is time consuming as the cells must be transiently transfected; which translates to a 72h timeframe for the analysis for one patient sample. In addition to time factors, the method utilises large quantities of antibodies, which means the method is expensive. Therefore, a simpler more rapid test, with high sensitivity, and specificity is required, and this study has chosen to further develop an ELISA to detect FR α autoantibodies.

3.1.2 ELISA's

The ELISA, is a common serological technique utilized to detect either antibodies, or antigens within a sample, is an ideal tool for FRα autoantibody detection (Mendoza *et al.* 1999). It was first invented by two independent laboratories Peter Perlmann and Eva Engvall at Stockholm University in Sweden and by the research group of Anton Schuurs and Bauke van Weemen in The Netherlands simultaneously in 1971 (Engvall *et al.* 1971, Van Weemen *et al.* 1971). Commercialization of the process occurred in the late 70's, leading to the development of fully automated test instruments by the 1980's (Lequin 2005). There are now many variations of ELISA techniques, the most common are 'direct' analysis, 'indirect' analysis, sandwich ELISA, and competitive ELISA's (Figure 3.1). The ELISA has a range of uses and is utilized in many different industries, from medical laboratories to quality assessment organisations. The advent of ELISA technology has enabled wide screen testing of multiple pathologies and is also used in the fields of, food safety,

environmental monitoring and even toxicological purposes (Bai et al. 2006, Lequin 2005, Novack et al. 2006)



Figure 3.1 Four common ELISA techniques. a) direct ELISA, b) indirect ELISA, c) sandwich ELISA, d) competitive ELISA.

There are four main principle steps in an ELISA with slight variations depending on the analyte. These include coating with either antigen/antibody, blocking, the antibody/antigen reaction, and finally signal development and measurement. The type of ELISA chosen depends on what is required to be detected for example a direct or sandwich ELISA is used for the detection of a specific antigen within a sample, while indirect ELISA is an assay that can be used to identify the presence of a particular antibody within a sample (Cox KL 2012 (updated 2014)). As this study aims to detect the presence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies in sera, the indirect ELISA was chosen to analyse samples. The 'Indirect' ELISA works on the basis that a known antigen is bound to the bottom of an ELISA plate (Figure 3.2). Test sample is then added to the ELISA plate. If specific antibodies are present within the sample, they will bind to the cognate antigen. Identification of the bound antibodies is facilitated by an enzyme linked secondary antibody that is specific to the primary bound antibody. The addition of a substrate reacts with the enzyme linked secondary antibody, generating a chromogenic change or fluorescence. A colour change or fluorescence correlates with antibodies present within the sample, however if no change is evident the sample is negative for the antibody of interest. One important use for an indirect ELISA test is the screening of antibody serum concentrations in disease state, which is demonstrated by the first screening test used worldwide for HIV (Lequin 2005)

			Positive	Negative	
1. Known antigen bound to ELISA plate					
2. U - -	nknown sample adde Specific antibody binds antigen in positive No specific antibodies to antigen in negative	d ; to to bind	333	→	×
 3. Enzyme linked secondary antibody added Secondary antibody can only bind to the specific primary antibody bound in the positive sample. 			ŢŢŢ	*	*
 4. Enzyme substrate added Colour produced in positive sample when substrate cleaved by enzyme linked secondary antibody. No colour produced in negative sample 			ĬĬĬ	0	
			Colour Change observed	No Colour Change observed	
4	Unspecific antibody	4	Antibody of interest	•	Enzyme substrate
	Antigen	Ţ	Enzyme linked secondary antibody Specific to antibody of interest		

Figure 3.2 Simple depiction of 'Indirect' ELISA analysis of positive and negative samples for detection of a specific antibody of interest. The indirect ELISA test utilizes a known antigen bound to the bottom of a microplate well. An unknown sample is then added, if the specific antibody is present it will bind to the known antigen, where other antibodies present within the sera will be washed out. An enzyme linked secondary antibody is added which binds only to the primary antibody in the positive well. Addition of the enzyme substrate generates a colour change in a positive sample and no colour change in a negative sample.

3.1.3 Development and Optimisation

As described earlier there is currently no standard test or recommendations for the detection of FR α autoantibodies. However, there are general guidelines and optimization steps that can be followed for the development of a valuable ELISA assay. As the ELISA is often based on a large immune complex which has various steps that all need to work together, selection of the right antigen/antibodies are important for it to work successfully; additionally all reagents and protocols should be considered and maintained throughout the assay (Cox KL 2012 (updated 2014))

3.1.3.1 Solid Phase

The solid phase of an ELISA refers to the type of surface that is chosen for the antibody/antigen to be bound to, and can vary in material, shapes, and activation reactions all affecting the binding capacity (Biesiadecki *et al.* 2011, Cox KL 2012 (updated 2014), de Jager *et al.* 2006). The strongest binding capacity of the solid phase is not necessarily the best option for all ELISA's and therefore for each assay the solid phase needs to be selected based on the binding capacity of the protein. The most common plate that is selected for ELISA method is 96 well polystyrene plate, whereby the proteins/antibodies bind via passive absorption due to hydrophobic interactions (de Jager *et al.* 2006). Other common plates that are used are polycarbonate, polypropylene, or nylon, and may also be gamma-irradiated to increase the positive charge (Shekarchi *et al.* 1984). Speciality plates for specific protein interactions include, nickel/copper, streptavidin, protein A and G coated, and maleic-anhydride or maleimide activated

plates; however various sample matrices can react with these plates therefore should be used cautiously to avoid false positives.

3.1.3.2 Protein Coating

Coating buffers and concentration of the antigen/antibody on the plate also play a part for a successful ELISA optimisation. Coating buffers affect the binding capacity of the protein to the plate, and often the pH of these buffers play a major role. The most common coating buffer is carbonate/bicarbonate buffer at pH 9.4, while a phosphate buffered saline, might also work just as effectively. The concentration of the coating protein is often optimal between 1-10 μ g/ml, however too low a concentration can affect the limit of detection, also there may not be sufficient antibodyantigen binding together; whereas too high a concentration can cause unstable multi-layer formation from protein-protein interactions, saturation or nonspecific interactions within the sample matrix (Gibbs 2001). For the detection of FR α autoantibodies, there has been no one study that has demonstrated the most effective FR α antigen to use or concentration; antigens used include bovine, human placental and recombinant FR α proteins.

3.1.3.3 Blocking

An optimal blocking buffer is necessary in an ELISA protocol to eliminate any non-specific binding of components in the sample matrix, or secondary antibodies, to the plate. The blocking buffer normally contains proteins or other molecules that absorb to the free binding sites on the plate surface

after coating with antigen. A blocking buffer should not cross-react with any other factors in the ELISA such as antibodies or sample matrix. Blocking buffers are generally phosphate buffered saline (PBS) containing proteins such as bovine serum albumin (BSA), non-fat skim milk powder, fetal calf serum (FCS), fish gelatine, casein or a combination of these. There is also commercial protein free blocking buffers available which may be more suitable.

3.1.3.4 Sample Collection and Preparation

Careful consideration must be given when selecting the sample type and sample collection parameters. There are several different sample types that may be tested for autoantibodies in an immunoassay including serum, citrate and EDTA plasma samples; each with different components that can affect the overall functionality of the ELISA. Serum and plasma, are complex substances with high capacity for cross reaction or matrix interference; therefore, an appropriate sample buffer is required to dilute the sample to reduce non-specific binding or cross-reactivity, increase linearity and optimise sensitivity. Generally, the sample buffer, like the blocking buffer, is a mix of PBS supplemented with a competitor protein, but at a lower concentration. Appropriate storage of serum/plasma samples at 2-8°C for no longer than 24 hour and -20° or colder for long term storage is critical for accurate detection of autoantibodies. If incorrectly stored antibody activity can decrease or non-specific binding can occur (Sequeira et al. 2013). Heat inactivation of samples, which is often performed, should also be avoided due to inconsistences of antibody levels and false positives (Lopez et al. 1998).

3.1.3.5 Wash Steps

Wash steps in an ELISA are required to remove unbound and unwanted components, reducing the background without affecting the key reaction of the ELISA, increasing the efficiency and reproducibility of the assay. There are several important factors in a successful wash step, which include the buffer used (especially the pH of the buffer), incubation time, temperature and the number of wash steps performed. The most common buffer used for this is phosphate buffered saline (PBS), however often it has the surfactant Tween 20 added to improve removal of non-specifically bound material.

3.1.3.6 Temperature and Time

Incubation times and temperatures for coating, blocking, sample addition, wash times and colour development all play an important role in the overall result of the ELISA. Coating generally occurs at 4°C overnight or 37°C for one-four hours. At higher temperatures with shorter incubation times, coating variation between wells can increase. Other incubation steps including blocking, primary and secondary antibody application are performed between 1-2 hours at room temperature or 37°C. Evaporation can cause variation at all steps of the ELISA especially in edge wells increasing solute concentrations, reducing binding capability or denaturing proteins; therefore, plates should always be sealed to reduce this error.

3.1.4 Validation

Finally, there are several critical steps to ensure you get the most accurate and reproducible result in detecting the level of an analyte in a sample in

this case the FR α autoantibody. The inter-assay and intra-assay coefficient of variation (CV) should always be determined, as it demonstrates the level or accuracy and reproducibility of the assay. The CV should not be greater than 10% when run on automated equipment and 15% for a manual ELISA; an antibody concentration that has a CV >20% is considered the limit of detection for the ELISA.

The aim of this chapter is to develop and validate an ELISA specific for the detection of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies in patient serum as it would have many advantages over previous methods used for analysing $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies including RIA (Lequin 2005). It is highly sensitive and highly specific in detecting both antibodies and antigens and is often referred to as the 'gold standard' in a diagnostic setting (Novack et al. 2006). ELISAs are both rapid and allow for screening of multiple samples on a single test plate simultaneously (Mendoza et al. 1999). The advantage of producing an ELISA test over RIA is there is no need for the use of radioisotopes, therefore the method is safer for general laboratory use (Leguin 2005). Other advantages include the reduction of consumables, as micro ELISA plates can be used at the same sensitivity as other techniques; for example flow cytometry uses a significant amount of secondary antibodies for analysis of one sample (Bai et al. 2006). Ultimately the ELISA methodology will reduce time, costs and hazard, allowing a sensitive and specific test which will allow for rapid screening of case mothers and controls affected with NTD's or multiple miscarriages.

3.2 Methods

3.2.1 General Methods

3.2.1.1 Tissue Culture

All mammalian cell culture was performed in a class II, Laminar flow hood, with aseptic technique performed throughout all methods. All cell lines used are listed in Table 3.1.

Table 3.1 Eukaryotic Cell Lines

Cell type	Origin	Information	ATCC N°
Cos-7	African Green Monkey Kidney	Cell line Negative for FR α	CRL-1651
Cos-7 FRa	FRa Stably transfected African Green Monkey Kidney	Cell line altered to express the FRa	
КВ	Human, Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma	A carcinoma cell line which overexpresses the $FR\alpha$ to	CCL-17
		increase folate uptake within	
		the cell	

The Cos-7, Cos-7 FRα and KB cell lines cell lines were maintained in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) (Gibco®) media and Roswell Park Memorial Institute (RPMI) 1640 medium (Gibco®, Life Technologies Australia Pty Ltd, Australia), respectively, containing 10% heat inactivated Fetal Bovine Serum (HyClone, GE Healthcare, Australia), 1mM sodium

pyruvate (Gibco^{®,} Life Technologies Australia Pty Ltd, Australia), 10µg/ml Penicillin-Streptomycin (Gibco^{®,} Life Technologies Australia Pty Ltd, Australia), and 1x non-essential amino acids (Gibco^{®,} Life Technologies Australia Pty Ltd, Australia). Cells were incubated at 37°C in a 5% CO₂ atmosphere and passaged at 80% confluence.

3.2.1.1.1 Passaging

When cell cultures reached 80-90% confluence the media was removed and washed with 1 x PBS buffer which was then aspirated. 1ml of 0.05% trypsin/EDTA (Gibco[®], Life Technologies Australia Pty Ltd, Australia) was added to the flask and incubated for at 37°C 3min, or until cells became non-adherent. Cell culture medium was added to deactivate the trypsin. Cells were centrifuged at 290 x g for 5 mins at 20°C to pellet and the trypsin removed. Fresh cell culture medium was added for seeding at either 1:5 or 1:10 dilutions. Cells were incubated at 37° C with 5% CO₂ until required.

3.2.1.1.2 Cryopreservation

Media was aspirated and the cells washed with 1 x PBS buffer. 1ml of 0.05% trypsin/EDTA (Gibco[®], Life Technologies Australia Pty Ltd, Australia) was then added to the flask and incubated at 37°C for 3 minutes, or until cells became non-adherent. Cell culture medium was added to deactivate trypsin. Cells were pelleted by centrifugation at 290 x g for 5 mins at 20°C and re-suspended in 750 µL of 20% FCS in DMEM (Gibco®)/750 µL of 20% dimethyl sulphoxide (DMSO; Sigma, MO, USA) before being transferred to

pre-labelled 2 mL screw-cap cryogenic vials (Nalgene, Nunc, NY, USA) and cooled gradually to -80°C.

Cells to be revived were removed from -80°C and quickly thawed at room temperature and immediately added to 10ml of fresh culture medium depending on the cell line. Cells were incubated at 37°C at 5% CO₂ for several hours to allow for adhesion and then the media was changed to remove DMSO present.

3.2.1.2 SDS Page Gel Electrophoresis

All proteins were separated on a denaturing SDS-PAGE using NUPAGE® Novex® 4-12% Bis-Tris Gel (Life Technologies Australia Pty Ltd, Australia). Identification of protein molecular weight was confirmed using protein ladders (Precise protein ladder; Life Technologies Australia Pty Ltd, Australia; or BenchMark Dual Prestain protein Ladder; Biorad, Australia). A small aliquot of each sample was mixed with an equal volume of 4x NUPAGE® LDS Sample buffer (Life Technologies Australia Pty Ltd, Australia), and incubated for 10 min at 70°C. Volumes of 5µL-20 µL depending on protein concentration were loaded onto the gel with either NUPAGE® MOPS SDS Running Buffer for large MW protein separation (Life Technologies Australia) Pty Ltd, Australia), or NUPAGE® MES SDS Running Buffer (20X)(Life Technologies Australia). Electrophoresis was performed at 200V for 45 minutes using Xcell Surelock® Mini cell (Life Technologies Australia Pty Ltd, Australia). If a reducing gel was required, the protein sample was mixed with both 4x NUPAGE® LDS Sample buffer (Life Technologies Australia)

Pty Ltd, Australia) and NuPAGE® Sample Reducing Agent (10X) (Life Technologies Australia Pty Ltd, Australia) prior to heating at 70°C for 10 minutes; and then run in running buffer with 500ul of NuPAGE® Antioxidant (Life Technologies Australia Pty Ltd, Australia) added to the inner tank.

3.2.1.3 Coomassie Blue Staining

SDS page gels were immersed in 15mls of Acqua stain (Acqau science, UK) and incubated at room temperature, shaking for 15 minutes. Acqua stain (Acqau science, UK) was removed, and the gel was washed with 1 x PBS.

3.2.1.4 Western Blot

3.2.1.4.1 Western Transfer

After electrophoresis, the SDS page gel was removed from the plastic cassette and loaded into a BioRad mini Trans-Blot cassette and cell apparatus (Biorad, Australia) with nitrocellulose membrane in ice cold transfer buffer as per manufacturer's protocol. Proteins were transferred over night at 35V in a cool room.

3.2.1.4.2 Immunoblotting

Following overnight transfer the membrane was removed from the transfer cassette and cut to size and incubated in Tris buffered saline containing 0.05% Tween20 (TBST)/3% skim milk powder for 1 hour. All immunoblotting was carried out at room temperature and on an orbital shaker. The membrane was transferred into primary antibody diluted in TBST/1% skim milk powder for 1 hour. Membranes were then washed 3x in TBST for 10mins, incubated in

secondary antibody diluted in TBST/1% skim milk powder for 1 hour, and further washed 3 x in TBST for 10mins. Membranes were then incubated in enhanced chemiluminescence (ECL) Pierce SuperSignal[™] West Pico Chemiluminescent substrate (Pierce, Thermo Scientific, USA) for 5 minutes, excess ECL was removed and the membrane was exposed to X-ray film. Xray film was developed using an AGFA CP-100 film developer.

3.2.2 ELISA Optimisation

All optimisation and final ELISA protocols were performed with the commercial recombinant $FR\alpha$ protein (Sino Biological, China).

3.2.2.1 Nickel Coated ELISA Plate

A nickel coated Ni-NTA HisSorb plate (Qiagen, Australia) was the first plate to be utilised in the optimization of an ELISA to detect FR α autoantibodies. The general protocol from Qiagen for the Ni-NTA HisSorb plates was used for all optimizations with these plates, which is as follows. Preparation of protein, either recombinant FR α or 6xHIS peptide (control)(Abcam, USA) was prepared at various concentrations in a PBS/BSA buffer. 200µl of the diluted protein solution was added to each well. A negative control of 200µl PBS/BSA only with no protein was also added to additional wells. Protein was allowed to bind for 1 hour at room temperature, with shaking. The solution was then flicked off and washed 4 times for 30 seconds with 300µl of PBST and dried thoroughly between each step. Primary antibody consisting of either anti-FR α antibody or patient serum samples are diluted in PBS/BSA at various concentrations and 200µl are added to wells in triplicate for both FR α

coated and negative control wells; then incubated for 1 hour at room temperature while shaking. After 1 hour, the plates were washed 4 times with 300µl of PBST for 30 seconds each wash step, then dried thoroughly by blotting. 200ul of specific HRP conjugated secondary antibody diluted in PBS/BSA, was then added to the each well and incubated for a further 1 hour at room temperature, while shaking. The wells were then washed again with 300µl of PBST four times for 30 seconds and dried thoroughly, before 100µl of TMB substrate (Peirce, Thermo Scientific, USA) was added to each well an incubated for 5 minutes or until a blue colour reaction was seen. Finally, 100µl of 2M H₂SO₄ was added to each well to stop the colourmetric reaction, and the plate was read at 450nm using the Asys UVM 340 microplate reader (Biochom, UK). Further optimization, using the nickel coated plates, was the addition of a blocking step after the binding of the antigen to the plates. In this step 300µl of the chosen blocking buffer was added to each well and incubated for 1 hour at room temperature, while shaking; and there was no wash step performed between the blocking step and the addition of the primary antibody, the blocking solution was simply flicked off and dried thoroughly.

3.2.2.2 Basic ELISA Protocol

For development of the ELISA with both clear U-shaped Nunc Thermo Immunol 2HB Polystyrene Plates and Clear flat-bottom 96 well polystyrene ELISA plates (Greiner, Sigma Aldrich), an ELISA protocol was adapted from the ELISA technical guide and protocols Tech Tip # 65 (Thermo Scientific) and an in-house ELISA that is used to detect ADAMTS13 autoantibodies. All incubation and wash steps remained the same for all optimizations as

follows. Firstly, antigen was diluted in 0.2M sodium carbonate/bicarbonate coating buffer (pH 9.4) at the desired concentration and 100µl was added to each test well, with negative control wells of coating buffer only, included for each ELISA optimization. The coating antigen was incubated at 4°C overnight. The following day the plates were washed three times with 250µl of the selected wash buffer for 5 minutes with thorough drying between each wash step; this was repeated after primary and secondary antibody incubation. After the first wash step, 250µl of the chosen blocking buffer was then added to each well and incubated for one and a half hours at room temperature while shaking. Blocking buffer was removed and 100µl of primary antibody was added per well, incubated at room temperature for one hour with shaking, and then washed. Serum samples or monoclonal anti- $FR\alpha$ control antibodies were diluted in the chosen dilution buffer and 100µl/well was loaded onto the plate, followed by one hour incubation at room temperature. Primary antibodies were detected by the addition of 100µl/well of corresponding secondary antibody labelled with horse radish peroxidase (HRP) in selected dilution buffer, and further incubated for one hour at room temperature. After the final wash step, 100µl of TMB substrate (Pierce, Thermo Scientific, USA) was added per well and developed while shaking for the desired time; then 100μ /well of 2M H₂SO₄ was added to stop the enzymatic reaction and any further colour development. Intensity of the colour produced was measured using Asys UVM 340 microplate reader (Biochom, UK) and for each sample and condition and the FR α positive wells were compared to the $FR\alpha$ negative wells. The basic ELISA protocol as described above was used for each optimization, however concentrations of antigen, primary and secondary antibodies in addition the composition of

buffers was varied throughout the optimization and will be described in the results section.

3.2.2.3 Validation

Inter-assay, intra-assay, limit of blank and limit of detection analysis was performed for the final optimized anti-FR α autoantibody ELISA. The overall protocol for the ELISA was as followed in section 3.3.5. For the intra-assay coefficient four samples were selected a high positive (FR3), a moderate positive (B2), a weak positive sample (S41), and a negative sample (FR0) for FR α autoantibodies. Five replicates of each serum sample were plated in duplicate on a single FR α -coated ELISA plate. Both limit of blank and limit of detection were calculated with these results. Inter-assay variability was determined using data obtained from the 3 controls FR3, S41, and FR0. Ten individual plates were run separately; each with 2 duplicates of each sample diluted twice, with a total of four wells for each sample. Calculations performed for validation analysis are demonstrated below.

Inter-assay



Overall inter-assay variation = Average of each covariant of variation

Limit of Blank

LoB = Mean (negative) + 1.645 (SD negative)

Limit of Detection

LoD = LoB + 1.645 (SD weak positive)

3.2.2.4 Standardisation

To reduce plate to plate variation, the FR α autoantibody ELISA was standardised against a known positive and a known negative sample. For each ELISA, the unknown samples were indexed against FR3 control, and FR0 control analysed in triplicate on each plate. This was performed to standardise the absorbance reading variation between each plate. To calculate the index the formula below was used:

> <u>ODx - ODn</u> x 100 ODp - ODn

Where OD_x is the optical density of unknown serum sample, OD_n is the optical density of the negative control, and OD_p is the optical density of high positive control.

3.2.2.5 Folate Receptor alpha Autoantibody Positivity

To determine if a sample was positive, a selection of normal serum samples were collected and analysed on the FR α autoantibody ELISA, as per section 3.3.5. Each sample was assayed in triplicate, at a 1:50 dilution. For each ELISA plate the positive FR3 and the negative FR0 sample was run, to standardise the ELISA plate. The positive and negative control FR3 and FR0 respectively was identified using the flow cytometry method outlined in section 3.2.2.6. The positive control was identified by a significant right shift (a distinct population) for FR α positive Cos-7 cells stained with FITC when analysed against FR α negative Cos-7 cells, while negative control was identified when no FITC signal shift was observed.

3.2.2.5.1 Sample Collection

Ethics was approved by Royal Perth Hospital for the collection of a population of normal controls for the determination of a baseline for the FRα autoantibody ELISA. A call for volunteers was advertised in the Haematology Department at Royal Perth Hospital with the aim to collect at least 30 volunteers. Each volunteer was allocated a number for sample deidentification. One 5ml SSTTM (Beckon, Dickinson Company, Australia) tube was collected via a trained phlebotomist and samples were sent to the laboratory for analysis.

3.2.2.5.2 Sample Preparation

Each SST™ tube was allowed to sit for 30 minutes before spinning; however, they were spun within 2 hour of collection. The SST tube was spun at 1100xg

for 15 min at room temperature, and the serum collected. Serum was immediately frozen at -80°C until required.

3.2.2.5.3 Statistics

Baseline samples were indexed as described in section 3.2.2.4 and the overall mean and standard deviation for all normal population samples was calculated. A low positive sample was classified as a value between two and five standard deviations above the mean, while a high positive sample was classified as a value greater than 5 standard deviations above the mean.

3.2.2.6 Flow Cytometry Detection of FR α Autoantibodies

The presence of FR α autoantibodies in serum samples were measured using a flow cytometry method that was previously developed in our laboratory (Coagulation Research, Royal Perth Hospital, Perth, WA), with the use with the stably transfected cell line Cos-7 FR α . T25 flasks either containing confluent Cos-7 FR α cells or Cos-7 cells were washed with 4 ml of 1 x PBS, aspirated and 3 ml of chilled flow buffer (pH 7.2) was added to each culture flask. Using a 10 ml pipette cells were removed from the surface of the cell culture flask via vigorous pipetting until liberated and then transferred to a 50 ml Falcon tube (Falcon, BD, USA). A cell count was performed and cell numbers adjusted to 1.9 x 10⁶ cells/ml with chilled flow buffer. 1ml of each transfected and non-transfected cell culture was transferred to pre-labelled 1.5 ml Eppendorf[®] tubes and incubated at 4°C rotating for 1 hour. Samples were centrifuged at 16,000 x g for 1 minute and the supernatant discarded. The pellet was washed twice in 400 µL of chilled flow buffer, centrifuged and

the supernatant removed. The pellet was then resuspended in 100 μ L of primary antibody mix (1:3 dilution of patient serum, 1:333 dilution of FR α F5753 antibody (US Biological, USA), in chilled flow buffer. Samples were incubated at 4° C for 45mins, and the 2x 400 μ L flow buffer wash steps repeated. Pellets were then resuspended in 100 μ L of secondary antibody mix (1:50 PE labelled anti mouse IgG antibody (Dako, Australia); 1:100 FITC labelled anti Human IgG/IgA/IgM antibody (Rockland, USA), in chilled Flow Buffer) and incubated in the dark for 45 mins at 4° C. Cells were washed again 2x 400 μ L of chilled flow buffer, resuspended in 450 μ L of chilled flow buffer and transferred to flow tubes. Expression levels of the FR α were measured using a BD FACSCanto II Flow cytometer at an excitation of 488nM and emission detected at 530/30nM and 585/42nM for fluorescenin isothiocyanate (FITC) and phycoerythrin (PE), respectively.
3.3 Results

A significant amount of optimization was required for development of an ELISA to detect $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies in serum samples due to the large amount of cross reactivity that was initially observed. Initial testing for $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies was based off protocols described for specific plates being used and an in-house ELISA utilized to detectADAMTS13 autoantibodies. A positive serum sample FR3 and a negative serum sample FR0 was determined using flow cytometry (results not shown) and utilized in all further optimization protocols for ELISA anti-FR α development.

3.3.1 Commercial Recombinant FRα Antigen

A recombinant FR α protein was purchased from Sino-Biological (China) which is expressed as a soluble form in the cell line CHO-K1 (Chinese Hamster Ovary). This recombinant form of the FR α is 220 amino acids compared to the 257aa of the native FR α , as the pro-peptide and signal peptide have been removed, with the addition of a poly-histidine tag on the c-terminus. Confirmation of a pure protein was performed on SDS-PAGE gel and Coomassie blue staining, which demonstrated the protein running at the correct weight of 37kDa. A western blot was also performed and confirmed antigenicity of the recombinant FR α MOv18 (ENZO Life Sciences, USA) at 1:5,000 dilution and F5753 (US Biological, USA) at 1:50,000 dilution. The presence of the poly histidine tag was confirmed) by a western blot, using the 'The' His anti-HIS antibody (Genscript, USA) at a 1:10,000 dilution (Results not shown).

3.3.2 FRα antigen Concentration

The first step in the development of the FR α autoantibody ELISA was determinating the optimal concentration of $FR\alpha$ antigen on the ELISA plate. Initial testing was performed with six concentrations of recombinant $FR\alpha$ protein between 1-10µg/ml and detected by the monoclonal mouse anti-FR α antibody MOv18 (Enzo Life Sciences, USA) at a set concentration of 1:2000 with the secondary antibody anti-mouse IgG-HRP (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Inc. USA) being tested at 1:50,000, 1:100,000 and 1:200,000. Figure 3.3 shows that above concentrations of $5\mu g/ml$ of FRa absorbance levels plateau for all three concentrations of secondary antibody, this demonstrated that the secondary antibody dilution was the limiting factor in the analysis, and that the concentration of 5µg/ml of recombinant FR α bound to the plate represented the optimal concentration. After the final ELISA protocol was optimised to detect $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies another optimization of $FR\alpha$ concentration was carried out using the known positive anti-FR α , sera FR3, a known negative, sera FR0, and MOv18; at 1, 2.5, 5, 7.5, 10ug/ml, to confirm that the 5µg/ml was the correct concentration to use for the ELISA. As shown in Figure 3.4 5 μ g/ml of recombinant FR α was the correct concentration to use for a 1:50 dilution sera dilution with a 1:30,000 antihuman IgG,IgM,IgG HRP (Rockland, USA) antibody dilution.



Figure 3.3 Determination of optimal concentration of recombinant FR α protein using monoclonal antibody MOv18 with basic ELISA protocol (section 3.2.2.2). Seven concentrations of recombinant FR α protein were coated in a total volume of 100ul 0.2M Sodium carbonate/bicarbonate coating buffer on clear U-shaped Nunc Thermo Immunol 2HB Polystyrene plates overnight. Primary antibody anti-FR α MOv18 at a concentration of 1:2000, followed by the secondary antibody, anti-mouse IgG HRP at three concentrations 1:50,000, 1:100,000, 1:200,000.



Figure 3.4 Determination of optimal concentration of recombinant FR α protein using a known positive and negative human serum, and the monoclonal antibody MOv18 with the optimised ELISA protocol (section 3.3.5). Six concentrations of recombinant FR α protein was coated in a total volume of 100ul 0.2M Sodium carbonate/bicarbonate coating buffer on clear flat-bottom 96 well polystyrene ELISA plates (Greiner, Sigma Aldrich) overnight. Primary antibody concentrations were 1:2000 for anti-FR α MOv18 and a 1:50 serum dilution for both FR3 and FR0. Primary antibodies were detected by either a 1:15,000 anti-mouse IgG HRP (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Inc. USA) or a 1:30,000 dilution for anti-Human IgG/M/A HRP antibody (Rockland, USA).

3.3.3 Plate Selection

3.3.3.1 Nickel Coated

Initial testing for the FR α autoantibody ELISA was performed on a nickel based plate Ni-NTA HisSorb plate (Qiagen, Australia) that binds Histindine (His) tagged proteins specifically. This plate was utilized as the recombinant $FR\alpha$ protein (Sino-biological) contains a poly-histidine tag on the C-terminal end of the protein. Preliminary testing demonstrated in Figure 3.5 was performed using FRa at 2μ g/ml, with 1:50, 1:100, 1:200 dilutions of both FR3 and FRO serum samples. In addition, a 6x His peptide was used as a negative control to test for background. High absorbance levels were demonstrated in both serum samples at the lowest concentration of 1:200, with FRO having nearly a two-fold absorbance value over FR3. High background levels were displayed in wells where there was no $FR\alpha$ present and moderate absorbance in wells that contained 6xHis peptide only. There was no signal observed in no serum controls, ruling out cross-reactivity of the secondary anti-human IgG, IgM, IgA with the plate or other buffers. This first trial for detecting FRa autoantibodies failed, demonstrating high cross-reactivity of human sera with the Ni-NTA His-Sorb (Qiagen, Australia) plate.



Figure 3.5 Anti-FR α ELISA utilising Ni-NTA HisSorb plates and a positive and negative anti-FR α human serum. Three different coating substrates were used, the FR α recombinant protein and recombinant 6xHIS peptide at 2µg/ml protein and a no protein control. Testing FR3 (positive) serum, FR0 (negative) serum at a 1:200 dilution and no serum at 1:50, 1:100, and 1:200 dilution. Anti-FR α antibodies were detected with a 1:30,000 dilution of anti-Human IgG/M/A HRP labelled secondary antibody.

Ni-NTA His-Sorb (Qiagen, Australia) plates are purchased pre-blocked, however due to the large amount of background and cross-reactivity it was proposed that an additional 1 hour blocking step after FRα binding might be required to reduced non-specific binding. Several different blocking buffers were tested including various concentrations of 6 x His peptide, 1, 3, 5% BSA, 3% non-fat dry skim milk powder in 1x PBS, and a pre-formulated Protein-Free (PBS) Blocking Buffer (Peirce, Thermo-scientific, USA); none of the blocking buffers tested reduced the non-specific binding (results not shown). In addition to testing different blocking methods, PBS was tested as an alternative wash buffer in replace of PBST, however did not reduce serumplate cross reactivity.

3.3.3.2 Nunc Thermo Immunol 2HB Polystyrene Plates

As the nickel plates were highly non-specific, further development of the FR α autoantibody ELISA plate was performed on clear U-shaped Nunc Thermo Immunol 2HB Polystyrene Plates; which have a high binding affinity for proteins. Various optimizations were performed utilizing these plates as demonstrated in Table 3.2 which investigated different blocking buffers, different concentrations of serum and secondary anti-human IgG, IgM, IgA HRP (Rockland, USA) antibody levels. Factors that were maintained over all assays were $FR\alpha$ concentration of 5µg/ml, wash buffer 1x PBST, and incubation times and temperatures. Results demonstrated that all blocking buffers used except the Protein-Free (PBS) Blocking Buffer (Peirce, Thermoscientific, USA) and skim milk powder had either a moderate or low signal to noise ratio for seras FR3 and FR0, with negative FR0 serum reacting with both the non-coated and FR α coated plate. Blocking with skim milk demonstrated low signal to noise ratio for the positive FR3 sample, however no signal was detected for the negative FR0 serum on coated and non-coated wells. There was no signal was seen with Protein-Free (PBS) Blocking Buffer (Peirce, Thermo-scientific, USA) even for positive FR3 serum control in $FR\alpha$ coated wells, while the monoclonal anti-FR α antibody confirmed that FR α was present on the plate. The negative control which had no patient serum

present was in fact negative in all assays using the Nunc Thermo Immunol 2HB Polystyrene plates; suggesting that the presence of patient serum either cross reacted with the blocking buffers used or with the plates due to inherent failure of the blocking buffers. Table 3.2 Optimisation of blocking and dilution buffers with the Nunc Thermo Immunol 2HB ELISA plates (Greiner, Sigma Aldrich, USA).

blocking buffer	Concentrations	Antibody	Positive Serum	Negative serum
		dilution buffer	Result	
Skim milk powder	3%	1% Skim milk in	High	No signal
PBS		PBS	Background	
Protein-Free (PBS)	neat	Protein-Free (PBS)	No signal	No signal
Blocking Buffer		Blocking Buffer		
(Peirce, Thermo-		(Peirce, Thermo-		
scientific)		scientific)		
BSA in PBS	1%	1% BSA	High	High Background
			Background	and Fra binding
	3%	1% BSA	High	High Background
			Background	and $\text{FR}\alpha$ binding
	5%	1% BSA	High	High Background
			Background	and $\text{FR}\alpha$ binding
Fish gelatine in	1%	1% fish gelatine	low signal to	low signal to noise
PBS			noise ratio	ratio
	3%	1% fish gelatine	low signal to	low signal to noise
			noise ratio	ratio
Casein in PBS	0.20%	Casein 0.2%	low signal	low signal
	0.30%		low signal	low signal
	0.40%		low signal to	low signal to noise
			noise ratio	ratio
	0.50%		low signal to	low signal to noise
			noise ratio	ratio

3.3.3.3 96 well polystyrene ELISA plates

Clear flat-bottom 96 well polystyrene ELISA plates (Greiner, Sigma Aldrich, USA) were further tested, to determine if there was an increase in the signal to noise ratio that was observed in the Nunc Thermo Immunol 2HB Polystyrene Plates (Greiner, Sigma Aldrich, USA). The first trial that was performed utilizing these plates tested 3% Fish gelatine (Sigma Aldrich, USA) in PBS as the blocking buffer with 1% dilution buffer (serum dilution 1:25 with 1:100,000 anti-human IgG, IgM, IgA HRP antibody) to see if there was still a low signal to noise ratio compared to the Nunc Thermo Immunol 2HB Polystyrene Plates. This assay also demonstrated a slightly increase signal to noise ratio for FR3 and FR0 however the overall signal on this plate was lower compared to the high binding plates (results not shown).

The next blocking buffer tested was fetal calf serum (HyClone, GE Healthcare, Australia) at a concentration of 10%. FR3 and FR0 was used at dilution of 1:25, 1:50 1:100 with anti-human IgG, IgA, IgM at a dilution of 1:15,000, 1: 30,000, 1:50,000, however unlike the previous ELISA assays PBS was used as the wash buffer. Figure 3.6 demonstrates that there was minimal background for both FR3 and FR0, with a strong signal for FR3 in wells containing FR α ; however there was still also a strong absorbance level detected for FR0 in wells containing the FR α protein, which was expected to be negative, based on the flow cytometry results.

A further test that yielded a positive result was performed using 3% skim milk powder/PBS as the blocking buffer; while the dilution of the primary and secondary antibodies remained in 10% FCS/PBS. Antibody dilutions were 1:10 serum/1:100,000 2°Ab, 1:25 with 1:50,000 or 1:100,000 2°Ab, or 1:50 with 1:15,000, 1:30,000 and 1:50,000 2°Ab; which was anti-human IgG IgM IgA-HRP. A high signal to noise ratio was seen for FR3 (2.356/.0431) in the 1:50 serum/1:30,000 2°Ab dilution, which also demonstrated a low FR0 absorbance (Figure 3.7). This was repeated to confirm that further assays obtained the same results, and it was indeed blocking with 3% skim milk powder/PBS with the antibody dilution in 10% FCS/PBS that gave the highest signal to noise ratio. Different variations in blocking and antibody dilution was performed with the skim milk powder and FCS as demonstrated in Figure 3.8, which supports the first assay in the blocking with 3% skim milk powder/PBS, and the serum/2°Ab dilution in 10% FCS/PBS reduced background absorbance, and FR0 was not positive for FR α binding.



Figure 3.6 Anti-FRα ELISA oprimisation utilising clear flat-bottom 96 well polystyrene ELISA plates with 10% FCS as blocking buffer (Greiner, Sigma Aldrich). Plates coated with 5µg/ml recombinant FRα. Blocked with 10% FCS/PBS. Positive anti-FRα serum FR3, negetive serum FR0 at either 1:25 or 1:50 dilution in 10% FCS/PBS with secondary antibody anti-human IgG/IgM/IgA diluted at 1:30,000, 1:50,000 and 1:100,000 in 10% FCS/PBS.



Figure 3.7 Anti-FRα ELISA opitimisation utilising clear flat-bottom 96 well polystyrene ELISA plates with 3% skim milk as the blocking buffer (Greiner, Sigma Aldrich). Plates coated with 5µg/ml recombinant FRα. Blocked with 3% skim milk powder/PBS. Positive anti-FRα serum FR3, negetive serum FR0 in 10% FCS/PBS with secondary antibody anti-human IgG/IgM/IgA diluted in 10% FCS/PBS.



Figure 3.8 Anti-FR α ELISA Blocking and antibody dilution opitimisation utilising clear flat-bottom 96 well polystyrene ELISA plates and combination of 10% FCS and skim milk powder buffer (Greiner, Sigma Aldrich, USA). Plates coated with 5µg/ml recombinant FR α . Various combinations of 10% FCS/BSA and 3 % skim milk/PBS used for blocking and dilution of both serum and secondary antibody. Positive anti-FR α serum FR3 and negetive serum FR0 diluted at 1:50, detected with the secondary antibody anti-human IgG/IgM/IgA at a 1:30,000 dilution.

3.3.4 Wash Steps

Although the combination of blocking with 3% skim milk powder/PBS and diluting both primary and secondary antibodies in 10% FCS/PBS was successful in producing a result that had high signal to noise ratio for the positive control FR3 and no signal for the negative control FR0; it could be improved. Wash buffer used in the initial optimization of the clear flat-bottom 96 well polystyrene ELISA plates (Greiner, Sigma Aldrich) was PBS for 3 x 4 minute washes at three steps in the ELISA: 1) before blocking, 2) after primary antibody incubation 3) after secondary antibody incubation. Further optimization of the anti-FR α ELISA plate was performed by varying the wash buffer between PBS and PBS with 0.05% Tween20 (PBST) at the different wash steps (Figure 3.9). A higher signal to noise ratio was achieved using PBS, PBS, PBST in that particular order, which had a low background absorbance for FR3 of 0.1595 and positive absorbance of 1.173; compared to PBS/PBS/PBS which had a higher background absorbance of 0.305 and a lower positive absorbance of 1.095. Other combinations of wash buffers such as PBST/PBST/PBST or PBST/PBS/PBS which used Tween20 in first wash step demonstrated an extremely high background, whereas when Tween20 was used in the second wash step for example PBS/PBST/PBS and PBS/PBST/PBST showed an overall reduction in absorbance for both negative and positive wells. Therefore, for all further ELISA protocols, PBS wash was used for both washing before blocking and after primary antibody incubation, with the final wash step after secondary antibody incubation with PBST.



Figure 3.9 Anti-FR α ELISA wash buffer optimisation. (Greiner, Sigma Aldrich). Plates coated with 5µg/ml recombinant FR α . Various combinations of PBS and PBST were analysed for washing buffers. Positive anti-FR α serum FR3 and negetive serum FR0 diluted at 1:50, detected with the secondary antibody anti-human IgG/IgM/IgA at a 1:30,000 dilution.

3.3.5 Final FR α ELISA Protocol

The detailed final anti-FR α autoantibody ELISA protocol after optimization is as below. Overall standard plate setup is demonstrated in (Figure 3.10)

1. Coating of ELISA Plate

- a. Make up a 5µg/ml dilution of recombinant FRα protein (Sino Biological, China) in 0.2M Sodium carbonate/sodium
 Bicarbonate (pH 9.4) coating buffer.
- b. On a clear flat 96 well polystyrene plate (Greiner, Sigma Aldrich)
 pipette 100µl/well of 0.2M Sodium carbonate/sodium
 Bicarbonate (pH 9.4) coating buffer to columns 1-6 using a
 multichannel pipette.
- c. Pipette 100µl/well of the diluted 5µg/ml recombinant FR α protein to columns 7-12
- d. Cover with a clear ELISA plate seal
- e. Incubate overnight at 4°C

2. Wash Step 1

- a. Remove cover and flick out coating buffer from the plate
- b. Dry excess liquid from plate using paper towel
- c. Add 250µl/well of wash buffer 1 x PBS for ELISA
- d. Incubate for 5 mins shaking on a plate shaker
- e. Repeat steps a-d 2 more times.
- f. Remove and dry plate ready for blocking buffer

3. Blocking

- a. Add 250µl/well of 3% skim milk powder/PBS
- b. Cover with microplate sealing tape.

- c. Incubate at room temperature for 90 minutes shaking at 100rpm on plate shaker
- d. Remove blocking buffer and dry using paper towel.

4. Primary Antibody.

- a. Thaw samples on ice prior to this step
- b. Prepare a 10% FCS dilution in 1x PBS for ELISA
- c. Dilute each sample in 10% FCS/PBS at a 1:50 dilution in separate Eppendorf tubes
- d. Prepare following controls in 10% FCS/PBS
 - i. Positive control antisera FR3 1:50 dilution
 - ii. Negative control antisera FR0 1:50 dilution
 - iii. Polyclonal antibody positive control anti-FRα IgY (1mg/ml)1:500 dilution
- e. 100µl of each sample and control is pipetted in triplicate in both

FR α - and FR α + wells as demonstrated in (Figure 3.10)

- f. 100µl of 10% FCS/PBS only is also pipetted in triplicate in both FR α and FR α + wells as a diluent control
- g. Cover with microplate sealing tape
- h. Incubate at room temperature for 60 minutes shaking at 100rpm on a plate shaker.

5. Wash Step 2

a. Repeat wash step 1.

6. Secondary Antibody

a. Prepare a 1:30,000 dilution of anti-Human IgG, IgM, IgA HRP conjugated antibody (Rockland, USA) in 10% FCS/PBS.

- b. Prepare a 1:2000 dilution of anti-chicken IgY HRP conjugated antibody in 10% FCS/PBS.
- c. Pipette 100µl of diluted anti-human IgG, IgM, IgA HRP
 conjugated antibody into all wells except the wells containing
 Polyclonal anti-FRα positive Control.
- d. Pipette 100µl of diluted anti-chicken IgY into the remaining wells containing the Polyclonal anti-FRα positive Control.
- e. Cover with microplate sealing tape.
- f. Incubate at room temperature for 60 minutes shaking at 100rpm on a plate shaker

7. Wash Step 3

a. Repeat wash step 1 using 0.05% PBS Tween 20.

8. Chromogenic Analysis

- a. Prepare a 50:50 mix of TMB Substrate
- b. Add 100µl to each well
- c. Incubate shaking at 100rpm for 3 minutes
- d. Stop reaction with 100 μ of 2M H_2SO_4
- e. Read absorbance of plate at 450nm



Figure 3.10 Anti-FR α autoantibody standard ELISA set up.

3.3.6 Validation of ELISA

3.3.6.1 Comparison with Flow Cytometry

To confirm that the absorbance readings for the anti-FR α autoantibody ELISA were correct, a series of samples that had previously been tested using flow cytometry were further run on the ELISA: Samples FR0, FR1, FR3, B2 and B27. Figure 3.11 demonstrates that the ELISA was just as effective at detecting the autoantibodies against the FR α protein compared with the previous method of flow cytometry as all samples show similar positivity between sera and plasma in relation to the positive sample FR3. Flow cytometry results demonstrated a higher level of detection for FR α autoantibodies in sample B4 than was detected in the anti-FR α autoantibody ELISA, however there was also a significant amount of background detected for this sera against the negative FR α cell line Cos-7.



Figure 3.11 Comparison of anti-FR α autoantibody detection with the optimised anti-FR α autoantibody ELISA and the in-house flow cytometry. 5 samples were tested on both methods. A) Anti-FR α autoantibody ELISA following standard protocol with 5µg/ml FR α recombinant protein. B) Flow cytometry detection utilising the FR α stably transfected Cos-7 FR α cell line and autoantibodies detected by anti-Human IgG/IgM/IgA FITC labelled secondary antibody.

3.3.6.2 Inter Assay Variation

Inter-assay variation was performed using a strong positive, a weak positive and a negative anti-FR α autoantibody sera for the optimized anti-FR α autoantibody ELISA (3.3.5) in 10 different ELISA assays to determine plateplate variation. Data for the inter-assay run is shown in Table 3.3 and demonstrates individual CVs of 6.72, 11.00 and 19.91 for strong, weak and negative serum, respectively. The overall inter-assay CV for the FR α autoantibody ELISA is 8.86, which was under the recommended CV of 10% for Inter-assay levels. CVs for the negative sera was not included in the overall CV for the FR α autoantibody ELISA as it was too close to zero, and therefore would always have a large variation, however never above the positive cut off level. Table 3.3 demonstrates that each replicate for each sample was within 2 standard deviations of the mean and therefore considered reliable and reproducible.

Table 3.3 Inter-assay	v statistics fo	r the anti-FRa	autoantibody	
10016 2.2 111161-0220	y signistics to		autoarniboa	LLISA

Strong Positive Weak Negative

Number	10	10	10
Replicates			
Mean	1.192	0.345	0.081
Median	1.176	0.356	0.083
Standard	0.080	0.037	.0162
deviation			
Minimum	1.099	0.271	0.062
Maximum	1.297	0.384	0.103
Coefficient of	6.722	11.00	19.91
variation			
	8.869	6	

Positive

3.3.6.3 Intra-Assay Variation

The Intra-assay variation was performed with four different samples of varying antibody titres, a strong, moderate, and weak positive and a negative anti-FR α autoantibody sera sample. Each sample was repeated on the same plate a total of 8 times. Data for the intra assay is shown in Table 3.4. For the highest FR α autoantibody sera sample there was a small intra-assay variation observed however as the autoantibody level decreases the

intra-assay variation increases. The overall intra-assay variation excluding the negative sample was 9.58%, which is acceptable.

	Strong	Moderate	Weak	Negative
	Positive	positive	Positive	
Number	8	8	8	8
Replicates				
Mean	1.048	0.523	0.271	0.060
Median	1.037	0.523	0.262	0.061
Standard deviation	0.033	0.058	0.038	0.009
Minimum	1.028	0.433	0.217	.048
Maximum	1.126	0.627	0.341	.071
Coefficient of	3.18	11.18	14.38	15.47
variation				
Overall Intra-		9.58%		
Assay				

Table 3.4 Intra-assay statistics for the anti-FR α autoantibody ELISA

3.3.6.4 Lower Limit of Detection

The limit of blank, limit of detection was calculated for the validation of the ELISA. The limit of blank when utilising the intra-assay results (*Table 3.*) is the absorbance value of 0.1076; while the limit of detection is the absorbance value of 0.168, when using a suspected weak positive sample.

3.3.6.5 Matrix Compatibility

As the type of sample that is available may vary between studies, and even in the same study it is important to determine if the ELISA is suitable for a range of matrices. The two most common matrices that would be used for an autoantibody ELISA is serum and plasma. We had access to three samples that had both sera and plasma collected and therefore were screened on the anti-FR α autoantibody ELISA. Samples tested were the negative control FR0; the positive sera control FR3 and a Thrombosis In Stroke Study (TISS) sample that had a low reaction to initial testing using the sera sample. Samples were assayed at 1:50 dilution with 1:30,000 anti-human IgG IgM, IgA HRP conjugated secondary antibody, as per optimised protocol outlined in section 3.3.5. Figure 3.12 demonstrates that plasma on the ELISA had a slightly higher absorbance value for each sample; however, after performing a Student's t-test (equal variances not assumed) on each sample there was no significant difference demonstrated. Although there were only three samples tested due to availability, results still support that the anti-FR α autoantibody ELISA was suitable for both sample matrix types.



Figure 3.12 Comparison of FR α autoantibody detection in sera and plasma. Three subjects FR0, FR3 and S41 all with both serum and plasma samples were analysed with the anti-FR α autoantibody ELISA at 1:50 dilution. FR α autoantibody detected with 1:30,000 anti-mouse IgG HRP.

3.3.7 FR α Autoantibody Positivity

To determine normal population levels and a baseline cut off for a positive reading for FR α autoantibodies using the ELISA assay. A total of 22 samples were collected from a random population at Royal Perth Hospital over a period of three weeks. Collection of samples was blind and no information was collected in relation to the participants, therefore it was assumed that there was a mix of both male and female, as was this was not discriminated against. Samples were run in triplicate on the optimized anti-FR α autoantibody ELISA, at a 1:50 dilution with the secondary anti-human IgG/IgM/IgA at 1:30,000, in addition, the known positive FR3 and known negative FR0 samples were also tested. Absorbance values were indexed against the known negative and known positive sample, and average and

standard deviations were calculated. It was observed that 2 samples had high readings, which were both above the limit of detection value and above the 99th percentile, therefore are likely to be positive for FRa autoantibodies; they were excluded from further statistical analysis for the baseline level for FRa autoantibodies. The overall mean for the 20 included normal population samples is 1.925 frU with a standard deviation of 3.56 (Table 3.5). The cut off values for FRa negative and positive samples are stated in Table 3.6.

Table 3.5 Statistics on baseline controls using the anti-FR α autoantibody ELISA. All values except number are represented in Index values.

Number	20
Mean	1.925
Median	0
Standard	3.56
deviation	
Minimum	0
Maximum	12.59
95 th Percentile	8.76
99 th percentile	11.82

Samples

Baseline

Table 3.6 Positive and negative cut off values for the anti-FR α autoantibody ELISA.

Indexed Score

Negative frU	<9.065
Low Positive trU	$9.065 \le X \ge 19.769$
High positive frU	> 19.769

3.4 Discussion

The ELISA is a method that has permitted detection of a range of substances, and is a technique that has been well researched since it was first developed over 40 years ago (Engvall et al. 1971). Although much research has gone into the method, detection of a specific analyte always requires a large amount of optimization to get the most accurate result. The major objective of this study was to develop a simple ELISA method that is easily reproducible and accurate in any laboratory for the detection of anti- $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies. Through much optimization a technique was developed, that allows for successful detection of anti-FR α autoantibodies in human sera and plasma using a recombinant $FR\alpha$ protein. The amount of colour developed is proportional to the amount of autoantibody present in the sample. Positive level cut-offs for the presence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies was determined by the screening of 20 normal population serum samples; which are negative <9.065 frU, low positive 9.065 frU \leq X \geq 19.769 frU while a positive result is an index value over 19.769 frU and then validated to confirm accurate and consistent results.

There are multiple studies looking at the presence of FR α autoantibodies that can affect folate transport in various tissues throughout the body, however there is no commercial test to detect these antibodies. In addition, there are an array of different methods that previous studies have used, from radioimmunoassay to complicated ELISA techniques which are not always reproducible in smaller laboratories, unless available commercially. Due to limitations in our laboratory regarding technology we had available for ELISA

production, the ELISA we developed was designed using materials and equipment that are readily accessible in a majority of research and diagnostic laboratories. This is advantageous over current literature protocols as there is no requirement to print the FR α protein to the plate nor is there any requirement for the use of the hazardous radio-isotope ³[H], which is still used in some laboratories detecting FR α autoantibodies (Sutula *et al.* 1986). As previous papers that have studied FR α ELISAs have not described in detail the procedure, nor assay performance; it is hard to allow for a comparison with the ELISA described in this study.

ELISA's can be very complex with many factors that need to be taken into account to replicate the correct immune complex that is being analysed. The development of the anti-FR α autoantibody ELISA required a significant amount of optimisation from the amount of FR α protein required, to the wash buffers used, due to the complex nature of serum which often results in high background readings. The optimal conditions determined were 5µg/ml of recombinant FR α protein, coated overnight on general 96 well ELISA plates, blocked with 3% skim milk powder/PBS with the dilution of serum at 1:50, and secondary antibody mouse-anti-human IgG/IgA/IgM at 1:30,000 in 10% FCS/PBS. In addition, the wash step regimen of PBS, PBS, and PBST played an important role in obtaining the lowest signal to noise ratio. Throughout the screening of certain serum samples, a significant background has been observed, and has also been observed for the positive control, where background levels are ~0.1-0.2 absorbance. This phenomenon cannot be explained; however it does not appear to affect the overall result as each

sample had the background reading subtracted and was indexed against both a negative and a positive standard sample.

The choice of $FR\alpha$ protein has been discussed over many of the publications analysing FR α autoantibodies, with no one type found to be superior to the other (Cabrera et al. 2008, Ramaekers et al. 2005, Rothenberg et al. 2004, Sequeira et al. 2013). Initial studies utilised the bovine $FR\alpha$, and $FR\alpha$ purified from human placental tissue; with later studies producing recombinant forms of FR α protein expressed using insect cell lines (Billie et al. 2010, Boyles et al. 2011, Cabrera et al. 2008, Ramaekers et al. 2005, Rothenberg et al. 2004, Sequeira et al. 2013). Bovine FR α although demonstrated to have a high cross reactivity with human FR α autoantibodies shares only an 80% homology; consequently some $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies may not be detected (Henderson 1990, Molloy Anne M. et al. 2009, Ramaekers et al. 2008). Selection of the type of FR α antigen is critical as the confirmation of the FR α protein has been demonstrated to be crucial in binding of the antibodies against the FR α protein, and the denatured FR α protein has no binding affinity for folate or autoantibodies (Sequeira et al. 2013). This study initially aimed to produce a recombinant full-length protein with a N-terminal 6x His tag for purification, however after the stably transfected cell line was developed the 6 x His tag was un-identifiable on the protein; which may have resulted in the tag being folded into the protein during post translational modification. Due to the lack of 6 x His tag, purification was performed using Direct IP kit, which far exceeded the cost of a commercial

recombinant FR α protein, due to the large requirement of monoclonal FR α antibody.

A commercial recombinant FR α protein was purchased from Sino Biological and was then chosen to develop the anti-FR α autoantibody ELISA; where the structure is the same as used by Billie *et al* (2010), which was demonstrated to be antigenic to both monoclonal and polyclonal FR α antibodies. The amount of protein was optimised in two different assays with 5µg/ml being confirmed to be optimal. A concentration of FR α protein greater than 5ug/ml demonstrated the hook effect, while below 5ug/ml the signal was proportional to the amount of FR α protein, above 5ug/ml there was either no change or a decrease was observed in the signal (Byun *et al.* 2013). The commercial recombinant FR α protein was also demonstrated to be similar to the native form when comparing results from the ELISA (recombinant protein) to the flow cytometry method (native protein). Comparison, between the two methods demonstrated the same reactivity profiles of the monoclonal FR α antibody, and Positive and negative serum samples, supporting the use of the recombinant protein from Sino Biological.

Three different plates were trialled in the optimization for the detection of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies, the simplest 96well polystyrene plate exhibited the highest signal-noise ratio and was selected for the overall ELISA assay. Initial optimization was carried out utilizing the Ni-NTA HisSorb Qiagen plates. These plates were selected due to the advantage of having a 6xHis-tag present on the C-terminal end of the FR α ; allowing for uniform binding of the protein to

the plate which would reduce assay variation and increase reproducibility. Unfortunately, significant non-specific binding was observed between both negative and positive $FR\alpha$ autoantibody sera, with and without plate blocking. To date, there is no information published in the scientific literature that can explain why non-specific binding is observed, possible reasons are proteins/antibodies within serum samples cross reacting with the nickel; or there may be anti-BSA antibodies in the serum which may cross react with the pre-blocking step that contains BSA. No real comparison could be identified between the Nunc Immuno Maxi-sorp U bottom plates and standard flat bottom polystyrene as the fish gelatine was the only blocking buffer tested on both plates. Nonetheless the flat bottom polystyrene did demonstrate a reduction in background compared to the Nunc-Immuno Maxi-sorp plates. High background was demonstrated in the majority of the blocking buffers tested in the Nunc- Immuno Maxi-sorp plates, and therefore the flat bottom polystyrene plates were selected for further optimisation. Furthermore low-medium binding plates were selected as complex matrices such as serum contain human IgG that have an increase affinity in "high binding" plates, as the surface has been altered to be slightly ionic and hydrophobic, capturing more protein; therefore increasing the chance of non-specific binding.

Multiple blocking and antibody dilution buffers were tested on all three plates to obtain the highest signal to noise ratio. Blocking buffers included skim milk, BSA, cold water, fish gelatine, casein, FCS and a commercial protein free blocking buffer. Through much optimisation it was only when a

combination of 3% skim milk powder for blocking and 10% FCS serum was used for both primary and secondary antibody dilution that an acceptable signal to noise ratio was achieved. With a complex sample matrix being analysed such as serum or plasma the blocking and dilution buffers have to be compatible, and not interfere with the antigen-antibody reaction. Various ELISA's use a combination of buffer types for blocking and dilution buffers to obtain a sufficient signal to noise ratio, as observed in this ELISA. Skim milk is an effective blocking agent in many ELISA's due to the capacity to block both hydrophilic and hydrophobic sites and was successful in blocking non-specific binding with negative sera, however it still resulted low signal to noise ratio for FR α positive sera(Verma et al. 2008). When 10% FCS was used as a dilution buffer for both serum and secondary antibody in place of 1% skim milk the signal to noise ratio was greatly increased. Serum as a dilution buffer for human serum analysis is often useful as it mimics the matrix of the serum sample, reducing non-specific binding that can occur, as seen in this study (Cox KL 2012 (updated 2014)). Therefore, the combination of skim milk as a blocking agent, removes non-specific binding seen in negative sera, while the dilution in FCS reduced the non-specific binding in positive sera, leaving a high absorbance value in wells containing $FR\alpha$ protein.

The range of different blocking buffers tested showed various results from having no signal development to extremely high background signals. Certain buffers resulted in low or negative signals for the confirmed positive serum, as seen in protein-free blocking buffer and casein; where the buffers

themselves could cause interference between the autoantibody binding to the FR α antigen, and were therefore deemed not suitable for this ELISA assay. A large amount of background was observed in skim-milk powder, BSA, fish gelatine with high absorbance values also observed in negative serum controls for both BSA and fish gelatine. There may be several reasons non-specific binding may occur in an ELISA utilising serum; especially in patients with a genetic predisposition to auto-reactivity who have been observed to have high background levels, however the cause is not fully understood. Possible reasons include, the serum reacting to the insufficiently blocked plate where serum proteins cause non-specific binding of human IgG, general non-specific binding with anti-human antibodies i.e. rheumatoid factor like antibodies and antibodies against the proteins in the blocking buffer. This has been demonstrated in several studies where patients have antibodies against BSA due to immunisation with a vaccine containing BSA-conjugate (Konishi et al. 2010, Maple et al. 2004). In addition certain BSA preparations have been shown to have stronger non-specific binding over other preparations for example Xiao and Isaacs (2012) demonstrated that in an ELISA with human serum, 3 out of 4 tested BSA preparations caused non-specific binding, due to impurities in proteins; this may be a possible reason for the high background seen on the NI-NTA HisSorb plates (Konishi et al. 2010).

A crucial step in the optimisation of the $FR\alpha$ autoantibody ELISA was the selection of wash buffer at the critical wash step. Wash steps in any immunoassay are important to remove unwanted but non-specifically

bound material, especially seen in complex sample matrices such as serum; without disrupting/interfering with the important binding steps of the assay and detergents are common additives which have blocking and substance removal properties. Final optimization of the 96 well polystyrene ELISA plates was performed using PBS as a wash buffer for all three steps; with a moderate signal to noise ratio observed. Introduction of Tween20 in the PBS at the final wash step only was performed leading to a higher signal to noise ratio than with PBS alone and therefore was included in all further assays. Other combinations of Tween20 in wash buffer steps was performed and resulted in a significant change in the absorbance values depending on where Tween20 was included. Results demonstrated that the presence of Tween20 in the wash buffer prior to blocking resulted in high background absorbance values; Tween20 in this step may interfere with the ability of the blocking buffer to absorb to the plate. Inclusion of Tween20 in the wash buffer after primary antibody incubation, resulted in an overall low absorbance value; which may be caused by the Tween20 disrupting the antibody-antigen binding or affecting the secondary antibody interaction with the primary antibody. What was interesting is that some technical guidelines recommend against the inclusion of Tween20 at the final wash step due to the interference it may have with the enzyme activity reducing the signal; which was not observed in our assay and instead demonstrated no signal reduction in positive wells but a greatly reduced absorbance values in negative control wells, increasing signal-noise ratio.
The results obtained from the three serum samples tested in the anti-FR α autoantibody ELISA are comparable in sensitivity and level of detection as what was demonstrated in the flow cytometry method; however the ELISA has several advantages over the flow cytometry method. Two important advantages are the reduction in patient sample required, and the significant decrease in time; as flow cytometry requires up to three days of cell growth for one day's assays. The number of samples that are able to be analysed in one ELISA exceeds the capability of flow cytometry procedures. The ELISA is capable of running 16 samples in triplicates on one plate, while in our laboratory we have only been successful in running 8 samples, not replicated, in a single procedure using flow cytometry, without affecting the results with delayed sample handling. If you require duplicates/triplicates then the number of samples to be analysed would be greatly reduced. The ELISA showed little to no non-specific binding, whereas the flow cytometry demonstrated high background levels with some samples, likely due to the use of a whole cell rather than pure protein. Furthermore, the amount of monoclonal antibody required to confirm $FR\alpha$ was present in the assay is noted, as the amount of antibody used in one flow reaction is equivalent to 12 samples run on the ELISA.

A limitation in the development of this assay is the lack of standard calibrators for the $FR\alpha$ autoantibody, which are generally required for standardization and determination of analyte concentration. For that reason, both a known negative and known positive sample were included in each ELISA assay to ensure the ELISA performed appropriately and to

account for any plate to plate variation; caused by slight changes in incubation times, room temperatures and pipetting or dilution errors. The known positive sample demonstrated an inter-assay of 3.18% and therefore was deemed an appropriate control to use to standardise each plate. Unknown samples were indexed against both the negative and positive sample as previously described.

Another consequence in the development of this assay without standard calibrators was an inability to determine the true concentration of the $FR\alpha$ autoantibody present in the sample. Therefore, we were only able to create a range of low and positive values by comparison to a randomised normal population cohort. Sera from 20 random sampled subjects were used to establish a baseline for a negative population, and indexed against a standard positive and negative sample. A negative sample was defined as a sample below the index value of 9.065 while a low positive sample was defined as having a value between 9.065 and 19.769. A high positive sample was defined as any level above 19.769. The limit of blank and limit of detection were also calculated for the ELISA to determine if the positive cutoff values are accurate in measurement. The limit of blank is the value which a negative sample will not exceed; while the limit of detection is the lowest value that the ELISA can accurately detect a specific analyte in the ELISA. The absorbance values for these were 0.107 and 0.168 respectively. The low positive range was defined because the negative/positive cut off range in an absorbance value 0.152 was lower than the limit of detection of 0.168.

However, a result in this range still produced a CV below 20% which is acceptable.

The analysis of samples in this assay was highly repeatable and demonstrated as a valuable tool for detecting patients with FR α autoantibodies in both serum and plasma samples. The covariant of variation for both inter-assay and intra-assay is 8.86 % and 9.58%, respectively, falling under 10%, which is a strong CV for a manual ELISA. In the strong positive FR α autoantibody sample the CV was significantly lower at 6.72% and 3.18% than what was observed in a sample with a low level of FR α autoantibodies being 11.00% and 14.38; which is expected nonetheless still under the acceptable CV of 20%. This demonstrates that the ELISA has acceptable reproducibility when manually performed; while plate to plate variation would be reduced by the use of an automated ELISA or automatic plate washer, it is not necessary.

Access to a certain sample type is not always possible, therefore compatibility of the ELISA to detect $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies both plasma and serum is quite important; as differences between a plasma matrix and a serum matrix can enhance or inhibit signal development, altering the result of the assay. A small test was performed analysing three samples that had both serum and plasma samples available. Results demonstrated that there was no significant change in absorbance values observed in any of the three samples tested; conversely plasma samples had a slightly higher absorbance value observed. This may be caused by factors such as

fibrinogen, clotting factors, or tube additives such as EDTA, which is present in plasma samples, but not in serum (Cox KL 2012 (updated 2014)). A larger number of serum and plasma samples collected at the same time is required to confirm these results, however the initial result demonstrates that the ELISA is compatible for both plasma and serum without a sample being categorised falsely.

3.4.1 Conclusion

The development of the FR α autoantibody ELISA was achieved with highly repeatable data and suggests that the assay will be a valuable tool in screening large cohorts of serum or plasma samples of patients suspected of having FR α autoantibodies. Although the ELISA developed uses methods to standardise the results between plates, the need for standard calibrators is evident as demonstrated with any clinical test to attain a true level of autoantibodies within a sample; in no study to date looking at the FR α autoantibodies has standard calibrators been developed.

Chapter 4:

Role of FRα Autoantibodies in Recurrent Miscarriage

4 Chapter 4: Role of FRα Autoantibodies in Recurrent Miscarriage

4.1 Introduction

One can't imagine the grief of losing an unborn child let alone suffering from recurrent miscarriages (RM), yet 1% of all women trying to conceive go through such trauma. What makes the situation worse is that over 50% of these women have no identifiable underlying cause confounding treatment options needed for a successful pregnancy (Chen et al. 2010, Christiansen et al. 2008, Lund et al. 2010, Rai et al. 2006, Ren et al. 2006, Vinatier et al. 2001). When you think about the processes that are required to take a pregnancy to full term, you can understand why it is difficult to determine the exact cause of a miscarriage. It has been well established that RM is a multifactorial disease, so for many women the possibility that a combination of factors is causative for their recurrent miscarriage (Li et al. 2002). Because of the multifactorial nature, women suffering RM are often subjected to a multitude of diagnostic testing which may or may not end in the couple having a successful pregnancy. These tests include autoimmune testing, genetic testing, nutrient and hormone testing, protein abnormalities, and occasionally more invasive testing such as a hysteroscopy (Jeve et al. 2014, Li et al. 2002).

During a pregnancy there are many organs, tissues, and processes that are required to function correctly in order to have a successful live birth, and the immune system is no exception with its complex interactions between the

maternal and a semi-allogenic fetus (Kuon et al. 2015). Autoimmune and allogenic disorders have been extensively studied and recognized to play a significant role in the occurrences of recurrent miscarriage, as a slight abnormality in the immune system can have detrimental effects in the developing embryo (Jeve et al. 2014). Antiphospholipid syndrome (APS); which is the only autoimmune disorder routinely evaluated; can account for up to 15% of recurrent miscarriage cases (ACOG 2002, Rai et al. 2006, Rai, Clifford, et al. 1995, Rai, Regan, et al. 1995). The pathology consists of numerous antibody targets; including anti-cardiolipin and anti-β2M antibodies; causing thrombotic events, immunological dysfunction and direct toxicity in the placenta, ultimately leading to miscarriage in 90% of women who are left untreated for these autoantibodies (ACOG 2002, Rai et al. 2006, Rai, Clifford, et al. 1995, Rai, Regan, et al. 1995). In addition to APS, other immune disorders that have been shown to increase the risk of recurrent miscarriage are anti-thrombin, anti-thyroid, anti-nuclear antibodies, celiac disease and allogenic abnormalities, involving cytokines, regulatory Tcells, and NK cells (Bansal et al. 2011, Kuon et al. 2015, Molazadeh et al. 2014). A large number of these immune disorders have multiple modes of actions directly targeting proteins, cells and tissues, inhibiting their specific functions, or via indirect effects causing inflammatory responses, activating the complement cascade and/or cell toxicity often at the vitally important maternal-fetal interface. (Adams Waldorf et al. 2008)

One potential autoimmune disease that has not been studied in recurrent miscarriage, though has been associated with other pregnancy complications, is autoimmune reactivity to $FR\alpha$ via autoantibodies that bind

to $FR\alpha$ at the maternal-fetal interface, with the possibility of blocking folate uptake leading to reduced fetal folate levels (Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. et al. 2009, Billie et al. 2010, Boyles et al. 2011, Cabrera et al. 2008, Da Costa et al. 2003, Frye et al. 2016, Frye et al. 2013, Molloy Anne M. et al. 2009, Ramaekers, Blau, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2005, Ramaekers, Sequeira, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2008, Rothenberg et al. 2004, Sequeira et al. 2013, Shapira et al. 2015, Vo et al. 2015). FR α autoantibodies have been detected in the general population of both male and female, however their overall association with disease is unclear. The very first paper to identify the effects of an autoantibody against the FR α by Da Costa et al (2003) demonstrated that pregnant rats who were exposed to anti-FR α serum did not make it to full term highlighting the possibility that they could be an important antibody related to unsuccessful pregnancy. In 2004 the first report of human $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies in humans identified a strong association with neural affected pregnancy in a small cohort of mothers (Rothenberg et al. 2004). Subsequently, the presence of FR α autoantibodies have also been associated with increased risk of subfertility which is the failure to conceive after one year of unprotected regular sexual intercourse and preterm birth; being the birth of a baby before 37 weeks (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel et al. 2009, Taylor 2003, Vo et al. 2015). A study by Berrocal-Zaragoza et al (2009) analysed 42 women trying to conceive and demonstrated that there was a 12 times higher risk of subfertility in women with blocking autoantibodies compared to women without the antibodies. While Vo et al (2015), illustrated the prevalence of FR α autoantibodies in 65% of women who had experienced preterm birth compared to only 28% of full term pregnancies. Both these studies, suggest that reduced fetal folate levels at

the periconception period can affect early stages of cell division and embryogenesis in addition to apoptosis in human cyto-trophoblastic cells (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel *et al.* 2009).

The most significant association of FR α autoantibodies to a particular disease was the discovery of these autoantibodies in patients with cerebral folate deficiency, where the autoantibodies were found to be responsible for blocking folate transport across the choroid plexus (Ramaekers et al. 2005). Numerous studies have been now been performed identifying a high incidence of FR α autoantibodies with several CFD associated diseases such as Rett syndrome, low function autism with neurological deficits and autism spectrum disorders (Frye et al. 2016, Frye et al. 2014, Frye et al. 2013, Opladen et al. 2007, Ramaekers, Blau, et al. 2007, Ramaekers, Sequeira, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2008, Sequeira et al. 2013). Although CFD is not directly linked to pregnancy complications, the strong associations seen between $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies in cerebral folate deficiency have led to further studies to determine the cause of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies, and to the implementation of a routine $FR\alpha$ autoantibody binding and blocking test to specialised CFD centres in the USA (Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. et al. 2009, Sequeira et al. 2013).

The possibility that $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies may be associated with an increased risk of recurrent miscarriage has arisen due to evidence that high fetal folate levels are required to take a pregnancy to full term, and that $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies are a factor that can inhibit transport of folate across the

placenta (George et al. 2002, Rothenberg et al. 2004).. Inhibition of folate transport by blocking FR α autoantibodies was first demonstrated by Rothenberg et al (2004), where KB cells (FR α positive) were incubated with serum containing FR α autoantibodies and [H]³ labelled folic acid. A 95% reduction of cellular folate uptake was demonstrated when compared to FR α autoantibody negative serum (Rothenberg et al. 2004). Folate is important to cell development including both DNA synthesis and repair, the conversion for homocysteine to methionine; and a deficiency in folate can lead to cell apoptosis, oxidative stress, impaired cell growth and toxic homocysteine levels (van der Linden et al. 2006, van der Put et al. 2001, Wouters et al. 1993). Folate deficiency can affect pregnancy from the very early stages of gamete formation to implantation and fetal development (Laanpere et al., Nelen W. L. D. M., Blom H. J., Steegers E. A. P., Den Heijer M., Thomas C. M. G., et al. 2000). In addition, high levels of homocysteine can lead to defective chronic villous vascularisation like in APS which may in turn affect embryonic development (Creus et al. 2013, Nelen W. L. et al. 2000). The idea that reduced folate levels have been thought to increase the risk of miscarriage is documented, however the exact mechanism is not well understood. There are several factors that can lead to folate deficiency and hyperhomocysteinemia including genetic abnormalities in folate metabolism pathways and folate transport i.e. MTHFR yet their role is controversial (Creus et al. 2013). However, a recent study has demonstrated the importance of folic acid supplementation before and during pregnancy with reduced risk of miscarriage/spontaneous abortions in women with a higher intake of folic acid compared to women who have a very low folate intake (Gaskins, Afeiche, et al. 2014, Gaskins, Rich-Edwards, et al. 2014). In

addition to the blocking of folate transport, $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies have also been thought to cause an inflammatory response to tissues that they bind during pregnancy, ultimately leading to damage of the placenta and microvilli which are essential to a successful pregnancy (Gaskins, Rich-Edwards, *et al.* 2014).

With evidence supporting the role of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies in folate deficiency and pregnancy complications from the early stages (subfertility), embryo development (NTD) right up until the final stages of a pregnancy (preterm birth), it's hard not to hypothesize if they could be a contributing factor to recurrent miscarriage, as well. FR α autoantibodies may play a role in RM by reducing fetal folate levels, or causing an inflammatory response against important tissues for example the placenta which is required to support the developing embryo. To our knowledge no group has studied the relationship between $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies in a recurrent miscarriage cohort, although recently a case study of women suffering from multiple pregnancy complications and recurrent miscarriage demonstrated to have high titre FR α autoantibodies (Shapira et al. 2015). Consequently, our study will use the ELISA assay developed in Chapter 3 which looks at total FR α autoantibodies to analyse a cohort of patients that have experienced recurrent miscarriage; that being 2 or more consecutive miscarriages; to identify if there is any association between the two.

4.2 Methods

4.2.1 Subjects

Patient recruitment was carried out at Hollywood Private Hospital (Western Australia) for the recruitment of women suffering recurrent miscarriage and normal pregnant controls. Recurrent miscarriage was defined as having had 2 or more recurrent miscarriages before 20 weeks. Another control group was women with one or more successful pregnancies which were recruited from Royal Perth Hospital. A total of 15 women who suffered recurrent miscarriage and 20 uncomplicated pregnancy controls were recruited. Written informed consent was obtained as per National Statement on Ethical Conduct in Research Involving Humans and the study was approved by the ethics committees of Hollywood Private Hospital (HPH310), Royal Perth Hospital (Western Australia) and Murdoch University (2014/002) (Western Australia).

4.2.2 Data Collection

Each participant was required to answer a range of questions that facilitated the capture of information regarding pregnancy history, age, weight, height, previous medical history and risk factors that could lead to recurrent miscarriage (Appendix 2).

4.2.3 Blood Collection

A total of three serum, two EDTA, two citrate and one lithium heparin tubes were collected for each participant. For serum samples, blood was collected in BD Vacutainer SST 11 advance tubes (BD, USA) and allowed to rest for at least 30 minutes to a maximum of 2 hours. Two of the SST tubes were then spun at 1000xg rpm for 15 mins at room temperature, the separated serum removed and aliquoted into 500ul lots. EDTA plasma was collected in BD Vacutainer EDTA tubes (BD, USA). With one EDTA tube an aliquot of 700ul was removed for DNA extraction, and the remaining blood spun at 3,000 rpm for 15 mins at room temperature, the plasma removed and aliquoted into 500ul lots. All serum and plasma samples were stored at -80°C until required. Citrate plasma was collected in BD Vacutainer Citrate Blood collection tube (BD, USA), and the lithium heparin tube was collected in BD Vacutainer Plastic Lithium Heparin tubes (BD, USA). All remaining SST, EDTA, citrate and lithium heparin tubes were sent to Core Clinical Pathology and Biochemistry laboratory at Royal Perth Hospital for specific diagnostic testing.

4.2.4 Diagnostic Testing

Routine testing was carried out at the Core Clinical Pathology and Biochemistry laboratory at Royal Perth Hospital for specific tests relating to recurrent miscarriage and thrombosis. Tests included free protein S, protein C, serum folate, red blood cell folate, and homocysteine levels.

4.2.5 FRα Autoantibody Testing

Binding FR α autoantibodies were analysed for all samples following the protocol detailed in Chapter 3 (section 3.3.5). Briefly 100ul of serum diluted 1:50 in 10% FCS/PBS was analysed in triplicate on the FR α ELISA pre-coated with 5ug/ml of recombinant FR α , and pre-blocked with 3% skim milk powder/PBS. Human FR α autoantibodies were detected with the secondary HRP conjugated anti-human IgG/IgA/IgM antibody (Rockland, USA), and colour developed with TMB substrate, and read on the Asys UVM 340 microplate reader (Biochom, UK).

4.2.6 Antiphospholipid Autoantibodies

Four antibodies commonly analysed in APS were tested using commercial ELISA kits from Orgentec (UK), for each patient and control. These antibodies were Anticardiolipin IgG and IgM, and Anti-β-2-glycoprotein IgA and IgG. The protocol was the same for each antibody; except the plate, and the secondary enzyme conjugate; and was followed as per the manufacturer's instructions, briefly described below. Serum from each case and control patient was diluted 1:100 in supplied sample buffer. 100ul of each calibrator and prediluted patient sample was added in duplicates to the wells of the supplied ELISA plate. The plate was incubated for 30 minutes at room temperature, before it was washed 3 times with 300ul of the supplied wash solution. Following washing, 100ul of supplied secondary antibody enzyme conjugate either anti-IgG, IgM or IgA was added to each well and incubated for 15 minutes at room temperature. The plate was further washed 3 times with 300ul of supplied TMB substrate

was added to each well and allowed to incubate for 15 minutes at room temperature before 100ul of supplied stop solution was added to each well. Each plate was read at 450nm and the reference at 620nm on the Asys UVM 340 microplate reader (Biochom, UK) plate reader. The mean for each sample and calibrator was calculated and a calibration curve was produced. The results were validated if the optical density of positive, negative and calibrators A-F fell within the range indicated on the quality control certificate enclosed within each kit. An estimate antibody concentration of each sample was calculated from the calibration curve and a sample was deemed negative, borderline or positive according to the manufacturers' specifications (Table 4.1)

Table 4.1. Antibody ranges for antiphospholipid related antibodies using the Orgentec ELISA kits.

Negative	Borderline	Positive
<10 GPL U/ml		>10 GPL U/ml
<7 GPL U/ml		>7 GPL U/ml
< 5 GPL U/ml	5-8 GPL U/ml	>8 GPL U/ml
< 5 GPL U/ml	5-8 GPL U/ml	>8 GPL U/ml
	<pre>Negative <10 GPL U/ml <7 GPL U/ml <5 GPL U/ml <5 GPL U/ml</pre>	Negative Borderline <10 GPL U/ml

4.2.7 DNA Extraction

Two aliquots of 350µl of whole blood, that was collected via an EDTA tube was used for genomic DNA extraction. Genomic DNA was extracted with EZ1 DNA Blood 350µl Kit (QIAGEN, Australia) with the EZ1 advanced instrument (QIAGEN, Australia). This method is a one-step automated process, which uses silica coated magnetic particles to extract DNA form 350µl of whole blood, and is eluted into 100µl. Samples were stored at -20°C.

4.2.8 MTHFR Mutation

4.2.8.1 MTHFR PCR

A Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR) was performed on each genomic DNA extract from cases and control to analyse the MTHFR mutation c.677C>T. The two PCR primers that were selected from Nair et al. 2012 were the forward primer 5' AGGCTGTGCTGTGCTGTTG 3' and the reverse primer 5' CGCTCTGCAAGTTCTGGA 3' which produce a PCR product of 477bp which contains the c.677C>T mutation site C677T in the MTHFR gene. Amplification was carried out in 5x 20ul reactions for each DNA sample and was set up in 0.2 mL thin-walled PCR tubes (Scientific Specialities Inc., USA). Two micro litres of genomic DNA sample was added to each reaction with 2µl of PCR grade water to each negative control in place of the DNA sample. The remaining reaction containing 1x PCR buffer (Invitrogen™, USA), 1.5mM MgCl₂ (Invitrogen™, USA), 2µM dNTPs (Invitrogen™, USA), 1pmole sense and antisense primer (Geneworks, Australia), 1U Platinum® Taq DNA Polymerase (Invitrogen™, USA) and made up to the final volume of 20µl with water for injection (Pfizer®, USA). Cycling conditions for the PCR reaction consisted of an initial 2 minute denaturation step at 94°C followed by 30 cycles of denaturation for 30 seconds at 94°C, annealing for 30 seconds at 55°C, and 1 minute extension at 68°C; with a final extension step at 68°C for 7 mins. PCR amplification was carried out on Verti® thermocycler (Thermo Fisher Scientific, USA). Post PCR samples were visualized using 2% agarose gel electrophoresis.

4.2.8.2 Purification of PCR Product

The five PCR reactions for each extracted DNA sample were combined and purified using the QIAquick PCR Purification Kit (Qiagen, Australia), as per the methods. Briefly 80µl of the extracted DNA sample was mixed with 400µl buffer PB, then applied to the QIAquick spin columns. Samples were centrifuged for 1min at 17,800xg, with the flow through being discarded. The columns were washed with 750µl of buffer PE, and centrifuged twice to remove excess buffer PE. The spin columns were then transferred to new 1.5ml Eppendorf tubes, and 50µl of buffer EB was added to the centre of the column. The spin columns were incubated at RT for 1min, then centrifuged for a further 1min at 14,000rpm to collect the purified PCR product.

4.2.8.3 Restriction Digest

Purified PCR was digested with Hinfl restriction enzyme (Promega, USA). Digestion of the 477bp PCR product produces two bands at 425bp and 52bp for the wild type CC, four bands at 425bp, 260bp, 165bp and 52bp for the heterozygous mutation CT and 3 bands at 260bp, 165bp and 52bp for the homozygous mutation TT. Each enzyme digest contained 500ng purified PCR product, 1.2U of Hinfl, 1x Buffer B (Promega, USA) and 2µg acetylated

BSA (Promega, USA), made up to a total reaction volume of 20µl with water for inject (Pfizer, USA). Digestion was for 3 hours at 37°C with a 15 minute stop reaction at 65°C. Reactions were then visualised on a 1% agarose gel (section 2.1.6.3) to confirm the correct size DNA fragments.

4.2.8.4 Sanger Sequencing

Sequencing was performed on all purified MTHFR PCR products for each patient using the forward primer 5' AGGCTGTGCTGTGCTGTTG 3' and the reverse primer 5' CGCTCTGCAAGTTCTGGA 3' to confirm polymerase chain reaction-restriction fragment length polymorphism (PCR-RFLP) results. Sequencing was performed by Lottery West State Biomedical Facility Genomics, Department of Clinical Immunology and Biochemical Genetics, Royal Perth Hospital. The sequence was aligned and analysed using the Chromas Lite 2.0 sequencing analysis program.

4.2.9 Factor V Leiden (FVL) and Prothrombin G20210A

Mutation

Factor V Leiden (FVL) and Prothrombin G20210 mutations were tested in both the cases and control, with a protocol supplied by Pathwest Molecular Haematology, Royal Perth Hospital (Perth Western Australia), utilising Life Technologies, predesigned TaqMan SNP Genotyping assays. A 25ul reaction was carried out for each DNA sample, containing 12.5µl of 2x TaqMan Genotyping master mix (Applied Biosystems, USA), 0.325µl of the selected TaqMan® SNP genotyping Kit (80x) (Applied Biosystems, USA), 9.685µl of sterile water and 2.5µl of DNA (~30ng/µL). A known wild type, heterozygous mutation and a homozygous mutation DNA sample was also analysed as a control.

4.3 Results

Table 4.2 Pregnant Cases and RM control Characteristics.

		Pregnancy control	Recurrent Miscarriage Cases		ases
			Total	Non-pregnant	Pregnant
		20	15	10	5
age in years	mean (SD)	32.7 (3.97)	34.5 (4.17)	35.4 (3.03)*	33.2 (6.02)
	range	(26-41)	(26-41)	(29-41)	(26-37)
BMI in kg/m2	mean (SD)	25.9 (4.48)	24.3 (5.19)	21.7 (2.16)*	29.4 (5.86)
	range	19-33	19-37	19-26	26-37
pregnant	n	18 (90%) ^	5 (33.33%)	0	5 (100%)
Recurrent	mean n (SD)	0	3.13 (0.99)	3.18 (1.32)	3.6 (0.89)
miscarriages	range	0	2-5	2-5	3-5
	weeks occurred (range)	0	4-12	5-12	4-10
IVF	n	5 (25%)	3(20%)	2 (20%)	1 (20%)
Environmental	hormonal imbalance	1	1	0	1
factors	Smoking	2	2	1	1
	Drug Use	1	0	0	0
	Malnutrition	0	0	0	0
	Excessive caffeine	0	0	0	0
	Radioactive Isotypes	0	1	1	0
Folate	N	18 (90%)	14 (93.3%)	9 (90%)	5 (100%)
supplementation	mean (SD)	619.4 (245.6)	878.6 (1208.4)	522.2 (263.5)	1520 (1951.2)*
m og/ady	range	250-1000	300-5000	300-800	500-5000
Medical conditions associated with pregnancy#	Ν	2(10%)	9 (60%)	6 (60%)	3 (60%)
pregnancy				Lab	oratory findings
Folate Receptor	Mean titre	11.3	19.2	21.7	13.0
alpha autoantibody in	Negative (≤9.06 frU)	13 (65%)	8 (53.3%)	5 (50%)	3 (60%)
frU	low (9.06 - 19.76 frU)	3 (15%)	1 (6.67%)	0	1 (20%)
	High (≥19.76 frU)	4 (20%)	6 (40%)	5 (50%)	1 (20%)
Serum folate Level	mean (SD)	54.9 (26.9)	55.6 (22.9)	60.7 (24.4)	43 (14.4)
in nmol	range	16.8-64.6	23.8-77.3	35.3-77.3	23.8-58.5
	Low (<7nmol)	0	0	0	0
	Normal (7-40nmol)	3 (15%)	2(14.2%)	1 (10%)	1 (25%)
	High (>40nmol)	17 (85%)	12 (85.7%)	9(90%)	3 (75%)
Red blood cell	mean (SD)	1917.9 (521.8)	1736.1 (643.3)	1712.4 (685.1)	1795.2 (616.8)
folate in nmol	range	1061-3221	821-3206	821-3206	1405-2623
	low (<260nmol)	0	0	0	0
	normal (260-1450nmol)	3 (15%)	5 (37.5%)	3 (30%)	2 (50%)
	High (>1450nmol)	17 (85%)	9 (62.5%)	7 (70%)	2 (50%)

Table 4.2 Continued.

		Pregnancy control	Recurren	Recurrent Miscarriage Cases		
			Total	Non-pregnant	Pregnant	
		20	15	10	5	
homocysteine in	mean (SD)	4.99(1.44)	7.35 (2.30)*	7.78 (2.42)*	6.3 (1.83)	
µmol	range	3.8-8.5	4.4-13.5	5.2-13.5	4.4-8.4	
	low (<6µmol)	16 (80%)	3 (21.4%)	1 (10%)	2 (50%)	
	normal (6-12µmol)	4 (20%)	10 (71.4%)	8 (80%)	2 (50%)	
	High (>12 µmol)	0	(1 (7.14%)	1 (10%)	0	
MTHFR C677T	wт	17 (85%)	11 (73.3%)	7 (70%)	4 (80%)	
mutation	heterozygous	2 (10%)	3 (20%)	3 (30%)	0	
	homozygous	1 (5%)	1 (6.66%)	0 (0%)	1 (20%)	
FVL mutation	wт	20 (100%)	14 (93.3%)	9 (90%)	5 (100%)	
	heterozygous	0	1 (6.66%)	1 (10%)	0	
	homozygous	0	0	0	0	
Prothrombin X	wт	20 (100%)	20 (100%)	10 (100%)	5 (100%)	
G20210A	heterozygous	0	0	0	0	
mutation	homozygous	0	0	0	0	
Free Protein S (%)	Mean (SD)	50.1 (14.2)	80.7 (28.5)*	57.5 (19.2)	91.0 (26.3)*	
	Low (<55)	14 (70%)	2 (13.33%)	0	2 (50%)	
	Normal (55-150)	6 (30%)	13 (86.7%)	9 (100%)	2(50%)	
Protein C (%)	Mean (SD)	113.4 (23.1)	104.2 (17.7)*	100.8 (19.8)*	112.0 (9.59)	
	Low (<70)	2 (10%)	0	0	0	
	Normal (70-150)	18 (90%)	13 (100%)	9 (100%)	4 (100%)	
Anti-Cardiolipin	mean (SD)	1.9 (3.21)	0*	0*	0	
in GPL-11/ml	Normal (<10)	20	15	10	5	
	high (>10)	0	0	0	0	
Anti-Cardiolipin	mean (SD)	1.80 (2.76)	2.74 (4.27))	3.55 (4.84)	1.11 (2.49)	
antibodies IgM in MPL-11/ml	Normal (<7)	19 (95%)	13 (86.7%)	8 (80%)	5	
	high (>7)	1 (5%)	2 (13.3%)	2 (20%)	0	
Anti-beta-2-	mean (SD)	0	0	0	0	
Glycoprotein IgG in GPL-U/ml	Normal (<5U/ml)	20	15	10	5	
	Borderline (5-8U/ml)	0	0	0	0	
	elevated (>8U/ml)	0	0	0	0	
Anti-beta-2-	mean (SD)	0.48 (1.83)	0	0	0	
Giycoprotein	Normal (<5U/ml)	19 (95%)	15	10	5	
'97 III AI L-0/IIII	Borderline (5-8U/ml)	0	0	0	0	
	elevated (>8U/ml)	1 (5%)	0	0	0	

*significant difference compared to pregnant controls (p<0.05) $^{\rm A2}$ just given live birth

#Medical Conditions associated with pregnancy included, PCOS, endometriosis, hyperthyroidism, low protein S, infertility, Chromosomal Abnormalities, Factor V Leiden mutation, Hypertension, gestational diabetes.

4.3.1 Subjects

There were a total of 15 recurrent miscarriage (RM) case women who had experienced >2 consecutive miscarriages and 20 pregnant control women analysed in this study. Each case and control subject completed a questionnaire related to their pregnancy and medical history, and donated blood for standard laboratory testing to identify factors related to recurrent miscarriage and FR α autoantibody testing.

4.3.2 Subject Characteristics

Table 4.2 describes the subject characteristics, history and laboratory results in both pregnant controls and RM cases. RM cases were further grouped into either non-pregnant or pregnant cases, to identify if there was any difference in these two groups and the pregnant controls. The median number of recurrent miscarriages to occur was three with a range of two up to six recurrent miscarriages. All miscarriages in the RM cases were in the first trimester and ranged between 4-12 weeks.

4.3.2.1 Age, BMI and History

The average age was 32.7 and 34.5 for pregnancy controls and RM cases, respectively (Table 4.2). There was no significant difference between the cases and controls, with an age distribution of 26-41 years for both groups. However, when the RM cases were separated into non-pregnant and pregnant cases with mean ages of 35.4 and 33.2, respectively, the RM non-

pregnant cases were significantly older than the pregnancy controls (p=0.04).

There was no significant difference in the BMI of the RM cases and pregnant controls with averages of 25.9 and 24.3 (Table 4.2). However, analysis of the pregnant and non-pregnant RM cases individually showed that RM non-pregnant cases had a significantly lower BMI to both pregnant controls [21.7 vs 25.88, p=0.005] and pregnant RM cases [21.7 vs 29.4, p=0.001].

The questionnaire answered by each of the participants asked simple questions regarding environmental factors and medical history that could relate to pregnancy complications and RM. The incidence of women with environmental factors that could affect the pregnancy outcome was low (Table 4.2). Both pregnancy controls and RM cases had equal numbers of women with hormonal imbalances (n=1) and smoking (n=2). There was one pregnant control that used recreational drugs and one RM case had exposure to radio isotopes from kidney stent. There was no case or control that had malnutrition or excessive caffeine intake.

There was a higher proportion of RM cases (60%) that suffered from medical conditions that could be a risk factor for RM, compared to the pregnancy controls (10%) (Table 4.2). Medical conditions associated with pregnancy included, PCOS, endometriosis, hyperthyroidism, low protein S, infertility, chromosomal abnormalities, FVL mutation, hypertension and gestational

diabetes. The occurrence of these medical conditions individually was only one in all subjects except for endometriosis which occurred in two RM cases and one pregnant control.

4.3.2.2 Folate Status

Folate status including folate supplementation, serum folate levels, red blood cell folate levels and homocysteine levels were all assessed to see if there was any significant differences between cases and controls and to determine if they were an identifiable risk factor for RM in this study (Table 4.2). Folate supplementation was present in almost all cases and controls, 90% for pregnancy controls and 93% for RM cases. There was a difference in the types of folate supplementation taken, from normal multi vitamins to pregnancy vitamin formulations, and folate supplementation alone. As a result, variation in the dose of folic acid taken daily was evident in all subjects, ranging between 300-5000µg/day. The average dose of folic acid in pregnancy controls was 619.4µg/day while the RM cases was 878.6µg/day, which was slightly higher but not significantly different. When the two RM groups were analysed separately the RM pregnant cases had a significantly higher intake of folic acid compared to pregnant controls [1520 vs 619.44, p=0.027]; however, it should be noted that one of the RM pregnant cases was taking 5000µg/day of folic acid.

Red blood cell folate and serum folate levels were also measured in both cases and controls and showed no significant difference between to the two groups. When looking at the serum folate levels, no cases or controls

had levels in the low range (<7nmol), with 80% with levels above normal serum folate levels (>40nmol). RM non-pregnant cases did seem to have a slightly higher serum folate level than the pregnant controls and RM pregnant cases however this was not significant. This was also seen in the red blood cell folate levels, where over 60% in both cases and controls had high levels (>1450nmol) and no subjects fell into the low-level range (<260nmol).

There was only one subject that had a high homocysteine level (>12µmol) which was a RM non-pregnant case. The mean level of homocysteine in pregnant controls was 4.98 µmol, defined as within the low range (<6µmol) of homocysteine, and was significantly different to the RM cases and more specifically the RM non-pregnant cases which had means associated with a normal homocysteine range (6-12µmol) of 7.35µmol and 7.78µmol, respectively [p=0.0003 and p=0.0001]. However, the RM non-pregnant cases were not significantly different to the mean RM pregnant cases (6.3µmol) (Table 4.2). Figure 4.1 demonstrates the distribution of homocysteine levels in RM cases and control. Overall there was a higher number of control subjects that fell within the low homocysteine level (80%) compared to the greater proportion of RM cases which had homocysteine levels in the normal range (71.4%).



Figure 4.1. Percentage of RM cases and controls in Low, normal and high range homocysteine levels.

4.3.2.3 Laboratory Tests

Several thrombophilia markers that are possible risk factors for RM were analysed in both RM cases and pregnant control subjects (Table 4.2). Variants analysed were the MTHFR c.677C>T mutation, Prothrombin G20210A mutation and Factor 5 Leiden (FVL). The incidence of these mutations were low in both cases and controls, and no significant difference was identified in any of the three mutations. MTHFR c.677C>T homozygous mutation was identified in 1 case and 1 control subject, where 2 pregnant controls and 3 RM cases had the heterozygous mutation. There was only one FVL heterozygous mutation identified in the whole study which was one RM case, the remaining cases and controls were wild-type. No Prothrombin G20210A mutations were identified in either RM cases or pregnant controls.

The two common thrombophilia proteins, protein C and protein S, were analysed to identify possible deficiencies. Low protein S was identified in 70% of pregnancy controls which is to be expected during pregnancy and only in 13.33% of RM cases yet when the RM cases are analysed into their separate groups, 50% of the RM pregnant cases have a low protein S level. The mean protein S level between both total RM cases (80.7%) and RM non-pregnant cases (91.0%) are significantly higher than the pregnant controls (50.1) [p=0.0001, p=<0.0001] and pregnant RM cases (57.5)[p=0.022]. There was no significant difference in protein C levels between cases and controls, however there were two pregnant controls that were identified as low protein C.

The 15 recurrent miscarriage cases and 20 pregnant controls were investigated for the routinely tested APS antibodies: Anti-Cardiolipin IgG, IgM and Anti-beta-2-Glycoprotein IgG and IgA antibodies. The mean level of anti-cardiolipin IgG was significantly higher in pregnancy controls than RM cases [1.9 vs 0, p=0.012], however they all fell within the normal level for these antibodies (<10 GPL-U/ml) (Table 4.2). The prevalence of high anti-cardiolipin IgM titres in RM cases was 13.33% compared to 5% in pregnancy

controls however the levels were not significantly different. The incidence of Anti-β2-glycoprotein IgG and IgA antibodies in both RM cases and pregnant controls was negligible, with only one pregnant control having a borderline antibody level for anti-β2-glycoprotein IgA antibody.

4.3.3 FR α Autoantibodies

Overall, the incidence of FR α autoantibodies (IgG,A,M) in both RM cases and pregnancy controls was relatively high at 46.7% and 35%, respectively. There was an overall trend showing that RM cases had a higher incidence of FR α autoantibodies compared to pregnant controls, and even more when RM pregnant subjects were omitted from the RM cohort, as seen in figure 4.2 showing the distribution of FR α autoantibody titres. This can also be seen in Figure 4.3 demonstrating the difference in the mean levels of FR α autoantibodies in pregnant controls and RM cases (total, pregnant and nonpregnant). The mean level of FR α autoantibodies in RM cases was 19.2 FrU compared to only 11.3 FrU in the pregnancy controls (Table 4.3). When the RM case group was adjusted to remove pregnant cases from the analysis, the mean for RM non-pregnant cases was higher again at 22.3 FrU. However, when analysed by Cox regression the difference was not significant (p=0.39) even when adjusted for age, BMI, smoking and homocysteine levels (p=0.49).

The FRa autoantibody titres were categorized into negative (\leq 9.06 frU), low positive (9.06 - 19.76 frU) and high positive (\geq 19.76 frU) levels. Pregnant

controls had 13 (35%) negative, 3 (15%) low positive and 4 (20%) high positive, while RM cases had slightly higher antibody levels with 8 (53.33%) negative, 1 (6.67%) low positive and 6 (40% high positive) (Table 4.3). The percent of subjects to have a high level of FR α autoantibodies (\geq 19.76 frU) in RM cases (6, 40%) was double the incidence in pregnant controls (4, 20%). When RM cases were adjusted to exclude pregnant cases the incidence of high FR α autoantibody titre was increased to 50%. Although this illustrates a higher proportion of RM cases with a higher FR α antibody titre there was no significant difference demonstrated when analysing the data using Chi χ^2 test, nor when it was adjusted for homocysteine, age, and smoking.

		Pregnant Controls			
			Total	Non-pregnant	Pregnant
	Number of patients	20	15	10	5
FR α Titre FrU	Mean (SD)	11.29 (16.75)	19.19 (20.53)	22.28 (22.74)	13.02 (15.51)
FRα autoantibody	Negative (≤9.06 frU)	13 (65%)	8 (53.33%)	5 (50%)	3 (60%)
Incidence	low positive (9.06 - 19.76 frU)	3 (15%)	1 (6.67%)	0	1 (20%)
	High positive ≥19.76 frU)	4 (20%)	6 (40%)	5 (50%)	1 (20%)
Statistics	Minimum	0	0	0	1.443
2	25% Percentile	0.4128	1.443	0.3904	2.279
	Median	4.58	8.259	17.94	8.151
	75% Percentile	16	36.08	40.23	26.21
	Maximum	66.15	60.22	60.22	39.6
	Lower 95% Cl of mean	3.451	7.823	6.011	-6.239
	Upper 95% Cl of mean	19.13	30.56	38.54	32.29

Table 4.3 FR α autoantibody titres in serum of pregnant controls and RM cases





Figure 4.2 FR α autoantibody distribution curves between RM cases and pregnant controls.



Figure 4.3 Mean levels of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies. A) pregnancy controls vs RM cases and B) pregnancy controls and RM cases sub groups non-pregnant and pregnant cases.

4.3.3.1 FRα Autoantibodies IgG Isotypes

Further analysis was performed to identify if the positive FR α autoantibodies detected in pregnant controls and RM cases were IgG and the IgG isotype; IgG1, IgG2, IgG3 and IgG4. Figure 4.4 demonstrates the prevalence of FR α IgG compared to the total FR α IgG, A, M autoantibodies in 7 positive pregnant controls and RM cases. IgG FR α autoantibodies were detected in 4 of the pregnant controls and 5 in the RM cases (Table 4.4). There were also two of pregnant controls and 1 RM case that had very low levels of IgG (<5), that were not further investigated to identify IgG isotypes.



Figure 4.4 Distribution of FR α autoantibody's (IgG,A,M) and IgG subtype alone in pregnancy controls and recurrent miscarriage controls. Values are in mean absorbance.

Table 4.4 Identification of antibody IgG and IgG isotypes in subjects positive for the FR α autoantibody. (Positive classified as an absorbance over 0.100)

	lgG	IgG Isotypes			
		lgG1	lgG2	lgG3	lgG4
Pregnancy Control (n=8)	4 (50%)	3 (75%)	1 (25%)	1 (25%)	1 (25%)
RM cases (n=8)	5 (62.5%)	4 (80%)	5 (100%)	0	1 (20%)

IgG isotyping for IgG1, IgG2, IgG3 and IgG4 is detailed in Table 4.4 and Figure 4.5. All IgG isotypes were prevalent in the pregnant control group with 75% of controls having IgG1, 25% IgG2, 25% IgG3 and 25% having IgG4. Figure 4.3 illustrates that one pregnant control (PC2) was positive for 75% of the isotypes being IgG1, IgG3 and IgG4. Pregnant control 17 was also positive for 2 isotypes IgG1 and IgG2, this was also the only control to be positive for IgG2. The last two controls were positive for IgG1 only. RM cases had a slightly different isotype distribution, with IgG3 lacking detection in any of the IgG positive cases (Table 4.4). All (100%) of the RM cases were positive for the IgG2 isotype followed by 80% having IgG1, with only 1 (20%) having IgG4. RM Case 11 was positive for all three isotypes IgG1, IgG2, and IgG4.

There was a significant trend identified for prevalence of IgG1 and IgG2 between cases and controls. IgG2 had a significantly higher mean titre (1.071 vs 0.1226, p=0.0433) and positive detection in RM cases (100%) compared to the pregnancy controls (20%). While IgG1 had an elevated

mean in pregnant controls compared to RM cases, as seen in figure 4.6, however this was not significant.



Figure 4.5. IgG isotype distribution between pregnant controls and RM cases.







4.4 Discussion

The prevention of RM by folic acid supplementation has been well documented, yet in some studies there are still contradicting results regarding whether or not folate deficiency is a risk factor for RM (Gaskins, Rich-Edwards, et al. 2014, Govindaiah et al. 2009, Nelen W. L. D. M., Blom H. J., Steegers E. A. P., Den Heijer M., Thomas C. M. G., et al. 2000). Notably, most studies focusing on the link between folate deficiency and pregnancy complications test maternal folate levels only; which are generally normal due to folate supplementation; and therefore may mask what is actually happening at the embryonic level (Gaskins, Rich-Edwards, et al. 2014, Govindaiah et al. 2009, Nelen W. L. D. M., Blom H. J., Steegers E. A. P., Den Heijer M., Thomas C. M. G., et al. 2000). Consequently, inhibited folate transport across the placenta could be the reason behind these two opposing results. Inhibited folate transport has been demonstrated with $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies; that target the main folate transporter (FR α) in the placenta, in other folate deficiency related pregnancy complications such as NTD, subfertility and pre-term birth (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel et al. 2009, Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. et al. 2009, Billie et al. 2010, Bliek et al. 2006, Boyles et al. 2011, Cabrera et al. 2008, Frye et al. 2016, Frye et al. 2014, Frye et al. 2013, Molloy Anne M. et al. 2009, Ramaekers, Blau, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2005, Ramaekers, Sequeira, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2008, Rothenberg et al. 2004, Sequeira et al. 2013, Shapira et al. 2015, Vo et al. 2015). Yet to date $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies have not been analysed in a recurrent miscarriage cohort. This study investigated the role of maternal $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies in recurrent miscarriage. A cohort of 15 RM cases and 20 pregnancy controls
were collected from Hollywood Private Hospital (Western Australia, Australia), with each patient donating blood for laboratory testing, and completing a survey to identify patient characteristics and medical and pregnancy related history.

Our findings demonstrated a total incidence of FR α autoantibodies in RM cases to be 46.7% compared to only 35% in pregnant controls. The overall trend identified in this study suggested that RM cases had a higher incidence and titre of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies; the mean antibody titre for RM cases being 19.19 frU while the pregnant controls $FR\alpha$ autoantibody titre was 11.29; although these results were found not to be significant. While analysing the pregnancy history it was discovered that 5 out of the 15 cases were pregnant beyond 12 weeks. As a result, further analysis was performed omitting the pregnant recurrent miscarriage cases, and therefore analysing only the women that suffer from RM and have yet to have a successful pregnancy since there last miscarriage. The results from non-pregnant RM cases compared to pregnant controls strengthened the trend that RM cases had a higher titre and incidence for $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies. This is seen where the mean titre increased from 19.19 frU in total RM cases to 21.7 frU in nonpregnant RM cases, in addition the total incidence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies in the RM non-pregnant cases increased to 50% compared to 46.7%. Even though RM non-pregnant cases in this study have a higher incidence of FR α autoantibodies compared to pregnancy controls, it is still not significantly different. The low levels of autoantibodies seen in pregnancy controls may not be enough to cause folate deficiency, unlike the high titre $FR\alpha$

autoantibodies seen in a higher proportion of RM cases. The level of autoantibody required to deprive the embryo of folic acid or cause issues is unknown, however it has been identified that low levels of FR α autoantibodies do not reduce folate levels, and therefore be one reason why pregnant controls with low levels of FR α autoantibodies have no associated disease (Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. *et al.* 2009).

Although there was no significant association demonstrated between RM and the presence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies, RM cases did however demonstrate a slightly higher titre than what was seen in the pregnancy controls, therefore these autoantibodies should not be ruled out as a risk factor. A case study published late 2015, analysed FR α autoantibodies over several time points in a female who had experienced pregnancy complications (Shapira et al. 2015). The patient was negative for prothrombin G20210A mutation, Factor V Leiden, cardiolipin antibody and lupus anticoagulant, however heterozygous for MTHFR mutation A1298C. At the time of initial $FR\alpha$ autoantibody screening the patient had already suffered subfertility, two recurrent miscarriages in the first trimester and twins that were terminated due to encephalocele, hydroplastic heart syndrome and choroid plexus cysts. Initial testing revealed high titres of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies in the patient's serum, who was subsequently placed on a milk free diet; known to reduce $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies; and demonstrated a reduction in antibody titres. IVF was undertaken once the antibody levels had decreased, but were not completely eliminated, and unfortunately the

following pregnancy also resulted in a miscarriage. A higher dose of folic acid (4mg/day) was later introduced as well as maintaining a milk free diet, resulting in an undetectable level of FR α autoantibodies, and subsequently a normal conception pregnancy and successful live birth at 40 weeks. Granted this was a case-study only looking at one individual's history of RM, and although no direct association can be determined between FR α autoantibodies it does suggest that the elimination of FR α autoantibodies can result in a successful, full-term pregnancy, and raises the possibility that FR α autoantibodies may represent a risk factor for RM.

There has only been one study performed to identify the prevalence of FR α autoantibodies in the general population, while collectively control cohorts have identified healthy patients with FR α autoantibodies levels ranging between 0-30% (Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. *et al.* 2009, Bliek *et al.* 2006, Boyles *et al.* 2011, Molloy Anne M. *et al.* 2009, Ramaekers *et al.* 2005, Vo *et al.* 2015). The occurrence of FR α autoantibodies in both cases and controls in this study was relatively high demonstrating 2-3 fold higher incidence compared to FR α autoantibodies identified in the stroke cohort analysed in chapter 4 (35-50% vs 15.5%). Furthermore, a 5-7 fold difference is evident when comparing our results to a study by Berrocal-Zaragoza *et al.* (2009) looking at the prevalence of FR α autoantibodies in the general Spanish population which demonstrated a 7.2% antibody incidence. An interesting finding is that the presence of FR α autoantibodies in our pregnant control population is considerably high compared to the healthy population study (7.2%) or other healthy control groups, however studies which have a pregnant control

group have also presented comparable results to ours. A study carried out by Bliek *et al* (2006) into cleft lip palette demonstrated 30% of their pregnant control population to have FR α autoantibodies, while a more recent study looking at pre-term birth revealed 28% of the pregnant control population to have FR α autoantibodies which is comparable to our pregnant control group (Bliek *et al.* 2006, Vo *et al.* 2015). The reason behind the high incidence of FR α autoantibodies in these pregnant control populations is unknown, however it is known that autoimmunity is up to five times more common in women, especially during pregnancy (Nelson 1996).

There are five antibody classes IgG, IgA, IgM, IgD and IgE, however IgG is the most abundant immunoglobulin in the human body (Janeway CA Jr 2001). IgG can be further categorized into four isotypes IgG1, IgG2, IgG3, and IgG4 which all have different effector functions and distributions within the body, and the pattern of IgG isotypes can often inform you of the type of antigen response (Vidarsson *et al.* 2014). In this study, we analysed the isotypes of IgG in positive FR α IgG autoantibody titres to determine if there was any significant difference between IgG isotypes in pregnant controls and RM cases. IgG1 titres were relatively high in both cases and controls with no significant difference identified. What is interesting is that our results demonstrated that the isotype IgG2 was present in all FR α IgG autoantibody positive RM cases and was significantly different to the pregnant controls, where only one control was positive for IgG2. There is not a lot of data on the differences in IgG isotype classes from other studies analyzing FR α autoantibodies, as they either use an assay utilizing labelled folic acid or

they look and IgG alone with no further subtyping (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel et al. 2009, Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. et al. 2009, Frye et al. 2016, Frye et al. 2014, Frye et al. 2013, Ramaekers, Blau, et al. 2007, Ramaekers et al. 2005, Ramaekers, Sequeira, et al. 2007, Rothenberg et al. 2004, Shapira et al. 2015, Vo et al. 2015). A number of studies have analysed the presence of IgG and IgM in patient serum, yet only two studies have reported specific IgG1, IgG2, IgG3, IgG4 prevalence (Billie et al. 2010, Boyles et al. 2011, Cabrera et al. 2008, Ramaekers et al. 2008, Sequeira et al. 2013). Sequeira et al (2013) reported the difference in isotypes between NTD, CFD and ASD. All cases of NTD and ASD had IgG1 present while only 68% of CFD cases were positive. However, CFD had a significantly high incidence of IgG4 antibodies (79%). IgG2 was only detected in NTD patients (40%) and ASD (14%) which is a much lower incidence to what we have detected in our RM cases. The overall isotyping of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies in RM cases does not follow any pattern that is seen reported in Sequeira et al (2013) for NTD, ASD or CFD. Nonetheless the high incidence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies IgG2 in RM cases yet lacking in pregnant controls, may be indicative as causative for miscarriage in the current cohort.

There are many factors that have thought to be a risk factor for RM including autoimmune disease like APS, genetic and chromosomal abnormalities, deficiencies in addition environmental factors (Chapman *et al.* 2012, Gutaj *et al.* 2013, Kuon *et al.* 2015, Lo *et al.* 2012, Vinatier *et al.* 2001). This study aimed to collect as much information regarding pregnancy health as possible as well as factors related to folate deficiency, and analysis was

carried out to identify any differences between RM cases and controls. In this study, there was no significant associations identified for RM related risks including β2-glycoprotein IgG, or IgA antibodies, MTHFR c.C>T677, FVL, or Prothrombin G20210A mutations, however there was a negative association seen for both anticardiolipin antibodies IgG and IgM, however the antibody titres fell within the negative range.

Environment factors that can affect a pregnancy include, age, weight, smoking, recreational drug use and caffeine intake (Chapman *et al.* 2012, Ford *et al.* 2009, Lo *et al.* 2012). When analyzing total RM cases compared to pregnancy controls, there was not significant difference in these factors. However, when pregnant RM cases were excluded from the analysis, the mean age and BMI of non-pregnant RM cases was significantly higher than pregnant controls. The significant difference seen in the mean BMI between pregnant controls and non-pregnant cases could possibly be due to the fact that the pregnant controls are carrying a baby, and they are expected to have put on weight. Ideally information on the BMI of the pregnant control before they fell pregnant would be useful in order to see if this is a true association.

Folate status in RM miscarriage cases has been well studied and its association to RM is still controversial. This study analysed serum folate levels, red blood cell (RBC) folate levels and homocysteine levels in both cases and controls. No pregnant control or RM cases had a low level of either serum or RBC folate levels, and data identified that a high proportion of both cases and controls had high levels of folate. The reason behind this is that over 90% of both cases and controls used folic acid supplementation daily at concentrations ranging between 300-5000µg/day. Furthermore, multiple studies analyzing FR α autoantibodies in either NTD, subfertility or CFD have demonstrated that the presence of FRa autoantibodies have not affected normal circulating folate levels (Boyles *et al.* 2011, Cabrera *et al.* 2008, Molloy Anne M. *et al.* 2009, Ramaekers *et al.* 2005, Ramaekers, Sequeira, *et al.* 2007, Ramaekers *et al.* 2008, Rothenberg *et al.* 2004, Vo *et al.* 2015) .Yet this may not tell the story for what is actually happening in the placenta and the developing embryo, which is the most important. What would be a more appropriate determination of folate status in RM would be to detect folate levels in the fetal circulating blood, however accessing these blood samples is very impractical and risky for the baby.

At high levels, homocysteine; which is known to increase due to folate deficiency; can cause adverse effects to the developing embryo including impaired chronic villous vascularisation (Creus *et al.* 2013). Results demonstrated that there was in fact a significantly higher level of homocysteine in RM cases compared to pregnant controls. Nonetheless the mean level of homocysteine found in RM cases was well within the normal range of acceptable levels whereas in the pregnancy controls the mean was below the normal range. Because the mean level in RM cases was not high, we do not propose that it is a risk factor for RM in our study. Like, with folate levels, what would be beneficial would be the ability to analyse the homocysteine level in the developing embryo to see its true significance and

also if the presence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies does have an association with hyper-homocysteinemia.

The need to study all risk factors in a RM cohort we believe to be important, as the FR α autoantibodies themselves may not be enough to cause RM. However, the presence of another or multiple underlying factors; such as APS or any genetic disorder affecting embryo development; may be just enough to cause a miscarriage when working in combination with each other. Frye *et al* (2016), also proposed this to be the case with the presence of FR α autoantibodies in ASD (Frye *et al.* 2016). The possibility that this could be the case in our cohort is demonstrated by the higher percentage of RM cases having a pregnancy related medical issue than identified in pregnant controls, 60% vs 10%, respectively. The factors included endometriosis, PCOS, infertility, low protein S, FV Leiden, and chromosomal abnormalities. In addition, although not significant in our study, MTHFR mutations and the presence of APS associated antibodies were also identified and could have the potential to work in conjunction with FR α autoantibodies in causing RM.

To understand more accurately if there is any RM risk associated with the presence of FR α autoantibodies, improvements to this study design or further studies are required. The recruitment of cases and controls in this study was difficult as we were not directly involved in the recruitment process, in addition recruitment was carried out at only one small private hospital, and fertility clinic. As a result, over the time frame of this study only 15 RM cases and 20 pregnant controls were collected, 5 of the RM cases were further

identified as pregnant reducing the number of RM non-pregnant cases to 10.. Due to the small sample size in this study a power calculation using the data collected was performed and it was determined that 69 cases and controls are required. Unless there is a distinctive difference identified between cases and controls, as seen with the first study of FR α autoantibodies in NTD, with such a small sample number it is hard to identify if FR α autoantibodies are a true risk factor for RM and therefore this is only a pilot study. Therefore, a much larger cohort is required, which we hope to collaborate and either collect a larger cohort of RM cases or analyse a pre-existing cohort for RM patients.

The time of data and blood collection has the potential to alter the outcome of any study. Unfortunately, in this study time of sampling the RM cases and sometimes pregnant controls was out of our control. Often in RM cases, like with other diseases or disorders, the patient will present after the event, as obtaining a blood sample from the patient before a miscarriage has occurred is difficult, unless the patient returns when they fall pregnant again. A blood sample collected after the miscarriage occurred may not give you a clear understanding of what was happening at the time of the miscarriage. Factors such as folate levels, folate supplementation, homocysteine levels, weight and environmental factors can change regularly. FR α autoantibodies can also fluctuate; this observation is supported by a number of longitudinal studies. These studies demonstrated that antibody titres, in samples collected over different stages of disease

(Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel *et al.* 2009, Ramaekers *et al.* 2014, Shapira *et al.* 2015). The time since miscarriage was also not recorded in this study so it is hard to identify how relevant the presence or absence of FR α autoantibodies are in identifying the risk of RM. In an ideal world the collection of multiple samples from a patient prior to conception, after conceiving, directly after a miscarriage event has occurred, and a follow up sample would be beneficial. However, if only one sample can be collected ideally it should be as close to a miscarriage event, which would strengthen the outcome of the study.

Lastly the detection of FR α autoantibodies in this study does not discriminate between a binding autoantibody and a folate blocking autoantibody. A large proportion of studies analysing FR α autoantibodies do in fact detect blocking autoantibodies in addition to binding autoantibodies; however, some studies just look at blocking antibodies alone. Identification of a blocking FR α autoantibody in some studies demonstrated an increased risk of disease compared to the presence of binding antibodies. Therefore, further work into detecting blocking FR α autoantibodies in this RM cohort is required to identify if the presence of FR α autoantibodies in a patient is a risk factor for RM.

Several studies have linked $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies to folate dependent pregnancy complications including subfertility, NTD and pre-term birth; however no one has studied their association with RM until this study. In this pilot study, there was a high incidence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies detected in

both pregnant controls and RM cases; however a trend was identified showing that RM cases had a higher level of FR α autoantibodies compared to pregnant controls which was strengthened when pregnant RM cases were excluded from the data, although this was also not significant. The role FR α autoantibodies have in RM is unknown; however we propose that they could block folate transport across the placenta, increase fetal homocysteine levels or cause complement activation and inflammation when binding to the $FR\alpha$ receptor. Like the mechanism seen with APS antibodies, the increase in homocysteine and activation of the complement cascade by binding $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies can both affect thrombosis in the developing placental vasculature and decidua; where the presence of micro thrombi have been associated with RM (McNamee et al. 2012, Raziel et al. 2001). The possible role $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies have in causing RM should not be disregarded just yet, as this is only a small pilot study, and a larger cohort, with more defined collection parameters is needed to truly understand if there is a link.

Chapter 5:

FRα autoantibodies in the Thrombosis in Stroke Study

5 Chapter 5: FRα autoantibodies in the Thrombosis in Stroke Study

5.1 Introduction

Stroke is the second most prevalent disease to affect Australians, with over 60,000 people a year suffering from a stroke (1 every 10 minutes) (Cadilhac et al. 2011). The brain requires constant flow of oxygenated blood to function, and if this does not occur then serious damage can arise (Rink et al. 2011, Stastics. 2010). There are two main arterial blood systems that supply the brain, the carotid and the vertebral arteries (Purves D 2011). Blockage or damage of any sort to these arterial systems towards the brain is defined as cerebrovascular disease, with stroke classified as a severe or complete blockage of blood to the brain (Mackay et al. 2004). There are two types of stroke, ischemic stroke and haemorrhagic stroke, which cause the same damage to the brain; however they have two entirely different aetiologies, and risk factors (Gomes et al. 2013). Ischemic stroke, which is the most common, occurs from a blockage of blood in the artery, whereas haemorrhagic stroke results from the bleeding of the artery reducing the blood flow to the brain (Gomes et al. 2013, Sacco et al. 2013). Transient ischemic stroke also falls under cerebrovascular disease, which is an event known as a mini stroke, where blood supply is only temporally blocked causing only short term effects; however this can often lead to ischemic stroke if preventative measures aren't taken (Johnston 2002, Sacco et al. 2013). This chapter will therefore investigate a possible risk factor for stroke, as a much wider understanding of risk factors is required.

The prognosis of stroke is associated with a high mortality rate, with approximately 11,000 deaths a year in Australia caused by stroke (Stastics. 2010), and severe morbidity with a large proportion of patients experiencing immediate and often severe long term disability. The severity of the stroke depends on the proximity of the event to the brain and the amount of area that is affected by hypoxia; where the type of disability depends on the section of the brain affected. Stroke often causes paralysis with loss of muscle movement, affected speech, loss of sight, loss of the ability to swallow, and can also affect the person by change in personality or triggering depression. Symptoms often include dizziness, loss of balance, unexplained falls, severe headaches and difficulty swallowing (Hinkle *et al.* 2007, Senes 2006). Stroke is a very serious disease that needs more research into biomarkers identifying stroke risk and preventative measures as not all people that experience a stroke are able to live independently after the event.

Stroke like recurrent miscarriage is a multi-factorial disease (Goldstein *et al.* 2011, O'Donnell *et al.* 2010). Risk factors for ischemic stroke include genetic, biochemical, physiological, anatomic, and histological factors, which may individually be the cause or work together to trigger a stroke (Goldstein *et al.* 2011, O'Donnell *et al.* 2010). General lifestyle factors such as, smoking, diet, alcohol consumption, and fitness can all increase the risk of stroke; as well as other health problems including high blood pressure, diabetes, high blood cholesterol and arterial fibrillation (O'Donnell *et al.* 2010). A major cause of stroke is the presence of antiphospholipid and anticardiolipin autoantibodies

(Espinosa et al. 2010, Panichpisal et al. 2012). The condition known as Antiphospholipid Syndrome (APS) is clinically recognised by the presence of these autoantibodies in two consecutive tests in combination with arterial and/or venous thrombosis or pregnancy morbidity (Espinosa et al. 2010, Panichpisal et al. 2012). The presence of antiphospholipid/anticardiolipin antibodies induces thrombosis by several possible means, for example inhibition of the protein C pathway, inhibition of anti-thrombin, binding and activation of platelets, activation of the complement cascade, and induction of adhesion molecules and tissue factor (Espinosa et al. 2010, Katikaneni et al. 2015, Panichpisal et al. 2012).

As stroke is easier to prevent than to treat, due to the irreversible damage that is caused to the brain, much research has focused on identifying biomarkers that pre-dispose people to having a stroke. Recent studies have looked at increases in total homocysteine levels in addition to folate deficiency as a risk factor for stroke and recurrent stroke (Ashjazadeh *et al.* 2013, Doshi *et al.* 2002, Fallon *et al.* 2003, Nakamura *et al.* 2002, Study of the Effectiveness of Additional Reductions in *et al.* 2010)). As early as 1969 it was thought that elevated homocysteine levels could increase the risk for stroke as a study demonstrated that children with the inborn metabolic error causing homocystinuria also had a high incidence of premature occlusive vascular disease; however homocysteine as a risk factor for stroke is still debated in the literature with many studies demonstrating a relationship while others reject the idea (Boysen *et al.* 2003, Goldstein 2000, Homocysteine Studies 2002, McIlroy *et al.* 2002, Naios *et al.* 2009, Saposnik *et*

al. 2009, Smulders et al. 2011, Study of the Effectiveness of Additional Reductions in et al. 2010, Toole et al. 2004). The major differences in studies are due to threshold cut-offs for high levels of homocysteine and also whether the levels were retrospective or prospective of the stroke event. Two large meta-analyses were performed in 2002 demonstrating an association between stroke and elevated homocysteine levels. The Homocysteine Studies Collaboration analysed a prospective stroke study demonstrating that a 25% lower homocysteine level was associated with 19% lower risk for stroke, where Kelly et al (2002) found that the risk of stroke was increased by the OR of 1.79 with elevated levels of homocysteine (Homocysteine Studies 2002, Kelly et al. 2002). Interestingly, a study by Boysen et al (2003) was the first study to demonstrate that elevated levels of homocysteine are associated with ischemic stroke only, and not haemorrhagic stroke, highlighting the vascular difference between the two diseases (Boysen et al. 2003). Therefore, this chapter will focus on the pathogenesis of ischemic stroke rather than haemorrhagic.

Even though homocysteine is often the final factor in the cause of stroke, elevated levels of homocysteine is often the result of another deficiency or inborn error in homocysteine metabolism. These include folate deficiency, defects and homozygous in the genes that encode the Methyltetrahydrofolate Reductase (5-MTHFR) enzyme, or the Cystathionine β -synthase enzyme; which are associated with the increase in ischemic stroke risk via elevation of homocysteine (Ganguly et al. 2015, Kelly et al. 2002). As dietary folate 5-MTHFR is an important co-factor for the conversion

of homocysteine to methionine a decrease in folate results in the elevation of homocysteine (Ganguly *et al.* 2015). However a deficiency in circulating folate can also independently increase the risk of stroke in some patients (Aydin 2015, Selhub *et al.* 1995). A large prospective study into men looking at folate and stroke, demonstrated that men in the highest quintile of folate intake had an approximately 30% lower risk of ischemic stroke. What's more, studies demonstrate that treatment with folate supplementation reduces the risk of stroke, by reducing homocysteine levels, as high doses of folate can act as a protective barrier against oxidative stress in the arteries to reduce the risk, and progression of carotid plaques leading to atherosclerosis (Alsulaimani *et al.* 2013, Ashfield-Watt *et al.* 2001, Doshi *et al.* 2002, Lonn *et al.* 2006).

How folate deficiency leads to an independent increased risk factor for stroke is not fully understood. However, folate is a major factor in one carbon transfer metabolism and plays a role in many biological reactions and processes including DNA synthesis and repair, and is responsible for methylation reactions for both DNA and proteins (Bailey *et al.* 1999, Selhub 2002). Therefore, there may be multiple ways that folate deficiency causes downstream vascular injury by affecting cell mechanisms and disruption in the coagulation system. One mechanism that has been postulated relates to the observation that high levels of folate help maintain adequate levels of nitric oxide, which is an important factor in reducing the risk of atherosclerosis; if folate is deficient a decrease in nitric oxide may lead to an

increased risk of stroke (Ashfield-Watt et al. 2001, He et al. 2004, Selhub et al. 1995).

What is known is that folate deficiency is a major factor in elevating homocysteine levels in the blood, which has several means of causing vascular injury further leading to stroke (Study of the Effectiveness of Additional Reductions in 2010). Mild-high elevation of homocysteine has been demonstrated to cause large vessel atherosclerotic disease and cerebral small vessel disease leading to stroke (Ashfield-Watt et al. 2001, Yang et al. 2012). Such ways that homocysteine levels can affect the vascular system include, toxic accumulation in endothelial cells causing dysfunction of vascular endothelium, reduced ability to inhibit platelet aggregation, deregulation and increase of clotting factors and tissue factors, and in addition the inhibition of the anticoagulant protein thrombomodulin (Alsulaimani et al. 2013, Ashfield-Watt et al. 2001, Goldstein 2000, He et al. 2004, Lonn et al. 2006). This demonstrates that folate deficiency can have an effect on the vascular system in several different ways all leading to a possible increase in stroke, independent, and dependent on the effects of elevated homocysteine levels. In addition, the effect of folate deficiency/elevated homocysteine levels on the vascular system has many similarities to the mechanism which the autoimmune disease APS exerts on the vascular system, suggesting a possible relationship between the two and also the possibility of increasing the risk of stroke further in a patient that has both conditions.

Another level to this cascade effect increasing the risk of stroke, is how folate may be deficient within the blood. This can also have multiple causes with genetic errors or even errors in folate transport mechanisms. This is where the FR α may play a role, as it is a major transport protein of folate. In 2004 the first autoantibody to bind and block folate binding to the FR α protein in humans was described (Rothenberg *et al.* 2004). Since then FR α autoantibodies have been studied in many folate deficient diseases, such as neural tube defects, cerebral folate deficiency, and congenital heart disorder, with strong associations seen in the first two diseases (Bliek *et al.* 2006, Cabrera *et al.* 2008, Lewandowski *et al.* 2013, Ramaekers, Blau, *et al.* 2007, Ramaekers, Sequeira, *et al.* 2007, Rothenberg *et al.* 2004). We therefore propose that the presence of FR α auto antibodies in ischemic stroke patients may in fact cause folate deficiency, further increasing the risk of stroke, and, therefore be an important biomarker in the prevention of stroke.

The aim of this chapter is to identify if there is any association between the presence of FR α autoantibodies and ischemic stroke, by investigating if there is any association between the presence of these FR α autoantibodies, with changes in homocysteine levels, folate status and/or another auto-immune disease such as APS.

5.2 Methods

5.2.1 Study Population

This study utilised 142 cases and controls from the Thrombosis in Ischemic Stroke Study (TISS) cohort, with samples collected at Royal Perth Hospital in Western Australia, between March 1996 and June 1998. Ethics was obtained at Royal Perth Hospital (Western Australia) (EC497). The study consists of patients with first ever ischemic stroke, where stroke is defined as a clinical syndrome characterised by rapidly developing clinical symptoms and/or signs of focal and at times global loss of brain function, with symptoms lasting >24 hours or leading to earlier death, with no apparent cause other than that of vascular origin. Ischemic stroke was defined as a stroke with either normal CT brain scan or evidence of recent infarct in the clinically relevant area of the brain on a CT or MRI brain scan preformed within 3 weeks of the relevant event or at autopsy. The control subjects consist of age (within 5 years range), sex and postal code matched controls. This cohort has extensive baseline demographic data, and history of conventional vascular risk factors collected, in addition a range of other suspected risk factors for stroke including folate/homocysteine levels, genetic mutations, procoagulant factors, and autoimmune diseases.

5.2.2 FR α ELISA Analysis

The assay procedure that was used to identify the presence or absence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies was as described in section 3.3.5. As the TISS cohort was collected prior to this study not all cases and controls had serum samples

remaining, and therefore EDTA plasma samples were used to maintain uniformity for analysis. EDTA samples were previously stored at -80°C until required, and a small aliquot was taken out to reduce freeze/thawing of the sample. 6 samples with their 6 matched controls were analysed on an ELISA plate that was prepared the previous day in triplicates, in addition to the positive, negative and monoclonal antibody controls. Two plates were assayed per day until all samples were screened.

5.2.3 Data Collection

This cohort has an extensive range of clinical data that has been collected. These tests were all preformed at the central core laboratory Path West, Royal Perth Hospital (Western Australia) when initial samples were collected. Information pertaining to serum folate levels, red blood cell folate levels, homocysteine levels, antiphospholipid autoantibody presence, and lupus anti-coagulant was extracted from the database for each case and control.

5.2.4 Statistical Analysis

Baseline differences between cases and controls were examined by means of the χ^2 test for categorical data and an unpaired t-test for continuous data.

For each ELISA, the unknown samples were indexed against a known positive control, and a known negative control which was analysed on each plate. This was performed to standardise the absorbance reading variation between each plate. To calculate the index the formula below was used:

$$\frac{OD_x - OD_n}{OD_p - OD_n} \times 100$$

Where OD_x is the optical density of unknown serum sample, OD_n is the optical density of the negative control, and OD_p is the optical density of high positive control. The ischemic stroke case group was compared to the control group using the Wilcoxon matched pairs signed rank test to assess for differences in the mean values. The samples were then categorised either negative, low positive or high positive, as per section 3.3.7. The χ^2 analysis of contingency tables was performed to determine if there was statistical difference between matched cases and control samples. Statistical analysis was performed either using Minitab16 or Graphpad prism6 and p value <0.05 was considered significant.

Data has previously been collected for this cohort on other risk factors related to vascular disease, including antiphospholipid autoantibodies, homocysteine, serum/red cell folate levels and the MTHFR gene C677T variants. Analysis was performed comparing the presence of FRa autoantibodies with each individual's previously investigated factors for this cohort. A χ^2 test for categorical or an Anova test for continuous data was carried out to determine if there is an association between the above factors in relation to the presence of FRa autoantibodies.

5.3 Results

142 ischemic stroke cases and 142 age/sex/postcode matched controls were studied and analysis was performed on demographic and conventional risk factors for cardiovascular disease that were previously collected for this cohort. There was no significant difference between the cases and controls for hypercholesterolemia, or previous venous vascular events. However there was a significant higher difference for hypertension, diabetes, hypercholesterolemia, smoking and previous arterial vascular events in cases compared to controls (Table 5.1).

	Case	Control	odds	95% CI	*Р
	(n=142)	(n=142)	ratio		
Mean age (sd)	65.52	66.26			0.617
	(12.7)				
Male sex	89 (63%)	89 (63%)			1.00
Hypertension	76 (54%)	43 (30%)	2.651	1.268 to 2.011	<
					0.0001
Diabetes	38 (27%)	15 (11%)	3.094	1.612 to 5.935	0.0005
Hypercholesterolemia	37 (26%)	29 (20%)	1.373	0.7890 to	0.261
				2.390	
Current Smoker	50 (35%)	24 (17%)	2.672	1.529 to 4.669	0.0004
Previous Venous	4 (2%)	5 (4%)	0.7942	0.2088 to	0.7348
vascular event				3.022	
previous Arterial	40 (28%)	17 (12%)	2.884	1.543 to 5.387	0.0007
vascular event					

Table 5.1. Baseline Demographics and Conventional Vascular Risk Factors in Ischemic Stroke Cases Controls.

* χ^2 for categorical data, unpaired *t*-test for continuous data.

5.3.1 FR α Autoantibodies

142 ischemic stroke cases and 142 age/sex/postcode matched controls were analysed using the FR α autoantibody ELISA for IgG/IgM/IgA antibodies. Each sample was indexed against the known positive and negative sample for the specific ELISA plate to reduce variation between ELISA runs. If a sample had a negative index value it was designated zero. The mean index value for ischemic stroke cases was 4.63 ± 10.56 and for the matched controls 4.31 ± 10.41. The histogram Figure 5.1 demonstrates a positive skew, as a high number of samples are negative for FR α autoantibodies which is expected, and therefore the data for both cases and controls was continuous, but was not reflective of a normal distribution pattern (Figure 5.1). As this is the case the differences between the mean was analysed by the Wilcoxon matched pairs signed rank test. Presence of the FR α autoantibodies in the 142 ischemic stroke cases showed no significant difference (p=0.8319) compared to the age/sex/postcode matched control group.



Figure 5.1. Distribution of Ischemic Stroke Cases and Control for the Level of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies present in EDTA samples.

The FR α autoantibody ELISA is utilised to determine whether the EDTA sample of either the ischemic stroke cohort or age/sex/postcode matched controls was present for antibodies against the FR α protein; negative, low positive and high positive samples were analysed. As described in section 3.3.7 a negative sample is defined as below \leq 9.06 frU, low FR α autoantibody sample is greater than 9.06 frU, but less than 19.769 frU, and a high positive is classified as a sample \geq 19.769 frU. Table 5.2 demonstrates the distribution of FR α levels in cases and controls. The numbers of ischemic stroke cases and controls in the different categories with FR α autoantibody present are very similar to controls, but have a slightly higher percent than cases for low autoantibody presence. However, ischemic stroke cases have a slightly higher number (9.15%) compared with matched controls (7.0%) for high levels of FR α autoantibodies. The total incidence of FR α autoantibodies in EDTA samples is 14.8% for cases and 14.0% for controls. There is a slightly higher percent of cases having a higher autoantibody level than the controls however comparing ischemic stroke cases with their age/sex/postcode matched control samples using a χ^2 test no significant difference in the presence of FR α autoantibodies was demonstrated.

Table 5.2. Number of negative, low positive, high positive $FR\alpha$ autoantibody samples for ischemic cases and control subjects.

	Case (n=	Control
	142)	(n=142)
Negative (≤9.06frU)	121 (85.2%)	122 (85.9%)
low positive (9.06≥ X	9 (5.63%)	10 (7.0%)
≤19.769 frU)		
High positive (\geq 19.769 frU)	12 (9.15%)	10 (7.0%)

5.3.2 FR α autoantibodies with APS and Other Factors

In this study, we set out to determine if the presence of FR α autoantibodies may be associated with the presence of antiphospholipid antibodies, adding to the risk of vascular events, as if one immune disease is present others are often a cause as well. Data was previously obtained for the presence of antibodies that contribute to APS, in both cases and controls for the TISS cohort. The antibodies analysed include anti-lupus anticoagulant antibodies (LA), anti-cardiolipin antibodies IgG and IgM (ACA) and anti- β 2glycoprotein 1 antibodies (a β 2GP1). In addition, the presence of any antiphospholipid antibodies compared to the presence of FR α autoantibodies was also analysed. However, results analysed by Pearson χ^2 test in Table 5.3 demonstrate that there was no significant association independently between any of the APS antibodies or collectively and the presence of FR α auto-antibodies.

As the FR α is responsible for transport of folate within cells, it is important to analyse if folate, homocysteine and other vitamins are affected by the presence of FR α autoantibodies in serum. Table 5.4 shows the means and prevalence of homocysteine, serum folate, red cell folate, vitamin B 12 and vitamin B6 in addition using a choice of cut points compared to the prevalence of FR α autoantibodies; with ANOVA analysis performed for mean levels and Pearson χ^2 tests for categorical levels. Normality and homogeneity of variance assumptions, which were assessed for each variable by examining histograms and the skewness and kurtosis test, were not violated. A slight trend was identified when analysing vitamin B6, which demonstrated the only significant association between the mean and presence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies when comparing negative (M=35.9, SD=27.5) to low FR α autoantibody prevalence (M=52.05, SD= 37.0) only (p= 0.026, α =0.5); with low levels of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies showing the highest level of vitamin B6. However overall, for all variables analysed there was no association demonstrated between the means or various cut points and the presence of FR α autoantibodies.

Table 5.3: Frequency of various APS antibodies compared to FRa autoantibody presence in all case and control subjects combined for the TISS cohort. Association was determined using Pearson's χ^2 squared test.

		FRa c	autoantibody p	resence	P value
		Negative (≤9.06frU)	low positive (9.06 X 21.96 frU)	High positive (≥ 21.96 frU)	
Anti-cardiolipin IgG antibodies	Negative ≤2K∪/L	176 (72.7)	16 (80)	16 (72.7)	0.811
-	Low 2-8 Ku/L	46 (19)	2 (10)	5 (22.7)	
	High 8≥K∪/L	20 (8.2)	2 (10)	1 (4.5)	
Anti-cardiolipin IgM antibodies	Negative ≤2K∪/L	160 (66.1)	13 (65.0)	18 (81.8)	.410
-	Low 2-8 Ku/L	58 (23.9)	6 (30.0)	4 (18.2)	
	High 8≥K∪/L	24 (9.9)	1 (5.0)	0 (0.0)	
anti-β2- glycoprotein 1	Negative	202 (84.1)	15 (75.0)	17 (77.2)	.439
antibodies (aβ2GP1)	Positive	38 (15.9)	5 (25.0)	5 (22.7)	
anti-lupus anticoagulant	Negative	232 (96.3)	18 (90.0)	20 (90.9)	.253
antibodies (LA)	Positive	9 (3.7)	2 (10.0)	2 (9.1)	
Any Antiphospholipid antibodies	None 1 APS antibody	99 (40.9) 103 (42.6)	8 (40.0) 8 (40.0)	9 (40.9) 9 (40.9)	0.995
	2 ≥ APS antibodies	40 (16.5)	4 (20.0)	4 (18.2)	

Table 5.4: Prevalence of various cut points for high homocysteine, low serum folate, red cell folate, serum vitamin B12 and B6, and the proportion who had various levels of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies in both case and control subjects combined from the TISS cohort.

			FRa autoanti	body presence		P value
		Total	Negative (⊴9.06frU)	low positive (9.06> X <21.96 frU)	High positive (≥ 21.96 frU)	
Homocysteine	z	257	219	17	21	
	Average (Std Dev)	12.09 (5.1)	12.20 (5.1)	11.31(4.3)	10.95 (6.0)	0.438†
	Elevated	50	44	4	2	0.459
	(>15µmol/L)					
Serum Folate	Z	259	221	17	21	
	Average (nmol/L)	17.11 (7.5)	17.18 (7.8)	17.48 (5.3)	16.08(6.3)	0.799
	Very low ('<6.8)	9	4	0	2	
	Moderately low (6.8-	49	44	2	3	0.173
	<11)					
	Normal (≥11)	204	173	15	16	
Red Cell Folate	z	249	212	17	20	
	Average (nmol/L)	688.02 (323.0)	699.66 (335.3)	642.05 (232.2)	603.8 (239.7)	0.373
	Very low ('<370)	28	23	2	3	
	Moderately low (370-	45	40	2	3	0.921
	<513)					
	Normal (≥513)	176	149	13	14	
B12	Ν	257	219	17	21	
	Average (pmol/L)	333.36 (328.8)	338.55 (346.6)	328.64 (263.5)	283.04 (127.7)	0.761
	Very low ('<125)	19	15	2	2	
	Moderately low (125-	43	39	1	3	0.702
	<185)					
	Normal (≥185)	195	165	14	16	
B6	Z	249	213	17	19	0.074
	Average (nmol/L)	37.44 (28.7)	35.9 (27.5)*	52.05 (37.0)*	40.63 (31.6)	

5.4 Discussion

This chapter aimed to identify if there was an association between the incidence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies and increased risk of ischemic stroke. No significance difference was identified between cases and controls for this study suggesting that the presence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies is not an independent risk factor for stroke. FR α is a highly tissue specific membrane receptor that is present only in the placenta, choroid plexus, kidney proximal tubules, and in a variety of cancer cells. Therefore, autoantibodies that affect folate transport via the $FR\alpha$ will not ultimately affect the levels of folate/homocysteine within the blood or within the cells that make up the arteries. This is supported, by the analysis between the presence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies and levels of folate and homocysteine. It would be expected, as published by other studies, that the presence of these autoantibodies to reduce both serum folate and red blood cell folate levels, and thus in turn elevate levels of homocysteine. This was not the case in the study, where levels of homocysteine, and folate either serum or red blood cell levels, remained unaffected by the presence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies. This correlates with a 2009 study by Berrocal-Zaragoza et al, which demonstrated that the presence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies in both men and women did not affect levels of folate in the blood. This observation is seen because there is no transport via the FR α in the blood stream or red blood cells, and folate levels are only affected by dietary deficiencies, or problems with absorption in the gut.

Of note is the overall percent of cases and controls that have FR α autoantibodies present at any positivity is 15.5%. A population study looking at both men and women in Spain demonstrated overall 7.2% prevalence of FR α autoantibodies in serum, while other studies have reported a higher overall level of FR α autoantibodies (Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. *et al.* 2009). For example, a 2009 study by Molly *et al* demonstrated the presence of FR α autoantibodies in control samples at a level 13%. It is important to note that this cohort was of a higher age group, (mean age 65 years) as the risk of stroke increases with age (Sequeira *et al.* 2013). Immunosenescence, which is the gradual deterioration of the immune system occurs as we get older; older people have more autoantibodies against a wider range of antigens (Sequeira *et al.* 2013). This may explain the higher prevalence of FR α autoantibodies in the stroke cohort as the overall age is greater than previous studies.

Analysis of the present cohort highlights not only the differential distribution of $FR\alpha$, but also the pathogenetic niche of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies with the results of this study suggesting that the presence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies may only be clinically relevant to tissues that have a high demand of folate, and/or are reliant on $FR\alpha$ to transport the folate, which is not the case for tissues and cells of the circulatory system. For example, thromboses in the developing embryo during pregnancy as these autoantibodies have been shown to decrease transit of folate into the placenta, thus if folate is highly deficient it may not only be a driver for conditions such as NTD, but may also cause thrombosis leading to death of the fetus (Rothenberg et al. 2004).

Within blood and the vascular system there are other alternatives for folate transport, such as the reduced folate carrier (RFC) or proton coupled folate transporter (PCFT), unlike in the placenta or choroid plexus where $FR\alpha$ is the major transport protein (Gorman1 et al, McMartin et al. 1992, Barber et al. 1999), supporting this study's finding that FRa autoantibodies are not associated with stroke.

Like with all diseases, it is better to prevent than treat, and stroke is no exception. If anything it is more important to have biomarkers that are able to identify if people are at a high risk of stroke; as there is not a large amount of treatment available if intervention is not carried out within hours of the stroke event occurring (Goldstein *et al.* 2011). Although this study did not demonstrate any association, it allowed us to eliminate FR α autoantibodies as a possible biomarker allowing further research to investigate other risk factors for stroke. In addition, analysis of the TISS cohort further validated the FR α specific ELISA; demonstrating specificity, sensitivity and its ability to screen a large cohort fairly quickly compared to other methods previously adopted.

Chapter 6:

Cell Proliferation and Anti-FR α antibodies

6 Chapter 6: Cell Proliferation and Anti-FRα antibodies

6.1 Introduction

Autoantibodies can exert their effect in many ways throughout the body either directly or indirectly leading to various different diseases and tissue damage (Cervera et al. 2007) Examples of the mechanism of an autoantibody include; binding to a protein to change the structure, downstream affecting processes; blocking a receptor from releasing/transporting various particles; stimulation of the immune-response toward the cell/tissues that the antibodies bind to (Lleo et al. 2010). The exact mechanism of action that a circulating FR α autoantibody has on a cell or a tissue is not well understood. Nonetheless, as $FR\alpha$ is responsible for the transport of folate across a cell and often a barrier, for example the placenta, the obvious mechanism would be the inhibition of folate binding to the receptor ultimately reducing the intracellular folate level and increasing homocysteine; but a process of activation cascades has furthermore been proposed (Antony 1996, Rothenberg et al. 2004, Sequeira et al. 2013). The analysis of how an autoantibody like the FR α autoantibody can damage a cell or tissue is important to understand the disease and the treatment that may be required. Additionally, a greater understanding of the processes involved could enable identification of symptoms related to the presence of the autoantibody, paving the way for diagnostic applications.

The presence of an autoantibody does not always mean a person will have an autoimmune disease at the time of autoantibody detection; they may present with symptoms a couple years later or at not at all in the future. The reason for this is that an autoantibody is required to bind at the exact location on an antigen to elicit an immune response or alter the function of a protein enough that the cells and associated tissues are damaged; for example, an autoantibody directed against ADAMT\$13 is required to bind to a specific site which will stop the protein binding to the vWF protein therefore inhibiting its cleavage (Bettoni et al. 2012, Igari et al. 2012) This is thought to be the case with $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies, as seen in a population study carried out in Spain where 7.2% of the population both men and women were positive for $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies, yet not all cases had folate deficiency, as was demonstrated in our study into both RM and Stroke (Chapters 4 and 5) (Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. et al. 2009). If all circulating $FR\alpha$ antibodies present had an effect on the body a high number of people would have issues related to folate deficiency such as cerebral folate deficiency, which is not evident.

There is significant variation into the type of autoantibodies analysed in many studies to date, with earlier studies analysing binding autoantibodies only, while other studies analyse both blocking and binding, or blocking alone (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel *et al.* 2009, Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. *et al.* 2009, Billie *et al.* 2010, Bliek *et al.* 2006, Cabrera *et al.* 2008, Frye *et al.* 2014, Frye *et al.* 2013, Molloy Anne M. *et al.* 2009, Opladen *et al.* 2007, Ramaekers, Blau, *et al.* 2007, Ramaekers *et al.* 2005, Ramaekers, Sequeira, *et al.* 2007,

Ramaekers et al. 2008, Rothenberg et al. 2004, Sequeira et al. 2013, Vo et al. 2015). Determination of the different antibodies in a patient is critical to understand the possible outcome for their presence. An initial study carried out by Caberra et al (2008) analysing $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies in association with neural tube defects (NTD), identified a number of patients with high titres of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies that did not block folic acid binding to the receptor; demonstrating that an individual may have $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies yet have no clinical presentation (Cabrera et al. 2008). A large number of studies into CFD investigate both types of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies, and have identified patients that have either blocking or binding antibodies alone or a combination of both blocking and binding antibodies (Frye et al. 2014, Frye et al. 2013, Opladen et al. 2007, Ramaekers, Blau, et al. 2007, Ramaekers, Sequeira, et al. 2007, Sequeira et al. 2013). For example, Frye et al (2013), identified 31% of CFD patients to have blocking only $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies, 15% of patients to have binding only $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies, while 29% of the cohort had both binding and blocking $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies. It has also been identified that blocking $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies are associated with an increased risk of disease, supporting the requirement to analyse both blocking and binding antibodies (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel et al. 2009, Boyles et al. 2011, Cabrera et al. 2008, Frye et al. 2016, Rothenberg et al. 2004, Shapira et al. 2015, Vo et al. 2015).

The mechanism of how $FR\alpha$ transports folate across the cell membrane is complex, and requires binding of folic acid to the receptor, internalization via an endosome, where the folic acid is released in response to a shift to a
more acidic environment within the cell (Chen et al. 2013), Della-Longa et al. 2013). The overall structure and binding sites of FR α are important to how this process works, however up until recently the crystal structure has been unknown due technical difficulties in expression, purification and crystallization of FR α (Chen et al. 2013). In 2013, two different groups published the crystal structure and folic acid binding site, identifying a deep folic acid binding pocket dependant on several amino acid residues across the receptor (Chen et al. 2013, Wibowo et al. 2013). Wibowo et al (2013) identified six distinct crystal models which can be involved in the transport of folate, with pH dependent conformational changes depending on the stage of the folate trafficking in addition to a conformational change which occurs when folate binds to the receptor (Wibowo et al. 2013). Results from these two studies illustrated just how complex the binding and transport of folic acid is to the FR α , which further complicates analysis of FR α autoantibodies.

Wibowo *et al* (2013) and Chen *et al* (2013), while analysing the crystal structure, demonstrated that the overall structure is important for binding folate with all of the amino acids associated with the binding site shown to be critical. A study carried out looking at FR α autoantibodies has also demonstrated that antibodies do not bind to denatured or small fragments of the FR α protein (Sequeira *et al.* 2013). Therefore, it is difficult to just identify antibodies that bind to the binding site alone. The only means of determining if the autoantibody binds in the binding site inhibiting folic acid transport is by analysing the inhibition of folic acid binding to the whole FR α , or the effect

the autoantibody has on a cell if it binds to exact location that inhibits folic acid transport analysed by growth assays. There have been various methods utilized to study the blocking capacity of the $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies, with two main methods being investigated (Billie et al. 2010, Boyles et al. 2011, Sequeira et al. 2013, Vo et al. 2015). The two methods work on a similar principle, where folic acid is depleted from the serum sample; the serum is then incubated with the FR α protein, followed by addition of labelled folic acid (Billie et al. 2010, Boyles et al. 2011, Sequeira et al. 2013, Vo et al. 2015). The level of folic acid blocked will then be inversely proportional to the colour/radioactivity detected depending on the method. The differences between the two methods is how the folic acid is labelled for detection (Billie et al. 2010, Boyles et al. 2011, Sequeira et al. 2013, Vo et al. 2015). The protocol commonly used in the CFD studies carried out at the SUNY Downtown University (New York, USA) employs [H³] labelled folic acid; whereas a number of the studies investigating NTD and other pregnancy related complications have developed their assay with folic acid labelled with horseradish peroxidise (HRP), eliminating the use of radioactivity (Billie et al. 2010, Boyles et al. 2011, Sequeira et al. 2013, Vo et al. 2015). There has been no consensus as to the correct way of analysing the samples nor has there been a comparison between the two methods in assessing the accuracy in detecting folic acid blocking; however, the use of radioactivity in a majority of laboratories is not feasible and a simple ELISA using HRP conjugated folic acid may be more beneficial in a clinical setting of determining blocking $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies.

As it is known there are blocking and binding FR α autoantibodies present in patients and how they are important in disease state; the aim of this chapter is to analyse the different effects of anti-FR α antibodies have on the overall proliferation. It is of importance to this study to identify blocking autoantibodies because of the high number of both cases and controls that have FR α autoantibodies present yet we cannot determine if there is any association with recurrent miscarriage. The use of a growth assay has not been performed to determine if the FR α autoantibodies are capable of blocking folic acid binding; however, the method may be a useful tool in identifying the overall affect the autoantibodies has on a FR α dependent cell, by blocking folic acid binding or by activation cascades initiating apoptosis.

6.2 Methods

6.2.1 Polyclonal FR α Antibody Production

A polyclonal antibody against the recombinant FR α protein was developed for two reasons; a positive control in the anti-FR α ELISA and for use in growth kinetics analysis of FR α inhibition by FR α antisera. Anti-FR α antibodies were raised in a chicken as the egg yolk yields high titres of IgY, and the purified IgY does not cross react with mammalian IgG nor mammalian Fc receptors as IgY antibodies lack Fc-domains. Ethics approval was obtained at Murdoch University (Western Australia) (R2287/09).

6.2.1.1 Immunization

One chicken was purchased from a commercial chicken supplier (Altona) at one day old, and allowed to grow to maturity. The antigen used was a commercial recombinant FRa protein which is 220 amino acids (aa) in length spanning 25-233aa with a polyhistidine tag on the C-terminus (Sino Biological Inc., PRC). For the initial immunization, the chicken was injected subcutaneously with a total of 100µg antigen resuspended in 500µl of sterile phosphate buffered saline pH 7.2 (Gibco, Life Technologies Australia, Australia) and emulsified with 500µl Freund's Complete Adjuvant (Sigma Aldrich, USA). Two subsequent subcutaneous injections were carried out using 100µg protein emulsified with Freund's Incomplete Adjuvant (Sigma Aldrich, USA) to a total volume of 1ml, 10 and 20 days after the first injection.

6.2.1.2 Purification

IgY antibodies are the only immunoglobulins present in the yolk of chicken eggs and 1-10% of IgY purified is specific to the immunization antigen. All eggs were collected and stored in 4°C, and purified within 2 months of collection. IgY from each egg yolk was purified using the Pierce® Chicken IgY Purification Kit (Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc., USA), as per instructions provided. Briefly egg yolks were separated from the egg white using an egg separator. The yolk sack was washed with sterile H_2O for irrigation (Baxter) to remove excess egg white, and then dried on paper towel. The yolk sack was pierced to allow the yolk only to be collected. The volume of egg yolk was measure and then delipidated using 5 x egg yolk volume of cold delipidation solution mixing well, and incubated for 2 hours at 4°C. The delipidated-yolk solution was then centrifuged for 15 minutes at 4,000 x g at 4°C. The supernatant was collected and an equal volume of precipitation solution was added while stirring. The solution was incubated at 4°C for one hour to precipitate the IgY from solution, followed by centrifugation at 4,000 x g for 15 minutes at 4°C. The supernatant was discarded and the pelleted IgY was resuspend in equal volume of sterile PBS (Gibco) as to the original volume of egg yolk. Purified IgY was stored at 4°C until tested, then sterilized using a 0.45µm filter and either stored at 4°C for short term use or 10% glycerol was added and stored at -20°C for long term storage.

6.2.1.3 IgY Confirmation

Successful purification, and purity of IgY from the egg yolk was carried out by Sodium Dodecyl Sulphate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-page) followed by Coomassie blue staining or western blotting. 10µl of a 1:10

dilution of purified IgY run on a NuPage Novex 4-12% Bis-Tris Gel as per section 3.2.1.2. For Coomassie blue staining the gels were washed with deionised water and then placed in a small staining container. The gels were incubated overnight in 25mls Acqua Stain (Acqua Science) for 1 hour to stain the protein bands blue. The gels were then rinsed with deionised water and dried overnight using GelAir Cellophane Support (Biorad). For confirmation of IgY antibody a western blot was performed using antichicken IgY HRP antibody (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Inc. Dallas, USA). The purified IgY was run on an SDS-Page gel as described above, and then transferred onto a nitrocellulose membrane as in section 3.2.1.4. The membrane was blocked using 3% skim milk TBST solution for 1 hour then incubated in 1:2000 anti-chicken IgY HRP antibody (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Inc. Dallas, USA) diluted in 1% skim milk TBST solution of 1 hour. After three 15 minute washes the membrane was incubate in 1ml of SuperSignal West Pico Chemiluminescent Substrate solution (Pierce, Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc.), and developed.

6.2.1.4 IgY Titre Determination

The FR α specific IgY antibody titre levels produced in the individual egg yolks purified were determined by an in-direct ELISA. The concentration of each purified IgY was measured using a NanoDrop 1000 (Thermo Fischer Scientific Inc.), and diluted to a final concentration of 1mg/ml total IgY in sterile PBS. The optimized ELISA protocol for anti-FR α detection was used as section 3.3.7 with recombinant FR α (Sino Biological, PRC) at a 5µg/ml concentration. 100µl of purified IgY (1mg/ml) diluted in 10% FCS-PBS at series of dilutions 1:100,

1:500. 1:1000 and 1:2000, with a 1:5000 secondary antibody anti-chicken IgY HRP (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Inc. Dallas, USA) used to detect the anti-FR α IgY antibodies. A positive control was run of the plate using 1:1000 mouse anti-hFR α IgG primary antibody, 1:15000 anti-mouse IgG HRP (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Inc. Dallas, USA) for the secondary antibody.

6.2.1.5 IgY Immunoblotting

The binding affinity and specificity of the chicken anti human $FR\alpha$ IgY antibodies was demonstrated by immunoblotting (western blotting). The IgY was analysed against three different sources of FR α protein to test for affinity, while whole cell lysates for cells expressing the $FR\alpha$ were used to test for specificity of the antibody. These antigens included pure recombinant $FR\alpha$ protein (Sino-biological, PRC), Cos-7 FR α cell line which is an African green monkey cell line expressing a recombinant form of $FR\alpha$ and the KB cell line which is a human cell line expressing native FR α protein. 0.5µg of pure FR α and 10µl each of cell lysate were separated via SDS-PAGE gels as described in section 3.2.1.2, then transferred to a nitrocellulose membrane (section 3.2.1.4.1). General western blotting protocol was followed as section 3.3.1.4 with a 1:5000 dilution of 1mg/ml purified IgY for primary antibody, and 1:2000 dilution of MOv18 (Enzo Life Sciences Inc., Australia) as a positive control. Primary antibodies were detected with a 1:5000 dilution of both goat antichicken IgY HRP (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Inc. Dallas, USA) for IgY, and goat anti-mouse IgG HRP (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Inc. Dallas, USA) for the MOv18 antibody.

6.2.2 MTT Assay

6.2.2.1 Preparation of Cells for MTT assay

A MTT standard curve was performed using the KB cell line to calculate the number of cells and to ensure that the number of cells used for each experiment were within the exponential growth phase. Cells were trypsinized and seeded in a 96 well plate in guadruplicate in 200ul of folate free RPMI/10% (v/v) Charcoal stripped FCS/25nM folate, in increasing cell numbers from 7.5x10³ cells/ml to 50x10⁴ cells/ml, with a negative control (media only). Cells were allowed to adhere for 24 hours at 37°C/5% CO₂, before the MTT assay was performed (section 6.2.2.2). For each proliferation assay KB cells were seeded at 2.5x10⁴ cells/ml in quadruplicate in folate free RPMI/10% (v/v) charcoal stripped FCS with the addition of filter sterilised folic acid at a concentration of 25nM, 100nM, or 1000nM, in addition 0.1M NaOH alone as a vehicle control. A 96 well plate was seeded for each time point of analysis and at 24 hours 100ul of media was removed and replaced with 100ul of fresh folate free RPMI/10% (v/v) charcoal stripped FCS containing treatment of choice. MTT assay was performed at 24 hours (pre-treatment), 48 hours, 72 hours and 96 hours.

6.2.2.2 MTT Assay

24 hours post seeding for the standard curve and at each time point for the proliferation assay of KB cells, the MTT assay was performed. In all experiments, a negative control of media only was also assayed. For each well 100ul of media was removed using a multichannel pipette carefully, and 20ul of MTT reagent was added to each well, then wrapped in aluminium foil

to protect from light. To permit uptake of the MTT reagent cells were incubated for 4 hours at 37°C/5% CO₂. 100ul of MTT solvent was added to each well to dissolve the purple formazan crystals that are formed by viable cells when they uptake the MTT reagent; solution was pipetted vigorously to ensure all crystals are dissolved. Colour development was analysed at the OD560 and the background OD720 FluorStar Optima at on spectrophotometer. The background reading at OD720 of each well was subtracted from the reading at OD₅₆₀ to determine the final absorbance. The MTT standard curve was created by plotting the seeded cell number against the average of final absorbance values for each cell number. A line of best fit was generated, and the equation was used to determine the number of cells from absorbance values generated for all following cell proliferation assays using KB cells. All steps were performed in low light conditions.

6.2.3 Manual Cell Counting Proliferation Assay

KB cells were trypsinized and seeded at 2.5 x 10⁴ cells/ml in 500ul of folate free RPMI/10% (v/v) charcoal stripped FCS with the addition of filter sterilised folic acid at a concentration of 25nM, 100nM, 1000nM or with 0.1M NaOH as a vehicle control, in 48 well plates. An individual plate was prepared with all treatments for each time point that was required to be counted, 24 hours, 48 hours, and 72 hours. Cells were incubated for the required time at 37°C/5% CO₂. Cells were then washed with 250ul of sterile PBS, trypsinized with 50ul of 0.25% Trypsin EDTA and returned to incubator for 5 minutes until cells become detached. 250ul of fresh in folate free RPMI/10% (v/v) charcoal stripped FCS was added to each well and pipetted gently until the cell

suspension became homogenous. Cells were then counted with a haemocytometer (section X). Quadruplicates for each assay was performed and averages and standard deviations were calculated. Treatment was added at 24 hours and the cell count at 24 hours was classified at time point 0. Cells were treated with either the anti-FR α MOv-18 monoclonal antibody with the IgG mouse isotype as a control or the anti-FR α chicken IgY polyclonal antibody (section 6.2.4)

6.2.4 Treatment for Cell Proliferation Assay

All growth assays were replicated on the MTT assay and manual cell counting assay. For all assays, the cells were cultured in folate free RPMI/10% (v/v) charcoal stripped FCS, 24 hours prior to cell assay being performed. Initial studies performed analysed different concentrations of folic acid on the growth of the cell line KB, therefore 25nM, 100nM, and 1000nM of filter sterilised folic acid was supplemented back into folate free RPMI/10% (v/v) charcoal stripped FCS. Cell proliferation assays analysing the inhibition of cell proliferation with an anti-FR α antibody was all performed at the physiological folic acid level of 25nM folic acid. Two different anti-FR α antibodies were used to analyse the effects. The first antibody was the monoclonal mouse anti-FR α antibody MOv18, with the control antibody LeafTM Purified Mouse IgG1, κ Isotype Control (Biolegend®, USA). The second antibody tested was the polyclonal anti-FR α chicken IgY 26 antibody with the IgY 0 antibody as the negative control.

6.3 Results

6.3.1 Production of Polyclonal Anti-FR α IgY

Validation of the polyclonal anti-FR α antibody required ascertaining both the specificity and sensitivity of the preparations for detecting $FR\alpha$ protein. Production of the chicken anti-FR α IgY polyclonal antibody was produced in only one chicken. One egg was collected prior to the first immunization of the chicken with the recombinant $FR\alpha$ protein and designated Day 0. The IgY was purified from the egg yolk which was demonstrated by running on a SDS-Page gel in addition analysed on a western blot Figure 1. Day 0 IgY was also screened for the presence of anti-FR α antibodies using the indirect ELISA at dilutions of 1:100, 1:500, 1:1000 and 1:2000 to confirm that the chicken had no prior exposure to human $FR\alpha$ protein. At Day 0, IgY was negative for anti-FR α IgY antibodies with an absorbance <0.1 OD (figure 2) for all dilutions. Day 0 IgY was also used as a primary antibody against the pure recombinant FR α protein, and the cell lysates of Cos-7 FR α and KB cells, which have a high expression of the human $FR\alpha$ protein, demonstrated that no IgY present in the chicken cross-reacted with the FR α nor other proteins in the Cos-7 and the human KB cell lysates. Day 0 IgY was used for all further experiments as a negative IgY control.



Figure 6.1 Day 0 IgY confirmation. A) Coomassie blue stain of purified IgY from day 0. B) Western blot detecting purified IgY from day 0, with 1:5000 anti-chicken IgY HRP



Figure 6.2 Screening of Day 0 IgY purified antibody vs mouse monoclonal anti-hFR α IgG using anti-FR α antibody ELISA represented as mean absorbance values. 5µg/ml of recombinant FR α protein was coated onto microtitre plates. A series of dilutions 1:100, 1:500, 1:1000, 1:2000 of Day 0 IgY and a 1:1000 mouse anti-hFR α IgG was used for positive control primary antibody, with a 1:5000 anti-chicken IgG HRP or 1:15000 anti-mouse IgG HRP used as the secondary antibody, respectively.

6.3.1.1 Titre Determination

Eggs from day 14, 17, 26 and 34 were initially screened to test if anti-FR α IgY antibody had been produced. Negative control IgY day 0 and positive control MOv18 were also screened on the ELISA plate. Total concentrations of IgY yielded for each egg was 3.97, 6.48, 5.39, 4.15mg/ml respectively; then diluted to 1mg/ml before analysis. It was observed that at Day 14 (three days after the second injection) there was no immune response with no anti-FR α IgY being detected at any IgY dilution; however, three days later IgY

purified from day 17 egg yolk produced a high titre of anti-FR α antibodies and even at a dilution of 1:4000 there were still anti-FR α IgY antibodies detected at an absorbance of 0.66. This was increased slightly for the IgY purified from Day 26, though there was a significant decrease in anti-FR α IgY antibodies detected in Day 34, as seen in figure 6.3.



Figure 6.3. Screening of 5 days of purified chicken IgY. Mean absorbance values for each day screened by anti-FR α antibody ELISA detecting presence of anti-FR α chicken IgY antibodies. 5µg/ml of FR α recombinant protein (Sino Biological) was coated onto microtitre ELISA plates. 1:100, 1:500, 1:1000, 1:2000 dilutions for purified chicken IgY Days 0, 14, 34 (1mg/ml) and 1:100, 1:500, 1:1000, 1:2000, and 1:4000 for Day 17, and Day 26 (1mg/ml) were used. Chicken IgY was detected with 1:5000 dilution of anti-Chicken IgY HRP. Each absorbance value represents the mean of three individual readings.

A selection of the remaining eggs after inoculation were also purified and screened using the anti-FR α antibody ELISA to determine presence of anti-FR α IgY antibody titres. Each purified IgY was diluted to a final concentration of 1mg/ml and then used at a 1:500 dilution with the secondary anti-chicken IgY HRP (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Inc. Dallas, USA) antibody at a dilution of 1:5000. Figure 6.4 demonstrates the overall immune response over the three months of egg collection from the one chicken. Production of anti-FR α IgY in the egg yolk was first seen at Day 17 which was 7 days after the first injection, however as there were no eggs produced between Day 14 and 17 it is unclear to the exact date of anti-FR α IgY production. The highest absorbance for anti-FR α IgY antibodies was at Day 26, and remained stable throughout egg collection, except on Day 34 where the absorbance dropped below 0.3.



Figure 6.4. Immune response individual chicken to recombinant FR α over 4month period. Mean absorbance values for each day screened by anti-FR α antibody ELISA detecting presence of anti-FR α chicken IgY antibodies. 5µg/ml of FR α recombinant protein (Sino Biological) was coated onto microtitre ELISA plates. A 1:500 dilution of each purified IgY antibody (1mg/ml) and 1:5000 dilution of anti-Chicken IgY HRP (SantaCruz Biotechnology Inc.) was used. Each absorbance value represents the mean of three individual readings.

6.3.1.2 IgY Confirmation, Specificity and Affinity

SDS-Page gels and Coomassie blue staining was performed on purified IgY from Day 0, Day 17, Day 26, Day 34 and a pooled IgY from all eggs purified (figure 6.5a). All purified IgY showed a distinct band at 150kDa. The western blot (figure 6.5b) demonstrates that the protein purified was in fact IgY with a clear band being present at 150kDa, however there was some degradation of IgY, as evident by faint bands at 75, 50 and 25kDa. Specificity was also tested using a western blot where a concentration of 1:5000 for each IgY (Days 0, 17, 26), and pooled positive IgY was analysed against three different FR α antigens Cos-FR α cell lystate, KB cells lysate and commercial recombinant FR α protein (Sino biological, China). All positive purified IgY antibodies day 17, 26 and pooled IgY demonstrated detection of all three antigens, while the negative IgY day 0 showed no detection.



Figure 6.5. Confirmation of IgY from eggs collected at Days 0, 14, 17, 26, 34, and pooled IgY. A) Coomassie blue stain: each purified IgY diluted 1:10 with PBS and 10µl was run on a 4-10% Bis-Tris Gel, then stained overnight with Aqua stain Acqua Stain. B) Western blot of purified IgY, with 1:5000 dilution of anti-chicken IgY HRP.



Figure 6.6. Affinity and specificity of purified anti-FR α IgY. 5ul of each a) KB cell lysate b) Cos-7 FR α cell lysate and c) recombinant pure FR α was run on a SDS-PAGE gel 5 times and transferred overnight onto a nitrocellulose membrane. A western blot was performed using 1:5000 dilution of purified IgY from Days 0, 17, 26, and a pooled IgY sample; then with a 1:5000 anti-chicken IgY HRP. Positive control of the presence of FR α in the three samples was the monoclonal anti-FR α antibody MOv18 at a 1:2000 dilution with a 1:5000 anti-mouse IgG HRP secondary antibody.

6.3.2 Growth Assays

Experiments analysing folate concentrations, and anti-FR α autoantibodies were repeated using both manual cell counting assay in a 48 well plate and MTT assay in a 96 well plate.

6.3.2.1 Folate Concentration

The optimum level of folic acid in the media was identified by analysing, no folate, physiological concentration 25nM, and excess concentration of 1000nM of folic acid in folic acid free DMEM. Figure 6.7 reveals 25nM folic acid to show no decrease in proliferation in both MTT and manual growth assay. 1000nM of folic acid showed no significant increase in growth compared to 25nM folic acid. When folic acid is removed from the media completely by folic acid free media and charcoal stripped there was a significant reduction in cell proliferation demonstrated compared to 25nM folic acid.

6.3.2.2 Anti-FRα Antibody Exposure

Inhibition of cell proliferation was examined by exposing cells to both a monoclonal anti-FR α IgG antibody (MOv18) and a polyclonal IgY (Day 26) anti-FR α antibody. Results are illustrated in figure 6.8. Cells were also exposed to matching isotype controls for both monoclonal and polyclonal antibodies. A significant decrease in cell proliferation was seen for both the monoclonal antibody MOv18 and the polyclonal antibody IgY in both growth assays. Proliferation was decreased by roughly 20-30% for both MOv18 and IgY, with no significant difference in growth observed between the two different types of antibodies directed against the FR α . Both negative isotype controls exhibited no growth inhibition and confirmed that the inhibition of cell proliferation seen in antibodies directed against the FR α are due to the antibodies binding to the FR α protein on the cells.



Figure 6.7 Growth inhibition demonstrated when KB cells are grown in folate free media in comparison to physiological folic acid level 25nM and excess folic acid level of 1000nM. A) Inhibition demonstrated using the manual cell proliferation assay in a 48 well plate. B) Inhibition demonstrated using the MTT assay in a 96 well plate.



Folate Free + cs-
FCS + 25nM folic
acidFolate Free + cs-
FCS + 25nM folic
acid

Figure 6.8 Growth inhibition demonstrated when KB cells are grown 25nM folic acid, and exposed to either anti-FR α autoantibodies MOv18 and IgY (Day 26) and their matching negative isotype control antibodies A) Inhibition demonstrated using the manual cell proliferation assay in a 48 well plate. B) Inhibition demonstrated using the MTT assay in a 96 well plate.

6.4 Discussion

It is well established that FR α autoantibodies inhibit the transport of folic acid transport across the cell membrane and into intravillous circulation and the cerebral spinal fluid (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel *et al.* 2009, Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. *et al.* 2009, Boyles *et al.* 2011, Cabrera *et al.* 2008, Frye *et al.* 2014, Frye *et al.* 2013, Opladen *et al.* 2007, Ramaekers *et al.* 2005, Ramaekers, Sequeira, *et al.* 2007, Ramaekers *et al.* 2008, Rothenberg *et al.* 2004, Vo *et al.* 2015). However, what is not established in relation to FR α autoantibodies and pregnancy complications is how the binding of FR α autoantibodies to the receptor may cause other factors of inflammation and apoptosis. The majority of research into FR α autoantibodies focuses on both blocking and binding autoantibodies, however when analysing blocking autoantibodies, it merely demonstrates the inhibition of folic acid transport via the FR α . Our study proposed examining anti-FR α antibodies in a growth assay setting, hoping to identify the overall affect the presence of anti-FR α autoantibodies have on the cell and not just on folate transport.

Results from manual and MTT growth assays demonstrated that cells have a normal growth rate at 25nM of folic acid, compared to excess folic acid concentration of 1000nM. 25nM folic acid is the average folic acid level in patient serum, and therefore no growth inhibition should occur. A significant inhibition of cell proliferation was demonstrated when cells were grown in folate free media and charcoal striped FCS. This confirms what is well established in the literature, that folic acid is an important factor in cellular growth and formed the basis for using the growth assay to assess anti-FR α

antibody effects on cell proliferation (Blount et al. 1997, Elnakat et al. 2004, Laanpere et al., Pitkin 2007, Steegers-Theunissen et al. 2000, Tamura et al. 2006).

To assess the effects of an antibody binding to the $FR\alpha$ on a cell highly expressing the $FR\alpha$, two different antibodies were examined; the commercially available monoclonal antibody MOv18; and an in-house polyclonal IgY antibody. We chose different types of antibodies, monoclonal and polyclonal, to identify if their binding had any different effect on the cells, the MOv18 antibody is specific to a particular region of the FR α protein whereas the polyclonal IgY should bind to multiple sites of the FR α including the folate binding site within the receptor. Between 20-30% inhibition of cell proliferation was identified with exposure of both antibodies compared to the isotype controls and no antibody control. This inhibition was shown to be significant for both manual and MTT assays, however there was no significant difference demonstrated between the monoclonal MOv18 antibody and the polyclonal antibody IgY. What is interesting is inhibition of cell proliferation is very similar between anti-FR α antibodies compared to the no folic acid media. Whether or not this means the anti-FR α antibodies are mimicking the reduction in proliferation due to complete inhibition of folate transport or another mechanism is yet to be determined.

The MOv18 antibody was developed against the FR α in an ovarian carcinoma tissue. The specific antigen binding site of the antibody to the FR α is between amino acids 31 (Thr) and 43 (His) of the receptor (Selhub 2002).

This binding site has no overlap with known amino acids required for folate binding which have been identified as Y76, F78, D97, Y101, W118, R119, G153, W154, W156 and W187 (Wibowo *et al.* 2013). Because of this we do not believe that the MOv18 antibody binding to the FR α has an inhibiting effect on folic acid transport in the cell inhibiting proliferation, and is likely affecting cell proliferation by other means.

What is important to highlight from the literature, is there is a significant amount of research into utilizing the $FR\alpha$ as a target for immunotherapy treatment in cancer (Armstrong et al. 2013, Basal et al. 2009, Elnakat et al. 2006, Kelemen 2006, Knutson et al. 2006, Low et al. 2009, Pinard et al. 1996, van Zanten-Przybysz et al. 2002, Walters et al. 2013). It has been well established that the binding of a monoclonal antibody to the $FR\alpha$ can cause passive immunotherapy, where the host immune system is not required to provoke an immune response (Clifton et al. 2011). Binding of the anti-FR α antibody to the receptor may elicit antibody dependent cytotoxicity, activate the complement pathway, and in addition effect molecular signalling. A recent study has demonstrated the FR α is not only responsible for folate transport but can also act as a transcription factor, therefore binding of autoantibodies to the receptor may inhibit this pathway (Clifton et al. 2011, Mayanil et al. 2014). The passive immunotherapy described in the literature, may be the reason for the decrease in cellular growth seen in our assays, particularly MOv18 whose cognate $FR\alpha$ epitope doesn't map to the folate binding site, supporting our theory that the binding of an anti-FR α

autoantibody may not just affect the cell by folate transport inhibition but also by eliciting an immune response.

A polyclonal IgY antibody was developed in this project to represent what might be seen with an FR α autoantibody. A chicken IgY was selected to eliminate cross reactivity with Fc receptors on the cells, in addition to the simplicity of IgY purification. Successful production of a negative IgY antibody collected from an egg the day before FR α antigen exposure and positive anti-FR α IgY was obtained from eggs collected 17 days after the first inoculation right up until Day 114 when the last egg was collected. The anti-FR α IgY was found to be pure and specific for the FR α . The results demonstrate that the FR α specific IgY can inhibit cell proliferation, however we cannot determine if it is from blocking folate transport via the FR α or by causing a passive immune response.

These growth assays have allowed the overall effect of an antibody binding to the FR α to be demonstrated, which we believe to be important. An advantage of the growth assay model allows the interaction between autoantibodies and the receptor to be examined under native protein conditions and physiological folic acid concentrations. The importance of both these factors is illustrated in the study identifying the three conformational states of the FR α , which established that binding of folic acid is pH dependent, and binding of folic acid further changes the conformation of the receptor (Wibowo *et al.* 2013). These conformational changes in the

receptor depending on pH and folic acid binding, may affect autoantibody binding and the effect they have on the cell.

Although the growth assays are a good model for overall effect of the autoantibodies the method does not discriminate between a blocking effect and a passive immune response to the antibody binding. Further research in conjunction with these growth assays is required to determine the specific mechanism. Looking at blocking FR α autoantibodies as well as growth assays will determine if the inhibition of growth is cause by inhibition of folate transport and/or another mechanism. We also suggest analysis of intracellular markers after exposure to anti-FR α autoantibodies specific for cell toxicity and apoptosis to determine if the growth inhibition is an inflammatory response.

We propose that the mechanism of action of the FR α it is not as simple as a blocking and binding FR α autoantibodies, and there is a possibility of binding FR α autoantibodies to elicit an immune response affecting cell proliferation. The growth assays in this chapter established an ideal model to evaluate the overall effect of FR α autoantibody binding, and will be a useful tool in analysing positive FR α autoantibody patient serum, in conjunction with a blocking assay and markers identifying cell cytotoxicity and apoptosis.

Chapter 7: General Discussion

7 Chapter 7: General Discussion

7.1 Overview and Major Outcomes

Much research is needed to fully understand the pathologies of recurrent miscarriage (RM) as up to 2% of couples trying to conceive experience RM (Ford et al. 2009, Rai et al. 2006). With a significant number of these couples having no identifiable cause behind their loss, despite thorough investigation, it can be a distressing time (Jeve et al. 2014). There are a number of well-established risk factors for RM including autoimmune disease, thrombophilia and genetic and chromosomal abnormalities, however there is the possibility of many more, as it is a multifactorial disease (ACOG 2002, Bansal et al. 2011, Ford et al. 2009, Jeve et al. 2014, Kavalier 2005, Rai et al. 2006). Folate deficiency and associated hyperhomocysteinemia are both known risk factors for RM, although sometimes controversial (Bozard et al. 2010, Govindaiah et al. 2009, Kumar et al. 2003, Nair et al. 2012, Nelen et al. 1998, Nelen W. L. D. M., Blom H. J., Steegers E. A. P., den Heijer M., & Eskes T. K. A. B. 2000, Nelen W. L. D. M., Blom H. J., Steegers E. A. P., Den Heijer M., Thomas C. M. G., et al. 2000). A common reason for folate deficiency is dietary deficiencies, and inhibited absorption in the gut, however often is the case that the maternal folate levels are normal yet the fetal folate levels are deficient. A possible cause of fetal folate deficiency are genetic mutations within the folate transport proteins, although recently a new alternative is the FR autoantibody which was first discovered in 2003 (Barber et al. 1998, Da Costa et al. 2003, Nilsson et al. 2004). In 2004 the presence of FR autoantibodies was demonstrated to be associated with inhibition of folate

transport and associated with an increased risk of NTD, a disease that is well established to be caused by folate deficiency, due to the high requirement of folate needed for cell proliferation and neural tube closure (Rothenberg *et al.* 2004). Therefore, this project aimed to identify if the presence of FR autoantibodies increases the risk of RM. The following outcomes demonstrate the development of an ELISA to detect FR autoantibodies and there role they have within folate deficiency related disorders.

- Successful development and validation of a specific, rapid, robust and reproducible ELISA in detecting $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies in both serum and plasma samples.
- Analysis of the TISS cohort a large cohort of Stroke cases and controls.
 - No significant difference was demonstrated between cases and controls.
 - Prevalence of FR α autoantibodies in a healthy population was established (14%).

• RM cohort

- Collection of 15 cases and 20 pregnant controls
- Occurrence and titre of FRα autoantibodies was demonstrated to be higher in RM cases compared to pregnant controls, however not significantly
- Significantly higher Incidence of IgG2 FRα autoantibodies in RM cases
- Significantly higher level of homocysteine found in RM cases
- Production of a polyclonal IgY antibody specific to $FR\alpha$ protein
- Demonstrated the presence of a monoclonal and polyclonal anti-FRα autoantibody can inhibit growth of cell line that expresses FRα at high levels.

7.2 Development of an ELISA to Detect FR α

Autoantibodies

The first aim of this study was to develop a robust, rapid and reproducible assay to detect FRa autoantibodies in patient serum. To date there is no commercial kit available, and two different assays are described in the literature (Cabrera et al. 2008, Lewandowski et al. 2013, Sequeira et al. 2013). A considerable number of studies analyse $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies by means of radioisotope labelled folic acid, a method not feasible in our laboratory, or an ELISA assay, however no standardised method has been defined (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel et al. 2009, Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. et al. 2009, Bliek et al. 2006, Cabrera et al. 2008, Lewandowski et al. 2013, Molloy Anne M. et al. 2009, Ramaekers et al. 2005, Ramaekers, Sequeira, et al. 2007, Rothenberg et al. 2004, Sequeira et al. 2013) (30, 94, 99, 105, 106, 476, 429, 3, 2, 103). FR α autoantibody screening in our laboratory was initially performed by flow cytometry, however the method that was developed was time consuming and expensive as it used a large amount of monoclonal antibodies, therefore a new method was required. An ELISA for the detection of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies was designed, developed and validated allowing screening of 12 patient samples at one time, with normalisation against a known positive and known negative control. A baseline cohort was analysed, and $FR\alpha$ autoantibody titres were determined for negative samples (<9.065 frU), low positives (9.065 frU≤X≥ 19.769 frU) and high positive samples (>19.769 frU), respectively.

The ELISA required a substantial amount of optimisation including ascertaining optimal blocking, diluent, and wash buffers, antigen and antibody concentrations in addition to plate type, to obtain the high signal to nosie ratio. It is known that serum can cause considerable background and matrix effects, which was demonstrated in the development of the FR α autoantibody ELISA. Nickel coated and high binding plates as well as a blocking buffer containing BSA seemed to have the highest cross reactivity with serum, with or without the presence of $FR\alpha$. The cause of this high background is unknown, but it is proposed that proteins/antibodies within serum can cross react with nickel; or in fact the blocking buffer protein themselves (Xiao et al. 2012). An interesting find during the development of $FR\alpha$ autoantibody ELISA was the combination of wash steps between PBS and PBS/Tween, required to reduce background and increase signal. Once the protocol was finalised validation of the ELISA was preformed, establishing and intra-assay of 9.58%, and inter-assay of 8.86% which are below the acceptable level of 10%. This assay was shown to be reliable, sensitive and specific, and will make a significant contribution to studies related to folate deficiency and the presence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies for example in the investigation of RM.

The type of antigen used in an ELISA may be significant in the overall outcome of determining $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies. The reason for this, is that recently the crystal structure of the $FR\alpha$ protein has been discovered, and, illustrated that folate binding is highly dependent on structure, which is subject to pH levels (Chen *et al.* 2013, Della-Longa *et al.* 2013, Wibowo *et al.*

2013). Additionally, the conformation changes when folic acid binds subsequently affecting the binding of conformation-specific autoantibodies (Wibowo et al. 2013). A range of $FR\alpha$ proteins have been previously used across a number of different studies analysing $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel et al. 2009, Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. et al. 2009, Bliek et al. 2006, Cabrera et al. 2008, Lewandowski et al. 2013, Molloy Anne M. et al. 2009, Ramaekers et al. 2005, Ramaekers, Sequeira, et al. 2007, Rothenberg et al. 2004, Sequeira et al. 2013). While initial studies used $FR\alpha$ purified from placental tissues or the FBP, the assay developed by the SUNY Downstate Medical Centre (Brooklyn, NY) and used to analyse a majority of the CFD cohorts, now utilizes purified FR α from human milk (Sequeira et al. 2013). Still two other studies utilize a recombinant FR α protein (Billie et al. 2010, Boyles et al. 2011). Possible differences between assays, however cannot be determined as there is no standardised or commercial assay available, and further studies are required to determine the effects the FR α antigen have on detecting both blocking and binding autoantibodies.

7.3 FR α Autoantibodies, Prevalence and Role

The FR α autoantibody ELISA was utilised to screen a small RM and pregnant control cohort to identify if there was a risk of RM when FR α autoantibodies are present. The cohort consisted of 15 RM cases, 10 non-pregnant and 5 pregnant, and 20 pregnant (>20weeks) controls. This study demonstrated that although the association was not significant there was a clear trend showing a higher incidence and titre of FR α autoantibodies in RM cases compared to pregnant controls. This was increased when pregnant RM cases were excluded from the analysis although still no significant association was established. What was identified in the RM cohort was a significantly higher incidence of IgG2 isotype compared to IgG1 that was seen in pregnant controls. The significance of a higher incidence of IgG2 in RM cases is not well understood however other studies demonstrate a lower prevalence of IgG2 in NTD, CFD, ASD, and therefore may present a possible FR α autoantibody signature related to RM, nonetheless a much larger study is required to confirm this observation (Sequeira *et al.* 2013).

One of the most recent studies investigating FR α autoantibodies in pregnancy complications was demonstrated in a case study. The patient had high titres of FR α autoantibodies, suffered recurrent miscarriage and other pregnancy complications (Shapira *et al.* 2015). Yet when the FR α autoantibodies were eliminated from the system, and a high dose of folinic acid was administered, the patient had a successful full term pregnancy. We believe that there is still might be an increased risk of RM when a patient has FR α autoantibodies, as FR α autoantibodies are associated with other pregnancy folate related disorders including subfertility, NTD and pre-term birth, further supporting the idea that further studies are required to determine the true association (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel *et al.* 2009, Bliek *et al.* 2006, Cabrera *et al.* 2008, Sequeira *et al.* 2013, Vo *et al.* 2015).

A large number of factors associated with RM and thrombophilia in pregnancy were analysed in the RM cohort such as APS, folate and homocysteine levels, common genetic mutations, environmental and pre-

existing medical conditions. The only factor to show significant difference between RM cases and pregnant controls was homocysteine levels, however the levels were still within the normal range. What was interesting in this study was that large proportion of RM cases had another possible risk factor for pregnancy complication, ranging from endometriosis, diabetes, FVL mutation of high homocysteine. Although this cohort is not large enough to analyse if there is any significant relationship, we propose that the presence of FRα alone may not be enough to cause a miscarriage, however if another factor is present then the combination of these risks is enough to cause miscarriage or RM is the factors persist.

There are several plausible mechanisms by which FR α autoantibodies can lead to RM. The first and most well studied mechanism is the blocking of folate across the placenta, where the FR α is the main folate transport protein (Rothenberg *et al.* 2004, Sequeira *et al.* 2013). This in turn inhibits proliferation and can lead to increased homocysteine levels resulting in thrombosis of the placental vasculature (Creus *et al.* 2013). A substantial number of studies detect blocking FR α autoantibodies as well as binding antibodies, to identify the level of autoantibodies capable of blocking folate transport (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel *et al.* 2009, Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. *et al.* 2009, Bliek *et al.* 2006, Cabrera *et al.* 2008, Lewandowski *et al.* 2013, Molloy Anne M. *et al.* 2009, Ramaekers *et al.* 2005, Ramaekers, Sequeira, *et al.* 2007, Rothenberg *et al.* 2004, Sequeira *et al.* 2013). However, the study of blocking FR α autoantibodies alone, in RM or other pregnancy related conditions might not be ideal. We suggest the presence of FR α autoantibodies in addition to

causing low fetal folate levels by blocking folate transport but may also affect the cells and tissues they bind to via activation of the complement cascade and/or causing an inflammatory response and apoptosis within the placental tissue.

Growth inhibition assays in this study were designed to look at the overall effect the autoantibodies in vitro. The study demonstrated that the presence of both a commercial monoclonal and the IgY polyclonal anti-FR α antibodies generated in this study, were able to inhibit growth of a cell line highly expressing the FR α , at a physiological serum folate level. These results support the idea that the presence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies blocks folate uptake reducing intra-cellular folate levels and restricting growth, as high folate levels are required to maintain DNA replication and repair as well as methylation which is of critical importance in the developing fetus. Conversely, it can also demonstrate that the binding of anti-FR α antibody to the receptor can cause cell damage and apoptosis. What would also be of interest, although was not analysed in this study, is the level of folate or homocysteine that is present in the cell after being exposed to anti-FR α antibodies, in addition to analysis of markers that detect if a cell is under stress and in an apoptotic state. This would allow identification of the exact mechanism the FR α autoantibodies have on the cell, or developing embryo in the case of RM.

To date there has only been one population study to examine the incidence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies in the general population, which examined 787 subjects, and revealed 7.2% of the population had $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies

(Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. et al. 2009). If you examine the control groups of all FR α autoantibody studies, although they are often specific to the disease of interest, a large range of FR α autoantibody incidence is identified (0-~30%) (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel et al. 2009, Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. et al. 2009, Bliek et al. 2006, Boyles et al. 2011, Frye et al. 2014, Frye et al. 2013, Lewandowski et al. 2013, Molloy Anne M. et al. 2009, Ramaekers et al. 2005, Ramaekers, Sequeira, et al. 2007, Rothenberg et al. 2004, Sequeira et al. 2013). Our pregnant control group fell within the upper range, with an incidence of 35%, which was similar to what was identified in another pregnant control group looking at pre-term birth. In this study, we analysed a large stroke cohort, 142 cases and 142 controls, to determine if $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies are a risk factor for stroke. Additionally, this work also allowed us to analyse a general, healthy population in the control cohort, adding to the validation of our ELISA, and also enabling a possible association between the presence of FR α autoantibodies and levels of serum folate, red blood cell folate and homocysteine levels in the circulating blood stream. The overall incidence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibody positivity in the stroke cohort control group was 14%, which is 2-fold higher than what is seen in the Spanish population study, however we attributed this to the older age group of our cohort (66.2) (Berrocal-Zaragoza M. I. et al. 2009, Sequeira et al. 2013). This illustrates that there is still great variation of $FR\alpha$ autoantibody levels in the general population, as well as demonstrating that the presence of these autoantibodies may not always cause complications.

FR α autoantibodies were found not to be a risk factor for stroke in this study, with an incidence of 14.8% compared to 14.0% in healthy controls. This result illustrates that the presence of FR α autoantibodies is not a risk factor for a
folate deficient/hyper-homocysteine related disease that occurs within the normal circulating blood. The presence of FR α autoantibodies did not affect the overall levels of serum folate, red blood cell folate nor homocysteine levels in the blood stream, compared to cases/controls that were negative for FR α autoantibodies. We believe this to be the case, because the FR α protein is not responsible for any folate transport within the blood stream, levels are only dependent on dietary, absorption and folate metabolism pathways. It supports the idea that the presence of FR α autoantibodies only affects folate/homocysteine levels within tissues that are highly dependent on folate transport via the FR α , for example the choroid plexus and the placenta leading to cerebral folate deficiency and NTD, subfertility, and preterm birth, respectively (Berrocal-Zaragoza Maria Isabel *et al.* 2009, Cabrera *et al.* 2008, Sequeira *et al.* 2013, Vo *et al.* 2015).

7.4 Limitations and Future Directions

There are several limitations identified with the FR α autoantibody ELISA developed and the analysis of the RM cohort in this study. The following points will describe some of the limitations recognized and future research required to improve the understanding of FR α autoantibodies in RM and other pregnancy related complications.

7.4.1 Limitations

- The RM cohort, cases and control was small (n=15, n=20), reducing the power of the study in identifying any significant risk factors. Although there was a trend identified between the presence of FRα autoantibodies and RM, it was not significant. The size of the RM cases was further reduced if you excluded pregnant RM cases and analysed non-pregnant cases individually. Not only does a small cohort reduce to ability to discriminate between cases and controls for FRα autoantibodies it also affects the analysis needed to identify if pre-existing RM risk factors played any role in FRα autoantibodies causing RM.
- The time of collection for RM cases varied and was uncontrolled, in addition no data was collected for how far the patient was out from their last miscarriage; Whereas pregnant controls were all collected after >20weeks pregnant. Because of this it is hard to determine the true relationship $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies have on RM as $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies can fluctuate over time.

238

 FRα autoantibody ELISA does not discriminate between blocking or binding FRα autoantibodies, and therefore when analysing the RM cohort, we were unable to identify If there was a higher level of level folate transport inhibition in RM cases compared to pregnant controls. In addition, although our growth assays demonstrated cellproliferation inhibition with monoclonal and polyclonal anti-FRα autoantibodies no positive FRα autoantibody patient serum was analysed.

7.4.2 Future Research

- Collection of a larger cohort of RM cases and pregnant controls, or collaboration with another group to analyse a pre-existing RM cohort. This will allow for a better understanding of the effect FRα autoantibodies have during pregnancy.
- More stringent collection of samples and data, in relation to the time since the last miscarriage event. An ideal study would be to collect a blood sample before the miscarriage occurs to identify if the autoantibodies are present and likely to cause the miscarriage, however often the patient presents after the event has occurred, therefore collection of the sample directly after the miscarriage occurs would be optimal.
- A longitudinal study of RM patient's over time to detect fluctuations in FRα autoantibodies and associated outcomes.
- The collection of information relating to factors that may cause $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies, for example milk intake which has been demonstrated to increase titres of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies.

239

- Screening of positive FRα autoantibody RM case and control serum in the growth assay to determine the overall effect the autoantibody has *in vitro*, whether it is folate transport inhibition, or cell apoptosis, or inflammation. In addition, analysis of the cells after autoantibody exposure to identify specific markers related to apoptosis, activation of the complement cascade and inflammation.
- Development of identification of blocking FRα autoantibodies in positive FRα autoantibody patient serums.

7.5 Conclusions

This study has developed and validated an ELISA specific for $FR\alpha$, the main folate transport protein in the placenta, in order to identify if the presence of these autoantibodies during a pregnancy increases the risk of RM. A higher incidence and titre of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies was demonstrated in RM cases compared to controls, yet this result was not significant. What was interesting and significant when further analysis of the $FR\alpha$ autoantibody isotypes was preformed, IgG2 had a higher incidence in RM cases than what was detected in pregnant controls, and we propose that this may be a key factor increasing the risk of RM compared to IgG2 negative serums. Growth inhibition was demonstrated when cells were exposed to anti-FR α antibodies. However, this study failed to identify if the positive $FR\alpha$ autoantibody serum contained blocking or binding autoantibodies, which is important when determining if the presence of $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies are an associated risk factor. Granted this study did not demonstrate significant association we still propose that $FR\alpha$ autoantibodies may in fact be a risk factor for RM, however further research is required to identify if this is true.

Chapter 8: References

8 Chapter 8: References

ACOG. (2002). Acog Practice Bulletin: No 24, Feb 2001, Management of Recurrent Early Pregnancy Loss. International journal of gynaecology and obstetrics: the official organ of the International Federation of Gynaecology and Obstetrics, **78**, 179-190.

Adams Waldorf, K. M., and Nelson, J. L. (2008). Autoimmune Disease During Pregnancy and the Microchimerism Legacy of Pregnancy. *Immunological investigations*, **37**, 631-644.

Allison, J. L., andSchust, D. J. (2009). Recurrent First Trimester Pregnancy Loss: Revised Definitions and Novel Causes. *Current opinion in endocrinology, diabetes, and obesity,* **16**, 446-450.

Alsulaimani, S., Gardener, H., Elkind, M. S., Cheung, K., Sacco, R. L., andRundek, T. (2013). Elevated Homocysteine and Carotid Plaque Area and Densitometry in the Northern Manhattan Study. *Stroke*, **44**, 457-461.

Andersen, A.-M. N., Wohlfahrt, J., Christens, P., Olsen, J., andMelbye, M. (2000). Maternal Age and Fetal Loss: Population Based Register Linkage Study. *BMJ*, **320**, 1708-1712.

Anderson, R. G., and Jacobson, K. (2002). A Role for Lipid Shells in Targeting Proteins to Caveolae, Rafts, and Other Lipid Domains. *Science*, **296**, 1821-1825.

Anderson, R. G., Kamen, B. A., Rothberg, K. G., andLacey, S. W. (1992). Potocytosis: Sequestration and Transport of Small Molecules by Caveolae. Science, **255**, 410-411.

Antony, A. C. (1996). Folate Receptors. Annu Rev Nutr, 16, 501-521.

Antony, A. C. (2007). In Utero Physiology: Role of Folic Acid in Nutreint Delivery and Fetal Development. *American Journal Clinical Nutrition*, **85(suppl)**, 598S-603S.

Antony, A. C., Utley, C., Van Horne, K. C., andKolhouse, J. F. (1981). Isolation and Characterization of a Folate Receptor from Human Placenta. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, **256**, 9684-9692.

Armstrong, D. K., White, A. J., Weil, S. C., Phillips, M., andColeman, R. L. (2013). Farletuzumab (a Monoclonal Antibody against Folate Receptor Alpha) in Relapsed Platinum-Sensitive Ovarian Cancer. *Gynecol Oncol*, **129**, 452-458.

Ashfield-Watt, P. A., Moat, S. J., Doshi, S. N., andMcDowell, I. F. (2001). Folate, Homocysteine, Endothelial Function and Cardiovascular Disease. What Is the Link? *Biomed Pharmacother*, **55**, 425-433.

Ashjazadeh, N., Fathi, M., andShariat, A. (2013). Evaluation of Homocysteine Level as a Risk Factor among Patients with Ischemic Stroke and Its Subtypes. *Iran J Med Sci,* **38**, 233-239.

Ata, B., Tan, S. L., Shehata, F., Holzer, H., andBuckett, W. (2011). A Systematic Review of Intravenous Immunoglobulin for Treatment of Unexplained Recurrent Miscarriage. *Fertility and Sterility*, **95**, 1080-1085.e1082.

Aydin, S. (2015). A Short History, Principles, and Types of Elisa, and Our Laboratory Experience with Peptide/Protein Analyses Using Elisa. *Peptides*, **72**, 4-15.

Bai, Y., Koh, C. G., Boreman, M., Juang, Y. J., Tang, I. C., Lee, L. J., andYang, S. T. (2006). Surface Modification for Enhancing Antibody Binding on Polymer-Based Microfluidic Device for Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay. *Langmuir*, **22**, 9458-9467.

Bailey, L. B., and Gregory, J. F., 3rd. (1999). Folate Metabolism and Requirements. *J Nutr*, **129**, 779-782.

Bansal, A. S., Bajardeen, B., Shehata, H., andThum, M. Y. (2011). Recurrent Miscarriage and Autoimmunity. *Expert Rev Clin Immunol*, **7**, 37-44.

Barber, J. C., Cockwell, A. E., Grant, E., Williams, S., Dunn, R., andOgilvie, C. M. (2010). Is Karyotyping Couples Experiencing Recurrent Miscarriage Worth

the Cost? BJOG : an international journal of obstetrics and gynaecology, **117**, 885-888.

Barber, R. C., Shaw, G. M., Lammer, E. J., Greer, K. A., Biela, T. A., Lacey, S. W., Wasserman, C. R., andFinnell, R. H. (1998). Lack of Association between Mutations in the Folate Receptor-Alpha Gene and Spina Bifida. *Am J Med Genet*, **76**, 310-317.

Barrow, M. V., andTaylor, W. J. (1971). The Production of Congenital Defects in Rats Using Antisera. *J Exp Zool*, **176**, 41-59.

Basal, E., Eghbali-Fatourechi, G. Z., Kalli, K. R., Hartmann, L. C., Goodman, K. M., Goode, E. L., Kamen, B. A., Low, P. S., andKnutson, K. L. (2009). Functional Folate Receptor Alpha Is Elevated in the Blood of Ovarian Cancer Patients. *PLoS One*, **4**, e6292.

Berrocal-Zaragoza, M. I., Fernandez-Ballart, J. D., Murphy, M. M., Cavallé-Busquets, P., Sequeira, J. M., andQuadros, E. V. (2009). Association between Blocking Folate Receptor Autoantibodies and Subfertility. *Fertility and Sterility*, **91**, 1518-1521.

Berrocal-Zaragoza, M. I., Murphy, M. M., Ceruelo, S., Quadros, E. V., Sequeira, J. M., andFernandez-Ballart, J. D. (2009). High Milk Consumers Have an Increased Risk of Folate Receptor Blocking Autoantibody Production but This Does Not Affect Folate Status in Spanish Men and Women. *J Nutr*, **139**, 1037-1041.

Berry, R. J., Li, Z., Erickson, J. D., Li, S., Moore, C. A., Wang, H., Mulinare, J., Zhao, P., Wong, L. Y., Gindler, J., Hong, S. X., andCorrea, A. (1999). Prevention of Neural-Tube Defects with Folic Acid in China. China-U.S. Collaborative Project for Neural Tube Defect Prevention. *N Engl J Med*, **341**, 1485-1490.

Bettoni, G., Palla, R., Valsecchi, C., Consonni, D., Lotta, L. A., Trisolini, S. M., Mancini, I., Musallam, K. M., Rosendaal, F. R., andPeyvandi, F. (2012). Adamts-13 Activity and Autoantibodies Classes and Subclasses as Prognostic Predictors in Acquired Thrombotic Thrombocytopenic Purpura. *Journal of thrombosis and haemostasis : JTH*, **10**, 1556-1565. Biesiadecki, B. J., andJin, J.-P. (2011). A High-Throughput Solid-Phase Microplate Protein-Binding Assay to Investigate Interactions between Myofilament Proteins. Journal of Biomedicine and Biotechnology, **2011**, 8.

Billie, C., PEDERSEN, D. A., ANDERSEN, A.-M. N., MANSILLA, M. A., MURRAY, J. C., CHRISTENSEN, K., BALLARD, J. L., GORMAN, E. B., CABRERA, R. M., andFINNELL, R. H. (2010). Autoantibodies to Folate Receptor [Alpha] During Early Pregnancy and Risk of Oral Clefts in Denmark. *Pediatric Research*, **67**, 274-279 210.1203/PDR.1200b1013e3181cbd1564.

Birn, H., Spiegelstein, O., Christensen, E. I., andFinnell, R. H. (2005). Renal Tubular Reabsorption of Folate Mediated by Folate Binding Protein 1. *J Am Soc Nephrol*, **16**, 608-615.

Bisseling, T. M., Steegers, E. A. P., van den Heuvel, J. J. M., Siero, H. L. M., van de Water, F. M., Walker, A. J., Steegers-Theunissen, R. P. M., Smits, P., andRussel, F. G. M. (2004). Placental Folate Transport and Binding Are Not Impaired in Pregnancies Complicated by Fetal Growth Restriction. *Placenta*, **25**, 588-593.

Bliek, J. B., Rothenberg, S. P., andSteegers-Theunissen, R. P. M. (2006). Maternal Folate Receptor Autoantibodies and Cleft Lip and/or Palate. International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics, **93**, 142-143.

Blom, H. J., andSmulders, Y. (2010). Overview of Homocysteine and Folate Metabolism. With Special References to Cardiovascular Disease and Neural Tube Defects. *J Inherit Metab Dis*, **34**, 75-81.

Blount, B. C., Mack, M. M., Wehr, C. M., MacGregor, J. T., Hiatt, R. A., Wang, G., Wickramasinghe, S. N., Everson, R. B., andAmes, B. N. (1997). Folate Deficiency Causes Uracil Misincorporation into Human DNA and Chromosome Breakage: Implications for Cancer and Neuronal Damage. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **94**, 3290-3295.

Botto, L. D., Lisi, A., Robert-Gnansia, E., Erickson, J. D., Vollset, S. E., Mastroiacovo, P., Botting, B., Cocchi, G., de Vigan, C., de Walle, H., Feijoo, M., Irgens, L. M., McDonnell, B., Merlob, P., Ritvanen, A., Scarano, G., Siffel, C., Metneki, J., Stoll, C., Smithells, R., andGoujard, J. (2005). International Retrospective Cohort Study of Neural Tube Defects in Relation to Folic Acid Recommendations: Are the Recommendations Working? *BMJ*, **330**, 571-.

Bower, C., D'Antoine, H., andStanley, F. J. (2009). Neural Tube Defects in Australia: Trends in Encephaloceles and Other Neural Tube Defects before and after Promotion of Folic Acid Supplementation and Voluntary Food Fortification. *Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol*, **85**, 269-273.

Boyles, A. L., Ballard, J. L., Gorman, E. B., McConnaughey, D. R., Cabrera, R. M., Wilcox, A. J., Lie, R. T., andFinnell, R. H. (2011). Association between Inhibited Binding of Folic Acid to Folate Receptor {Alpha} in Maternal Serum and Folate-Related Birth Defects in Norway. *Hum Reprod*, **26**, 2232-2238.

Boysen, G., Brander, T., Christensen, H., Gideon, R., andTruelsen, T. (2003). Homocysteine and Risk of Recurrent Stroke. *Stroke*, **34**, 1258-1261.

Bozard, B. R., Ganapathy, P. S., Duplantier, J., Mysona, B., Ha, Y., Roon, P., Smith, R., Goldman, I. D., Prasad, P., Martin, P. M., Ganapathy, V., andSmith, S. B. (2010). Molecular and Biochemical Characterization of Folate Transport Proteins in Retinal Muller Cells. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci*, **51**, 3226-3235.

Branch, D. W., Gibson, M., andSilver, R. M. (2010). Clinical Practice. Recurrent Miscarriage. N Engl J Med, **363**, 1740-1747.

Brent, R. L. (1967). Production of Congenital Malformations Using Tissue Antisera. 3. Placental Antiserum. *Proc Soc Exp Biol Med*, **125**, 1024-1029.

Bueno, R., Appasani, K., Mercer, H., Lester, S., andSugarbaker, D. (2001). The Alpha Folate Receptor Is Highly Activated in Malignant Pleural Mesothelioma. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg*, **121**, 225-233.

Byun, J.-Y., Shin, Y.-B., Kim, D.-M., andKim, M.-G. (2013). A Colorimetric Homogeneous Immunoassay System for the C-Reactive Protein. *Analyst*, **138**, 1538-1543. Cabrera, R. M., Hill, D. S., Etheredge, A. J., andFinnell, R. H. (2004). Investigations into the Etiology of Neural Tube Defects. *Birth Defects Res C Embryo Today*, **72**, 330-344.

Cabrera, R. M., Shaw, G. M., Ballard, J. L., Carmichael, S. L., Yang, W., Lammer, E. J., andFinnell, R. H. (2008). Autoantibodies to Folate Receptor During Pregnancy and Neural Tube Defect Risk. *J Reprod Immunol*, **79**, 85-92.

Cadilhac, D. A., Hoffmann, S., Kilkenny, M., Lindley, R., Lalor, E., Osborne, R. H., andBatterbsy, M. (2011). A Phase li Multicentered, Single-Blind, Randomized, Controlled Trial of the Stroke Self-Management Program. *Stroke*, **42**, 1673-1679.

Carp, H., Salomon, O., Seidman, D., Dardik, R., Rosenberg, N., andInbal, A. (2002). Prevalence of Genetic Markers for Thrombophilia in Recurrent Pregnancy Loss. *Human Reproduction*, **17**, 1633-1637.

Carter, M. F., Powell, T. L., Li, C., Myatt, L., Dudley, D., Nathanielsz, P., andJansson, T. (2011). Fetal Serum Folate Concentrations and Placental Folate Transport in Obese Women. *Am J Obstet Gynecol*, **205**, 17-25.

Cervera, C., andShoenfeld, Y. (2007). Pathogenic Mechanisms and Clinical Relevance of Autoantibodies. *Autoantibodies*, **2**, 29-35.

Chapman, M., andSacks, G. (2012). Recurrent Miscarriage - Investingating the Potential Casues. *Medicine Today*, **13**, 61-65.

Chen, C., Ke, J., Zhou, X. E., Yi, W., Brunzelle, J. S., Li, J., Yong, E. L., Xu, H. E., andMelcher, K. (2013). Structural Basis for Molecular Recognition of Folic Acid by Folate Receptors. *Nature*, **500**, 486-489.

Chen, H., Yang, X., andLu, M. (2016). Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase Gene Polymorphisms and Recurrent Pregnancy Loss in China: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Arch Gynecol Obstet*, **293**, 283-290.

Chen, L., Quan, S., Li, H., Chen, C., Xing, F., andYu, Y. (2010). A Comparison of Endometrial and Subendometrial Vascularity Assessed by Three-Dimensional Ultrasonography and Power Doppler Angiography between Healthy Fertile Women and Women with Unexplained Primary Recurrent Miscarriage. *Fertil Steril*, **95**, 1127-1129.

Chmurzynska, A. Fetal Programming: Link between Early Nutrition, DNA Methylation, and Complex Diseases. *Nutrition Reviews*, **68**, 87-98.

Choi, S. W., Kim, Y. I., Weitzel, J. N., andMason, J. B. (1998). Folate Depletion Impairs DNA Excision Repair in the Colon of the Rat. *Gut*, **43**, 93-99.

Christiansen, O. B., Steffensen, R., Nielsen, H. S., and Varming, K. (2008). Multifactorial Etiology of Recurrent Miscarriage and Its Scientific and Clinical Implications. *Gynecol Obstet Invest*, **66**, 257-267.

Clark, P., Walker, I. D., Langhorne, P., Crichton, L., Thomson, A., Greaves, M., Whyte, S., Greer, I. A., andScottish Pregnancy Intervention Study, c. (2010). Spin (Scottish Pregnancy Intervention) Study: A Multicenter, Randomized Controlled Trial of Low-Molecular-Weight Heparin and Low-Dose Aspirin in Women with Recurrent Miscarriage. *Blood*, **115**, 4162-4167.

Clifton, G. T., Sears, A. K., Clive, K. S., Holmes, J. P., Mittendorf, E. A., Ioannides, C. G., Ponniah, S., andPeoples, G. E. (2011). Folate Receptor Alpha: A Storied Past and Promising Future in Immunotherapy. *Hum Vaccin*, **7**, 183-190.

Cocksedge, K. A., Li, T.-C., Saravelos, S. H., andMetwally, M. (2008). A Reappraisal of the Role of Polycystic Ovary Syndrome in Recurrent Miscarriage. *Reproductive BioMedicine Online*, **17**, 151-160.

Collaboration, H. L. T. (1998). Lowering Blood Homocysteine with Folic Acid Based Supplements: Meta-Analysis of Randomised Trials. *BMJ*, **316**, 894-898.

Coney, L. R., Tomassetti, A., Carayannopoulos, L., Frasca, V., Kamen, B. A., Colnaghi, M. I., andZurawski, V. R., Jr. (1991). Cloning of a Tumor-Associated Antigen: Mov18 and Mov19 Antibodies Recognize a Folate-Binding Protein. *Cancer Res*, **51**, 6125-6132. Coppola, A., Davi, G., De Stefano, V., Mancini, F. P., Cerbone, A. N. N. A. M. A. R. I. A., andDi Minno, G. (2000). Homocysteine, Coagulation, Platelet Function, and Thrombosis. *Semin Thromb Hemost*, **26**, 243,254.

Cox KL, D. V., Kriauciunas A, et al. (2012 (updated 2014)). Immunoassay Methods. In C. N. Sittampalam GS, Nelson H, et al. (Ed.), Assay Guidance Manual. Bethesda (MD): Eli Lilly & Company and the National Center for Advancing Translational Sciences.

Creus, M., Deulofeu, R., Penarrubia, J., Carmona, F., andBalasch, J. (2013). Plasma Homocysteine and Vitamin B12 Serum Levels, Red Blood Cell Folate Concentrations, C677t Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase Gene Mutation and Risk of Recurrent Miscarriage: A Case-Control Study in Spain. *Clin Chem Lab Med*, **51**, 693-699.

Crider, K. S., Zhu, J. H., Hao, L., Yang, Q. H., Yang, T. P., Gindler, J., Maneval, D. R., Quinlivan, E. P., Li, Z., Bailey, L. B., andBerry, R. J. (2011). Mthfr 677c->T Genotype Is Associated with Folate and Homocysteine Concentrations in a Large, Population-Based, Double-Blind Trial of Folic Acid Supplementation. *Am J Clin Nutr*, **93**, 1365-1372.

Czeizel, A. E. (2009). Periconceptional Folic Acid and Multivitamin Supplementation for the Prevention of Neural Tube Defects and Other Congenital Abnormalities. *Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol,* **85**, 260-268.

Czeizel, A. E., andDudas, I. (1992). Prevention of the First Occurrence of Neural-Tube Defects by Periconceptional Vitamin Supplementation. *N Engl J Med*, **327**, 1832-1835.

Czeizel, A. E., Puho, E. H., Langmar, Z., Acs, N., andBanhidy, F. Possible Association of Folic Acid Supplementation During Pregnancy with Reduction of Preterm Birth: A Population-Based Study. *Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol*, **148**, 135-140.

D'Alincourt Salazar, M., andRatman, M. (2007). The Folate Receptor: What Does It Promise in Tissue-Targeted Therapeutics? . *Cancer Metastasis Review*, **26**, 141-152.

250

D'Angelo, A., andSelhub, J. (1997). Homocysteine and Thrombotic Disease. Blood, **90**, 1-11.

Da Costa, M., Sequeira, J. M., Rothenberg, S. P., andWeedon, J. (2003). Antibodies to Folate Receptors Impair Embryogenesis and Fetal Development in the Rat. *Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol*, **67**, 837-847.

Dainty, L. A., Risinger, J. I., Morrison, C., Chandramouli, G. V., Bidus, M. A., Zahn, C., Rose, G. S., Fowler, J., Berchuck, A., andMaxwell, G. L. (2007). Overexpression of Folate Binding Protein and Mesothelin Are Associated with Uterine Serous Carcinoma. *Gynecol Oncol*, **105**, 563-570.

Dal Lago, A., Vaquero, E., Pasqualetti, P., Lazzarin, N., De Carolis, C., Perricone, R., andMoretti, C. (2011). Prediction of Early Pregnancy Maternal Thyroid Impairment in Women Affected with Unexplained Recurrent Miscarriage. *Human Reproduction*, **26**, 1324-1330.

De-Regil, L. M., Fernandez-Gaxiola, A. C., Dowswell, T., andPena-Rosas, J. P. (2010). Effects and Safety of Periconceptional Folate Supplementation for Preventing Birth Defects. Cochrane database of systematic reviews, CD007950.

de Jager, W., andRijkers, G. T. (2006). Solid-Phase and Bead-Based Cytokine Immunoassay: A Comparison. *Methods*, **38**, 294-303.

De Marco, P., Moroni, A., Merello, E., de Franchis, R., Andreussi, L., Finnell, R. H., Barber, R. C., Cama, A., andCapra, V. (2000). Folate Pathway Gene Alterations in Patients with Neural Tube Defects. *Am J Med Genet*, **95**, 216-223.

Della-Longa, S., and Arcovito, A. (2013). Structural and Functional Insights on Folate Receptor Alpha (Fralpha) by Homology Modeling, Ligand Docking and Molecular Dynamics. *J Mol Graph Model*, **44**, 197-207.

Di Simone, N., Di Nicuolo, F., D'Ippolito, S., Castellani, R., Tersigni, C., Caruso, A., Meroni, P., andMarana, R. (2010). Antiphospholipid Antibodies Affect Human Endometrial Angiogenesis. *Biol Reprod*, **83**, 212-219. Di Simone, N., Maggiano, N., Caliandro, D., Riccardi, P., Evangelista, A., Carducci, B., andCaruso, A. (2003). Homocysteine Induces Trophoblast Cell Death with Apoptotic Features. *Biol Reprod*, **69**, 1129-1134.

Dickson, T. M., Edison, E., Brosnan, J. T., andHouse, J. D. (2005). Hyperglycinemia Due to Folate Deficiency in Rats: Evidence for the Lack of Involvement of the Hepatic Glycine Cleavage System. *J Nutr Biochem*, **16**, 736-742.

Doshi, S. N., McDowell, I. F. W., Moat, S. J., Payne, N., Durrant, H. J., Lewis, M. J., andGoodfellow, J. (2002). Folic Acid Improves Endothelial Function in Coronary Artery Disease Via Mechanisms Largely Independent of Homocysteine Lowering. *Circulation*, **105**, 22-26.

Doucette, M. M., andStevens, V. L. (2001). Folate Receptor Function Is Regulated in Response to Different Cellular Growth Rates in Cultured Mammalian Cells. J. Nutr., **131**, 2819-2825.

Durand, P., Prost, M., Loreau, N., Lussier-Cacan, S., andBlache, D. (2001). Impaired Homocysteine Metabolism and Atherothrombotic Disease. *Lab Invest*, **81**, 645-672.

Ebel, W., Routhier, E. L., Foley, B., Jacob, S., McDonough, J. M., Patel, R. K., Turchin, H. A., Chao, Q., Kline, J. B., Old, L. J., Phillips, M. D., Nicolaides, N. C., Sass, P. M., andGrasso, L. (2007). Preclinical Evaluation of Morab-003, a Humanized Monoclonal Antibody Antagonizing Folate Receptor-Alpha. *Cancer Immun*, **7**, 6.

Ebisch, I. M., Thomas, C. M., Peters, W. H., Braat, D. D., andSteegers-Theunissen, R. P. (2007). The Importance of Folate, Zinc and Antioxidants in the Pathogenesis and Prevention of Subfertility. *Hum Reprod Update*, **13**, 163-174.

Elnakat, H., andRatnam, M. (2004). Distribution, Functionality and Gene Regulation of Folate Receptor Isoforms: Implications in Targeted Therapy. *Adv Drug Deliv Rev,* **56**, 1067-1084. Elnakat, H., andRatnam, M. (2006). Role of Folate Receptor Genes in Reproduction and Related Cancers. *Front Biosci*, **11**, 506-519.

Engvall, E., andPerlmann, P. (1971). Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (Elisa). Quantitative Assay of Immunoglobulin G. *Immunochemistry*, **8**, 871-874.

Eskes, T. K. (1997). Folates and the Fetus. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol, **71**, 105-111.

Espinosa, G., andCervera, R. (2010). Antiphospholipid Syndrome: Frequency, Main Causes and Risk Factors of Mortality. *Nat Rev Rheumatol*, **6**, 296-300.

Evans, C. O., Young, A. N., Brown, M. R., Brat, D. J., Parks, J. S., Neish, A. S., andOyesiku, N. M. (2001). Novel Patterns of Gene Expression in Pituitary Adenomas Identified by Complementary Deoxyribonucleic Acid Microarrays and Quantitative Reverse Transcription-Polymerase Chain Reaction. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, **86**, 3097-3107.

Fallon, U. B., andBen-Shlomo, Y. (2003). Homocysteine, Mthfr 677c-->T Polymorphism, and Risk of Ischemic Stroke: Results of a Meta-Analysis. *Neurology*, **60**, 526-527; author reply 526-527.

Farahmand, K., Totonchi, M., Hashemi, M., Reyhani Sabet, F., Kalantari, H., Gourabi, H., andMohseni Meybodi, A. (2016). Thrombophilic Genes Alterations as Risk Factor for Recurrent Pregnancy Loss. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med, **29**, 1269-1273.

Finnell, R. H., Shaw, G. M., Lammer, E. J., Brandl, K. L., Carmichael, S. L., andRosenquist, T. H. (2004). Gene-Nutrient Interactions: Importance of Folates and Retinoids During Early Embryogenesis. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol*, **198**, 75-85.

Foka, Z. J., Lambropoulos, A. F., Saravelos, H., Karas, G. B., Karavida, A., Agorastos, T., Zournatzi, V., Makris, P. E., Bontis, J., andKotsis, A. (2000). Factor V Leiden and Prothrombin G20210a Mutations, but Not Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase C677t, Are Associated with Recurrent Miscarriages. *Human Reproduction*, **15**, 458-462. Ford, H. B., and Schust, D. J. (2009). Recurrent Pregnancy Loss: Etiology, Diagnosis, and Therapy. *Reviews in obstetrics and gynecology*, **2**, 76-83.

Forges, T., Monnier-Barbarino, P., Alberto, J. M., Gueant-Rodriguez, R. M., Daval, J. L., andGueant, J. L. (2007). Impact of Folate and Homocysteine Metabolism on Human Reproductive Health. *Hum Reprod Update*, **13**, 225-238.

Frye, R. E., Delhey, L., Slattery, J., Tippett, M., Wynne, R., Rose, S., Kahler, S. G., Bennuri, S. C., Melnyk, S., Sequeira, J. M., andQuadros, E. (2016). Blocking and Binding Folate Receptor Alpha Autoantibodies Identify Novel Autism Spectrum Disorder Subgroups. *Front Neurosci*, **10**, 80.

Frye, R. E., Sequeira, J. M., Quadros, E., andRossignol, D. A. (2014). Folate Receptor Alpha Autoantibodies Modulate Thyroid Function in Autism Spectrum Disorder. North American Journal of Medicine and Science Apr, **7**, 53.

Frye, R. E., Sequeira, J. M., Quadros, E. V., James, S. J., andRossignol, D. A. (2013). Cerebral Folate Receptor Autoantibodies in Autism Spectrum Disorder. *Mol Psychiatry*, **18**, 369-381.

Galmozzi, E., Tomassetti, A., Sforzini, S., Mangiarotti, F., Mazzi, M., Nachmanoff, K., Elwood, P. C., andCanevari, S. (2001). Exon 3 of the Folate Receptor Gene Contains a 5' Splice Site Which Confers Enhanced Ovarian Carcinoma Specific Expression. *FEBS Letters*, **502**, 31-34.

Ganguly, P., and Alam, S. F. (2015). Role of Homocysteine in the Development of Cardiovascular Disease. *Nutr J*, **14**, 6.

Gao, H., andTao, F. B. (2015). Prothrombin G20210a Mutation Is Associated with Recurrent Pregnancy Loss: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis Update. *Thromb Res*, **135**, 339-346.

Gaskins, A. J., Afeiche, M. C., Wright, D. L., Toth, T. L., Williams, P. L., Gillman, M. W., Hauser, R., andChavarro, J. E. (2014). Dietary Folate and Reproductive Success among Women Undergoing Assisted Reproduction. *Obstet Gynecol*, **124**, 801-809. Gaskins, A. J., Rich-Edwards, J. W., Hauser, R., Williams, P. L., Gillman, M. W., Ginsburg, E. S., Missmer, S. A., andChavarro, J. E. (2014). Maternal Prepregnancy Folate Intake and Risk of Spontaneous Abortion and Stillbirth. *Obstet Gynecol*, **124**, 23-31.

Gates, S. B., Mendelsohn, L. G., Shackelford, K. A., Habeck, L. L., Kursar, J. D., Gossett, L. S., Worzalla, J. F., Shih, C., andGrindey, G. B. (1996). Characterization of Folate Receptor from Normal and Neoplastic Murine Tissue: Influence of Dietary Folate on Folate Receptor Expression. *Clin Cancer Res*, **2**, 1135-1141.

Gava, M. M., Kayaki, E. A., Bianco, B., Teles, J. S., Christofolini, D. M., Pompeo, A. C., Glina, S., andBarbosa, C. P. (2011). Polymorphisms in Folate-Related Enzyme Genes in Idiopathic Infertile Brazilian Men. *Reprod Sci*, **18**, 1267-1272.

George, L., Granath, F., Johansson, A. L., Olander, B., andCnattingius, S. (2006). Risks of Repeated Miscarriage. *Paediatric and perinatal epidemiology*, **20**, 119-126.

George, L., Mills, J. L., Johansson, A. L., Nordmark, A., Olander, B., Granath, F., andCnattingius, S. (2002). Plasma Folate Levels and Risk of Spontaneous Abortion. JAMA, **288**, 1867-1873.

Gibbs, J. (2001). Optimzing the Immobilization of Protein and Other Biomolecules: Elisa Technical Bulletin - No. 2. In. ME: Corning Incorporated.

Glueck, C. J., Pranikoff, J., Khan, N., Riaz, K., Chavan, K., Raj, P., Umar, M., andWang, P. High Factor Xi, Recurrent Pregnancy Loss, Enoxaparin. *Fertil Steril*, **94**, 2828-2831.

Goldstein, L. B. (2000). Novel Risk Factors for Stroke: Homocysteine, Inflammation, and Infection. *Curr Atheroscler Rep*, **2**, 110-114.

Goldstein, L. B., Bushnell, C. D., Adams, R. J., Appel, L. J., Braun, L. T., Chaturvedi, S., Creager, M. A., Culebras, A., Eckel, R. H., Hart, R. G., Hinchey, J. A., Howard, V. J., Jauch, E. C., Levine, S. R., Meschia, J. F., Moore, W. S., Nixon, J. V., Pearson, T. A., American Heart Association Stroke, C., Council on Cardiovascular, N., Council on, E., Prevention, Council for High Blood Pressure, R., Council on Peripheral Vascular, D., Interdisciplinary Council on Quality of, C., andOutcomes, R. (2011). Guidelines for the Primary Prevention of Stroke: A Guideline for Healthcare Professionals from the American Heart Association/American Stroke Association. *Stroke*, **42**, 517-584.

Gomes, J., andWachsman, A. M. (2013). Types of Strokes. In L. M. Corrigan, A. A. Escuro & F. D. Kirby (Eds.), Handbook of Clinical Nutrition and Stroke (pp. 15-31). Totowa, NJ: Humana Press.

Goncalves, R. O., Fraga, L. R., Santos, W. V., Carvalho, A. F., Veloso Cerqueira, B. A., Sarno, M., Toralles, M. B., Vieira, M. J., Dutra, C. G., Schuler-Faccini, L., Sanseverino, M. T., Goncalves, M. S., Vianna, F. S., andCosta, O. L. (2016). Association between the Thrombophilic Polymorphisms Mthfr C677t, Factor V Leiden, and Prothrombin G20210a and Recurrent Miscarriage in Brazilian Women. *Genet Mol Res*, **15**.

Govindaiah, V., Naushad, S. M., Prabhakara, K., Krishna, P. C., andRadha Rama Devi, A. (2009). Association of Parental Hyperhomocysteinemia and C677t Methylene Tetrahydrofolate Reductase (Mthfr) Polymorphism with Recurrent Pregnancy Loss. *Clin Biochem*, **42**, 380-386.

Grimbizis, G. F., Camus, M., Tarlatzis, B. C., Bontis, J. N., andDevroey, P. (2001). Clinical Implications of Uterine Malformations and Hysteroscopic Treatment Results. *Human reproduction update*, **7**, 161-174.

Gris, J.-C., Perneger, T. V., Quéré, I., Mercier, E., Fabbro-Peray, P., Lavigne-Lissalde, G., Hoffet, M., Déchaud, H., Boyer, J.-C., Ripart-Neveu, S., Tailland, M.-L., Daurès, J.-P., Marès, P., andDauzat, M. (2003). Antiphospholipid/Antiprotein Antibodies, Hemostasis-Related Autoantibodies, and Plasma Homocysteine as Risk Factors for a First Early Pregnancy Loss: A Matched Case-Control Study. *Blood*, **102**, 3504-3513.

Gutaj, P., Zawiejska, A., Wender-Ozegowska, E., andBrazert, J. (2013). Maternal Factors Predictive of Firsttrimester Pregnancy Loss in Women with Pregestational Diabetes. *Pol Arch Med Wewn*, **123**, 21-28. He, K., Merchant, A., Rimm, E. B., Rosner, B. A., Stampfer, M. J., Willett, W. C., andAscherio, A. (2004). Folate, Vitamin B6, and B12 Intakes in Relation to Risk of Stroke among Men. *Stroke*, **35**, 169-174.

Heil, S. G., van der Put, N. M., Trijbels, F. J., Gabreels, F. J., andBlom, H. J. (1999). Molecular Genetic Analysis of Human Folate Receptors in Neural Tube Defects. *Eur J Hum Genet*, **7**, 393-396.

Henderson, G. B. (1990). Folate-Binding Proteins. Annu Rev Nutr, 10, 319-335.

Henderson, G. I., Perez, T., Schenker, S., Mackins, J., andAntony, A. C. (1995). Maternal-to-Fetal Transfer of 5-Methyltetrahydrofolate by the Perfused Human Placental Cotyledon: Evidence for a Concentrative Role by Placental Folate Receptors in Fetal Folate Delivery. *J Lab Clin Med*, **126**, 184-203.

Henriques, C., andTrugo, N. M. (1996). Partial Characterization of Folate Uptake in Microvillous Membrane Vesicles Isolated from Human Placenta. *Braz J Med Biol Res,* **29**, 1583-1591.

Hinkle, J. L., and Guanci, M. M. (2007). Acute Ischemic Stroke Review. Journal of Neuroscience Nursing, **39**, 285.

Hogan, A. G., O'Dell, B. L., and Whitley, J. R. (1950). Maternal Nutrition and Hydrocephalus in Newborn Rats. *Proc Soc Exp Biol Med*, **74**, 293-296.

Holm, J., Hansen, S. I., Hoier-Madsen, M., andBostad, L. (1991). High-Affinity Folate Binding in Human Choroid Plexus. Characterization of Radioligand Binding, Immunoreactivity, Molecular Heterogeneity and Hydrophobic Domain of the Binding Protein. *Biochem J*, **280 (Pt 1)**, 267-271.

Holmes, Z. R., Regan, L., Chilcott, I., andCohen, H. (1999). The C677t Mthfr Gene Mutation Is Not Predictive of Risk for Recurrent Fetal Loss. *British journal* of haematology, **105**, 98-101.

Homocysteine Studies, C. (2002). Homocysteine and Risk of Ischemic Heart Disease and Stroke: A Meta-Analysis. *JAMA*, **288**, 2015-2022. Igari, A., Nakagawa, T., Moriki, T., Yamaguchi, Y., Matsumoto, M., Fujimura, Y., Soejima, K., andMurata, M. (2012). Identification of Epitopes on Adamts13 Recognized by a Panel of Monoclonal Antibodies with Functional or Non-Functional Effects on Catalytic Activity. *Thromb Res*, **130**, e79-83.

Ivanov, P. D., Komsa-Penkova, R. S., Konova, E. I., Tsvyatkovska, T. M., Kovacheva, K. S., Simeonova, M. N., andTanchev, S. Y. Polymorphism A1/A2 in the Cell Surface Integrin Subunit Beta3 and Disturbance of Implantation and Placentation in Women with Recurrent Pregnancy Loss. *Fertil Steril*, **94**, 2843-2845.

James, S. J., Miller, B. J., Cross, D. R., McGarrity, L. J., andMorris, S. M. (1993). The Essentiality of Folate for the Maintenance of Deoxynucleotide Precursor Pools, DNA Synthesis, and Cell Cycle Progression in Pha-Stimulated Lymphocytes. *Environ Health Perspect*, **101 Suppl 5**, 173-178.

Janeway CA Jr, T. P., Walport M, et al. (2001). The Distribution and Functions of Immunoglobulin Isotypes. In *Immunobiology: The Immune System in Health and Disease. 5th edition.* (5 ed.). New York: arland Science.

Jaslow, C. R., Carney, J. L., andKutteh, W. H. (2009). Diagnostic Factors Identified in 1020 Women with Two Versus Three or More Recurrent Pregnancy Losses. *Fertil Steril*, **93**, 1234-1243.

Jeve, Y. B., andDavies, W. (2014). Evidence-Based Management of Recurrent Miscarriages. *J Hum Reprod Sci*, **7**, 159-169.

Jhaveri, M. S., Rait, A. S., Chung, K. N., Trepel, J. B., andChang, E. H. (2004). Antisense Oligonucleotides Targeted to the Human Alpha Folate Receptor Inhibit Breast Cancer Cell Growth and Sensitize the Cells to Doxorubicin Treatment. *Mol Cancer Ther*, **3**, 1505-1512.

Johnston, S. C. (2002). Transient Ischemic Attack. New England Journal of Medicine, **347**, 1687-1692.

Kaandorp, S. P., Goddijn, M., van der Post, J. A. M., Hutten, B. A., Verhoeve, H. R., Hamulyak, K., Mol, B. W., Folkeringa, N., Nahuis, M., Papatsonis, D. N. M., Buller, H. R., van der Veen, F., andMiddeldorp, S. (2010). Aspirin Plus Heparin or Aspirin Alone in Women with Recurrent Miscarriage. N Engl J Med, NEJMoa1000641.

Kalli, K. R., Oberg, A. L., Keeney, G. L., Christianson, T. J., Low, P. S., Knutson, K. L., andHartmann, L. C. (2008). Folate Receptor Alpha as a Tumor Target in Epithelial Ovarian Cancer. *Gynecol Oncol*, **108**, 619-626.

Kamen, B. A., andSmith, A. K. (2004). A Review of Folate Receptor Alpha Cycling and 5-Methyltetrahydrofolate Accumulation with an Emphasis on Cell Models in Vitro. Adv Drug Deliv Rev, **56**, 1085-1097.

Kamen, B. A., Smith, A. K., and Anderson, R. G. (1991). The Folate Receptor Works in Tandem with a Probenecid-Sensitive Carrier in Ma104 Cells in Vitro. *J Clin Invest*, **87**, 1442-1449.

Katikaneni, M., Gangam, M., Berney, S. M., andUmer, S. (2015). Antiphospholipid Syndrome (Aps) - an Update on Clinical Features and Treatment Options The Open Urology & Nephrology Journal, **9**, 27-38.

Kavalier, F. (2005). Investigation of Recurrent Miscarriages. BMJ, 331, 121-122.

Kelemen, L. E. (2006). The Role of Folate Receptor Alpha in Cancer Development, Progression and Treatment: Cause, Consequence or Innocent Bystander? *Int J Cancer*, **119**, 243-250.

Kelly, P. J., Rosand, J., Kistler, J. P., Shih, V. E., Silveira, S., Plomaritoglou, A., andFurie, K. L. (2002). Homocysteine, Mthfr 677c-->T Polymorphism, and Risk of Ischemic Stroke: Results of a Meta-Analysis. *Neurology*, **59**, 529-536.

Kim, Y. I. (1999). Folate and Carcinogenesis: Evidence, Mechanisms, and Implications. *J Nutr Biochem*, **10**, 66-88.

Kinoshita, T., Fujita, M., andMaeda, Y. (2008). Biosynthesis, Remodelling and Functions of Mammalian Gpi-Anchored Proteins: Recent Progress. *J Biochem*, **144**, 287-294. Kirke, P. N., Molloy, A. M., Daly, L. E., Burke, H., Weir, D. G., andScott, J. M. (1993). Maternal Plasma Folate and Vitamin B12 Are Independent Risk Factors for Neural Tube Defects. Q J Med, **86**, 703-708.

Knutson, K. L., Krco, C. J., Erskine, C. L., Goodman, K., Kelemen, L. E., Wettstein, P. J., Low, P. S., Hartmann, L. C., andKalli, K. R. (2006). T-Cell Immunity to the Folate Receptor Alpha Is Prevalent in Women with Breast or Ovarian Cancer. J Clin Oncol, **24**, 4254-4261.

Konishi, E., Kitai, Y., Nishimura, K., andHarada, S. (2010). Antibodies to Bovine Serum Albumin in Human Sera: Problems and Solutions with Casein-Based Elisa in the Detection of Natural Japanese Encephalitis Virus Infections. Jpn J Infect Dis, **63**, 296-298.

Kotsopoulos, J., Hecht, J. L., Marotti, J. D., Kelemen, L. E., andTworoger, S. S. Relationship between Dietary and Supplemental Intake of Folate, Methionine, Vitamin B6 and Folate Receptor Alpha Expression in Ovarian Tumors. Int J Cancer, **126**, 2191-2198.

Kouru, K. H., Malmgren, H., White, I., andBlennow, E. (2010). Hidden Mosaicism for a Structural Chromosome Rearrangement: A Rare Explanation for Recurrent Miscarriages and Affected Offspring? *Fertil Steril*, **95**, 806-808.

Kranz, D. M., Patrick, T. A., Brigle, K. E., Spinella, M. J., andRoy, E. J. (1995). Conjugates of Folate and Anti-T-Cell-Receptor Antibodies Specifically Target Folate-Receptor-Positive Tumor Cells for Lysis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **92**, 9057-9061.

Kuch, B., Bobak, M., Fobker, M., Junker, R., von Eckardstein, A., Marmot, M., andHense, H. W. (2001). Associations between Homocysteine and Coagulation Factors -- a Cross-Sectional Study in Two Populations of Central Europe. *Thrombosis Research*, **103**, 265-273.

Kumar, K. S., Govindaiah, V., Naushad, S. E., Devi, R. R., and Jyothy, A. (2003). Plasma Homocysteine Levels Correlated to Interactions between Folate Status and Methylene Tetrahydrofolate Reductase Gene Mutation in Women with Unexplained Recurrent Pregnancy Loss. *Journal of obstetrics and* gynaecology : the journal of the Institute of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, **23**, 55-58.

Kuon, R. J., Strowitzki, T., Sohn, C., Daniel, V., andToth, B. (2015). Immune Profiling in Patients with Recurrent Miscarriage. *J Reprod Immunol*, **108**, 136-141.

Kupferminc, M. J., Eldor, A., Steinman, N., Many, A., Bar-Am, A., Jaffa, A., Fait, G., andLessing, J. B. (1999). Increased Frequency of Genetic Thrombophilia in Women with Complications of Pregnancy. *N Engl J Med*, **340**, 9-13.

Kutteh, W. H., andTriplett, D. A. (2006). Thrombophilias and Recurrent Pregnancy Loss. *Semin Reprod Med*, **24**, 54-66.

Laanpere, M., Altmae, S., Stavreus-Evers, A., Nilsson, T. K., Yngve, A., andSalumets, A. (2010). Folate-Mediated One-Carbon Metabolism and Its Effect on Female Fertility and Pregnancy Viability. *Nutr Rev*, **68**, 99-113.

Laanpere, M., Altmäe, S., Stavreus-Evers, A., Nilsson, T. K., Yngve, A., andSalumets, A. Folate-Mediated One-Carbon Metabolism and Its Effect on Female Fertility and Pregnancy Viability. *Nutrition Reviews*, **68**, 99-113.

Lacey, S. W., Sanders, J. M., Rothberg, K. G., Anderson, R. G., andKamen, B. A. (1989). Complementary DNA for the Folate Binding Protein Correctly Predicts Anchoring to the Membrane by Glycosyl-Phosphatidylinositol. *J Clin Invest*, **84**, 715-720.

Laskin, C. A., Bombardier, C., Hannah, M. E., Mandel, F. P., Ritchie, J. W., Farewell, V., Farine, D., Spitzer, K., Fielding, L., Soloninka, C. A., andYeung, M. (1997). Prednisone and Aspirin in Women with Autoantibodies and Unexplained Recurrent Fetal Loss. *N Engl J Med*, **337**, 148-153.

Lequin, R. M. (2005). Enzyme Immunoassay (Eia)/Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (Elisa). *Clin Chem*, **51**, 2415-2418.

Lewandowski, L. B., andSanghavi, D. (2013). Lack of Association between Folate Receptor Autoantibodies and Conotruncal Congenital Heart Defects. *Pediatr Cardiol*, **34**, 512-517. Li, D., andRozen, R. (2006). Maternal Folate Deficiency Affects Proliferation, but Not Apoptosis, in Embryonic Mouse Heart. *J Nutr*, **136**, 1774-1778.

Li, T. C., Makris, M., Tomsu, M., Tuckerman, E., andLaird, S. (2002). Recurrent Miscarriage: Aetiology, Management and Prognosis. *Hum Reprod Update*, **8**, 463-481.

Li, T. C., Spuijbroek, M. D., Tuckerman, E., Anstie, B., Loxley, M., andLaird, S. (2000). Endocrinological and Endometrial Factors in Recurrent Miscarriage. *BJOG*, **107**, 1471-1479.

Lisman, B. A., van den Hoff, M. J., Boer, K., Bleker, O. P., van Groningen, K., andExalto, N. (2007). The Architecture of First Trimester Chorionic Villous Vascularization: A Confocal Laser Scanning Microscopical Study. *Hum Reprod*, **22**, 2254-2260.

Lleo, A., Invernizzi, P., Gao, B., Podda, M., andGershwin, M. E. (2010). Definition of Human Autoimmunity--Autoantibodies Versus Autoimmune Disease. *Autoimmun Rev*, **9**, A259-266.

Lo, W., Rai, R., Hameed, A., Brailsford, S. R., Al-Ghamdi, A. A., andRegan, L. (2012). The Effect of Body Mass Index on the Outcome of Pregnancy in Women with Recurrent Miscarriage. *J Family Community Med*, **19**, 167-171.

Lonn, E., Yusuf, S., Arnold, M. J., Sheridan, P., Pogue, J., Micks, M., McQueen, M. J., Probstfield, J., Fodor, G., Held, C., Genest, J., Jr., andHeart Outcomes Prevention Evaluation, I. (2006). Homocysteine Lowering with Folic Acid and B Vitamins in Vascular Disease. N Engl J Med, **354**, 1567-1577.

Lopez, A. L., Pineda, E., Garakian, A., andCherry, J. D. (1998). Effect of Heat Inactivation of Serum on Bordetella Pertussis Antibody Determination by Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay. *Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis*, **30**, 21-24.

Low, P. S., andKularatne, S. A. (2009). Folate-Targeted Therapeutic and Imaging Agents for Cancer. *Curr Opin Chem Biol*, **13**, 256-262.

Lu, Y., andLow, P. S. (2003). Immunotherapy of Folate Receptor-Expressing Tumors: Review of Recent Advances and Future Prospects. *J Control Release*, **91**, 17-29.

Luhrs, C. A., andSlomiany, B. L. (1989). A Human Membrane-Associated Folate Binding Protein Is Anchored by a Glycosyl-Phosphatidylinositol Tail. *J Biol Chem*, **264**, 21446-21449.

Lund, M., Nielsen, H. S., Hviid, T. V., Steffensen, R., Nyboe Andersen, A., andChristiansen, O. B. (2010). Hereditary Thrombophilia and Recurrent Pregnancy Loss: A Retrospective Cohort Study of Pregnancy Outcome and Obstetric Complications. *Hum Reprod*, **25**, 2978-2984.

Mackay, J., Mensah, G. A., Mendis, S., and Greenland, K. (2004). The Altas of Heart Disease and Stroke. Brighton, UK. : World Health Organization

Maple, L., Lathrop, R., Bozich, S., Harman, W., Tacey, R., Kelley, M., andDanilkovitch-Miagkova, A. (2004). Development and Validation of Elisa for Herceptin Detection in Human Serum. *J Immunol Methods*, **295**, 169-182.

Martinez-Zamora, M. A., Creus, M., Tassies, D., Bove, A., Reverter, J. C., Carmona, F., andBalasch, J. (2010). Thrombin Activatable Fibrinolysis Inhibitor and Clot Lysis Time in Women with Recurrent Miscarriage Associated with the Antiphospholipid Syndrome. *Fertil Steril*, **94**, 2437-2440.

Martinez de la Torre, Y., Buracchi, C., Borroni, E. M., Dupor, J., Bonecchi, R., Nebuloni, M., Pasqualini, F., Doni, A., Lauri, E., Agostinis, C., Bulla, R., Cook, D. N., Haribabu, B., Meroni, P., Rukavina, D., Vago, L., Tedesco, F., Vecchi, A., Lira, S. A., Locati, M., andMantovani, A. (2007). Protection against Inflammation- and Autoantibody-Caused Fetal Loss by the Chemokine Decoy Receptor D6. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **104**, 2319-2324.

Mason, J. B., and Choi, S. W. (2000). Folate and Carcinogenesis: Developing a Unifying Hypothesis. Adv Enzyme Regul, **40**, 127-141.

Matsubayashi, H. (2009). Autoantibodies and Coagulation in Reproductive Medicine. *Reproductive Medicine and Biology*, **8**, 131-140.

Matsue, H., Rothberg, K. G., Takashima, A., Kamen, B. A., Anderson, R. G., andLacey, S. W. (1992). Folate Receptor Allows Cells to Grow in Low Concentrations of 5-Methyltetrahydrofolate. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **89**, 6006-6009.

Mattson, M. P., andShea, T. B. (2003). Folate and Homocysteine Metabolism in Neural Plasticity and Neurodegenerative Disorders. *Trends Neurosci*, **26**, 137-146.

Mauritz, R., Peters, G. J., Kathmann, I., Teshale, H., Noordhuis, P., Comijn, E. M., Pinedo, H. M., and Jansen, G. (2008). Dynamics of Antifolate Transport Via the Reduced Folate Carrier and the Membrane Folate Receptor in Murine Leukaemia Cells in Vitro and in Vivo. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol*, **62**, 937-948.

Mayanil, C. S., andTomita, T. (2014). Novel Functions of Folate Receptor Alpha in Cns Development and Diseases. *Neuroscience Discovery*.

McIlroy, S. P., Dynan, K. B., Lawson, J. T., Patterson, C. C., and Passmore, A. P. (2002). Moderately Elevated Plasma Homocysteine,

Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase Genotype, and Risk for Stroke, Vascular Dementia, and Alzheimer Disease in Northern Ireland. *Stroke*, **33**, 2351-2356.

McMartin, K. E., Morshed, K. M., Hazen-Martin, D. J., andSens, D. A. (1992). Folate Transport and Binding by Cultured Human Proximal Tubule Cells. *Am J Physiol*, **263**, F841-848.

McNamee, K., Dawood, F., andFarquharson, R. G. (2012). Thrombophilia and Early Pregnancy Loss. Best Pract Res Clin Obstet Gynaecol, **26**, 91-102.

Meegdes, B. H., Ingenhoes, R., Peeters, L. L., andExalto, N. (1988). Early Pregnancy Wastage: Relationship between Chorionic Vascularization and Embryonic Development. *Fertil Steril*, **49**, 216-220.

Mendoza, L. G., McQuary, P., Mongan, A., Gangadharan, R., Brignac, S., andEggers, M. (1999). High-Throughput Microarray-Based Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (Elisa). *Biotechniques*, **27**, 778-780, 782-776, 788. Metwally, M., Ong, K. J., Ledger, W. L., andLi, T. C. (2008). Does High Body Mass Index Increase the Risk of Miscarriage after Spontaneous and Assisted Conception? A Meta-Analysis of the Evidence. *Fertil Steril*, **90**, 714-726.

Miotti, S., Bagnoli, M., Tomassetti, A., Colnaghi, M. I., andCanevari, S. (2000). Interaction of Folate Receptor with Signaling Molecules Lyn and G(Alpha)(I-3) in Detergent-Resistant Complexes from the Ovary Carcinoma Cell Line Igrov1. J Cell Sci, **113 Pt 2**, 349-357.

Miyakis, S., Lockshin, M. D., Atsumi, T., Branch, D. W., Brey, R. L., Cervera, R., Derksen, R. H., PG, D. E. G., Koike, T., Meroni, P. L., Reber, G., Shoenfeld, Y., Tincani, A., Vlachoyiannopoulos, P. G., andKrilis, S. A. (2006). International Consensus Statement on an Update of the Classification Criteria for Definite Antiphospholipid Syndrome (Aps). *Journal of thrombosis and haemostasis : JTH*, **4**, 295-306.

Molazadeh, M., Karimzadeh, H., andAzizi, M. R. (2014). Prevalence and Clinical Significance of Antinuclear Antibodies in Iranian Women with Unexplained Recurrent Miscarriage. *Iran J Reprod Med*, **12**, 221-226.

Molloy, A. M., Kirke, P. N., Troendle, J. F., Burke, H., Sutton, M., Brody, L. C., Scott, J. M., andMills, J. L. (2009). Maternal Vitamin B12 Status and Risk of Neural Tube Defects in a Population with High Neural Tube Defect Prevalence and No Folic Acid Fortification. *Pediatrics*, **123**, 917-923.

Molloy, A. M., Mills, J. L., McPartlin, J., Kirke, P. N., Scott, J. M., andDaly, S. (2002). Maternal and Fetal Plasma Homocysteine Concentrations at Birth: The Influence of Folate, Vitamin B12, and the 5,10-Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase 677c-->T Variant. Am J Obstet Gynecol, **186**, 499-503.

Molloy, A. M., Quadros, E. V., Sequeira, J. M., Troendle, J. F., Scott, J. M., Kirke, P. N., andMills, J. L. (2009). Lack of Association between Folate-Receptor Autoantibodies and Neural-Tube Defects. *N Engl J Med*, **361**, 152-160.

MRC Vitamin Study Research Group. (1991). Prevention of Neural Tube Defects: Results of the Medical Research Council Vitamin Study. *Lancet*, **338**, 131-137. Muller, C., Forrer, F., Schibli, R., Krenning, E. P., andde Jong, M. (2008). Spect Study of Folate Receptor-Positive Malignant and Normal Tissues in Mice Using a Novel 99mtc-Radiofolate. *J Nucl Med*, **49**, 310-317.

Nahas, R., Saliba, W., Elias, A., andElias, M. (2016). The Prevalence of Thrombophilia in Women with Recurrent Fetal Loss and Outcome of Anticoagulation Therapy for the Prevention of Miscarriages. *Clin Appl Thromb Hemost*, 1076029616675967.

Nair, R. R., Khanna, A., andSingh, K. (2012). Mthfr C677t Polymorphism and Recurrent Early Pregnancy Loss Risk in North Indian Population. *Reprod Sci*, **19**, 210-215.

Nakamura, Y., andYoshizawa, H. (2002). [Homocysteine as a Risk Factor for Ischemic Heart Disease]. *Rinsho Byori*, **50**, 807-814.

Nelen, W. L., Blom, H. J., Thomas, C. M., Steegers, E. A., Boers, G. H., andEskes, T. K. (1998). Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase Polymorphism Affects the Change in Homocysteine and Folate Concentrations Resulting from Low Dose Folic Acid Supplementation in Women with Unexplained Recurrent Miscarriages. J Nutr, **128**, 1336-1341.

Nelen, W. L., Bulten, J., Steegers, E. A., Blom, H. J., Hanselaar, A. G., andEskes, T. K. (2000). Maternal Homocysteine and Chorionic Vascularization in Recurrent Early Pregnancy Loss. *Hum Reprod*, **15**, 954-960.

Nelen, W. L. D. M., Blom, H. J., Steegers, E. A. P., den Heijer, M., andEskes, T. K. A. B. (2000). Hyperhomocysteinemia and Recurrent Early Pregnancy Loss: A Meta-Analysis. *Fertility and Sterility*, **74**, 1196-1199.

Nelen, W. L. D. M., Blom, H. J., Steegers, E. A. P., Den Heijer, M., Thomas, C. M. G., andEskes, T. K. A. B. (2000). Homocysteine and Folate Levels as Risk Factors for Recurrent Early Pregnancy Loss. *Obstetrics & Gynecology*, **95**, 519-524.

Nelen, W. L. D. M., Steegers, E. A. P., Eskes, T. K. A. B., andBlom, H. J. (1997). Genetic Risk Factor for Unexplained Recurrent Early Pregnancy Loss. *The Lancet*, **350**, 861-861. Nelson, J. L. (1996). Maternal-Fetal Immunology and Autoimmune Disease: Is Some Autoimmune Disease Auto-Alloimmune or Allo-Autoimmune? *Arthritis Rheum*, **39**, 191-194.

Nilsson, T. K., andBorjel, A. K. (2004). Novel Insertion and Deletion Mutations in the 5'-Utr of the Folate Receptor-Alpha Gene: An Additional Contributor to Hyperhomocysteinemia? *Clin Biochem*, **37**, 224-229.

Novack, L., Galai, N., Yaari, A., Orgel, M., Shinar, E., andSarov, B. (2006). Use of Seroconversion Panels to Estimate Delay in Detection of Anti-Human Immunodeficiency Virus Antibodies by Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay of Pooled Compared to Singleton Serum Samples. *J Clin Microbiol*, **44**, 2909-2913.

Ntaios, G., Savopoulos, C., Grekas, D., andHatzitolios, A. (2009). The Controversial Role of B-Vitamins in Cardiovascular Risk: An Update. Arch Cardiovasc Dis, **102**, 847-854.

O'Dell, B. L., Whitley, J. R., andHogan, A. G. (1948). Relation of Folic Acid and Vitamin a to Incidence of Hydrocephalus in Infant Rats. *Proc Soc Exp Biol Med*, **69**, 272-275.

O'Donnell, M. J., Xavier, D., Liu, L., Zhang, H., Chin, S. L., Rao-Melacini, P., Rangarajan, S., Islam, S., Pais, P., McQueen, M. J., Mondo, C., Damasceno, A., Lopez-Jaramillo, P., Hankey, G. J., Dans, A. L., Yusoff, K., Truelsen, T., Diener, H. C., Sacco, R. L., Ryglewicz, D., Czlonkowska, A., Weimar, C., Wang, X., Yusuf, S., andinvestigators, I. (2010). Risk Factors for Ischaemic and Intracerebral Haemorrhagic Stroke in 22 Countries (the Interstroke Study): A Case-Control Study. *Lancet*, **376**, 112-123.

O'Neill, C. (1998). Endogenous Folic Acid Is Essential for Normal Development of Preimplantation Embryos. *Hum Reprod*, **13**, 1312-1316.

Obayashi, S., Ozaki, Y., Sugi, T., Kitaori, T., Katano, K., Suzuki, S., andSugiura-Ogasawara, M. (2010). Antiphosphatidylethanolamine Antibodies Might Not Be an Independent Risk Factor for Further Miscarriage in Patients Suffering Recurrent Pregnancy Loss. *Journal of Reproductive Immunology*, **85**, 186-192. Ogasawara, M., Aoki, K., Okada, S., andSuzumori, K. (2000). Embryonic Karyotype of Abortuses in Relation to the Number of Previous Miscarriages. *Fertil Steril*, **73**, 300-304.

Ogasawara, M. S., Aoki, K., Katano, K., Ozaki, Y., andSuzumori, K. (2001). Factor Xii but Not Protein C, Protein S, Antithrombin Iii, or Factor Xiii Is a Predictor of Recurrent Miscarriage. *Fertility and Sterility*, **75**, 916-919.

Olney, R. S., andMulinare, J. (2002). Trends in Neural Tube Defect Prevalence, Folic Acid Fortification, and Vitamin Supplement Use. *Semin Perinatol*, **26**, 277-285.

Opladen, T., Blau, N., andRamaekers, V. T. (2007). The Role of Folate Receptor Autoimmunity in Cerebral Folate Deficiency

Ornoy, A., Chen, L., Silver, R. M., andMiller, R. K. (2004). Maternal Autoimmune Diseases and Immunologically Induced Embryonic and Fetoplacental Damage. *Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol*, **70**, 371-381.

Panichpisal, K., Rozner, E., andLevine, S. R. (2012). The Management of Stroke in Antiphospholipid Syndrome. *Curr Rheumatol Rep*, **14**, 99-106.

Parand, A., Zolghadri, J., Nezam, M., Afrasiabi, A., Haghpanah, S., andKarimi, M. (2013). Inherited Thrombophilia and Recurrent Pregnancy Loss. *Iran Red Crescent Med J*, **15**, e13708.

Parker, N., Turk, M. J., Westrick, E., Lewis, J. D., Low, P. S., andLeamon, C. P. (2005). Folate Receptor Expression in Carcinomas and Normal Tissues Determined by a Quantitative Radioligand Binding Assay. *Analytical Biochemistry*, **338**, 284-293.

Pasquier, E., de Saint Martin, L., Bohec, C., Chauleur, C., Bretelle, F., Marhic, G., Le Gal, G., Debarge, V., Lecomte, F., Denoual-Ziad, C., Lejeune-Saada, V., Douvier, S., Heisert, M., andMottier, D. (2015). Enoxaparin for Prevention of Unexplained Recurrent Miscarriage: A Multicenter Randomized Double-Blind Placebo-Controlled Trial. *Blood*, **125**, 2200-2205. Pauer, H. U., Voigt-Tschirschwitz, T., Hinney, B., Burfeind, P., Wolf, C., Emons, G., andNeesen, J. (2003). Analyzes of Three Common Thrombophilic Gene Mutations in German Women with Recurrent Abortions. *Acta obstetricia et gynecologica Scandinavica*, **82**, 942-947.

Perricone, R., De Carolis, C., Kröegler, B., Greco, E., Giacomelli, R., Cipriani, P., Fontana, L., andPerricone, C. (2008). Intravenous Immunoglobulin Therapy in Pregnant Patients Affected with Systemic Lupus Erythematosus and Recurrent Spontaneous Abortion. *Rheumatology*, **47**, 646-651.

Piedrahita, J. (1999). Mice Lacking the Folic Acid-Binding Protein Folbp1 Are Defective in Early Embryonic Development. *Nature Genetics*, **23**, 228.

Pike, L. J. (2003). Lipid Rafts: Bringing Order to Chaos. J Lipid Res, 44, 655-667.

Pinard, M. F., Jolivet, J., Ratnam, M., Kathmann, I., Molthoff, C., Westerhof, R., Schornagel, J. H., andJansen, G. (1996). Functional Aspects of Membrane Folate Receptors in Human Breast Cancer Cells with Transport-Related Resistance to Methotrexate. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol*, **38**, 281-288.

Pitkin, R. M. (2007). Folate and Neural Tube Defects. Am J Clin Nutr, **85**, 285S-288.

Prasad, P., Leibach, F. H., and Ganapathy, V. (1998). Transplacental Transport of Water-Soluble Vitamins. *Trophoblast Research* **11**, 243-257.

Prasad, P. D., Ramamoorthy, S., Leibach, F. H., andGanapathy, V. (1995). Molecular Cloning of the Human Placental Folate Transporter. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, **206**, 681-687.

Preston, F. E., Rosendaal, F. R., Walker, I. D., Briet, E., Berntorp, E., Conard, J., Fontcuberta, J., Makris, M., Mariani, G., Noteboom, W., Pabinger, I., Legnani, C., Scharrer, I., Schulman, S., andvan der Meer, F. J. (1996). Increased Fetal Loss in Women with Heritable Thrombophilia. *Lancet*, **348**, 913-916.

Purves D, A. G., Fitzpatrick D, et al. (2011). The Blood Supply of the Brain and Spinal Cord. In A. G. Purves D, Fitzpatrick D, et al. (Ed.), *Neuroscience*. 2nd edition. Sunderland (MA): Sinauer Associates.

Quere, I., Bellet, H., Hoffet, M., Janbon, C., Mares, P., andGris, J.-C. (1998). A Woman with Five Consecutive Fetal Deaths: Case Report and Retrospective Analysis of Hyperhomocysteinemia Prevalence in 100 Consecutive Women with Recurrent Miscarriages. *Fertility and Sterility*, **69**, 152-154.

Rai, R., Cohen, H., Dave, M., andRegan, L. (1997). Randomised Controlled Trial of Aspirin and Aspirin Plus Heparin in Pregnant Women with Recurrent Miscarriage Associated with Phospholipid Antibodies (or Antiphospholipid Antibodies). *BMJ*, **314**, 253-257.

Rai, R., and Regan, L. (2006). Recurrent Miscarriage. The Lancet, 368, 601-611.

Rai, R., Shlebak, A., Cohen, H., Backos, M., Holmes, Z., Marriott, K., andRegan,
L. (2001). Factor V Leiden and Acquired Activated Protein C Resistance
among 1000 Women with Recurrent Miscarriage. *Human Reproduction*, 16, 961-965.

Rai, R. S., Clifford, K., Cohen, H., andRegan, L. (1995). High Prospective Fetal Loss Rate in Untreated Pregnancies of Women with Recurrent Miscarriage and Antiphospholipid Antibodies. *Hum Reprod*, **10**, 3301-3304.

Rai, R. S., Regan, L., Clifford, K., Pickering, W., Dave, M., Mackie, I., McNally, T., andCohen, H. (1995). Antiphospholipid Antibodies and Beta 2-Glycoprotein-I in 500 Women with Recurrent Miscarriage: Results of a Comprehensive Screening Approach. *Hum Reprod*, **10**, 2001-2005.

Ramaekers, V. T., Blau, N., Sequeira, J. M., Nassogne, M. C., andQuadros, E. V. (2007). Folate Receptor Autoimmunity and Cerebral Folate Deficiency in Low-Functioning Autism with Neurological Deficits. *Neuropediatrics*, **38**, 276-281.

Ramaekers, V. T., Quadros, E. V., andSequeira, J. M. (2013). Role of Folate Receptor Autoantibodies in Infantile Autism. *Mol Psychiatry*, **18**, 270-271.

Ramaekers, V. T., Rothenberg, S. P., Sequeira, J. M., Opladen, T., Blau, N., Quadros, E. V., andSelhub, J. (2005). Autoantibodies to Folate Receptors in Cerbral Folate Deficiency Syndrome. *N Engl J Med*, **352**, 1985-1991.

270

Ramaekers, V. T., Sequeira, J. M., Artuch, R., Blau, N., Temudo, T., Ormazabal, A., Pineda, M., Aracil, A., Roelens, F., Laccone, F., andQuadros, E. V. (2007). Folate Receptor Autoantibodies and Spinal Fluid 5-Methyltetrahydrofolate Deficiency in Rett Syndrome. *Neuropediatrics*, **38**, 179-183.

Ramaekers, V. T., Sequeira, J. M., Blau, N., andQuadros, E. V. (2008). A Milk-Free Diet Downregulates Folate Receptor Autoimmunity in Cerebral Folate Deficiency Syndrome. *Dev Med Child Neurol*, **50**, 346-352.

Ramaekers, V. T., Thony, B., Sequeira, J. M., Ansseau, M., Philippe, P., Boemer, F., Bours, V., andQuadros, E. V. (2014). Folinic Acid Treatment for Schizophrenia Associated with Folate Receptor Autoantibodies. *Mol Genet Metab*, **113**, 307-314.

Rasch, V. (2003). Cigarette, Alcohol, and Caffeine Consumption: Risk Factors for Spontaneous Abortion. Acta obstetricia et gynecologica Scandinavica, **82**, 182-188.

Ratnam, M., Marquardt, H., Duhring, J. L., andFreisheim, J. H. (1989). Homologous Membrane Folate Binding Proteins in Human Placenta: Cloning and Sequence of a Cdna. *Biochemistry*, **28**, 8249-8254.

Ray, J. G., andLaskin, C. A. (1999). Folic Acid and Homocyst(E)Ine Metabolic Defects and the Risk of Placental Abruption, Pre-Eclampsia and Spontaneous Pregnancy Loss: A Systematic Review. *Placenta*, **20**, 519-529.

Raziel, A., Kornberg, Y., Friedler, S., Schachter, M., Sela, B. A., andRon-El, R. (2001). Hypercoagulable Thrombophilic Defects and Hyperhomocysteinemia in Patients with Recurrent Pregnancy Loss. *Am J Reprod Immunol*, **45**, 65-71.

Ren, A., andWang, J. (2006). Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase C677t Polymorphism and the Risk of Unexplained Recurrent Pregnancy Loss: A Meta-Analysis. *Fertil Sterilm*, **86**, 1716-1722.

Reznikoff-Etievant, M. F., Cayol, V., Zou, G. M., Abuaf, N., Robert, A., Johanet, C., andMilliez, J. (1999). Habitual Abortions in 678 Healthy Patients: Investigation and Prevention. *Hum Reprod*, **14**, 2106-2109. Rijnboutt, S., Jansen, G., Posthuma, G., Hynes, J. B., Schornagel, J. H., andStrous, G. J. (1996). Endocytosis of Gpi-Linked Membrane Folate Receptor-Alpha. *J Cell Biol*, **132**, 35-47.

Rink, C., andKhanna, S. (2011). Significance of Brain Tissue Oxygenation and the Arachidonic Acid Cascade in Stroke. *Antioxid Redox Signal*, **14**, 1889-1903.

Ritter, T. E., Fajardo, O., Matsue, H., Anderson, R. G., andLacey, S. W. (1995). Folate Receptors Targeted to Clathrin-Coated Pits Cannot Regulate Vitamin Uptake. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **92**, 3824-3828.

Ronnenberg, A. G., Venners, S. A., Xu, X., Chen, C., Wang, L., Guang, W., Huang, A., andWang, X. (2007). Preconception B-Vitamin and Homocysteine Status, Conception, and Early Pregnancy Loss. *Am J Epidemiol*, **166**, 304-312.

Ross, J. F., Chaudhuri, P. K., andRatnam, M. (1994). Differential Regulation of Folate Receptor Isoforms in Normal and Malignant Tissues in Vivo and in Established Cell Lines. Physiologic and Clinical Implications. *Cancer*, **73**, 2432-2443.

Rothberg, K. G., Ying, Y. S., Kolhouse, J. F., Kamen, B. A., and Anderson, R. G. (1990). The Glycophospholipid-Linked Folate Receptor Internalizes Folate without Entering the Clathrin-Coated Pit Endocytic Pathway. *J Cell Biol*, **110**, 637-649.

Rothenberg, S. P., da Costa, M. P., Sequeira, J. M., Cracco, J., Roberts, J. L., Weedon, J., andQuadros, E. V. (2004). Autoantibodies against Folate Receptors in Women with a Pregnancy Complicated by a Neural-Tube Defect. *N Engl J Med*, **350**, 134-142.

Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynacologists. (2011). Green-Top Guideline No.17: The Investigation and Treatment of Couples with Recurrent First-Trimester and Second-Trimester Miscarriage. In (3 ed.).

Sabharanjak, S., andMayor, S. (2004). Folate Receptor Endocytosis and Trafficking. Adv Drug Deliv Rev, **56**, 1099-1109.
Sacco, R. L., Kasner, S. E., Broderick, J. P., Caplan, L. R., Connors, J. J.,
Culebras, A., Elkind, M. S., George, M. G., Hamdan, A. D., Higashida, R. T.,
Hoh, B. L., Janis, L. S., Kase, C. S., Kleindorfer, D. O., Lee, J. M., Moseley, M. E.,
Peterson, E. D., Turan, T. N., Valderrama, A. L., Vinters, H. V., American Heart
Association Stroke Council, C. o. C. S., Anesthesia, Council on
Cardiovascular, R., Intervention, Council on, C., Stroke, N., Council on, E.,
Prevention, Council on Peripheral Vascular, D., Council on Nutrition, P. A.,
andMetabolism. (2013). An Updated Definition of Stroke for the 21st Century:
A Statement for Healthcare Professionals from the American Heart
Association/American Stroke Association. Stroke, **44**, 2064-2089.

Sandoval, R. M., Kennedy, M. D., Low, P. S., andMolitoris, B. A. (2004). Uptake and Trafficking of Fluorescent Conjugates of Folic Acid in Intact Kidney Determined Using Intravital Two-Photon Microscopy. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol*, **287**, C517-526.

Saposnik, G., Ray, J. G., Sheridan, P., McQueen, M., Lonn, E., andHeart Outcomes Prevention Evaluation, I. (2009). Homocysteine-Lowering Therapy and Stroke Risk, Severity, and Disability: Additional Findings from the Hope 2 Trial. *Stroke*, **40**, 1365-1372.

Sater, M. S., Finan, R. R., Mustafa, F. E., Al-Khateeb, G. M., andAlmawi, W. Y. (2011). Anti-Annexin V Igm and Igg Autoantibodies and the Risk of Idiopathic Recurrent Spontaneous Miscarriage. *Journal of Reproductive Immunology*, **89**, 78-83.

Schleussner, E., Kamin, G., Seliger, G., Rogenhofer, N., Ebner, S., Toth, B.,
Schenk, M., Henes, M., Bohlmann, M. K., Fischer, T., Brosteanu, O.,
Bauersachs, R., Petroff, D., andgroup, E. I. (2015). Low-Molecular-Weight
Heparin for Women with Unexplained Recurrent Pregnancy Loss: A
Multicenter Trial with a Minimization Randomization Scheme. Ann Intern Med,
162, 601-609.

Schwartz, R. S. (2005). Autoimmune Folate Deficiency and the Rise and Fall of "Horror Autotoxicus". *N Engl J Med*, **352**, 1948-1950.

Selhub, J. (2002). Folate, Vitamin B12 and Vitamin B6 and One Carbon Metabolism. J Nutr Health Aging, **6**, 39-42.

Selhub, J., Jacques, P. F., Bostom, A. G., D'Agostino, R. B., Wilson, P. W., Belanger, A. J., O'Leary, D. H., Wolf, P. A., Schaefer, E. J., andRosenberg, I. H. (1995). Association between Plasma Homocysteine Concentrations and Extracranial Carotid-Artery Stenosis. *N Engl J Med*, **332**, 286-291.

Senes, S. (2006). How We Manage Stroke in Australia. In (Vol. 24): Australian Institute of Health and Welfare

Sequeira, J. M., Ramaekers, V. T., andQuadros, E. V. (2013). The Diagnostic Utility of Folate Receptor Autoantibodies in Blood. *Clin Chem Lab Med*, **51**, 545-554.

Sergi, C., Al Jishi, T., andWalker, M. (2015). Factor V Leiden Mutation in Women with Early Recurrent Pregnancy Loss: A Meta-Analysis and Systematic Review of the Causal Association. *Arch Gynecol Obstet*, **291**, 671-679.

Shapira, I., Sequeira, J. M., andQuadros, E. V. (2015). Folate Receptor Autoantibodies in Pregnancy Related Complications. *Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol*, **103**, 1028-1030.

Shaw, G. M., Rozen, R., Finnell, R. H., Wasserman, C. R., andLammer, E. J. (1998). Maternal Vitamin Use, Genetic Variation of Infant Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase, and Risk for Spina Bifida. *Am J Epidemiol*, **148**, 30-37.

Shekarchi, I. C., Sever, J. L., Lee, Y. J., Castellano, G., andMadden, D. L. (1984). Evaluation of Various Plastic Microtiter Plates with Measles, Toxoplasma, and Gamma Globulin Antigens in Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assays. *J Clin Microbiol*, **19**, 89-96.

Shelnutt, K. P., Kauwell, G. P. A., Gregory, J. F., Maneval, D. R., Quinlivan, E. P., Theriaque, D. W., Henderson, G. N., andBailey, L. B. (2004). Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase 677c-->T Polymorphism Affects DNA Methylation in Response to Controlled Folate Intake in Young Women. J Nutr Biochem, **15**, 554-560.

Sinclair, K. D., Allegrucci, C., Singh, R., Gardner, D. S., Sebastian, S., Bispham, J., Thurston, A., Huntley, J. F., Rees, W. D., Maloney, C. A., Lea, R. G., Craigon, J., McEvoy, T. G., andYoung, L. E. (2007). DNA Methylation, Insulin Resistance, and Blood Pressure in Offspring Determined by Maternal Periconceptional B Vitamin and Methionine Status. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **104**, 19351-19356.

Skeith, L., Carrier, M., Kaaja, R., Martinelli, I., Petroff, D., Schleussner, E., Laskin, C. A., andRodger, M. A. (2016). A Meta-Analysis of Low-Molecular-Weight Heparin to Prevent Pregnancy Loss in Women with Inherited Thrombophilia. *Blood*, **127**, 1650-1655.

Smart, E. J., Mineo, C., andAnderson, R. G. (1996). Clustered Folate Receptors Deliver 5-Methyltetrahydrofolate to Cytoplasm of Ma104 Cells. *J Cell Biol*, **134**, 1169-1177.

Smithells, R. W., Sheppard, S., andSchorah, C. J. (1976). Vitamin Dificiencies and Neural Tube Defects. *Arch Dis Child*, **51**, 944-950.

Smulders, Y. M., andBlom, H. J. (2011). The Homocysteine Controversy. J Inherit Metab Dis, **34**, 93-99.

Solanky, N., Requena Jimenez, A., D'Souza, S. W., Sibley, C. P., andGlazier, J. D. (2010). Expression of Folate Transporters in Human Placenta and Implications for Homocysteine Metabolism. *Placenta*, **31**, 134-143.

Stastics., A. B. o. (2010). Causes of Death. In (Vol. 3030.0). Canberra Australia: Commonwealth of Australia.

Steegers-Theunissen, R. P., Boers, G. H., Blom, H. J., Trijbels, F. J., and Eskes, T. K. (1992). Hyperhomocysteinaemia and Recurrent Spontaneous Abortion

The Lancet, **339**, 1122-1123.

Steegers-Theunissen, R. P., Smith, S. C., Steegers, E. A., Guilbert, L. J., andBaker, P. N. (2000). Folate Affects Apoptosis in Human Trophoblastic Cells. *BJOG*, **107**, 1513-1515. Steinfeld, R., Grapp, M., Kraetzner, R., Dreha-Kulaczewski, S., Helms, G., Dechent, P., Wevers, R., Grosso, S., andGartner, J. (2009). Folate Receptor Alpha Defect Causes Cerebral Folate Transport Deficiency: A Treatable Neurodegenerative Disorder Associated with Disturbed Myelin Metabolism. *Am J Hum Genet*, **85**, 354-363.

Study of the Effectiveness of Additional Reductions in, C., Homocysteine Collaborative, G., Armitage, J. M., Bowman, L., Clarke, R. J., Wallendszus, K., Bulbulia, R., Rahimi, K., Haynes, R., Parish, S., Sleight, P., Peto, R., andCollins, R. (2010). Effects of Homocysteine-Lowering with Folic Acid Plus Vitamin B12 Vs Placebo on Mortality and Major Morbidity in Myocardial Infarction Survivors: A Randomized Trial. JAMA, **303**, 2486-2494.

Study of the Effectiveness of Additional Reductions in, C. H. C., Group (SEARCHC). (2010). Effects of Homocysteine-Lowering with Folic Acid Plus Vitamin B12 Vs Placebo on Mortality and Major Morbidity in Myocardial Infarction Survivors: A Randomized Trial. JAMA, **303**, 2486-2494.

Sugiura-Ogasawara, M., Aoki, K., Fujii, T., Fujita, T., Kawaguchi, R., Maruyama, T., Ozawa, N., Sugi, T., Takeshita, T., andSaito, S. (2008). Subsequent Pregnancy Outcomes in Recurrent Miscarriage Patients with a Paternal or Maternal Carrier of a Structural Chromosome Rearrangement. *Journal of Human Genetics*, **53**, 622-628.

Sugiura-Ogasawara, M., Ozaki, Y., andKitaori, T. (2009). Diagnosis and Treatment Methods for Recurrent Miscarriage Cases. *Reproductive Medicine and Biology*, **8**, 141-144.

Sullivan, A. E., Silver, R. M., LaCoursiere, D. Y., Porter, T. F., andBranch, D. W. (2004). Recurrent Fetal Aneuploidy and Recurrent Miscarriage. *Obstet Gynecol*, **104**, 784-788.

Sutula, C., and Gillett, W. (1986). Interpreting Elisa Data and Establishing the Positive-Negative Threshold. *Plant Diease*, **70**, 722.

Tamura, T., andPicciano, M. F. (2006). Folate and Human Reproduction. *Am J Clin Nutr*, **83**, 993-1016.

Tang, L. S., andFinnell, R. H. (2003). Neural and Orofacial Defects in Folbp1 Knockout Mice. Birth Defects Research Part A: Clinical and Molecular Teratology, **67**, 209-218.

Taparia, S., Gelineau-van Waes, J. e., Rosenquist, T. H., andFinnell, R. H. (2007). Importance of Folate-Homocysteine Homeostasis During Early Embryonic Development. In *Clinical Chemistry and Laboratory Medicine* (Vol. 45, pp. 1717-1727): De Gruyter.

Taylor, A. (2003). Extent of the Problem. BMJ : British Medical Journal, **327**, 434-436.

te Velde, E. A., Exalto, N., Hesseling, P., andvan der Linden, H. C. (1997). First Trimester Development of Human Chorionic Villous Vascularization Studied with Cd34 Immunohistochemistry. *Hum Reprod*, **12**, 1577-1581.

Tempfer, C. B., Kurz, C., Bentz, E. K., Unfried, G., Walch, K., Czizek, U., andHuber, J. C. (2006). A Combination Treatment of Prednisone, Aspirin, Folate, and Progesterone in Women with Idiopathic Recurrent Miscarriage: A Matched-Pair Study. *Fertil Steril*, **86**, 145-148.

Ticconi, C., Rotondi, F., Veglia, M., Pietropolli, A., Bernardini, S., Ria, F., Caruso, A., andDi Simone, N. (2010). Antinuclear Autoantibodies in Women with Recurrent Pregnancy Loss. *Am J Reprod Immunol*, **64**, 384-392.

Tincani, A., Branch, W., Levy, R. A., Piette, J. C., Carp, H., Rai, R. S., Khamashta, M., andShoenfeld, Y. (2003). Treatment of Pregnant Patients with Antiphospholipid Syndrome. *Lupus*, **12**, 524-524-529.

Toole, J. F., Malinow, M. R., Chambless, L. E., Spence, J. D., Pettigrew, L. C., Howard, V. J., Sides, E. G., Wang, C. H., andStampfer, M. (2004). Lowering Homocysteine in Patients with Ischemic Stroke to Prevent Recurrent Stroke, Myocardial Infarction, and Death: The Vitamin Intervention for Stroke Prevention (Visp) Randomized Controlled Trial. JAMA, **291**, 565-575.

Tran, T., Shatnawi, A., Zheng, X., Kelley, K. M., andRatnam, M. (2005). Enhancement of Folate Receptor Alpha Expression in Tumor Cells through the Glucocorticoid Receptor: A Promising Means to Improved Tumor Detection and Targeting. *Cancer Res,* **65**, 4431-4441.

Tsitsiou, E., Sibley, C. P., D'Souza, S. W., Catanescu, O., Jacobsen, D. W., andGlazier, J. D. (2011). Homocysteine Is Transported by the Microvillous Plasma Membrane of Human Placenta. *J Inherit Metab Dis*, **34**, 57-65.

Unfried, G., Griesmacher, A., Weismuller, W., Nagele, F., Huber, J. C., andTempfer, C. B. (2002). The C677t Polymorphism of the Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase Gene and Idiopathic Recurrent Miscarriage. *Obstetrics and gynecology*, **99**, 614-619.

van der Linden, I. J. M., Afman, L. A., Heil, S. G., andBlom, H. J. (2006). Genetic Variation in Genes of Folate Metabolism and Neural-Tube Defect Risk. Proceedings of the Nutrition Society, **65**, 204-215.

van der Put, N. M., van Straaten, H. W., Trijbels, F. J., andBlom, H. J. (2001). Folate, Homocysteine and Neural Tube Defects: An Overview. *Exp Biol Med* (Maywood), **226**, 243-270.

van der Put, N. M. J., Trijbels, F. J. M., van den Heuvel, L. P., Blom, H. J., Steegers-Theunissen, R. P. M., Eskes, T. K. A. B., Mariman, E. C. M., den Heyer, M., Frosst, P., andRozen, R. (1995). Mutated Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase as a Risk Factor for Spina Bifida. *The Lancet*, **346**, 1070-1071.

Van Weemen, B. K., andSchuurs, A. H. (1971). Immunoassay Using Antigen-Enzyme Conjugates. *FEBS Lett*, **15**, 232-236.

van Zanten-Przybysz, I., Molthoff, C., Gebbinck, J. K., von Mensdorff-Pouilly, S., Verstraeten, R., Kenemans, P., andVerheijen, R. (2002). Cellular and Humoral Responses after Multiple Injections of Unconjugated Chimeric Monoclonal Antibody Mov18 in Ovarian Cancer Patients: A Pilot Study. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol, **128**, 484-492.

Varga, E. A., Sturm, A. C., Misita, C. P., andMoll, S. (2005). Cardiology Patient Pages. Homocysteine and Mthfr Mutations: Relation to Thrombosis and Coronary Artery Disease. *Circulation*, **111**, e289-293.

278

Varma, R., andMayor, S. (1998). Gpi-Anchored Proteins Are Organized in Submicron Domains at the Cell Surface. *Nature*, **394**, 798-801.

Vasudevan, C., Renfrew, M., andMcGuire, W. (2010). Fetal and Perinatal Consequences of Maternal Obesity. *Arch Dis Child Fetal Neonatal Ed*, **96**, F378-382.

Verma, V., Hancock, W. O., andCatchmark, J. M. (2008). The Role of Casein in Supporting the Operation of Surface Bound Kinesin. *Journal of Biological Engineering*, **2**, 14-14.

Vettriselvi, V., Vijayalakshmi, K., Paul, S. F., andVenkatachalam, P. (2008). Ace and Mthfr Gene Polymorphisms in Unexplained Recurrent Pregnancy Loss. J Obstet Gynaecol Res, **34**, 301-306.

Vidarsson, G., Dekkers, G., andRispens, T. (2014). Igg Subclasses and Allotypes: From Structure to Effector Functions. *Front Immunol*, **5**, 520.

Vinatier, D., Dufour, P., Cosson, M., andHoupeau, J. L. (2001). Antiphospholipid Syndrome and Recurrent Miscarriages. *Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol*, **96**, 37-50.

Visser, J., Ulander, V. M., Helmerhorst, F. M., Lampinen, K., Morin-Papunen, L., Bloemenkamp, K. W., andKaaja, R. J. (2011). Thromboprophylaxis for Recurrent Miscarriage in Women with or without Thrombophilia. Habenox: A Randomised Multicentre Trial. *Thrombosis and haemostasis*, **105**, 295-301.

Vo, H. D., Sequeira, J. M., Quadros, E. V., Schwarz, S. M., andPerenyi, A. R. (2015). The Role of Folate Receptor Autoantibodies in Preterm Birth. *Nutrition*, **31**, 1224-1227.

Vollset, S. E., Refsum, H., Irgens, L. M., Emblem, B. M., Tverdal, A., Gjessing, H. K., Monsen, A. L., andUeland, P. M. (2000). Plasma Total Homocysteine, Pregnancy Complications, and Adverse Pregnancy Outcomes: The Hordaland Homocysteine Study. *Am J Clin Nutr,* **71**, 962-968. Wald, D. S., Law, M., andMorris, J. K. (2002). Homocysteine and Cardiovascular Disease: Evidence on Causality from a Meta-Analysis. *BMJ*, **325**, 1202.

Walters, C. L., Arend, R. C., Armstrong, D. K., Naumann, R. W., andAlvarez, R. D. (2013). Folate and Folate Receptor Alpha Antagonists Mechanism of Action in Ovarian Cancer. *Gynecol Oncol*, **131**, 493-498.

Wang, X. P., Lin, Q. D., Ma, Z. W., and Zhao, A. M. (2004). [C677t and A1298c Mutation of the Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase Gene in Unexplained Recurrent Spontaneous Abortion]. *Zhonghua fu chan ke za zhi*, **39**, 238-241.

Weitman, S. D., Lark, R. H., Coney, L. R., Fort, D. W., Frasca, V., Zurawski, V. R., Jr., andKamen, B. A. (1992). Distribution of the Folate Receptor Gp38 in Normal and Malignant Cell Lines and Tissues. *Cancer Res*, **52**, 3396-3401.

Weitman, S. D., Weinberg, A. G., Coney, L. R., Zurawski, V. R., Jennings, D. S., andKamen, B. A. (1992). Cellular Localization of the Folate Receptor: Potential Role in Drug Toxicity and Folate Homeostasis. *Cancer Res*, **52**, 6708-6711.

Werler, M. M., Shapiro, S., and Mitchell, A. A. (1993). Periconceptional Folic Acid Exposure and Risk of Occurrent Neural Tube Defects. JAMA, **269**, 1257-1261.

Wibowo, A. S., Singh, M., Reeder, K. M., Carter, J. J., Kovach, A. R., Meng, W., Ratnam, M., Zhang, F., andDann, C. E., 3rd. (2013). Structures of Human Folate Receptors Reveal Biological Trafficking States and Diversity in Folate and Antifolate Recognition. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **110**, 15180-15188.

Wiwanitkit, V. (2005). Roles of Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase C677t Polymorphism in Repeated Pregnancy Loss. *Clin Appl Thromb Hemost*, **11**, 343-345.

Woelfer, B., Salim, R., Banerjee, S., Elson, J., Regan, L., and Jurkovic, D. (2001). Reproductive Outcomes in Women with Congenital Uterine Anomalies Detected by Three-Dimensional Ultrasound Screening. *Obstetrics and gynecology*, **98**, 1099-1103.

280

Wollack, J. B., Makori, B., Ahlawat, S., Koneru, R., Picinich, S. C., Smith, A., Goldman, I. D., Qiu, A., Cole, P. D., Glod, J., andKamen, B. (2008). Characterization of Folate Uptake by Choroid Plexus Epithelial Cells in a Rat Primary Culture Model. *J Neurochem*, **104**, 1494-1503.

Wouters, M. G., Boers, G. H., Blom, H. J., Trijbels, F. J., Thomas, C. M., Borm, G. F., Steegers-Theunissen, R. P., andEskes, T. K. (1993). Hyperhomocysteinemia: A Risk Factor in Women with Unexplained Recurrent Early Pregnancy Loss. *Fertil Steril*, **60**, 820-825.

Wu, M., Gunning, W., andRatnam, M. (1999). Expression of Folate Receptor Type Alpha in Relation to Cell Type, Malignancy, and Differentiation in Ovary, Uterus, and Cervix. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev, **8**, 775-782.

Xiao, S., Hansen, D. K., Horsley, E. T., Tang, Y. S., Khan, R. A., Stabler, S. P., Jayaram, H. N., and Antony, A. C. (2005). Maternal Folate Deficiency Results in Selective Upregulation of Folate Receptors and Heterogeneous Nuclear Ribonucleoprotein-E1 Associated with Multiple Subtle Aberrations in Fetal Tissues. *Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol*, **73**, 6-28.

Xiao, Y., andIsaacs, S. N. (2012). Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (Elisa) and Blocking with Bovine Serum Albumin (Bsa) - Not All Bsas Are Alike. *Journal* of immunological methods, **384**, 148-151.

Yang, H. T., Lee, M., Hong, K. S., Ovbiagele, B., andSaver, J. L. (2012). Efficacy of Folic Acid Supplementation in Cardiovascular Disease Prevention: An Updated Meta-Analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials. *Eur J Intern Med*, **23**, 745-754.

Yang, J., Chen, H., Vlahov, I. R., Cheng, J. X., andLow, P. S. (2007). Characterization of the Ph of Folate Receptor-Containing Endosomes and the Rate of Hydrolysis of Internalized Acid-Labile Folate-Drug Conjugates. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther*, **321**, 462-468.

Yang, R., Kolb, E. A., Qin, J., Chou, A., Sowers, R., Hoang, B., Healey, J. H., Huvos, A. G., Meyers, P. A., andGorlick, R. (2007). The Folate Receptor Alpha Is Frequently Overexpressed in Osteosarcoma Samples and Plays a Role in the Uptake of the Physiologic Substrate 5-Methyltetrahydrofolate. *Clin Cancer Res,* **13**, 2557-2567.

Yangfeng, T. L., Ma, Y. Y., Liang, R., Prasad, P. D., Leibach, F. H., andGanapathy, V. (1995). Assignment of the Human Folate Transporter Gene to Chromosome 21q22.3 by Somatic Cell Hybrid Analysis and in Situ Hybridization. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, **210**, 874-879.

Yasuda, S., Hasui, S., Kobayashi, M., Itagaki, S., Hirano, T., andlseki, K. (2008). Th Mechanism of Carrier-Mediated Ransport of Folates in Bewo Cells: The Involvement of Heme Carrier Protein 1 in Placental Folate Transport. *Biosci Biotechnol Biochem*, **72**, 329-334.

Yasuda, S., Hasui, S., Yamamoto, C., Yoshioka, C., Kobayashi, M., Itagaki, S., Hirano, T., andlseki, K. (2008). Placental Folate Transport During Pregnancy. *Biosci Biotechnol Biochem*, **72**, 2277-2284.

Zetterberg, H. (2004). Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase and Transcobalamin Genetic Polymorphisms in Human Spontaneous Abortion: Biological and Clinical Implications. *Reprod Biol Endocrinol*, **2**, 7.

Zhao, R., Min, S. H., Wang, Y., Campanella, E., Low, P. S., andGoldman, I. D. (2009). A Role for the Proton-Coupled Folate Transporter (Pcft-Slc46a1) in Folate Receptor-Mediated Endocytosis. *J Biol Chem*, **284**, 4267-4274.

Zhao, W., Mosley, B. S., Cleves, M. A., Melnyk, S., James, S. J., andHobbs, C. A. (2006). Neural Tube Defects and Maternal Biomarkers of Folate, Homocysteine, and Glutathione Metabolism. *Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol*, **76**, 230-236.

Zheng, X., Kelley, K., Elnakat, H., Yan, W., Dorn, T., andRatnam, M. (2003). Mrna Instability in the Nucleus Due to a Novel Open Reading Frame Element Is a Major Determinant of the Narrow Tissue Specificity of Folate Receptor Alpha. *Mol Cell Biol*, **23**, 2202-2212.

Appendix 1: Buffers and Solutions

Appendix 1. Buffers and solutions

1. Agarose gel (1, 2, 3%)

1g, 2g, 3g	Agarose powder
100ml	1x TAE buffer ²⁶
10ul	Ethidium Bromide ⁷

Agarose powder was added to TAE buffer and microwaved to dissolve. Ethidium bromide was added after.

2. 1% BSA/PBS

lg	BSA
100ml	PBS (for ELISA) ¹⁵

BSA was dissolved in PBS and stored at 4°C

3. 3%BSA/PBS

lg	BSA
100mL	PBS (for ELISA) ¹⁵

BSA was dissolved in PBS and stored at 4°C

4. Coating buffer (0.2M sodium carbonate/bicarbonate coating buffer (pH 9.4)

70mls	0.2M	Sodium	bicarbonate	
	NaHCO322			
30mls	0.2M	Sodium	Carbonate	
	Na ₂ CO ₃	,23		

Combine together and then autoclave

5. 0.5M Dipotassium phosphate K₂HPO₄

57.05	Dipotassium phosphate
500mls	ddH ₂ O

Dissolve Dipotassium phosphate in water. Autoclave and store at $4^{\circ}C$ 0.5M

6. EDTA pH 8.0

186.12g	EDTA
~20g	Sodium Hydroxide Pellets
500ml	ddH ₂ O

Dissolve EDTA into 400ml water. Add sodium hydroxide pellets and pH to 8.0. make up to 500ml, and autoclave. Store at room temperature.

7. 10mg/ml Ethidium Bromide

0.1g	Ethidum Bromide
10mL	ddH20

Dissolve ethidium bromide in water and stored protected from light at 4°C.

8. 10% FCS/PBS

10ml	FCS
90ml	PBS ¹⁴

9. Flow Buffer

1ml	FCS
99ml	PBS ¹⁴
100mg	Sodium Azide

Add FCS to PBS and then dissolve sodium azide in to solution. Store at 4°C.

10. Folic acid Stock (1M)

1.765g	Folic acid
100ml	0.1M Sodium hydroxide ²⁴

Dissolve folic acid in sodium hydroxide. Store at room temperature protected from light.

11. Folic acid working concentration 1500µM

750ul	40mM Folic acid ¹⁰
19.25 ml	ddH ₂ O

Dilute folic acid in water. Store protected from light at room temperature.

12. 2.5mg/ml MTT reagent

125mg	Thiazol	Blue	Tetrazolium
	Bromide		
50ml	ddH ₂ O		

Dissolve Thiazol Blue Tetrazolium Bromide in water, aliquot into 5mls tubes store protected from light at -20°C.

13. MTT solvent

495ml	Isopropanol
5ml	Concentrated HCL

HCL was added to isopropanol and was stored at room temperature.

14. 1x PBS (for cell culture)

8g	Sodium Chloride
2g	Potassium chloride
1.4g	Disodium Phosphate
240mg	Potassium Dihydrogen Orthophosphate
1000ml	ddH ₂ O

Dissolve all reagents in about 900mL millipore water, PH to 7.2 Make up to 1L. Autoclave or filter sterilise and store at RT or 4° C

15. 1x PBS (for ELISA)

71.7ml	0.5M Dipotassium phosphate K2HPO4 ⁵
28.3ml	0.5M Potassium Dihydrogen Orthophosphate KH ₂ PO ₄ ¹⁷
8.57g	Sodium Chloride
900ml	ddH ₂ O

Mix Both Dipotassium phosphate and Potassium Dihydrogen Orthophosphate together, dissolve sodium chloride and make to to final volume of 1000ml. Store at 4°C.

16.1 x PBST (0.05%) (for ELISA)

500ml	PBS (for ELISA)
250ul	Tween20

Dissolve Tween20 in PBS and store at 4°C

17.0.5M Potassium Dihydrogen Orthophosphate KH₂PO₄

31.02g	Potassium Dihydrogen Orthophosphate
500mls	ddH ₂ O

Dissolve Potassium Dihydrogen Orthophosphate in water. Autoclave and store at 4°C

18.1% Skim milk powder/PBS

100ml	PBS (for ELISA) ¹⁵
lg	Skim milk powder

Dissolve skim milk powder in solution. Make up the day of Use.

19.1% Skim milk powder/TBST

100ml	TBST ²⁸
1g	Skim milk powder

Dissolve skim milk powder in solution. Make up the day of Use.

20.3% Skim milk powder/PBS

100ml	PBS (For ELISA) ¹⁵
3g	Skim milk powder

Dissolve skim milk powder in solution. Make up the day of Use.

21.3% Skim milk powder/TBST

100ml	TBST ²⁸
3g	Skim milk powder

Dissolve skim milk powder in solution. Make up the day of Use.

22. 0.2M sodium carbonate Na₂CO₃

16.8g	sodium carbonate
1000ml	ddH ₂ O

Dissolve sodium carbonate in water. Autoclave and store at 4°C

23. 0.2M Sodium bicarbonate NaHCO3

21.2g	Sodium bicarbonate
1000ml	ddH ₂ O

Dissolve Sodium bicarbonate in water. Autoclave and store at 4°C

24. 0.1M Sodium hydroxide

4g	Sodium hydroxid pellets
1000ml	ddH2O

Dissolve sodium hydroxide in water. Store at room temperature

25. 2M Sulfuric acid H₂SO₄

111.1ml	Sulfuric acid concentrated
889.9ml	ddH ₂ O

Add sulfuric acid slowly to water.

26. TAE buffer (50x)

242g	Tris Base
57.1ml	Glacial Acetic Acid
100ml	0.5M EDTA pH 8.06
	ddH ₂ O

Combine all ingredients and make up to 1000ml of water. Autoclave and store at room temperature.

27.1xTBS

3g	Tris
8.8g	Sodium chloride
0.2g	Potassium Chloride
1000ml	ddH ₂ O

Dissolve reagents in 800ml of water for irrigation (Baxter) and adjust pH to 7.4. Bring the volume up to 1L with water and autoclave. Store at room temperature

28. TBST

1000ml	TBS ²⁷
500ul	Tween20

Dissolve Twen20 into TBS. store at room temperature

29. Transfer buffer

6.06g	Tris
30.02g	Glycine
400ml	Methanol
1600ml	ddH2O

Combined all ingredients. Autoclave and store at 4°C.

Appendix 2. Data Collection Form

HOLLYWOOD PRIVATE HOSPITAL

DATA COLLECTION SHEET

Title of Study: Investigation of inhibitors preventing transport of folate in recurrent miscarriage

Age: Age:______ Height:_____cm Weight:____kg

Pregnancy History

Number of pregnancies:	
Number of live births:	
Number of miscarriages:	
Number of consecutive miscarriages:	
How many weeks did miscarriage occur:	
Other relevant history:	

Risk Factors for Miscarriage

Risk factor	Yes	No
Hormonal problems		
Recent/current infection		
Smoking		
Drug Use		
Malnutrition		
Excessive Caffeine		
Exposure to radiation or toxic substances		
Other:		

Past Medical History/Current Health Concerns:

Family History of Clotting Disorder, Miscarriage, DVT/PE:_____

Current Medications/Medication History (including over the counter and vitamin supplements): _____

Folate Supplementation YES NO Brand: